

Archive ouverte UNIGE

https://archive-ouverte.unige.ch

Thèse 2022

Open Access

This version of the publication is provided by the author(s) and made available in accordance with the copyright holder(s).

Surveillance, Control, and Management of Resistant Gram-Negative Bacteria in Community and Healthcare Settings

Martischang, Romain

How to cite

MARTISCHANG, Romain. Surveillance, Control, and Management of Resistant Gram-Negative Bacteria in Community and Healthcare Settings. 2022. doi: 10.13097/archive-ouverte/unige:164827

This publication URL:	https://archive-ouverte.unige.ch//unige:164827
Publication DOI:	10.13097/archive-ouverte/unige:164827

© This document is protected by copyright. Please refer to copyright holder(s) for terms of use.





Section de *Médecine Clinique,* Département de Médecine Service Prévention et Contrôle de l'Infection

Thèse préparée sous la direction du Professeur Stephan Jürgen Harbarth

"Surveillance, Control, and Management of Resistant Gram-Negative Bacteria in Community and Healthcare Settings"

Thèse présentée à la Faculté de Médecine de l'Université de Genève pour obtenir le grade de Docteur en Sciences Médicales MD-PhD par

Romain François MARTISCHANG

de

Strasbourg (FR)

Thèse nº 49

Genève

2022

Academic activity

Peer-reviewed publications

- Martischang R, Patrice François P, Cherkaoui A, Gaïa N, Renzi G, Agostinho A, Perez M, E. Graf CE, Harbarth S. Epidemiology of ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* from repeated prevalence studies over 11 years in a longterm-care facility. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2021;10(1):148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-021-01013-7</u>
- Catho G, Martischang R, Boroli F, Chraïti MN, Martin Y, Koyluk Tomsuk Z, Renzi G, Schrenzel J, Pugin J, Nordmann P, Blanc DS, Harbarth S. Outbreak of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* producing VIM carbapenemase in an intensive care unit and its termination by implementation of waterless patient care. *Crit Care*. 2021;25(301). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13054-021-03726-y</u>
- Wernli D, Clausin M, Antulov-Fantulin N, Berezowski J, Biller N, Blanchet K, Böttcher L, Burton-Jeangros C, Escher G, Flahault A, Fukuda K, Helbing D, Jaffé PD, Søgaard Jørgensen P, Kaspiarovich Y, Krishnakumar J, Lawrence RJ, Lee K, Léger A, Levrat N, Martischang R, Morel CM, Pittet D, Stauffer M, Tediosi F, Vanackere F, Vassalli JD, Wolff G, Young O. Building a multisystemic understanding of societal resilience to the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMJ Glob Health*. 2021;6:e006794. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmigh-2021-006794</u>
- Martischang R, Godycki-Ćwirko M, Kowalczyk A, Kosiek K, Turjeman A, Babich T, Shiber S, Leibovici L, von Dach E, Harbarth S, Huttner A. Risk factors for treatment failure in women with uncomplicated lower urinary tract infection. *PloS One*. 2021;16(8):e0256464. <u>https://</u> <u>doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0256464</u>
- Vetter P, Cordey S, Schibler M, Vieux L, Despres L, Laubscher F, Andrey DO, Martischang R, Harbarth S, Cuvelier C, Bekliz M, Eckerle I, Siegrist CA, Didierlaurent AM, Eberhardt CS, Meyer B, Kaiser L; Geneva Center for Emerging Viral Diseases. Clinical, virologic and immunologic features of a mild case of SARS-CoV-2 reinfection. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2021;27(5):P791.E1-791.E4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2021.02.010</u>
- Abbas M, Robalo Nunes T, Martischang R, Zingg W, Iten A, Pittet D, Harbarth S. Nosocomial transmission and outbreaks of coronavirus disease 2019: the need to protect both patients and healthcare workers. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2021;10(7). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-020-00875-7</u>
- Martischang R, Iten A, Arm I, Abbas M, Meyer B, Yerly S, Eckerle I, Pralong J, Sauser J, Suard JC, Kaiser L, Pittet D, Harbarth S. Severe acute respiratory

coronavirus virus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) seroconversion and occupational exposure of employees at a Swiss university hospital: A large longitudinal cohort study. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* **2021**;19:1-8.

https://doi.org/10.1017/ice.2021.117

- Riccio ME, Verschuuren T, Conzelmann N, Martak D, Meunier A, Salamanca E, Delgado M, Guther J, Peter S, Paganini J, **Martischang** R, Sauser J, de Kraker MEA, Cherkaoui A, Fluit AC, Cooper BS, Hocquet D, Kluytmans JAJW, Tacconelli E, Rodriguez-Baño J, Harbarth S; MODERN WP2 study group. Household acquisition and transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL) producing Enterobacteriaceae after hospital discharge of ESBL-positive index patients. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2021;27(9):1322-1329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2020.12.024</u>
- Martischang R, Tartari E, Kilpatrick C, Mackenzie G, Carter V, Castro-Sánchez E, Márquez-Villarreal H, Otter JA, Perencevich E, Silber D, Storr J, Tetro J, Voss A, Pittet D. Enhancing engagement beyond the conference walls: analysis of Twitter use at #ICPIC2019 infection prevention and control conference. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2021;10(20). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-021-00891-1
- Cherkaoui A, Renzi G, Martischang R, Harbarth S, Vuilleumier N, Schrenzel J, Impact of total laboratory automation on turnaround times for urine cultures and screening specimens for MRSA, ESBL, and VRE carriage: retrospective comparison with manual workflow, *Front Cell Infect Microbiol.* 2020;28(10):552122. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2020.552122</u>
- Martischang R, Peters A, Guitart C, Tartari E, Pittet D. Promises and limitations of a digitalized infection control program. *J Adv Nurs*.
 2020;76:1876-1878. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.14390</u>
- 12. Martischang R, Peters A, Reart AN, Pittet D. The voice of nurses in hospital epidemiology and infection control: An example from the 19th century. Int J Infect Dis. 2020;96:119-120. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.04.030</u>
- Martischang R, Riccio ME, Abbas M, Stewardson AJ, Kluytmans JAJW, Harbarth S. Household carriage and acquisition of extended-spectrum βlactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: A systematic review. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2020;41(3):286-294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/ice.2019.336</u>
- 14. Vuichard-Gysin D, Sommerstein R, Martischang R, Harbarth S, Kuster SP, Senn L, Widmer A. Candida auris - recommendations on infection prevention and control measures in Switzerland. Swiss Med Wkly. 2020;150:w20297. <u>https://doi.org/10.4414/smw.2020.20297</u>

- Martischang R, Pires D, Masson-Roy S, Saito H, Pittet D. Promoting and sustaining a historical and global effort to prevent sepsis: the 2018 World Health Organization SAVE LIVES: Clean Your Hands campaign. *Crit Care*. 2020;22(1):92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13054-018-2011-3</u>
- 16. Zahar JR, Blot S, Nordmann P, Martischang R, Timsit JF, Harbarth S, Barbier F. Screening for Intestinal Carriage of Extended-spectrum Beta-lactamaseproducing Enterobacteriaceae in Critically III Patients: Expected Benefits and Evidence-based Controversies. *Clin Infect Dis.* **2019**;68(12):2125-2130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciy864</u>
- 17. Martischang R, Buetti N, Balmelli C, Saam M, Widmer A, Harbarth S. Nationwide survey of screening practices to detect carriers of multi-drug resistant organisms upon admission to Swiss healthcare institutions. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2019;8:37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-019-0479-5</u>
- Martischang R, Abbas M, Harbarth S, Huttner B, Schrenzel J. How to use microbiological diagnostic tests in a hospital setting. *Rev Med Suisse*.
 2017;13(558):792-796.

Contribution to conferences

- 1. **R.Martischang**, et al. Nation-wide survey of screening practices to detect carriers of multi-drug resistant-organisms upon admission to Swiss healthcare institution. *Joint annual meeting SSI SSHH SSTMP SSTTM*. **2018**
- R.Martischang, P. François, A. Cherkaoui, N. Gaïa, G. Renzi, A. Agostinho, M. Perez, C. E. Graf, S. Harbarth. Epidemiology of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli from repeated prevalence studies over 11 years in a long-term care facility. *International Conference on Prevention and Infection Control.* 2021. Oral presentation # 005.
- 3. **R.Martischang**, P. François, A. Cherkaoui, G. Renzi, C. Fankhauser, J. Schrenzel, J. Pugin, S. Harbarth. An interventional study to evaluate the impact of a rapid screening strategy in improving nosocomial ESBL and CPE control in critically ill patients. *International Conference on Prevention and Infection Control*. **2021**. Oral presentation # 002.
- R. Martischang, A. Iten, I. Arm, M. Abbas, B. Meyer, S. Y. Ferrillo, I. Eckerle, J. Pralong, J. Sauser, J. C. Suard, L. Kaiser, D. Pittet, S. Harbarth. SARS-CoV-2 seroconversion and occupational exposure of employees at a Swiss university hospital: a large longitudinal cohort study. *ECCMID*. 2021
- R.Martischang, V.Sauvan, S.Leo, V.Lazarevic, M.N.Chraiti, Y.Martin, H.Soule, J.Schrenzel, M. Abbas, W. Zingg, Z.Koyluk Tomsuk, J.Pugin, S.Harbarth. Thorough epidemiological investigation of a hidden long-term nosocomial genotypic cluster of Serratia marcescens. *SSI/SSHH-congress* 2020. Poster # P-72.
- R. Martischang, M.N. Chraiti, V. Lazarevic, N. Gaïa, C. Bandiera-Clerc, H. Soule, G. Renzi, A. Iten, C. Ginet, D. Pittet, J. Schrenzel, S. Harbarth. First reported nosocomial outbreak of New-Delhi-Metallo-beta-lactamase (NDM-1) producing Escherichia coli in Switzerland. *International Conference on Prevention and Infection Control* **2019**. Oral presentation # 045
- R. Martischang, Maria Eugenia Riccio, Mohamed Abbas, Andrew Stewardson, Jan Kluytmans, Stephan Harbarth. Co-carriage and acquisition of ESBLproducing Enterobacteriaceae among household members: a systematic review. *International Conference on Prevention and Infection Control* 2019. Oral presentation # O36
- R.Martischang, V.Sauvan, S.Leo, V.Lazarevic, M.N.Chraiti, Y.Martin, H.Soule, J.Schrenzel, M. Abbas, W. Zingg, Z.Koyluk Tomsuk, J.Pugin, S.Harbarth.
 "Behind the sinks": Endemic Serratia marcescens in a Swiss Intensive Care

Unit (ICU). *International Conference on Prevention and Infection Control* **2019**. Poster # P489

 R. Martischang, Gesuele Renzi, Patrice François, Eve-Julie Bonetti, Abdessalam Cherkaoui, Valérie Sauvan, Jérôme Pugin, Jacques Schrenzel, Stephan Harbarth. Comparison of rapid test with culture-based screening tests to detect ESBL and carbapenemases in critically ill patients: an observational pilot study. *IDWeek* 2019. Poster # 2142

Unpublished work (MS in preparation or under review)

- R. Martischang, Gesuele Renzi, Patrice François, Eve-Julie Bonetti, Abdessalam Cherkaoui, Valérie Sauvan, Jérôme Pugin, Jacques Schrenzel, Stephan Harbarth. An interventional study to evaluate the impact of a rapid screening strategy in improving nosocomial ESBL and CPE control in critically ill patients.
- 2. **R. Martischang,** Gaud Catho, Yves Martin, Gesuele Renzi, Abdessalam Cherkaoui, Valérie Sauvan, Jérôme Pugin, Stephan Harbarth. Environmental control of a long-term endemicity of multi-susceptible *Serratia marcescens* with prolonged polyclonal outbreaks among critically ill patients.
- 3. **R. Martischang**, S. Harbarth, P. Kohler, A. Egli et al. Regional spread of an untypical ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* ST131H89 clone among different human and environmental reservoirs in Western Switzerland.
- 4. A. Calame, **R. Martischang**, S. Harbarth et al. Available estimates for carriage duration among patients colonized or infected by ESBL-PE and CPE, a narrative review.

Achievements and Awards

 (2018) Best Poster Award. "Nation-wide survey of screening practices to detect carriers of multi-drug resistant-organisms upon admission to Swiss healthcare institution", R. Martischang and al., Joint annual meeting SSI SSHH SSTMP SSTTM, 2018

Peer-review activity (with Prof D Pittet or Prof S Harbarth)

The Lancet Infectious Diseases (2020); European Journal of Clinical Microbiology & Infectious Diseases (2020); Clinical Microbiology and Infection (2020-2021); Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control (2019-2021); Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology (2020-2021); Annals of Intensive Care (2021); Plos One (2021); BMJ Open (2021).

Publications included in this thesis

- Household carriage and acquisition of extended-spectrum β-lactamaseproducing Enterobacteriaceae: A systematic review
 - Contribution of the candidate: elaboration of the study design & protocol, data collection, data analysis, writing of the manuscript.
- Household acquisition and transmission of extended-spectrum βlactamase (ESBL) -producing Enterobacteriaceae after hospital discharge of ESBL-positive index patients
 - Contribution of the candidate: elaboration of the study design & protocol, review of the manuscript.
- Epidemiology of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli from repeated prevalence studies over 11 years in a long-term-care facility
 - Contribution of the candidate: elaboration of the study design & protocol, data collection, data analysis, writing of the manuscript.
- Nation-wide survey of screening practices to detect carriers of multidrug resistant organisms upon admission to Swiss healthcare institutions
 - Contribution of the candidate: elaboration of the study design & protocol, data collection, data analysis, writing of the manuscript.
- First reported nosocomial outbreak of NDM-1 producing Escherichia coli in Switzerland
 - Contribution of the candidate: epidemiological investigation, data collection, writing of the abstract
- An interventional quasi-experimental study to evaluate the impact of a rapid screening strategy in improving nosocomial Extended-Spectrum-Beta-Lactamase Producing Enterobacterales and Carbapenemases
 Producing Enterobacterales control in critically ill patients
 - Contribution of the candidate: elaboration of the study design & protocol, data collection, data analysis, writing of the manuscript.

I certify that this thesis and the research behind were conducted or coconducted by myself, and any external intellectual ideas or concept were entirely acknowledged using standard referencing practices.

Romain Martischang

Acknowledgments

"In the long history of humankind (and animal kind, too) those who learned to collaborate and improvise most effectively have prevailed."— Charles Darwin

I want to express my gratitude to all professors, colleagues, friends, and family who made this thesis possible in many different ways. I also thank the Swiss National Science Foundation for funding a significant part of this work.

Because research is strengthened by patience, rigor and a long-term vision, many thanks to Prof. **Stephan Harbarth**, for reviewing my countless drafts before the final publications, for your continuous support and opportunities created, for your precious and practical academical advices that will continue to inspire me for many years to come. Because research is fueled by passion and endless curiosity, many thanks to Prof. **Didier Pittet**, for sharing your love for infection control. This communicable disease infected me in the early years of my PhD, and will continue to do so without any hope for remission.

Because infection control is nothing without a strong **Bacteriology Laboratory**, thank you, Prof. **Jacques Schrenzel**, Dr **Abdessalam Cherkaoui**, and **Gesuele Renzi**, for your methodological advice, and for teaching the basics of microbiology to a young naïve physician. In particular, thank you Prof. **Jacques Schrenzel** for your innovative mind, which I hope will be an inspiration for my future. Many thanks to Dr **Patrice François** in the **Genomic Research Laboratory**, and other colleagues working there.

Because infection control does not work by a lone top-down approach, many thanks to all **infection nurses** at HUG for their endless and meticulous surveillance efforts, among many other tasks ! Many thanks to the staff of the **Intensive Care Unit**, in particular Prof. **Jérôme Pugin** and **Zilfi Koyluk Tomsuk** for our long collaboration in infection control and epidemiological surveillance in this particular high-risk setting.

Because data is gold, hospital databases are goldmines. **Daniel Teixeira**, you really are a gold digger. Thank you for sharing countless hours of (late) coding and solving frustrating errors. It's a real pleasure to meet someone with a pioneer mind to experiment new paths and new ideas.

Thank you all my colleagues for lightening the long dark winter days in the cold Geneva winter, and for sharing these countless cups of coffee along with methodological advices. Thank you **Nasim Lotfinezhad, Funda Timurkaynak, Tcheun Borzykowski, Julien Sauser, Marlieke de Kraker, Gaud Catho** (despite your leave for mountains of Valais), **Laurianne Lenggenhager, Dan Lebowitz, Walter Zingg, Marie-Céline Zanella, and other colleagues**. Thank you **Nicco Buetti** for participating in research projects, reading parts of my thesis and for your precious methodological advice.

Importantly, I want to thank my **family** for their exceptional support. Particularly, I want to thank my wife **Manel Chettibi** for patiently sharing this long journey with me and continuously supporting me to pursue this path. Every day I realize how lucky I am to share my life with you. I want to thank my newly-born son **Adam**, who makes me forget everything the moment I hold him. Last but not least, I want to thank **Nadia Kalil** for her essential support in these last months, without whom nothing would have been realized.

Geneva, February 2022

Résumé

Cette thèse explore les caractéristiques épidémiologiques et les stratégies de contrôle des Entérobactéries productrices de Beta-Lactamases à Spectre Élargi (EP-BLSE) ou de Carbapénémases (EPC), afin de mieux comprendre et limiter leur diffusion. Premièrement, cette diffusion est expliquée par une dynamique de transmission complexe impliquant différents réservoirs communicants et variant en fonction de facteurs propres à l'espèce, au patient, au soin, et au milieu de soin. En particulier, les établissements de soins à long terme et le domicile restent des milieux une attention sous-étudiés requérants particulière pour mieux comprendre l'épidémiologie moléculaire de certains clones à risque. Deuxièmement, la surveillance et les mesures de contrôle des EP-BLSE et EPC sont hautement hétérogènes parmi et entre les pays, avec une absence de consensus définissant les candidats appropriés pour un dépistage à l'admission, ainsi que les méthodes diagnostiques inclues dans les politiques de dépistage. Cette variation entrave non seulement un contrôle adéquat des bactéries résistantes à l'échelle institutionnelle, mais aussi un contrôle des importations et des transmissions parmi les établissements de soins à l'échelle nationale. Cette thèse essaye d'améliorer notre compréhension de la dynamique de transmission et des tendances temporelles des E.coli et K.pneumoniae producteurs de BLSE parmi les établissements de soins à long terme et les domiciles, mais aussi d'améliorer les politiques de dépistage existantes pour les bactéries Gram-négatives résistantes.

Dans une première partie, une enquête de prévalence répétée dans un établissement de soins à long cours a observé une augmentation nette de EP-BLSE ainsi qu'une fluctuation clonale des ST131H30. Malgré un court suivi, une absence d'effet rebond suite à l'arrêt institutionnel des mesures contact ciblant les *E.coli* producteurs de BLSE (EC-BLSE) en 2019 est notée, soutenant les recommandations actuelles pour le

contrôle des EC-BLSE. La découverte fortuite de l'expansion clonale d'un sous-clone ST131H89 atypique associé avec de multiples épidémies prolongées et silencieuses, ainsi que la diffusion régionale parmi différents réservoirs humains et environnementaux dans l'Ouest de la Suisse requiert une surveillance détaillée.

Une revue systématique et étude de cohorte multicentrique prospective ont évalué la dynamique de transmission des EP-BLSE à domicile, et ont confirmé des taux significatifs d'acquisition et de transmission entre les habitants du domicile, particulièrement dans les premières semaines suivant le retour à domicile des patients index manquants d'autonomie. Des taux de transmission différents ont été observés entre *E.coli* et *K.pneumoniae*, renforçant l'évidence existante en milieu hospitalier.

Dans une deuxième partie, une enquête à l'échelle nationale a observé des pratiques de dépistage à l'admission adéquates pour les bactéries multirésistantes, mais parfois déficientes et hétérogènes pour certaines bactéries, facteurs de risques, et sites de prélèvements. A noter que les établissements avec une déficience dans le dépistage des VRE se trouvaient majoritairement en Suisse de l'Est, coïncidant avec une large épidémie de VRE impliquant de nombreux hôpitaux. Ces résultats soulignent le besoin de standards harmonisés et accessibles définissant les stratégies de dépistage pour les bactéries Gram-Négatives multirésistantes parmi les établissements de santé Suisses. Un suivi de cette enquête pourrait être assuré par de futures études pour évaluer l'impact des standards susmentionnés, et possiblement pour investiguer un lien avec les tendances épidémiologiques locales.

Une investigation d'épidémie a révélé d'importants bénéfices secondaires du dépistage universel hebdomadaire, facilitant la détection précoce d'une épidémie institutionnelle et accélérant l'implémentation des mesures de contrôle. Finalement, une étude interventionnelle quasiexpérimentale a comparé le test LAMP avec les cultures phénotypiques pour accélérer l'implémentation des mesures de contrôle. Cette étude a observé des performances diagnostiques sous-optimales du test LAMP pour les EP-BLSE et CPE lorsque celui-ci était directement appliqué sur l'échantillon. Cette étude conclue qu'en l'absence de programme de « diagnostic stewardship », le LAMP n'apporte aucun bénéfice dans un milieu à faible endémicité, ni pour arrêter les mesures contact non nécessaires parmi les patients aux soins intensifs, ni pour implémenter les mesures contact parmi les nouveaux cas détectés.

Abstract

This thesis explores epidemiological characteristics and infection control strategies of Enterobacterales producing Extended-Spectrum betalactamases (ESBL-PE) or carbapenemases (CPE) to better comprehend and limit their spread. First, this spread is explained by complex transmission dynamics among intersecting reservoirs, differing among species, patients, and care settings. In particular, long-term care facilities and households remain understudied settings warranting further monitoring and research to comprehend the molecular epidemiology of clones at risk. Second, surveillance and infection control measures of ESBL-PE and CPE are highly heterogeneous within and between countries, with no consensus defining the best candidates for admission screening and diagnostic methods included in screening policies. This variation hinders adequate nosocomial multidrug-resistant organism (MDRO) control at the institutional level, but also the control of importation events and inter-facility transmissions at the national level. This thesis further aimed to better understand the transmission dynamics and temporal trends of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella *pneumoniae* in understudied settings, and to improve screening strategies for nosocomial control of MDR-Gram-negative bacteria.

In the first section, repeated cross-sectional surveys in a universityaffiliated long-term care facility observed an increasing prevalence of ESBL-EC, and a clonal fluctuation of ST131H30 from 2010 to 2020. Despite a relatively short follow-up period, the absence of a rebound effect following the discontinuation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC in 2019 supported the most recent guidelines for ESBL-PE control. The fortuitous detection of the clonal expansion of an atypical ST131H89 subclone associated with multiple silent and prolonged outbreaks, and its regional spread among different reservoirs from Western Switzerland warrants further monitoring. A systematic review and a multicentric prospective cohort study assessing ESBL-PE transmission dynamics in household settings confirmed a significant acquisition and transmission rate among household members, especially early after discharge of index cases with impaired autonomy. Different transmission rates were observed between *E.coli* and *K.pneumoniae*, supporting available evidence from healthcare settings.

In the second section, a nation-wide survey of Swiss hospitals observed adequate MDRO admission screening practices, but highlighted the heterogeneity of risk factors and body sites used in screening strategies, and an epidemiological gap for vancomycin-resistant enterococci (VRE), Acinetobacter baumanii, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. To note, deficient admission screening practices for VRE unveiled by spatial analysis in Eastern Switzerland coincided with a large multi-institution VRE outbreak. These findings highlighted the need for harmonized and accessible standards defining screening strategies targeting resistant Gramnegative bacteria among Swiss healthcare institutions. Future follow-up studies are warranted to evaluate the impact of such standards, and possibly to link current screening practices with regional epidemiological trends. An outbreak investigation revealed important side benefits from universal regular screening to facilitate early detection of a small institutional cluster of highly resistant Gram-negative bacteria and to accelerate infection control measures. An interventional quasiexperimental study compared a LAMP (Loop-Mediated Isothermal Amplification) assay against standard phenotypic cultures to accelerate the implementation of infection control measures. This study observed a suboptimal diagnostic accuracy of LAMP for ESBL-PE and CPE detection when directly performed on rectal swabs. This study also observed that under real-life conditions, and without proper diagnostic stewardship, there was no benefit of LAMP in a low-endemicity setting, neither for discontinuing unnecessary CP among critically ill patients screened at admission, nor for implementing CP among newly positive patients.

16

Table of Contents

Abbreviation list	19
CHAPTER One : General introduction	20
Part 1) Epidemiological characteristics of ESBL-PE and CPE	21
Part 2) Infection control program for nosocomial MDR-GNB control	28
Part 3) The role of active surveillance screenings in preventing nosocomial MDR-GNB cross-transmission	42
Part 4) The role of diagnostic stewardship program in active surveillance screening	47
Part 5) The importance of standardization in surveillance and infection control measures	53
Part 6) Thesis objective and specific aims	55
CHAPTER TWO : Nosocomial and community epidemiology of ESBL-producing E. coli and K. pneumoniae	69
Part 1) Epidemiology of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli from repeated prevalence studies over 11 years in a long-term-care facility	70
Part 2) Household carriage and acquisition of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: A systematic review	100
Part 3) Household acquisition and transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL) -producing Enterobacteriaceae after hospital discharge of ESBL-positive index patients	150
CHAPTER THREE : Screening strategies and infection control	
measures implemented to control nosocomial ESBL-PE and CPE	187
Part 1) Nation-wide survey of screening practices to detect carriers of multi-drug resistant organisms upon admission to Swiss healthcare institutions	188
Part 1) First reported nosocomial outbreak of NDM-1 producing Escherichia coli in Switzerland	
Part 2) An interventional quasi-experimental study to evaluate the impact of a rapid screening strategy in improving control of nosocomial extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producing Enterobacterales	
and carbapenemases-producing organisms in critically ill patients	205
CHAPTER FOUR : General discussion	250
Introduction	250

So	Scholarships and funding		
	References	266	
	Conclusion	.265	
	Perspective for future research	.263	
	Connection with existing policies, practices, and instruments	.259	
	Strength and limitations	.255	
	Summary of results	.251	

Abbreviation list

3GC: Third-Generation Cephalosporin 3GCR: Third-Generation Cephalosporin resistant AMR: Antimicrobial Resistance AMS: Antimicrobial Stewardship CDC: Center for Disease Control and Prevention CPE: Carbapenemase-producing Enterobacterales ECDC: European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control ESBL: Extended Spectrum Beta-Lactamase ESBL-EC: Extended Spectrum Beta-Lactamase producing Escherichia coli ESBL-KP: Extended Spectrum Beta-Lactamase producing Klebsiella pneumoniae ESBL-PE: Extended Spectrum Beta-Lactamase producing Enterobacterales **GNB:** Gram-Negative Bacteria ICU: Intensive Care Unit LAMP: Loop Mediated Isothermal Amplification LTCF: Long-Term Care Facility MDR: Multi-Drug Resistance MDRO: Multi-Drug Resistant Organism MRSA: Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus nEcESBLPE: non-E.coli ESBL producing Enterobacterales VRE: Vancomycin Resistant Enterococcus MGE: Mobile Genetic Elements WHO: World Health Organization

CHAPTER ONE General introduction

Part 1) Epidemiological characteristics of ESBL-PE and CPE

Global burden of Antimicrobial Resistance

The global burden of AMR, represented by 16 antibiotic-resistant bacteria combinations, currently estimates 671'689 infections, of which 63.5% are nosocomial, accounting for 33'110 deaths among European regions in 2015 (1). However, modelling approaches suffer from many limitations, including controversial attribution of death to AMR, counterfactual estimation of burden (infection by a susceptible organism vs noinfection), age-adjustment for risks, heterogeneous sampling frequencies and national coverage, and external residual confounding (2). Most of these issues, except the above-mentioned sampling, selection, and detection bias, as well as adjustment for age and gender have been addressed in a recent modelling study based on 471 million individual observation worldwide from literature and surveillance data, and estimating the excess risk of death associated with (versus deaths with no infection) and attributable to AMR (versus deaths with drugsusceptible infection) for 88 antibiotic-resistant bacteria combinations in 2019. Overall deaths associated with AMR and deaths attributable to AMR were respectively estimated at 4.95 million (95% CI 3.62-6.57) and 1.27 million (95%CI 0.91-1.71), mostly driven by lower respiratory infections. (3).

WHO list of critical priority pathogens

Aiming to guide the development of new active agents, WHO established a global priority list of 12 bacterial species with acquired resistance, selecting carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter baumanii*, carbapenemresistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, carbapenem-resistant and 3GCR Enterobacterales. (4) Of all 3GCR Enterobacterales, the heaviest community and hospital burden was attributed to *E. coli* and *K.* *pneumoniae*. (4) This list also served to define targets for surveillance systems and outbreak reporting (5), and was used as a basis to select pathogens of high concern in this thesis. Importantly, among all resistance mechanisms, this thesis will focus on carbapenemases and ESBL. Penicillinases, AmpC beta-lactamases, and non-enzymatic mechanisms (loss of outer membrane porine) will not be considered.

General characteristics of Enterobacterales

Enterobacterales are enteric pathogens colonizing the digestive tract, mostly causing a large variety of community- and healthcare-aquired infections, including cystitis, pyelonephritis, peritonitis, septicemia, and device-associated infections. The feco-oral route encompasses direct human-to-human transmission, but also indirect transmission through the environmental or animal reservoir (6,7). Human-to-human transmission has been further detailed using five sequential steps, (8) starting from (A) the presence or shedding of organisms, (B) hand contamination, (C) survival of organisms for at least several minutes, (D) inefficient hand hygiene, and (E) contamination of other patients or their surroundings. As already reviewed, these conditions perfectly apply to Gram-negative bacteria. (9)

General characteristics of ESBL and carbapenemases

As described above, ESBL-PE and CPE colonize the digestive tract, and are associated with difficult-to-treat infections. Colonization by ESBL-producing *E.coli* and *K.pneumoniae* significantly increases the risk of an infection by the same pathogen. (10,11) Similarly, the relative abundance of KPC-producing *K.pneumoniae* was also associated with an increased risk of bacteremia by the same pathogen. (12) ESBL and carbapenemases define multiple bacterial enzymes hydrolyzing respectively 3GC and carbapenems (Figure 1). These enzymes are traditionally sorted based on their amino-acid sequences with the Ambler classification. Class A enzymes (ESBL, KPC) and D (OXA-48) contain

serine in their active sites, while class B enzymes (Metallo-betalactamases: VIM, IMP, NDM) require bivalent metal ions, such as Zinc. Class D enzymes are known for sparing 3GC and weakly hydrolyzing carbapenems.

Figure 1. Beta-lactam resistance and inactivating enzymes



Inspired from Ruppé et al. Ann. Intensive Care. 2015;5:21

Community and hospital epidemiology of ESBL-PE

The global spread of resistance genes occurs vertically by clonal replication, but also horizontally within and between species, using

horizontal gene transfers as a nested genetic mobility within transposons within plasmids within species, with a success rate depending upon all intermediaries. (13) Such horizontal transmission is known to produce plasmid-born outbreaks within hospitals, which are challenging to detect and control. (13,14)

ESBLs emerged from mutant penicillinases (TEM and SHV) in the 1980s, mostly concerning hospital-acquired K. pneumoniae and Enterobacter sp. (15) This nosocomial predominance was explained by multiple contributing exposures, including antibiotic pressure, patients' frailty, and opportunities at risk. (16,17) An epidemiological shift of third-generation cephalosporin resistance occurred from local hospital outbreaks to widespread endemicity in the community following clonal transmission of a single ESBL-producing *E. coli* clone (O25b-ST131), (18) and horizontal gene transfer of CTX-M enzymes located on plasmids within transposons or insertion sequences. (19) This E.coli clone is currently spreading in Southeast Asia, Europe, and Latin-America regions. (20) Factors contributing to the widespread endemicity of this clone were importation events from international travels from endemic countries, foreign hospital transfer (21,22), but also spread from the food chain. (23) The community predominance and persistence of this clone remain unexplained, but probably result from antimicrobial resistance, clonal characteristics such as virulence factors, (24-26) and plasmid characteristics, considering the richness of IncF family plasmids in toxinantitoxin modules. (27) These characteristics might promote a competitive advantage of both strains and plasmids against normal microbiota, despite the fitness cost of antimicrobial resistance. Though unproven, this selective advantage might promote bacterial growth and increased shedding, resulting in the observed increased crosstransmission and prolonged carriage duration observed among certain clones. (28,29) Aforementioned epidemiological shifts of 3GC-R are reflected in risk factors identified for ESBL-PE acquisition or infection

among healthy participants living in the community, including antibiotic usage, diarrhea, travels, and food-related exposures. (30)

Community and nosocomial epidemiology of CPE

Similarly to ESBL, carbapenem resistance initially emerged with localized nosocomial outbreaks of *K. pneumoniae* and *Enterobacter sp.* producing VIM and KPC. (15) Major risk factors for nosocomial CPE acquisition also reflect this nosocomial predominance, including prior antibiotic use, use (31-33) of medical devices, and mechanical ventilation. No epidemiological shift towards the community has so far been observed for carbapenemases, although they have also disseminated globally, mostly by importation events from international travel activities in endemic countries and inter-hospital transfers. (22) Spread also occurs vertically and horizontally, depending on species and plasmid characteristics. For example, the combination of horizontal transmission of KPC-2 and subsequent clonal spread of K. pneumoniae ST258 disseminated carbapenem resistance among hospitals. (34) Alternatively, NDM first circulated horizontally between and within species, (35) and has been more recently associated with *E.coli*. (35) Community dissemination of OXA-48 E.coli also has been reported in North Africa, probably by foodborne acquisition or household transmission. (36) The perfect combination of a virulent community clone with a stable plasmid, such as CTX-M-15 producing *E.coli* ST131 has not been observed yet. However, the spread of CPE warrants specific monitoring, especially when carbapenemases are combined with community pathogens such as *E.coli*.

Transmission dynamics of ESBL-PE and CPE

In-depth comprehension of transmission dynamics is required to adequately quantify and predict the spread of resistance. The analysis of transmission dynamics aims to reconstruct bacterial spread in defined populations using multiple parameters, such as acquisition rates, transmission rates, environmental persistence, and carriage duration. Transmission dynamics differ by host-, care-, species-, and settingsrelated factors. Concerning hosts, antibiotic consumption, diarrhea, and open wound influence bacterial shedding, increasing microbial burden, which can easily be transmitted during patient care, by the maintenance of endotracheal tubes, wound dressings, and bathing. (37)

Concerning species, non-*E.coli* ESBL-PE have been associated with higher acquisition rates compared to ESBL-EC, with respectively 7.4 and 2.6 acquisitions per 100 admissions at risk among ICU patients. (38) Based on a mathematical model, single-admission reproduction numbers were estimated for non-EC ESBL-PE and ESBL-EC at 0.17 [95%CrI 0.094-0.29] and 0.047 [95%CrI 0.018-0.098]. (38) Despite an unclear biological explanation, a potential hypothesis is the better environmental persistence for *K.pneumoniae* as compared to *E.coli*. (39) The different profile of patients colonized by *E.coli* and non-*E.coli* Enterobacteriaceae might also contribute to this difference, with non-*E.coli* carriers more exposed to healthcare settings (e.g. febrile neutropenia, ICU). (40)

ESBL-EC transmission rates also differ among settings. In LTCF, peradmission reproduction numbers were higher, estimated for ESBL-EC ST131 and other ESBL-EC at 0.66 and 0.56 (28) Another cohort study followed roommates of ESBL-EC positive patients after discontinuation of contact precautions and observed transmission rates of 2.6% in an acute care hospital versus 8.8% in an affiliated LTCF. (41) This difference also contributes to a higher ESBL-PE prevalence in LTCF. When comparing patients hospitalized in an Italian acute-care geriatric hospital to their pairs in five affiliated LTCF units, using a cross sectional survey in 2008, prevalence of ESBL producers was 14.5% versus 64%. (42) Effectively, LTCFs have specific characteristics compared to acute-care hospitals influencing transmission dynamics. Adherence to hand hygiene (27.3% and 46.1% before and after patient care) and gloving (44.9%) is historically low in these settings. (43,44) Patients are also vulnerable to be colonized and develop a subsequent infection, due to comorbidities, with impaired autonomy in daily care, immunosenescence, and medical devices. (45) To note, the higher transmission rates in LTCF might predominantly result from these patient characteristics compared to healthy participants in the community or younger patients in acute-care hospitals. Effectively, similar prevalence proportions were observed between LTCF residents and their pairs living in community (11% vs 8.7%). (46) However, this study possibly suffered from a selection bias, mostly including nursing homes sufficiently staffed with good hygiene practices, in low-endemicity settings (Sweden), and might not be generalizable to nursing homes in other countries.

Other settings, including households, have demonstrated significant transmission rates. Cohort studies among household settings observed acquisition and transmission rates of CPE among 9% (16/177) and 2% (3/177) of household members, with 64% and 25% of index cases being colonized by *E. coli* and *K. pneumoniae*, with difference according to the status of household members (spouse, with an OR: 6.17 [95%CI 1.05-36.35]). (47) However, the heterogeneity of study designs, outcomes, and denominators often imped direct comparison of the dynamics among these different settings.

Summary

Pathogens and associated resistances have different transmission dynamics and burden among various patients and care settings. Furthermore, heterogeneous colonization pressure and infection control policies also influence the available microbial burden and opportunities at risk for cross-transmission. Most of the available evidence defining transmission dynamics originates from outbreak investigations in specific settings, with impaired generalizability. Furthermore, studies evaluating transmission dynamics also faced several challenges, including heterogeneous definitions for transmission (phenotypic vs genotypic), sampling bias, and detection bias. There is no single model explaining the spread of all ESBL-PE and CPE, nor a robust evidence to estimate this spread in non-ICU settings. This highlights the relevance of monitoring and further research to comprehend AMR transmission dynamics in understudied settings, such as LTCFs and household settings.

Part 2) Infection control strategies for nosocomial MDR-GNB control

Multi-faceted interventions preventing nosocomial MDR-GNB transmission

Infection control measures preventing the spread of nosocomial MDR-GNB transmission combine universal and targeted precautions, which both define two different multi-faceted (or bundled) interventions. Universal precautions include hand hygiene, personal protective equipment (PPE) whenever exposed to infectious material and body surfaces, and environmental hygiene. Universal precautions aim to prevent the nosocomial spread from resistant and susceptible organisms, from recognized and non recognized sources. Targeted precautions only concern patients with proven or suspected colonization and infection by certain infectious agents. They include isolation or cohorting, contact, droplet, and airborne precautions. Contact precautions traditionally include wearing of PPE (gloves & hydrophobic coat). Universal and targeted precautions are complemented by additional infection control strategies, such as diagnostic and antimicrobial stewardship, and potentially chlorhexidine bathing, decolonization strategies and development of novel vaccines. However, not all measures were proved to be efficient and are supported by the same level of evidence. This thesis focuses on the most effective measures to control nosocomial MDR-GNB spread in low endemic settings, excluding AMS, which are universal precautions, contact precautions, isolation, and cohorting.

Multiple guidelines offer guidance to control nosocomial MDR-GNB, including the Centers for Disease Control and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (CDC and AHRQ, 2007 (48)). To note, the discontinuation of contact precautions and universal glove wearing were considered as unresolved issues. Eight years later, ESCMID offered an evidence-based guidance listing the most effective interventions to control nosocomial ESBL-PE and CPE. (9) While CDC guidelines distinguished specific settings such as LTCFs, ESCMID guidelines distinguished epidemic from endemic settings, accounting for different risks and resources. If initial recommendations concerned both ESBL-PE and CPE, guidelines specifically addressing CPE control were published later by CDC with a toolkit (2015) and by ECDC and WHO (2017). (49– 51) These recommendations highlighted the importance of hand hygiene, active surveillance cultures to monitor colonization and infection, contact precautions, and patient isolation. More specifically for CPE, they also recommended patient and staff cohorting, enhanced environmental cleaning, preemptive contact precautions combined with thorough admission and contact screening, but also highlighted the importance of inter-facility communications. WHO adapted later its multimodal hand hygiene improvement strategy in 2019 to facilitate the implementation of multifaceted interventions for CPE control. (52)

Multi-faceted interventions combined universal and targeted precautions and proved to be efficient to control nosocomial ESBL-E spread. (53) Of note, most of the evidence is based from before-and-after studies occurring in the midst of outbreaks. Considering CPE, a recent systematic review and reanalysis using interrupted time series analysis observed that multifaceted recommendations using complementary infection control measures, classically active case finding, contact precautions, cohorting or isolation, hand hygiene, staffing education, and hospital hygiene, were efficient to control epidemic or endemic CRE, carbapenemresistant *A. baumanii*, and carbapenem-resistant *P. aeruginosa*. (54) Specifically addressing multidrug resistant *P. aeruginosa* and *A. baumanii*, represents a complex challenge because of the variability of their genome and diversity of resistance mechanisms. However, outbreak investigations in an Israeli hospital observed that such infection control measures, including cohorting, dedicated equipment and staffing can effectively control the nosocomial spread of carbapenem-resistant *A. baumanii*. (55)

Effectiveness of hand hygiene

Currently, scientific consensus considers hand hygiene as one of the core measures to control susceptible and resistant Gram-negative bacteria. However, despite robust evidence confirming hand hygiene effectiveness to control nosocomial MRSA, (56) only few studies evaluated in-vitro and in-vivo efficacy of ABHR on Gram-negative bacteria. (57,58) Kaier et al. used time-series analysis to evaluate the ecological impact of alcoholbased hand rub (ABHR) volumes on ESBL-PE incidence from 2005 to 2007, adjusting for community importation and antimicrobial consumption while keeping constant other infection control measures. (57) Though most of nosocomial ESBL-PE were influenced by community importation, ABHR volume had a negative temporal relationship with ESBL-PE incidence (6.73% decrease of ESBL-PE incidence every ABHR litres per 1'000 patient-days after 4 months). Despite hardly interpretable lags, their model explained 75% of the monthly variations of nosocomial ESBL-PE incidence. To note, no studies evaluated the specific efficacy of hand hygiene on CPE, this intervention always being included in larger multifaceted bundle approaches.

Specific challenges of contact precautions

Contact precautions imply wearing a gown and gloves upon entry in patients' rooms. It is also recommended to use dedicated or single-use non-critical care equipment when caring for patients. Preemptive contact precautions apply when these measures are implemented in the absence of microbiological confirmation. Usually preemptive contact precautions are implemented at admission of patients at risk to be colonized and discontinued after sequential consecutive screening tests.

However, contact precautions and isolation are not trivial measures, associated with noninfectious and infectious adverse events. As noninfectious adverse events, contact precautions were observed to potentially increase the risk of depression and anxiety, but also to decrease the contact time between patients and physicians with an uncertain impact on care. (59,60) Mental health issues were explored by small underpowered studies, with findings potentially confounded by the status of MDRO carriers, more susceptible to experience co-morbidities or extended length of stay. Morgan DJ et al. (2013) covertly observed 7'743 healthcare workers over 1'989 hours, and reported 36.4% decreased hourly HCW visits rates (4.37 to 2.78 visits per hour), 17.7% decreased patient contact time (16.98 to 13.98 minutes per hour), and 23.6% fewer visitors. (61) Harris et al. (2013) also covertly observed 6'988 HCW visits in ICU during 1'473 hours, and observed a significant decrease of hourly HCW visits from 5.24 (4.46-6.16) to 4.28 (3.95-4.64) hours (p=0.02) following universal gloving and gowning for all patient contact. (62) Interestingly, both studies observed an increased adherence to hand hygiene when exiting patients' rooms (47.4% to 63.2% with contact precautions, and 62.9% to 78.3% with contact precautions). Effect of contact precautions on patient care is more controversial, with increased preventable adverse events (falls, electrolyte disorders) and worsening process of care measures (documentation of vital signs, days without a physician or nursing note). (63,64) However, larger studies using standardized tools to measure adverse events related to the quality of care (IHI Global Trigger tool) observed either no difference or fewer adverse events when applying contact precautions. (62,65) Whether this tool is sensitive enough to capture relevant adverse events and whether potentially undetected

adverse events are clinically relevant remains to be determined. Additional challenges include the limited hospital capacity in single-bed room patients, and overall costs incurred by additional isolation material, cleaning and disinfection material, additional working time, and singleuse material. In 2017, these costs were estimated at 158.90\$ [95%CI 124.90-192.80] following 24 hours of detailed observation of 10 patients under contact precaution in acute care wards of a Swiss University Hospital. (66)

First, gloves and gowns potentially constituting a transmission vector, infectious adverse events might occur during failures to comply with adequate doffing and donning, for example with deviations from recommendations (intentional), process or procedural mistakes (non intentional), slips or lapses (non intentional). (67) Outbreaks reporting a direct association with gloving are scarce, (68) but microbiological confirmation of glove-related outbreaks remain methodologically difficult and certainly imped reporting. Second, an inverse relationship between the number of indications and adherence to contact precautions has been observed, which might yield negative ecological consequences. In 2009, Dahr et al. conducted 1'013 covert observations HCW, and observed a dropping adherence with contact precautions from 31.5% to 6.5% when isolation burden increased from less than 20% to more than 60%. (69)

Due to noninfectious and infectious side effects, as well as considering the resources, infrastructural constraints, and costs incurred by contact precautions, adequate evaluation of their specific efficacy for each indication is important. However, such evaluation is scarce, limited by impaired generalizability, residual confounding, and detection bias. First, the generalizability of existing evidence is impaired by the number of confounding exposures related to settings, patients, and infection control measures. Effectively, contact precautions are often evaluated as a part of a bundle, which makes it difficult to disentangle the relative efficacy of this measure. Second, traditional weekly screening schedules are insufficient to capture all acquisition or transmission events, resulting in detection bias. Admission and discharge screening should ideally be implemented in such studies. Despite these limitations, there is a growing evidence following discontinuation of universal contact precautions, targeted contact precautions for ESBL-PE, or targeted contact precautions for non-*E.coli* ESBL-PE.

Effectiveness of universal contact precautions

Effectiveness of universal gloving and gowning trials against targeted contact precautions for MRSA and VRE control has been evaluated by the BUGG study (Table 1), a cluster-controlled trial including 20 American ICUs in 2012. (62) Ten ICUs were randomized to universal gloving and gowning, and the other half was randomized to standard of care (targeted measures). Using robust methods, the authors implemented admission and discharge screening, and closely monitored acquisition rates, healthcare related infections, hand hygiene adherence, and adherence to contact precautions. To note, chlorhexidine bathing was performed in five and seven ICUs in the control and intervention arm, respectively. A later nested study of this trial specifically evaluated the effectiveness of universal contact precautions on MDR-GNB control, including 20'246 patients. (70) Following a generalized linear mixed model, universal contact precautions resulted in an overall rate ratio (RR) for MDR-GNB acquisition of 0.90 [95%CI, 0.71-1.12, p=0.34], with no specific benefits on CPE (RR 0.86 [95%CI 0.60-1.24, p=0.43], ESBL-PE (RR 0.94 [95%CI 0.71-1.24], p=0.67), carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter [RR 0.81 [95%CI 0.52-1.27, p=.36], carbapenem-resistant Pseudomonas [RR 0.88 [95%CI 0.55-1.42, p=0.62], and with no change after adjustment for colonization pressure. This finding is supported by prior evidence, with multiple quasi-experimental studies and a mathematical model observing no change in MDRO incidence density, acquisition, and ICU-acquired MDRO infection rates. (71–74) To note, all these studies were performed in ICU settings with low-to-medium endemicity levels (France, USA), with heterogeneous definitions for contact precautions, various screening strategies, and unclear percentage of available single-bed rooms, probably adding residual confounding. Such estimates might differ in high-endemicity settings; however in this case, hand hygiene and cohorting would probably be preferred as universal measures, considering the effect of isolation burden on adherence. (69)

Table 1. Studies evaluating universal versus targeted contactprecautions to control nosocomial MDRO spread

	Design & control	Settings & No. patient	Intervention Bundle ?	MDRO	Contact precaution definition	Screening cultures	Gloves &- gowns adherence	Hand hygiene adherence	Major findings
Furuya EY et al. (2018)	QE ; historical & 3 concomittant ICU controls	3 ICU (% single room)	I: 8Y Universal CP C: 1Y Targeted CP	MRSA VRE CRKP		Admission (MRSA, VRE)ª			No significant change in hospital- acquired MDRO incidence density rate
Djibré M et al. (2017)	QE post-test control	1 ICU (100% single room)	I: 6M universal preemptive CP C: 6M targeted preemptive CP	MDRO	Glove + gown + isolation	Admission Weekly			No significant change in MDRO acquisition rate
Kardas- Sloma et al. (2017)	Dynamic stochastic transmission model	Simulated ICU	I1: 1Y CP C: 1Y HH (80% HH adherence among all ICU patients)	ESBL-PE	CP defined as 80% HH adherence among carriers	N/A	N/A	N/A	Higher overall costs compared to hand hygiene strategy
Ledoux et al. (2016)	QE ; post test control	1 ICU (100% single room)	I: 12M universal preemptive CP C: 12M targeted preemptive CP	MDRO	Glove + gown + isolation	Admission Weekly		Similar ABHR consumption (not shown)	No significant change in ICU-acquired MDRO infection
Harris et al. (2013)	Nested analysis of prior cluster randomized trial	30 ICUs (% single room)	l: 9M universal CP C: 9M targeted CP	CR-PSA, CR-ABAU, ESBL-PE, CPE	Glove + gown	Admission Discharge	Gloves (I) 86.2% (C) 84.1% Gowns (I) 85.1% (C) 81.2%	(C) 62.9 – (I) 78.3% ^b	No significant change in MDR-GNB acquisition rate

^a: Not all ICUs performed screening

^b: Hand hygiene adherence evaluated when exiting rooms

Effectiveness of contact precautions targeting non-*E.coli* ESBL-PE

The growing prevalence and related control efforts of ESBL-EC in particular due to the community clone ST131 increasingly strained staffing resources and hospital capacity in single-bed rooms. (29) To address this issue specific to ESBL-EC, several centers attempted to discontinue contact precautions for this species (Table 2). Tschudin et al. evaluated transmissibility of ESBL-EC in a cohort study among an acutecare hospital and affiliated LTCF, using discharge screening for all contacts of an index case. (41) This study observed low ESBL-EC transmission rates in acute-care hospitals (2.6%) and LTCFs (8.8%). Similar transmission rates for ESBL-PE were observed in the same acutecare hospitals during implementation of contact precautions for all ESBL-PE (1.5% among 133 contact patients). (75) Authors also observed similar rates among other acute-care hospitals and LTCFs. (41) Interestingly, ESBL-PE positive roommates had superior contact time compared to negative roommates (median 13 days (IQR 10-15) vs 8 days (IQR 5-12), p=0.006). (41) In 2015, Biehl et al. observed similar results in a prospective cohort study including 1'386 and 1'582 patients from two hematology and oncology sites, respectively, implementing single-room contact precautions in addition to standard precautions for F3GCR-EC. (76) Admission and discharge screening were complemented by whole genome sequencing to ascertain transmission events. Despite the large sample size and the robust screening strategy, only three transmission events were observed. Interestingly, the authors estimated the number of patients needed to screen to prevent one transmission event at 3'729. Another cohort study performed by Zahar et al. retrospectively compared ESBL-EC incidence between two French hospitals from 2006 to 2010, one implementing standard precautions and another implementing contact precautions targeting ESBL-EC. (77) Concomitant increase in ESBL-EC incidence was observed in both intervention and control groups, without any clear difference. However, the different age of patients (median age
of 61 vs 9 years-old patients) hospitalized in interventional and control hospitals might have confounded the effect of contact precautions. Nevertheless, sufficient evidence with reproducible results is now available from different healthcare settings to support the discontinuation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC.

Table 2. Studies evaluating contact precautions targeting non-E.coli ESBL-PE vs ESBL-PE

	Design & control	Settings & No. patient	Intervention Bundle ?	MDRO	Contact precauti on	Screening	Gloves &- gowns adherence	Hand hygiene adherence	Major findings
Biehl et al. (2019)	Prospective cohort study	4 (2xI & 2xC) haematological and oncological departments	I: 12M CP C: 12M SP	F3GCR- EC	Single room + glove + gown	Admission + discharge		>80%	Same rate of hospital- acquisition and transmission
Tschudin et al. (2016)	Prospective cohort study	Acute care hospital (91.3% rooms with 1-2 beds) LTCF (52.5% rooms with 1-2 beds)	18M: no CP for ESBL-EC	ESBL-EC		Contact screening (once before discharge, swab & cultures)		>90%	Transmission with 2.6% (acute care) and 8.8% (LTCF) of contacts.
Zahar et al. (2015)	Retrospectiv e cohort study	2 (I & C) University Hospitals	5Y: CP for ESBL-EC 5Y: SP for ESBL-EC	ESBL-EC	Private room + dedicated material + gown for long and close care	Admission and weekly screening ^a		Similar consumption of ABHR	No significant change in ESBL-E incidence between the two hospitals

^a: only in ICUs. Only clinical cultures were considered in the ESBL-E incidence

Effectiveness of contact precautions targeting ESBL-PE

As detailed above, certain species such as *K.pneumoniae* may spread more easily. However, some centers discontinued contact precautions not only for ESBL-EC but for all ESBL-PE regardless of the species, and provided the opportunity to evaluate the specific effectiveness of contact precautions for all ESBL-PE (Table 3). (75,78–80) The largest available trial is a cluster randomized cross-over trial (R-GNOSIS) including 11'368 patients screened at least twice from 20 non-intensive care units in four hospitals from 2014 to 2016. (78) This trial aimed to compare contact and standard precautions against standard precautions to control ESBL-

PE acquisition events, using admission, weekly, and discharge screening. Maechler et al. also collected several meaningful confounders, such as antibiotic consumption, colonization pressure (ESBL-PE burden at admission), screening rates, and hand hygiene adherence, which were all similar in both periods. Incidence densities of ward-acquired ESBL-PE were not different in interventional vs control periods (6.0 [95%CI 5.4-6.7] versus 6.1 [95%CI 5.5-6.7] per 1'000 patient-days at risk). This finding did not change after adjustment for length of stay, screening rate, and colonization pressure. Interestingly, the isolation burden significantly decreased during the control phase from 58.9% to 11.2% of patients under contact precautions, but among them, adherence with isolation in a single-bed room drastically increased from 50.3% to 81.4%. We can hypothesize that increased availability of single-bed rooms contributed to a reallocation of resources toward more critical patients. Other studies adopted a quasi-experimental design, were implemented in ICUs and non-critical wards, had various screening strategies and definitions for contact precautions, and did not systematically report hand hygiene adherence. (79,80) Tschudin et al. described in a cohort study very low transmission rates of ESBL-PE among roommates of a positive carrier (n=579) despite a median unprotected time of 3 days (range, 1-37 days). (75) Despite this heterogeneity, the same conclusion was reproduced by several studies with different study designs and patient populations, which supports the discontinuation of ESBL-PE in critical and non-critical wards in low endemicity settings, under the condition of high adherence to standard precautions.

Yet, multiple factors should be considered before deciding to discontinue contact precautions for ESBL-PE. According to Lucet et al., (81) patient-, epidemiology, infection control-, and resource-specific data have to be considered to individualize this decision making. Potential patient-level exposures include shedding high bacterial loads (diarrhea, UTI, wounds), for patients requiring intensive care (increased opportunities at risk), for vulnerable patients (e.g. transplant units). Epidemiological and microbiological exposures would include epidemic settings, extensively resistant pathogens, ease and route of transmission. Infection control information includes hand hygiene adherence and active surveillance cultures. Resource-related information includes hospital infrastructure (crowded multiple-bed rooms, availability of single-bed rooms), human workforce (dedicated staffing, additional time for donning & doffing), and financial resources.

	Design & control	Settings & No. patient	Intervention Bundle ?	MDRO	Contact precaution	Screening	Gloves &- gowns adherence	Hand hygiene adherence	Major findings
Maechler F et al. (2020)	Cluster randomized crossover trial	20 non intensive care units	C: 12M SP I: 12M CP	ESBL-E	Isolation (when possible) + glove + gown	Admission + weekly + discharge	Gowns I: 84% Gloves I: 89%	C: 61% I: 62%	Similar ESBL-PE incidence density
Thompson et al. (2019)	QE ; post test control	l University hospital	I: 22M CP C: 20M SP	ESBL-E		No screening			Increased incidence of healthcare associated ESBL-PE infections with CP
Renaudin et al. (2017)	QE ; post test control	1 ICU (100% single room)	I: 25M CP C: 25M SP	MRSA ESBL-PE	Isolation + gown	Admission + weekly	75% ^a	81% ^a	Lower incidence rate of ICU- acquisition in SP period
Tschudin et al. (2012)	Prospective cohort study	University hospital	I: 12Y SP ^b	ESBL-PE	N/A	Contact screening	N/A		Transmission with 1.5% of contacts.

Table 3. Studies evaluating contact precautions for ESBL-PE

Effectiveness of contact precautions targeting CPE

The current effectiveness of contact precautions targeting CPE has been scarcely described, due to its continuous and almost mandatory application among healthcare facilities. A retrospective cohort study including multiple hospitals totalizing 21,000 beds from 2010 to 2015, described multiple importation events associated with a subsequent outbreak (involving at least one secondary case among contact patients with a defined epidemiological link and with similar species and resistance genes). (82) Upon 655 importation events at admission, 51 (8%) were followed by an outbreak. If implemented in the two days following admission of the index case, contact precautions had a protective effect

(OR 0.41 [95%CI 0.22-0.74], p<0.001). Thus, contact precautions as part of the interventional bundle to control nosocomial CPE seems effective. To note, *K. pneumoniae* was again associated with a higher risk to generate outbreaks (OR 4.98 [95%CI 1.16-21.45]). Furthermore, CPE importations remain associated with large-scale hospital outbreaks, with significant human and economic cost, estimated at \in 1.1m (range 0.9-1.4) for a 10-months outbreak. (83) In summary, considering the significant burden of CPE and their association with large scale nosocomial outbreaks, no attempt in discontinuing contact precautions has yet been recommended in any national or international guideline. Even infection control nihilists still continue to advocate active screening and contract precautions for CPE control, despite weak evidence and absence of controlled trial data.

Effectiveness of patient or staff cohorting, and isolation in single-bed rooms

Current recommendations suggest to isolate non-*E.coli* ESBL-PE and CPE carriers in endemic settings, and to cohort patients and staff in epidemic settings. (9) The additive effect of isolation in single-bed rooms on effectiveness of contact precautions has recently been quantified. In a large cluster-randomized, cross-over study including 16 Dutch hospitals from 2011 to 2014, Kluytmans et al. compared the efficiency of contact precautions in single-bed room versus multiple bed-rooms to control ESBL-PE. (84) This study included a total of 312 and 304 index patients for respectively 4'790 and 4'578 roommates for both single-bed and multiple-bed room strategies. To note, 88% and 62% of index patients were adherent to the assigned strategy. When regarding per-protocol populations, ESBL-PE transmission rates to at least one roommate were similar between single-bed and multiple-bed room strategies (crude risk difference 3.4% [90%CI -0.3-7.1]). Though data on complementary infection control measures were not collected (hand hygiene adherence), and despite a low adherence to multiple-bed room strategy, this study used a robust design and statistical methods to observe no difference between contact precautions with isolation versus contact precautions without isolation. However, this study was not able to include a third group without contact precautions, but observed an increased risk of ESBL-PE transmission with unprotected ward stay. These findings were supported by another study by Repessé et al. evaluating the effectiveness of contact precautions without isolation on ESBL-PE transmission rates, using an ICU with only twin-bed rooms. (17) To note, gloves were not included in the definition of contact precautions. Despite the absence of single-bed rooms, the authors observed 4.1% ESBL acquisition and only 2 cross-transmission events among 470 patients from 2014 to 2015. In contrast, Prevel et al. observed in 2015 only 1% ESBL-E acquisition event and only 1 ESBL-E cross-transmission event among 608 ICU patients screened at admission and weekly in ICU applying contact precautions and isolation for all known ESBL-E carriers. (85) The reproducibility of these studies, along with the low frequency of ESBL-PE transmission events in hospitals argue against an additive effect of isolation during application of contact precautions in non-epidemic settings.

Table 3. Studies evaluating the additive effect of isolation oncontact precautions

	Design & control	Settings & No. patient	Intervention Bundle ?	MDRO	Contact precaution	Screening	Gloves &- gowns adherence	Hand hygiene adherence	Major findings
Kluytmans- van den Bergh et al. (2019)	Cluster- randomized cross-over study	16 hospitals	I1: CP in multiple bed-room I2: CP in single bed- room	ESBL-PE	Glove + gowns	Baseline weekly			Similar ESBL-PE transmission rates
Repessé et al. (2017)	Prospective cohort study	1 ICU (0% single room)	С: 11М СР	ESBL-PE	Gown	Admission Weekly	•••	135-137 L/1'000 patient days	4.1% ESBL acquisition & 2 transmission events

Considering CPE control, the importance of patient isolation or cohorting has been strongly emphasized, despite the scarcity of evidence. A selection of outbreak investigations reporting staggered interventions failed to control the spread until cohorting of patients and staff. (86) In Israel, the implementation and strict adherence to isolation of CR-*K. pneumoniae* carriers successfully controlled large institutional outbreaks, (87) and decreased monthly nationwide incidence of clinically diagnosed CRE carriers from 55.5 patients per 100'000 patient-days to 11.7 patients per 100'000 patients-days (p=0.001). (88) This measure should apply to patients and staff, and ideally would include dedicated medical devices. Cohorting CRE patients is more appropriate in epidemic settings, and proved to be efficient in reducing the rate of CRE acquisition in highly endemic settings. (89)

Effectiveness of alternative MDRO control measures

While complementary infection control approaches are outside the scope of this thesis, they might also contribute to control nosocomial ESBL-E and CPE spread, including AMS. A recent retrospective study evaluating the impact of a comprehensive hospital-based AMS on healthcareassociated versus community-associated MDRO using interrupted time series analysis, observed that the mean monthly incidence of HA-MDRO infections decreased by 13% (IRR 0.87 [95%CI 0.73-1.04]), while CA-MDRO simultaneously increased by 68% (IRR 1.68 [95%CI 1.57-1.82]). (90) Though this intervention might have failed by itself to prevent spread of MDRO, (48) it probably contributed to the overall effect from bundled interventions and remains recommended in several guidelines. (9,48) However, AMS benefits might depend on the type of AMS implemented, species and resistance considered. (91)

Hospital hygiene with adequate environmental cleaning also participates in controlling nosocomial MDRO spread, though evidence is currently insufficient to quantify its importance for MDR-GNB. (92) Aquatic reservoirs and especially hospital sinks are increasingly recognized in waterborne outbreaks. From 2014 to 2017, 134 of 620 (21.6%) consultations with 1'380 patients involved transmission of water-related organisms in healthcare. (93) Splashing effects to medication preparations were identified as a frequent pathway.

Finally, ESBL and CPE decolonization by topical antibiotic regimens has been suggested as possible additional measure, as done for MRSA decolonization for several decades. However, hypothesized benefits of decolonization regimens for 3GCR-E and CRE carriers have been refuted by several recent randomized controlled trials (94). Thus, based on an exhaustive systematic review, current guidelines do not recommend using decolonization regimens for these pathogens. (95)

Summary

In summary, although bundled preventive interventions are efficient to control CPE and ESBL-E, specific benefits from each individual component remain poorly studied and influenced by various species-, patient-, care-, organizational-, and epidemiological factors. Evidence is encouraging but remains scarce when discontinuing contact precautions in different settings (e.g. LTCFs, highly endemic settings) for all ESBL-PE. Considering the burden related to CPE, and large scale CPE outbreaks reported in hospitals, disentangling efficient bundled interventions by discontinuing contact precautions is not an option for CPE.

Part 3) The role of active surveillance in preventing nosocomial MDR-GNB cross-transmission

Active surveillance remains a core component of bundled interventions for controlling both epidemic and endemic nosocomial MDR-GNB. This surveillance can be either targeted or universal, implemented at admission or by regular weekly screenings. Few hospital units even perform discharge screening. Active surveillance yields individual and ecological benefits. At the individual level, the surveillance supports timely and adequate implementation of infection control measures. It may also allow more appropriate empiric therapy in MDRO carriers with clinical infections, or may help to adjust perioperative surgical prophylaxis. At the ecological level, surveillance cultures may help to monitor the local MDRO epidemiology, unveil silent outbreaks, and contribute to improved care by monitoring the effect of interventions. Surveillance can be implemented universally among all hospitalized patients at admission and by a regular basis (weekly), or targeted among patients presenting predefined risk profiles. This surveillance can be implemented either institutionally or in high-risk units such as ICUs.

Effectiveness of universal screening to control nosocomial ESBL-PE and CPE

Targeted vertical control measures based on universal screening were compared against universal horizontal control measures to control MDR-GNB by Derde et al. using a cluster randomized trial among 13 ICUs. (96) Enhanced hand hygiene (adherence, 77%), chlorhexidine bathing, and contact precautions were compared to a strategy of universal admission and weekly phenotypic screening and contact precautions targeting known carriers. No significant difference was observed between both phases in steps and trend changes for MDRO acquisition (weekly IRR 0.63 [%95CI 0.35-1.15] and 1.02 [95%CI 0.99-1.03]). Thus, universal surveillance screening failed to improve ESBL control in ICUs. However, alternative transmission pathways such as environmental reservoirs were not considered and could have contributed to MDRO acquisitions. Another study attempted to quantify the specific benefits from universal surveillance, by Jalalzai et al., which discontinued universal admission and weekly screening in a single ICU, including 524 and 545 patients in the surveillance and non-surveillance phases during two periods of 12 months. (97) The authors observed no difference regarding ICU-acquired ESBL-PE infections (1.1 versus 1.5%, p=0.64), but a decrease in antibiotic consumption during the non-surveillance phase (75 to 61 carbapenem days per 1'00 patient-days, p=0.01). However, if these two studies advocate against universal surveillance screening to control ESBL-PE, they may have overlooked some of its significant side-benefits.

Effectively, active surveillance can contribute in unveiling hidden reservoirs, ultimately improving epidemiological understanding of unknown transmission chains. Otter et al. implemented enhanced CPE screening, with resulting increased number of screenings (4'530 to 10'589 from July 2015 to March 2018), but similar proportion of positive screening (0.4%) and an increased rate of CPE detection. (98) These findings suggested prior under-detection of CPE acquisitions and contributed to guiding more aggressive infection control policies. Another side-benefit is the detection of institutional cross-transmission events, facilitating early outbreak management. Also, regular screening can improve the detection of certain cases previously missed at admission. An increased detection rate of Gram-negative bacteria carriage has been observed in early hospitalization days for unclear reasons, probably due to unmasked carriage following antibiotic treatment, or nosocomial acquisition. (99)

Effectiveness of targeted screening to control nosocomial ESBL-PE and CPE

Targeted screening specifically focuses on patients presenting defined risk profiles, which can be similar for both ESBL-PE and CPE carriers. Traditional risk profiles consider the previous exposure to healthcare settings, transfer and repatriation from abroad, prior antibiotic exposure, known carriage, and prior procedures (dialysis, invasive procedures) (31,50,100) The risk from prior healthcare exposure depends on the epidemiological situation of the healthcare facility and country. (22) Travels in foreign countries with high endemicity might also constitute a risk depending on patient characteristics (immunosuppression, comorbidities) and exposure related to this travel (hospital, diarrhea). (50) However, the complexity of risk profiles might result in a significant information bias, which requires to simplify history taking by including only the most significant exposures (i.e. overnight stay in a healthcare setting, hospitalization abroad (22)).

Targeted screening was compared against universal screening by Dananché et al. by a quasi-experimental study with concomitant controls. No increase in 3GCR-E related healthcare-associated infection incidence rates was observed after replacing universal screening by screening targeting patients transferred from other units or hospitals. (101) However, targeted screening depends on risk profiles considered and adherence of healthcare workers to thoroughly extract the relevant information. Lusignani et al. observed in a retrospective case-control study from 2011 to 2016 in a European academic hospital using admission screening among patients at-risk that 37 (63.8%) of the 58 CPE carriers were not identified by their risk-based screening (0.12/1000 admissions were CPE carriers). (102)

The importance of sequential screening

Importation events are mostly driven by a subpopulation of patients either hospitalized abroad or known for prior carriage, with a high pretest probability to be colonized. For example, an observational study assessing MDRO prevalence among patients hospitalized abroad between 2010 and 2019 observed that colonization rates in patients transferred from Asia were 71.9% (69/96) versus 18.9% (99/524) from Europe. (22) Overall, 23% (163/698) were colonized by ESBL-E, and 2% (14/698) by CPE. Prevalence was even higher when these patients had prior ICU stays or antibiotic treatments. Thus, among patients with hospitalization abroad, up to two sequential screening cultures may be recommended to account for the risk of false negative results, originating from multiple factors, including pre-analytical (sampling quality), and analytical determinants (test under-performing, bacterial load under the detection threshold in patients under efficient antibiotic treatment). Similarly, sequential cultures are also required to report decolonization of known ESBL-E and CPE carriers. In this context, up to five negative screening cultures may be recommended. ESCMID guidelines recommended to stop contact precautions after at least three consecutive negative screening cultures targeting the organism over a week or two among patient not receiving antibiotics. (9) However, considering the complexity of factors influencing both risk profiles and diagnostic performances, an ECDC guidance suggested to act at a case by case basis (at least for known carriers). (50) The indication and methods defining sequential screenings remain largely arbitrary and could benefit from further research. Sequential screening practices are thus highly heterogeneous among countries and might consequently delay the time under contact precautions or isolation, and increase screening-related costs. To note, the pertinence of sequential screening samples among known carriers is intrinsically related to the clearance of carriage, which depends on reacquisition events, and the definition of carriage duration, frequency of intermittent or persistent carriage, as it was previously defined for MRSA. (103) However, there is not a single screening strategy adequate for all types of MDR-GNB and patients. Furthermore, risk factors for intermittent or persistent carriage are not well defined yet, and might depend on patient and setting characteristics.

Summary

In summary, although universal, systematic active surveillance screening is not efficient to control MDR-GNB acquisition and transmission rates compared to targeted screening, its side-benefits should not be ignored, including fortuitous detection of institutional clusters, and epidemiological monitoring of pathogens of concern. Targeted screening remains a core measure to control importation events, but is highly dependent on the correct, rapid, and exhaustive identification of the subpopulation targeted. Sequential screening for certain subpopulations at high risk remains an important but understudied parameter.

Part 4) The role of diagnostic stewardship programs in active surveillance screening

Screening strategies might be complemented by diagnostic stewardship, which is defined according to GLASS as the "coordinated guidance and interventions to improve appropriate use of microbiological diagnostics to guide therapeutic decisions. It should promote appropriate, timely diagnostic testing, including specimen collection, and pathogen identification and accurate, timely reporting of results to guide patient treatment." (104) Diagnostic stewardship encompasses pre-analytical, analytical, and post-analytical processes to contribute to more rapid, robust, and actionable diagnostic procedures. This includes the identification and optimization of target populations, sampling methods and processing, the selection of appropriate screening tests, and the timely notification and interpretation of accurate results.

Identification of patients at-risk in active surveillance screening

The rapid identification of candidates for admission screening also accelerates the delay before screening and overall turn-around times. Based on several outbreak reports and following ESCMID recommendations, readmission alerts are currently suggested to facilitate identification of known carriers. (9) Other risk factors are either standardized (overnight stay in a healthcare facility) or dynamic and assessed with IPC specialists (e.g. transfer from a unit with a reported outbreak). Though not included in current guidelines, an evidence-based list of relevant risk factors, which need to be regularly updated, should contribute to rapid and adequate admission screening. Ideally, these risk factors should be simplified and harmonized to facilitate the early identification of patients at-risk.

Sampling methods in active surveillance screening

Several pre-analytical factors influence the diagnostic performances and turn-around-times until result notification. Such factors include screening sites and sampling methods. Regarding screening samples, intra-anal or rectal swabs are usually preferred to stool cultures or peri-anal swabs to facilitate sampling and processing, and to collect more fecal material. Effectively, rectal sampling was more performant compared to perianal sampling. (105) To note, the performance of peri-anal swabbing is possibly influenced by gender and species, with higher yield observed in males and higher performances for *A. baumanii*. Furthermore, screening samples are not always indicative for colonization at other body sites and should be complemented by clinical cultures when indicated.

A prospective cohort study sampled at various sites (including skin, nasopharynx, urine, rectum, and wounds) all inpatients with ESBL-producing organism related infection. Eighty-eight among 100 patients had no positive clinical cultures outside the primary site of infection. (106) Considering sampling methods, polyurethane-cellular-foam and nylon-flocked swabs observed superior recovery compared to classical rayon swabs used. (105)

<u>Phenotypic and genotypic methods for active surveillance</u> <u>screening</u>

Antimicrobial resistance can either be assessed phenotypically by using Minimal Inhibitory Concentrations (MIC) or genotypically by identifying resistance genes. ESBL and CPE screening methods classically follow a multi-step hybrid strategy based on both phenotypic and genotypic tests, including screening culture, confirmation testing, pathogen identification, and antibiotic susceptibility testing. Screening cultures are most frequently performed using selective agar supplemented by antibiotics. Addition of chromogens targeting specific enzymes (β -galactosidase, β -glucuronidase and deaminase) allows the early identification of certain pathogen groups, such as ChromID ESBL (Bio-Mérieux, France) or Brilliance ESBL agar (Oxoid, UK) with observed sensitivity values of 97.5% and 98.6%. (107) Selection of CPE is more challenging regarding the various hydrolytic activity of carbapenemases. For instance metallo-beta-lactamases (e.g. NDM, VIM) have a high and broad while **OXA-48** poorly enzymatic activity, hydrolyzes carbapenemases and spares 3GC (e.g. ceftazidime). Additional selective agar were developed for CPE (Brilliance CRE (Oxoid, UK), chromID CARBA and chromID OXA-48 (bioMérieux, France), and McConkey agar supplemented with ertapenem and cloxacillin). ESBL selective media can CPE with also contribute to screening, 3GC hydrolysis by carbapenemases, though they have a reduced sensitivity. (107) Diagnostic performances of selective ESBL and CPE media are particularly low for OXA-48, which requires a specific medium (e.g. ChromID OXA-48). (108) The susceptibility profile of each isolate for different antibiotic classes is then measured by disc diffusion method using defined MIC breakpoints (either EUCAST or CLSI), commercially available semiautomated assays (Vitek 2, BioMérieux ; Phoenix, BD Diagnostics), or broth micro-dilution. To note, CLSI breakpoints have recently been lowered to improve sensitivity of tests. (109) Phenotypic confirmation testing for ESBL includes double-disc synergy tests (DDST) and combined disc tests (CDT), which often uses beta-lactamase inhibitors to preclude non-ESBL mediated resistance (hyperproducing K1 penicillinases and high level AmpC production). Phenotypic confirmation testing for carbapenemases also uses specific inhibitors. Modified Hodge tests have been historically used as confirmation assay, but were recently discarded due to poor diagnostic performances. (107) Biochemical confirmation testing for ESBL and CPE might use colorimetric tests, using a pH indicator on isolates to detect carboxylic acid following hydrolysis

reactions. ESBL-NDP and Carba NP tests observed adequate sensitivity and specificity on isolates. (107) Genotypic ESBL and CPE confirmation testing can also be performed by the characterization of targeted resistance genes present in samples or subsequent isolates using multiplex PCR, microarrays, or Loop-Mediated Isothermal Amplification Assay (LAMP).

Phenotypic methods are efficient and inexpensive for detecting the most frequent pathogens. (110) However, their performance remains dependent on the sampling quality, (111) and their results are often delayed by 36-48 hours. (112) Thus, current microbiologic culture methods are slow and not adapted to the rapid turnover in busy ICU settings. Molecular methods address some of these pitfalls, sparing the culturing effort, and resulting in a reduced turn-around time. (113,114) Genotypic methods are more discriminant, and thus more useful in informing epidemiology and infection control, helping to ascertain cross transmission events. They can also decrease the required volume of sampling because of their improved sensitivity. (115) However, molecular methods also suffer from several limitations. First, their breadth is limited to the selected molecular targets, which could result in insufficient coverage of emerging or rare resistance genes. Second, the poor specificity might impact the clinical pertinence of notified results. Third, their cost-effectiveness is still unclear, but might become attractive when compared to the cost of unnecessary isolation. (116)

In order to improve effective ESBL-PE control strategies in the ICU setting, there is a need for a fast, sensitive, and reasonably specific but also cost-effective screening test.(117) Currently, most of genotypic methods are validated and performed on isolates, reducing the expected time benefits. However, effectiveness of multiplex PCR, and Loop-Mediated Isothermal Amplification Assays (LAMP) were recently measured when directly applied on screening specimen.

50

Rapid screening strategy based on multiplex PCR applied on screening specimen

Recent studies observed poor positive predictive values when comparing multiplex PCR directly performed on screening specimen against selective media. Engel et al. evaluated the Check-Direct ESBL Screen for BD MAX (Check-Points Health BV, Netherlands) directly on 573 rectal swabs from Dutch hospitals and compared with a combination of culture (Brilliance agar) and Check-MDR CT103XL (Check-Points). (118) The qPCR assay yielded poor positive predictive values varying between 58.3% and 84.2%, with 26 discordant results (8 culture positive and qPCR negative, and 18 culture negative, qPCR positive). Another study by Jin Ko et al. compared positive Xpert Carba-R assays (Cepheid, USA) against chromID CARBA media (bioMérieux, France) for CPO detection among 30 admission screenings in ICU patients in South Korea. The authors found a positive predictive value of 53.6% [95%CI 40.4-66.4] for this test. (119) However, no study evaluated the clinical effectiveness of using a multiplex PCR directly on screening specimens to accelerate the implementation of infection control measures.

Rapid screening strategy based on LAMP applied on screening specimens

LAMP is a molecular amplification method using a DNA polymerase, Bst polymerase, providing self-replication and strand displacement through the formation of a loop with the help of 4 primers spanning 6 locations on the original DNA target. (120) Details of the LAMP method can be found at: http://loopamp.eiken.co.jp/e/index.html. (121) This technique does not use thermal cycles as PCR (122) and its enzyme is less susceptible to inhibitors than the Taq polymerase, (123,124) faster, (122) and as sensitive (125) and specific as home-made qPCR assays. (124) As a basis, the LAMP technology has already proved to be robust, (124) cost-effective, (125) speedy (124,126) and performant for detecting ESBLs and carbapenemases on screening isolates. (127) The specific LAMP Eazyplex Superbug CRE assay also showed solid performances in the literature for the detection of various ESBLs- and CPE on different types of isolates. (128) A UK study compared in 2015 the diagnostic performance between the Eazyplex SuperBug Complete A kit performed on the GENIE II platform with a reference standard using PCR assays and a commercial microarray (Check-MDR CT102) on 450 clinical isolates with various bacterial species. The overall test sensitivity and specificity were reported as 95.5% and 100%, respectively, although it missed the detection of 18/102 OXA-48 variant carbapenemases genes. The delivery of a modified test "Eazyplex SuperBug complete B kit" resolved later this issue and identified the 18 OXA-181 producers.(129) Another Spanish study compared the Eazyplex SuperBug CRE kit performed on the GENIE II platform with phenotypic methods to identify carbapenemases and ESBLs, but also with conventional PCR assays and sequencing to characterize these enzymes. This study performed on 94 genotypically characterized carbapenemase-producing strains and 45 clinical isolates observed a 100% agreement between the Eazyplex SuperBug CRE system results and the PCR and sequencing results. Another 100% agreement was found between the inferred phenotype of clinical isolates and the Eazyplex SuperBug CRE system results.(127) LAMP demonstrated similar performances on isolates and cultures, for the direct detection of *E.coli* on urine samples.(123) To date, the only study evaluating effectiveness of LAMP to inform infection control measures was recently published by Yamamoto et al. (130) in a quasi-experimental study from Thailand to control carbapenem-resistant A. baumanii in ICUs. During 3-months observational and 9-months interventional periods including respectively 187 and 866 patients, and using an universal admission, weekly, and discharge screening (rectal swab & bronchial aspirates), the authors implemented contact precautions based either on culture results (control period) or LAMP results (interventional period). The implementation of LAMP tests was associated with a decreasing incidence rate of CRAB infection from 35.2 to 20.9 per 1'000 patient-days

(p<0.02). However, the positive predictive values of this test when performed on bronchial aspirates and rectal swabs remained weak, with respectively 65 % [95%CI 56-73%] and 62% [95%CI 55-69%]. Furthermore, the effect from enhanced screening implemented in the control period could have participated in decreasing the incidence rate during the interventional period. Additionally, the high-endemicity of *A. baumanii* in this setting might impair the generalizability of findings.

<u>Summary</u>

Performances and turn-around-times of the screening strategy are highly impacted by pre-analytical and analytical parameters, including the methods and delay to identify the target population, the selection of sampling methods, sampling sites, and screening tests. Phenotypic tests remain superior for detecting emerging resistance, by delivering key information, such as viability, linking resistance and species identification, and phenotypical susceptibility, but remain slow and delay timely infection control measures. Genotypic tests are rapid and sensitive to identify epidemiologically-relevant information, but have a poor positive predictive value when applied directly on screening specimens and their effectiveness to support infection control measures remains understudied. Nevertheless, there is potential that genotypic surveillance methods might deliver actionable results to accelerate infection control measures in certain settings, such as ICUs.

Part 5) The importance of standardization in surveillance and infection control measures

Indications and application of active surveillance cultures is highly heterogeneous within and between countries. Pathogens targeted by screening vary, with only 21.9% on 329 German hospitals reporting ESBL screening in 2014. (131) Screening strategies also depend on varying risk profiles considered for targeted screening. In The Netherlands, four

among 18 (22.2%) hospitals did not implement admission screening for MDR-GNB targeting patients with an overnight stay in a foreign hospital. (132) As described above, if certain exposures are changing over time (e.g. reported outbreak in a unit), others are constant and could be homogenized and simplified using evidence-based standardized lists. This would ultimately influence sensitivity and specificity of screening strategies but also incurred costs. Variation of screening tests was also observed by Berry et al. in 2016 after surveying acute National Health Service hospital trusts in England. All hospitals performed CPE screening using rectal swabs, but screening tests varied with selective agar, molecular, and other techniques in 76%, 4% and 20% of the cases. (133) Half of hospitals performed local confirmatory CPE testing, among them 56% used phenotypic methods, while others used biochemical or genotypic methods. Echoing these findings in 2019, Tschudin-Sutter et al. observed a consensus between Swiss, German and French tertiary care centers to use phenotypic screening cultures. (134) However, the German center was not using NAAT-based diagnostic approaches for CPE, preferring to provide phenotypic criteria of resistance.

Variation of infection control measures was also observed with heterogeneous definitions of contact precautions among studies. Similarly, patient isolation may differ by (1) placing the patient in multiple-bed rooms, (2) placing the patient in single-bed rooms without designated personnel, (3) placing the patient in single-bed rooms with designated personnel, (4) cohorting all colonized patients with designated personnel. Coppéré et al. observed among 73 French ICUs in 2016 that preemptive isolation at admission was implemented for 60 (82%) ICUs, and only 42 of them (71%) implemented targeted preemptive isolation among patients at-risk. (135) Few ICUs included gloving in the definition of contact precautions, with 18 (25%) and 38 (52%) requiring gloves at room entry or before patient contact. Gown use was defined as part of contact precautions at room entry or before patient contact in 30 (41%)

and 67 (92%) of ICUs. Heterogeneous measures were also observed by Vuichard Gysin et al. when questioning infection control specialists across 213 European (EU) and non-EU countries. Twenty-three percent and 35% of EU and non-EU countries discontinued contact precautions for non-*E.coli* ESBL, and more alarmingly 8.2% and 18.4% of EU and non-EU hospitals did not implement contact precautions for carbapenem resistant non-*E.coli*. (136) The insufficient number of isolation rooms was one of the major encountered barriers impeding correct implementation of isolation. This heterogeneity highlights the need for stronger evidence to build a consensus and homogenize practices to improve MDR-GNB control in the healthcare sector.

Part 6) Thesis objectives and specific aims

This thesis aimed to better understand the transmission dynamics and temporal trends of Gram-negative resistant bacteria, and more specifically of ESBL-producing *E. coli* and *K. pneumoniae* in understudied settings, such as long-term care facilities and the community. Secondly, this thesis aimed to improve active surveillance screening strategies by measuring existing gaps and barriers, and by evaluating innovative screening methods in accelerating infection control measures and controlling MDR-GNB among high-risk patients.

Specific aims for this study include :

ESBL-PE epidemiology in the community

- To assess the proportion of co-carriage and transmission of ESBLproducing *E.coli* and *K.pneumoniae* among household members.

ESBL-PE epidemiology in a long-term care facility

- To assess the temporal trends in the prevalence of ESBL-EC clones in a long-term care facility

- To estimate the epidemic potential of emergent ESBL-EC subclones in a long-term care facility

Implementation and efficacy of screening strategies to control antibiotic-resistant Gram-negative bacteria

- To evaluate current MDRO admission screening practices in Swiss hospitals and barriers impeding their implementation

 To compare traditional phenotypic methods with rapid screening strategies to accelerate the discontinuation of unnecessary preemptive CP for negative patients screened at admission, and the implementation of infection control measures for newly identified carriers.

References

- 1. Cassini A, Högberg LD, Plachouras D, Quattrocchi A, Hoxha A, Simonsen GS, et al. Attributable deaths and disability-adjusted life-years caused by infections with antibiotic-resistant bacteria in the EU and the European Economic Area in 2015: a population-level modelling analysis. *Lancet Infect Dis*. 2019;19(1):56-66.
- 2. Limmathurotsakul D, Dunachie S, Fukuda K, Feasey NA, Okeke IN, Holmes AH, et al. Improving the estimation of the global burden of antimicrobial resistant infections. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2019;19(11):e392-8.
- 3. Antimicrobial Resistance Collaborators. Global burden of bacterial antimicrobial resistance in 2019: a systematic analysis. *Lancet*. 2022;18: S0140-6736(21)02724-0
- 4. Tacconelli E, Carrara E, Savoldi A, Harbarth S, Mendelson M, Monnet DL, et al. Discovery, research, and development of new antibiotics: the WHO priority list of antibiotic-resistant bacteria and tuberculosis. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2018;18(3):318-27.
- Rajendran NB, Mutters NT, Marasca G, Conti M, Sifakis F, Vuong C, et al. Mandatory surveillance and outbreaks reporting of the WHO priority pathogens for research & discovery of new antibiotics in European countries. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2020;26(7):943.e1-943.e6.
- Martak D, Guther J, Verschuuren TD, Valot B, Conzelmann N, Bunk S, et al. Populations of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae are different in human-polluted environment and food items: a multicentre European study. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2021;S1198-743X(21)00414-6.
- Madec J-Y, Haenni M, Nordmann P, Poirel L. Extended-spectrum βlactamase/AmpC- and carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in animals: a threat for humans? *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2017;23(11):826-33.
- 8. Pittet D, Allegranzi B, Sax H, Dharan S, Pessoa-Silva CL, Donaldson L, et al. Evidencebased model for hand transmission during patient care and the role of improved practices. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2006;6(10):641-52.
- 9. Tacconelli E, Cataldo MA, Dancer SJ, De Angelis G, Falcone M, Frank U, et al. ESCMID guidelines for the management of the infection control measures to reduce transmission of multidrug-resistant Gram-negative bacteria in hospitalized patients. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2014;20 Suppl 1:1-55.
- Isendahl J, Giske CG, Hammar U, Sparen P, Tegmark Wisell K, Ternhag A, et al. Temporal Dynamics and Risk Factors for Bloodstream Infection With Extendedspectrum β-Lactamase-producing Bacteria in Previously-colonized Individuals: National Population-based Cohort Study. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2019;68(4):641-9.
- 11. Denkel LA, Maechler F, Schwab F, Kola A, Weber A, Gastmeier P, et al. Infections caused by extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacterales after rectal

colonization with ESBL-producing Escherichia coli or Klebsiella pneumoniae. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2020;26(8):1046-51.

- Shimasaki T, Seekatz A, Bassis C, Rhee Y, Yelin RD, Fogg L, et al. Increased Relative Abundance of Klebsiella pneumoniae Carbapenemase-producing Klebsiella pneumoniae Within the Gut Microbiota Is Associated With Risk of Bloodstream Infection in Long-term Acute Care Hospital Patients. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2019;68(12):2053-9.
- 13. Sheppard AE, Stoesser N, Wilson DJ, Sebra R, Kasarskis A, Anson LW, et al. Nested Russian Doll-Like Genetic Mobility Drives Rapid Dissemination of the Carbapenem Resistance Gene blaKPC. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2016;60(6):3767-78.
- 14. Yamagishi T, Matsui M, Sekizuka T, Ito H, Fukusumi M, Uehira T, et al. A prolonged multispecies outbreak of IMP-6 carbapenemase-producing Enterobacterales due to horizontal transmission of the IncN plasmid. *Sci Rep*. 2020;10(1):4139.
- 15. Ruppé É, Woerther P-L, Barbier F. Mechanisms of antimicrobial resistance in Gramnegative bacilli. *Ann Intensive Care*. 2015;5:21.
- 16. Detsis M, Karanika S, Mylonakis E. ICU Acquisition Rate, Risk Factors, and Clinical Significance of Digestive Tract Colonization With Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase-Producing Enterobacteriaceae: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Crit Care Med*. 2017;45(4):705-14.
- 17. Repessé X, Artiguenave M, Paktoris-Papine S, Espinasse F, Dinh A, Charron C, et al. Epidemiology of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in an intensive care unit with no single rooms. *Ann Intensive Care*. 2017;7(1):73.
- 18. Bezabih YM, Sabiiti W, Alamneh E, Bezabih A, Peterson GM, Bezabhe WM, et al. The global prevalence and trend of human intestinal carriage of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli in the community. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2021;76(1):22-9.
- Bevan ER, Jones AM, Hawkey PM. Global epidemiology of CTX-M β-lactamases: temporal and geographical shifts in genotype. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2017;72(8):2145-55.
- 20. Castanheira M, Simner PJ, Bradford PA. Extended-spectrum β-lactamases: an update on their characteristics, epidemiology and detection. *JAC-Antimicrobial Resistance*. 2021;3(3).
- Arcilla MS, Hattem JM van, Haverkate MR, Bootsma MCJ, Genderen PJJ van, Goorhuis A, et al. Import and spread of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae by international travellers (COMBAT study): a prospective, multicentre cohort study. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2017;17(1):78-85.
- 22. Kajova M, Khawaja T, Kangas J, Mäkinen H, Kantele A. Import of multidrug-resistant bacteria from abroad through interhospital transfers, Finland, 2010–2019. *Euro Surveill*. 2021;26(39):2001360.

- 23. Liu CM, Stegger M, Aziz M, Johnson TJ, Waits K, Nordstrom L, et al. Escherichia coli ST131-H22 as a Foodborne Uropathogen. *mBio*. 9(4):e00470-18.
- 24. Kallonen T, Brodrick HJ, Harris SR, Corander J, Brown NM, Martin V, et al. Systematic longitudinal survey of invasive Escherichia coli in England demonstrates a stable population structure only transiently disturbed by the emergence of ST131. *Genome Res.* 2017;27(8):1437-49.
- Nakamura A, Komatsu M, Ohno Y, Noguchi N, Kondo A, Hatano N. Identification of specific protein amino acid substitutions of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL)producing Escherichia coli ST131: a proteomics approach using mass spectrometry. *Sci Rep.* 2019;9(1):8555.
- McNally A, Kallonen T, Connor C, Abudahab K, Aanensen DM, Horner C, et al. Diversification of Colonization Factors in a Multidrug-Resistant Escherichia coli Lineage Evolving under Negative Frequency-Dependent Selection. *mBio*. 10(2):e00644-19.
- Mnif B, Vimont S, Boyd A, Bourit E, Picard B, Branger C, et al. Molecular characterization of addiction systems of plasmids encoding extended-spectrum βlactamases in Escherichia coli. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2010;65(8):1599-603.
- Overdevest I, Haverkate M, Veenemans J, Hendriks Y, Verhulst C, Mulders A, et al. Prolonged colonisation with Escherichia coli O25:ST131 versus other extendedspectrum beta-lactamase-producing E. coli in a long-term care facility with high endemic level of rectal colonisation, the Netherlands, 2013 to 2014. *Euro Surveill*. 2016;21(42):30376.
- Tschudin-Sutter S, Lucet J-C, Mutters NT, Tacconelli E, Zahar JR, Harbarth S. Contact Precautions for Preventing Nosocomial Transmission of Extended-Spectrum β Lactamase-Producing Escherichia coli: A Point/Counterpoint Review. *Clin Infect Dis*. 2017;65(2):342-7.
- 30. Hu Y, Matsui Y, W. Riley L. Risk factors for fecal carriage of drug-resistant Escherichia coli: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control*. 2020;9(1):31.
- 31. Palacios-Baena ZR, Giannella M, Manissero D, Rodríguez-Baño J, Viale P, Lopes S, et al. Risk factors for carbapenem-resistant Gram-negative bacterial infections: a systematic review. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2021;27(2):228-35.
- 32. Zhu W, Yuan Z, Zhou H. Risk factors for carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae infection relative to two types of control patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2020;9:23.
- 33. van Loon K, Voor In 't Holt AF, Vos MC. A Systematic Review and Meta-analyses of the Clinical Epidemiology of Carbapenem-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2018;62(1):e01730-17.

- 34. Rojas LJ, Weinstock GM, De La Cadena E, Diaz L, Rios R, Hanson BM, et al. An Analysis of the Epidemic of Klebsiella pneumoniae Carbapenemase-Producing K. pneumoniae: Convergence of Two Evolutionary Mechanisms Creates the « Perfect Storm ». J Infect Dis. 2017;217(1):82-92.
- 35. Nordmann P, Naas T, Poirel L. Global spread of Carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2011;17(10):1791-8.
- Pitout JDD, Peirano G, Kock MM, Strydom K-A, Matsumura Y. The Global Ascendency of OXA-48-Type Carbapenemases. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2019. 13;33(1):e00102-19
- 37. Reddy SC, Valderrama AL, Kuhar DT. Improving the Use of Personal Protective Equipment: Applying Lessons Learned. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2019;69(Suppl 3):S165-70.
- 38. Gurieva T, Dautzenberg MJD, Gniadkowski M, Derde LPG, Bonten MJM, Bootsma MCJ. The Transmissibility of Antibiotic-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae in Intensive Care Units. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2018;66(4):489-93.
- Guet-Revillet H, Monnier AL, Breton N, Descamps P, Lecuyer H, Alaabouche I, et al. Environmental contamination with extended-spectrum β-lactamases: Is there any difference between Escherichia coli and Klebsiella spp? *Am J Infect Cont*. 2012;40(9):845-8.
- 40. Freeman JT, Rubin J, McAuliffe GN, Peirano G, Roberts SA, Drinković D, et al. Differences in risk-factor profiles between patients with ESBL-producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae: a multicentre case-case comparison study. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2014;3:27.
- 41. Tschudin-Sutter S, Frei R, Schwahn F, Tomic M, Conzelmann M, Stranden A, et al. Prospective Validation of Cessation of Contact Precautions for Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase–Producing Escherichia coli. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2016;22(6):1094-7.
- 42. March A, Aschbacher R, Dhanji H, Livermore DM, Böttcher A, Sleghel F, et al. Colonization of residents and staff of a long-term-care facility and adjacent acutecare hospital geriatric unit by multiresistant bacteria. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2010;16(7):934-44.
- 43. Mills JP, Zhu Z, Mantey J, Hatt S, Patel P, Kaye KS, et al. The devil is in the details: Factors influencing hand hygiene adherence and contamination with antibioticresistant organisms among healthcare providers in nursing facilities. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2019;40(12):1394-9.
- 44. Cochard H, Aubier B, Quentin R, van der Mee-Marquet N, Réseau des Hygiénistes du Centre. Extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in French nursing homes: an association between high carriage rate among residents, environmental contamination, poor conformity with good hygiene practice, and putative resident-to-resident transmission. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2014;35(4):384-9.

- 45. Dumyati G, Stone ND, Nace DA, Crnich CJ, Jump RLP. Challenges and Strategies for Prevention of Multidrug-Resistant Organism Transmission in Nursing Homes. *Curr Infect Dis Rep.* 2017;19(4):18.
- 46. Blom A, Ahl J, Månsson F, Resman F, Tham J. The prevalence of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae in a nursing home setting compared with elderly living at home: a cross-sectional comparison. *BMC Infectious Diseases*. 2016;16(1):111.
- 47. Jamal AJ, Faheem A, Farooqi L, Zhong XZ, Armstrong I, Boyd DA, et al. Household Transmission of Carbapenemase-Producing Enterobacterales (CPE) in Ontario, Canada. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2020;ciaa1295.
- 48. Siegel JD, Rhinehart E, Jackson M, Chiarello L, Healthcare Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee. Management of multidrug-resistant organisms in health care settings, 2006. *Am J Infect Control.* 2007;35(10 Suppl 2):S165-193.
- 49. World Health Organization. Guidelines for the prevention and control of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae, Acinetobacter baumanii, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa in health care facilities. *World Health Organization*. 2017.
- 50. Magiorakos AP, Burns K, Rodríguez Baño J, Borg M, Daikos G, Dumpis U, et al. Infection prevention and control measures and tools for the prevention of entry of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae into healthcare settings: guidance from the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2017;6:113.
- 51. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Systematic review of the effectiveness of infection control measures to prevent the transmission of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae through cross-border transfer of patients. *Stockholm: ECDC*; 2014
- 52. World Health Organization. Implementation manual to prevent and control the spread of carbapenem-resistant organisms at the national and health care facility level. *World Health Organization.* 2019.
- 53. Teerawattanapong N, Kengkla K, Dilokthornsakul P, Saokaew S, Apisarnthanarak A, Chaiyakunapruk N. Prevention and Control of Multidrug-Resistant Gram-Negative Bacteria in Adult Intensive Care Units: A Systematic Review and Network Metaanalysis. *Clin Infect Dis*. 2017;64(suppl_2):S51-60.
- 54. Tomczyk S, Zanichelli V, Grayson ML, Twyman A, Abbas M, Pires D, et al. Control of Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae, Acinetobacter baumannii, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa in Healthcare Facilities: A Systematic Review and Reanalysis of Quasi-experimental Studies. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2019;68(5):873-84.
- 55. Alon D, Mudrik H, Chowers M, Shitrit P. Control of a hospital-wide outbreak of carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii (CRAB) using the Israeli national carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) guidelines as a model. *Infect Cont Hosp Epidemiol.* 2020;41(8):926-30.

- 56. World Health Organization. Evidence of hand hygiene to reduce transmission and infections by multi-drug resistant organisms in health-care settings. *World Health Organization*. 2016.
- 57. Kaier K, Frank U, Hagist C, Conrad A, Meyer E. The impact of antimicrobial drug consumption and alcohol-based hand rub use on the emergence and spread of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing strains: a time-series analysis. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2009;63(3):609-14.
- Chojnacki M, Dobrotka C, Osborn R, Johnson W, Young M, Meyer B, et al. Evaluating the Antimicrobial Properties of Commercial Hand Sanitizers. *mSphere*. 2021;6(2):e00062-21.
- 59. Morgan DJ, Diekema DJ, Sepkowitz K, Perencevich EN. Adverse outcomes associated with contact precautions: A review of the literature. *Am J Infect Control.* 2009;37(2):85-93.
- 60. Fätkenheuer G, Hirschel B, Harbarth S. Screening and isolation to control meticillinresistant Staphylococcus aureus: sense, nonsense, and evidence. *Lancet*. 2015;385(9973):1146-9.
- 61. Morgan DJ, Pineles L, Shardell M, Graham MM, Mohammadi S, Forrest GN, et al. The effect of contact precautions on healthcare worker activity in acute care hospitals. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2013;34(1):69-73.
- 62. Harris AD, Pineles L, Belton B, Johnson JK, Shardell M, Loeb M, et al. Universal glove and gown use and acquisition of antibiotic-resistant bacteria in the ICU: a randomized trial. *JAMA*. 2013;310(15):1571-80.
- 63. Zahar JR, Garrouste-Orgeas M, Vesin A, Schwebel C, Bonadona A, Philippart F, et al. Impact of contact isolation for multidrug-resistant organisms on the occurrence of medical errors and adverse events. *Intensive Care Med.* 2013;39(12):2153-60.
- 64. Stelfox HT, Bates DW, Redelmeier DA. Safety of patients isolated for infection control. *JAMA*. 2003;290(14):1899-905.
- 65. Croft LD, Liquori M, Ladd J, Day H, Pineles L, Lamos E, et al. The Effect of Contact Precautions on Frequency of Hospital Adverse Events. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2015;36(11):1268-74.
- 66. Roth JA, Hornung-Winter C, Radicke I, Hug BL, Biedert M, Abshagen C, et al. Direct Costs of a Contact Isolation Day: A Prospective Cost Analysis at a Swiss University Hospital. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2018;39(1):101-3.
- 67. Rock C, Thom KA, Masnick M, Johnson JK, Harris AD, Morgan DJ. Frequency of Klebsiella pneumoniae carbapenemase (KPC)-producing and non-KPC-producing Klebsiella species contamination of healthcare workers and the environment. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2014;35(4):426-9.

- 68. Zheng BJ, Wong KH, Zhou J, Wong KL, Young BWY, Lu LW, et al. SARS-related virus predating SARS outbreak, Hong Kong. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2004;10(2):176-8.
- 69. Dhar S, Marchaim D, Tansek R, Chopra T, Yousuf A, Bhargava A, et al. Contact precautions: more is not necessarily better. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2014;35(3):213-21.
- 70. Harris AD, Morgan DJ, Pineles L, Magder L, O'Hara LM, Johnson JK. Acquisition of Antibiotic-Resistant Gram-negative Bacteria in the Benefits of Universal Glove and Gown (BUGG) Cluster Randomized Trial. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2021;72(3):431-7.
- 71. Furuya EY, Cohen B, Jia H, Larson EL. Long-Term Impact of Universal Contact Precautions on Rates of Multidrug-Resistant Organisms in ICUs: A Comparative Effectiveness Study. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2018;39(5):534-40.
- 72. Djibré M, Fedun S, Le Guen P, Vimont S, Hafiani M, Fulgencio J-P, et al. Universal versus targeted additional contact precautions for multidrug-resistant organism carriage for patients admitted to an intensive care unit. *Am J Infect Control.* 2017;45(7):728-34.
- 73. Kardas-Sloma L, Lucet J-C, Perozziello A, Pelat C, Birgand G, Ruppé E, et al. Universal or targeted approach to prevent the transmission of extended-spectrum betalactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in intensive care units: a costeffectiveness analysis. *BMJ Open.* 2017;7:e017402.
- 74. Ledoux G, Six S, Lawson R, Labreuche J, Blazejewski C, Wallet F, et al. Impact of a targeted isolation strategy at intensive-care-unit-admission on intensive-care-unit-acquired infection related to multidrug-resistant bacteria: a prospective uncontrolled before-after study. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2016;22(10):888.e11-888.e18.
- 75. Tschudin-Sutter S, Frei R, Dangel M, Stranden A, Widmer AF. Rate of transmission of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing enterobacteriaceae without contact isolation. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2012;55(11):1505-11.
- 76. Biehl LM, Higgins P, Wille T, Peter K, Hamprecht A, Peter S, et al. Impact of singleroom contact precautions on hospital-acquisition and transmission of multidrugresistant Escherichia coli: a prospective multicentre cohort study in haematological and oncological wards. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2019;25(8):1013-20.
- 77. Zahar J-R, Poirel L, Dupont C, Fortineau N, Nassif X, Nordmann P. About the usefulness of contact precautions for carriers of extended-spectrum betalactamase-producing Escherichia coli. *BMC Infectious Diseases.* 2015;15(1):512.
- 78. Maechler F, Schwab F, Hansen S, Fankhauser C, Harbarth S, Huttner BD, et al. Contact isolation versus standard precautions to decrease acquisition of extendedspectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacterales in non-critical care wards: a cluster-randomised crossover trial. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2020;20(5):575-84.

- Renaudin L, Llorens M, Goetz C, Gette S, Citro V, Poulain S, et al. Impact of Discontinuing Contact Precautions for MRSA and ESBLE in an Intensive Care Unit: A Prospective Noninferiority Before and After Study. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol*. 2017;38(11):1342-50.
- 80. Thompson P, Teter J, Atrubin K. Incidence of health care-associated extendedspectrum β-lactamase-positive patients before and after discontinuation of contact precautions. *Am J Infect Control.* 2020;48(1):52-5.
- 81. Lucet JC, Harris AD, Guidet B. Less contact isolation is more in the ICU: not sure. *Intensive Care Med.* 2020;46(9):1735-8.
- 82. Fournier S, Desenfant L, Monteil C, Nion-Huang M, Richard C, Jarlier V. Efficiency of different control measures for preventing carbapenemase-producing enterobacteria and glycopeptide-resistant Enterococcus faecium outbreaks: a 6year prospective study in a French multihospital institution, January 2010 to December 2015. *Euro Surveill.* 2018;23(8):17-00078.
- Otter JA, Burgess P, Davies F, Mookerjee S, Singleton J, Gilchrist M, et al. Counting the cost of an outbreak of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: an economic evaluation from a hospital perspective. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2017;23(3):188-96.
- 84. Kluytmans-van den Bergh MFQ, Bruijning-Verhagen PCJ, Vandenbroucke-Grauls CMJE, de Brauwer EIGB, Buiting AGM, Diederen BM, et al. Contact precautions in single-bed or multiple-bed rooms for patients with extended-spectrum βlactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in Dutch hospitals: a cluster-randomised, crossover, non-inferiority study. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2019;19(10):1069-79.
- 85. Prevel R, Boyer A, M'Zali F, Cockenpot T, Lasheras A, Dubois V, et al. Extended spectrum beta-lactamase producing Enterobacterales faecal carriage in a medical intensive care unit: low rates of cross-transmission and infection. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2019;8:112.
- 86. Munoz-Price LS, Quinn JP. Deconstructing the infection control bundles for the containment of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae. *Curr Opin Infect Dis.* 2013;26(4):378-87.
- Cohen MJ, Block C, Levin PD, Schwartz C, Gross I, Weiss Y, et al. Institutional control measures to curtail the epidemic spread of carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae: a 4-year perspective. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2011;32(7):673-8.
- Schwaber MJ, Lev B, Israeli A, Solter E, Smollan G, Rubinovitch B, et al. Containment of a country-wide outbreak of carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae in Israeli hospitals via a nationally implemented intervention. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2011;52(7):848-55.

- 89. Garpvall K, Duong V, Linnros S, Quốc TN, Mucchiano D, Modeen S, et al. Admission screening and cohort care decrease carbapenem resistant enterobacteriaceae in Vietnamese pediatric ICU's. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2021;10(1):128.
- Peragine C, Walker SAN, Simor A, Walker SE, Kiss A, Leis JA. Impact of a Comprehensive Antimicrobial Stewardship Program on Institutional Burden of Antimicrobial Resistance: A 14-Year Controlled Interrupted Time-series Study. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2020;71(11):2897-904.
- 91. Álvarez-Marín R, López-Cerero L, Guerrero-Sánchez F, Palop-Borras B, Rojo-Martín MD, Ruiz-Sancho A, et al. Do specific antimicrobial stewardship interventions have an impact on carbapenem resistance in Gram-negative bacilli? A multicentre quasi-experimental ecological study: time-trend analysis and characterization of carbapenemases. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2021;76(7):1928-36.
- 92. Anderson DJ, Chen LF, Weber DJ, Moehring RW, Lewis SS, Triplett PF, et al. Enhanced terminal room disinfection and acquisition and infection caused by multidrug-resistant organisms and Clostridium difficile (the Benefits of Enhanced Terminal Room Disinfection study): a cluster-randomised, multicentre, crossover study. *Lancet*. 2017;389(10071):805-14.
- 93. Perkins KM, Reddy SC, Fagan R, Arduino MJ, Perz JF. Investigation of healthcare infection risks from water-related organisms: Summary of CDC consultations, 2014-2017. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2019;40(6):621-6.
- 94. Fariñas MC, González-Rico C, Fernández-Martínez M, Fortún J, Escudero-Sanchez R, Moreno A, et al. Oral decontamination with colistin plus neomycin in solid organ transplant recipients colonized by multidrug-resistant Enterobacterales: a multicentre, randomized, controlled, open-label, parallel-group clinical trial. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2021;27(6):856-63.
- 95. Tacconelli E, Mazzaferri F, de Smet AM, Bragantini D, Eggimann P, Huttner BD, et al. ESCMID-EUCIC clinical guidelines on decolonization of multidrug-resistant Gramnegative bacteria carriers. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2019;25(7):807-17.
- 96. Derde LPG, Cooper BS, Goossens H, Malhotra-Kumar S, Willems RJL, Gniadkowski M, et al. Interventions to reduce colonisation and transmission of antimicrobial-resistant bacteria in intensive care units: an interrupted time series study and cluster randomised trial. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2014;14(1):31-9.
- 97. Jalalzaï W, Boutrot M, Guinard J, Guigon A, Bret L, Poisson D-M, et al. Cessation of screening for intestinal carriage of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in a low-endemicity intensive care unit with universal contact precautions. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2018;24(4):429.e7-429.e12.
- 98. Otter JA, Mookerjee S, Davies F, Bolt F, Dyakova E, Shersing Y, et al. Detecting carbapenemase-producing Enterobacterales (CPE): an evaluation of an enhanced CPE infection control and screening programme in acute care. *J Antimicrob Chemoter.* 2020;75(9):2670-6.

- 99. Mookerjee S, Dyakova E, Davies F, Bamford K, Brannigan ET, Holmes A, et al. Evaluating serial screening cultures to detect carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae following hospital admission. *J Hosp Infect.* 2018;100(1):15-20.
- 100. Mohd Sazlly Lim S, Wong PL, Sulaiman H, Atiya N, Hisham Shunmugam R, Liew SM. Clinical prediction models for ESBL-Enterobacteriaceae colonization or infection: a systematic review. J Hosp Infect. 2019;102(1):8-16.
- 101. Dananché C, Bénet T, Allaouchiche B, Hernu R, Argaud L, Dauwalder O, et al. Targeted screening for third-generation cephalosporin-resistant Enterobacteriaceae carriage among patients admitted to intensive care units: a quasi-experimental study. *Crit care*. 2015;19(1):38.
- 102. Segagni Lusignani L, Presterl E, Zatorska B, Van den Nest M, Diab-Elschahawi M. Infection control and risk factors for acquisition of carbapenemase-producing enterobacteriaceae. A 5 year (2011-2016) case-control study. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control*. 2020;9(1):18.
- 103. Stone ND, Lewis DR, Johnson TM, Hartney T, Chandler D, Byrd-Sellers J, et al. Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) nasal carriage in residents of Veterans Affairs long-term care facilities: role of antimicrobial exposure and MRSA acquisition. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2012;33(6):551-7.
- 104. World Health Organization. Diagnostic stewardship. A guide to implementation in antimicrobial resistance surveillance sites. *World Health Organization.* 2016.
- 105. Warnke P, Johanna Pohl FP, Kundt G, Podbielski A. Screening for Gram-negative bacteria: Impact of preanalytical parameters. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6(1):30427.
- 106. Kanafani ZA, Fadlallah SM, Assaf S, Anouti K, Kissoyan KAB, Sfeir J, et al. Sites of colonization in hospitalized patients with infections caused by extended-spectrum beta-lactamase organisms: a prospective cohort study. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Cont.* 2017;6(1):46.
- 107. Noster J, Thelen P, Hamprecht A. Detection of Multidrug-Resistant Enterobacterales—From ESBLs to Carbapenemases. *Antibiotics.* 2021;10(9):1140.
- 108. Girlich D, Anglade C, Zambardi G, Nordmann P. Comparative evaluation of a novel chromogenic medium (chromID OXA-48) for detection of OXA-48 producing Enterobacteriaceae. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2013;77(4):296-300.
- Nordmann P, Gniadkowski M, Giske CG, Poirel L, Woodford N, Miriagou V, et al. Identification and screening of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2012;18(5):432-8.
- Wiegand I, Geiss HK, Mack D, Stürenburg E, Seifert H. Detection of Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamases among Enterobacteriaceae by Use of Semiautomated Microbiology Systems and Manual Detection Procedures. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2007;45(4):1167-74.

- 111. Queenan AM, Foleno B, Gownley C, Wira E, Bush K. Effects of Inoculum and β-Lactamase Activity in AmpC- and Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase (ESBL)-Producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae Clinical Isolates Tested by Using NCCLS ESBL Methodology. J Clin Microbiol. 2004;42(1):269-75.
- 112. Gazin M, Paasch F, Goossens H, Malhotra-Kumar S, MOSAR WP2 and SATURN WP1 Study Teams. Current trends in culture-based and molecular detection of extended-spectrum-β-lactamase-harboring and carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae. J Clin Microbiol. 2012;50(4):1140-6.
- 113. Huang T-D, Bogaerts P, Ghilani E, Heinrichs A, Gavage P, Roisin S, et al. Multicentre evaluation of the Check-Direct CPE[®] assay for direct screening of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae from rectal swabs. *J Antimicrob Chemother.* 1 juin 2015;70(6):1669-73.
- Lau AF, Fahle GA, Kemp MA, Jassem AN, Dekker JP, Frank KM. Clinical Performance of Check-Direct CPE, a Multiplex PCR for Direct Detection of blaKPC, blaNDM and/or blaVIM, and blaOXA-48 from Perirectal Swabs. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2015;53(12):3729-37.
- 115. Pitout JDD, Laupland KB. Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: an emerging public-health concern. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2008;8(3):159-66.
- 116. Wintermans BB, Reuland EA, Wintermans RGF, Bergmans AMC, Kluytmans J a. JW. The cost-effectiveness of ESBL detection: towards molecular detection methods? *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2013;19(7):662-5.
- 117. Viau R, Frank KM, Jacobs MR, Wilson B, Kaye K, Donskey CJ, et al. Intestinal Carriage of Carbapenemase-Producing Organisms: Current Status of Surveillance Methods. *Clin Microbiol Rev.* 2016;29(1):1-27.
- 118. Engel T, Slotboom BJ, van Maarseveen N, van Zwet AA, Nabuurs-Franssen MH, Hagen F. A multi-centre prospective evaluation of the Check-Direct ESBL Screen for BD MAX as a rapid molecular screening method for extended-spectrum betalactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae rectal carriage. J Hosp Infect. 2017;97(3):247-53.
- 119. Ko YJ, Kim J, Kim H-N, Yoon S-Y, Lim CS, Lee CK. Diagnostic performance of the Xpert Carba-R assay for active surveillance of rectal carbapenemase-producing organisms in intensive care unit patients. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2019;8:127.
- Notomi T, Okayama H, Masubuchi H, Yonekawa T, Watanabe K, Amino N, et al. Loop-mediated isothermal amplification of DNA. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2000;28(12):E63.
- 121. Notomi T, Mori Y, Tomita N, Kanda H. Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP): principle, features, and future prospects. *J Microbiol.* 2015;53(1):1-5.

- 122. Mori Y, Kanda H, Notomi T. Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP): recent progress in research and development. *J Infect Chemother.* 2013;19(3):404-11.
- 123. Hill J, Beriwal S, Chandra I, Paul VK, Kapil A, Singh T, et al. Loop-Mediated Isothermal Amplification Assay for Rapid Detection of Common Strains of Escherichia coli. J Clin Microbiol. 2008;46(8):2800-4.
- 124. Francois P, Tangomo M, Hibbs J, Bonetti E-J, Boehme CC, Notomi T, et al. Robustness of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification reaction for diagnostic applications. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol.* 2011;62(1):41-8.
- 125. Parida M, Sannarangaiah S, Dash PK, Rao PVL, Morita K. Loop mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP): a new generation of innovative gene amplification technique; perspectives in clinical diagnosis of infectious diseases. *Rev Med Virol.* 2008;18(6):407-21.
- 126. Mori Y, Kitao M, Tomita N, Notomi T. Real-time turbidimetry of LAMP reaction for quantifying template DNA. *J Biochem Biophys Methods*. 2004;59(2):145-57.
- 127. García-Fernández S, Morosini M-I, Marco F, Gijón D, Vergara A, Vila J, et al. Evaluation of the eazyplex[®] SuperBug CRE system for rapid detection of carbapenemases and ESBLs in clinical Enterobacteriaceae isolates recovered at two Spanish hospitals. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2015;70(4):1047-50.
- 128. Medtech innovation briefing. Eazyplex SuperBug kits for detecting carbapenemaseproducing organisms. *National Institute for Health and Care Excellence*. 2017.
- 129. Findlay J, Hopkins KL, Meunier D, Woodford N. Evaluation of three commercial assays for rapid detection of genes encoding clinically relevant carbapenemases in cultured bacteria. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2015;70(5):1338-42.
- 130. Yamamoto N, Hamaguchi S, Akeda Y, Santanirand P, Chaihongsa N, Sirichot S, et al. Rapid screening and early precautions for carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii carriers decreased nosocomial transmission in hospital settings: a quasiexperimental study. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2019;8:110.
- 131. Huebner N-O, Dittmann K, Henck V, Wegner C, Kramer A, Action Group Infection Prevention (AGIP). Epidemiology of multidrug resistant bacterial organisms and Clostridium difficile in German hospitals in 2014: Results from a nationwide oneday point prevalence of 329 German hospitals. *BMC Infect Dis.* 2016;16:467.
- Willemsen I, Elberts S, Verhulst C, Rijnsburger M, Filius M, Savelkoul P, et al. Highly resistant gram-negative microorganisms: incidence density and occurrence of nosocomial transmission (TRIANGLe Study). *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2011;32(4):333-41.
- 133. Berry C, Davies K, Woodford N, Wilcox M, Chilton C. Survey of screening methods, rates and policies for the detection of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in English hospitals. *J Hosp Infect.* 2019;101(2):158-62.

- 134. Tschudin-Sutter S, Lavigne T, Grundmann H, Rauch J, Eichel VM, Deboscker S, et al. Differences in infection control and diagnostic measures for multidrug-resistant organisms in the tristate area of France, Germany and Switzerland in 2019 – survey results from the RH(E)IN-CARE network. *Swiss Med Wkly.* 2021;(9).
- 135. Coppéré Z, Voiriot G, Blayau C, Gibelin A, Labbe V, Fulgencio JP, et al. Disparity of the « screen-and-isolate » policy for multidrug-resistant organisms: A national survey in French adult ICUs. *Am J Infect Control.* 2018;46(12):1322-8.
- 136. Vuichard Gysin D, Cookson B, Saenz H, Dettenkofer M, Widmer AF, for the ESCMID Study Group for Nosocomial Infections (ESGNI). Variability in contact precautions to control the nosocomial spread of multi-drug resistant organisms in the endemic setting: a multinational cross-sectional survey. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Cont.* 2018;7(1):81.

CHAPTER TWO

Nosocomial and community epidemiology of ESBL-producing *E. coli* and *K. pneumoniae*

Part 1) Epidemiology of ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* from repeated prevalence studies over 11 years in a long-term-care facility

A similar version of this chapter was published under the following reference:

Martischang R, François P, Cherkaoui A, Gaïa N, Renzi G, Agostinho A, Perez M, Graf CE, Harbarth S. Epidemiology of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli from repeated prevalence studies over 11 years in a long-term-care facility. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2021;10(1):148. doi: 10.1186/s13756-021-01013-7.

<u>Abstract</u>

Background:

Escherichia coli sequence type (ST) 131 H30 is an emerging multidrug resistant subclone, known to spread and cause outbreaks in long-term care facilities (LTCFs).

Objectives and Methods:

From 2010 through 2020, we performed 11 yearly surveillance studies for determining the prevalence of digestive carriage of ESBL-producing *E. coli* (ESBL-EC) among residents in a university-affiliated LCTF. Sequencing and genotyping of selected isolates were performed to characterize temporal trends in the prevalence and epidemic potential of ESBL-EC subclones, and for evaluating a potential rebound effect following discontinuation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers in January 2019.

Results:

This study included 2'403 LTCF residents, with 252 (10.5%) positive for ESBL-EC. Among the 236 ESBL-EC isolates available for typing, 58.0% belonged to the ST131 lineage, including 94/137 (68.6%) ST131 H30 isolates. An increasing yearly prevalence was observed for ESBL-EC (from 4.6% to 9.4%; p=0.11), but not for the ST131 H30 subclone, which peaked in 2015 and declined thereafter. Multiple previously unnoticed ESBL-EC outbreaks occurred in the LTCF. Since 2018, we noted the clonal expansion of a rare ST131 H89 subclone (O16:H5) harboring CTX-M-14 and CTX-M-24. No rebound effect was observed in ESBL-EC prevalence nor in the different subclones following discontinuation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers since 2019.
Conclusion:

Clonal fluctuation was observed for ST131 H30 ESBL-EC with a current decline in prevalence. Surveillance should include the evolution of ST131 non-H30 subclones, which may spread in LTCFs. Our findings suggest that discontinuation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers in LTCFs may be safely implemented, in support of European recommendations to limit ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae control measures in endemic settings to non-*E.coli*.

Introduction

The global spread of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producing *Escherichia coli* (ESBL-EC) is driven by the emergence of successful clones such as *E.coli* ST131, particularly transmissible in long-term care facilities (LTCFs) [1,2]. For instance, between 1996 and 2014, an increase of ESBL-EC was noticed in French LTCFs, reflecting clonal spread, with a 18.1% prevalence of ST131 clones [3,4]. In Swiss nursing homes, the proportion of ESBL-EC increased from 5% to 22% between 2007 and 2017 [5].

The increasing prevalence of *E.coli* ST131 among LTCFs is mostly explained by the clonal expansion of emerging multi-resistant clades of ESBL-EC [6], responsible for silent clusters among residents in LTCFs [7], including the fluoroquinolone-resistant clades C1 (C1/H30-R) and C2 (C2/H30-Rx) [8]. The reasons behind this apparent success are still controverted, but recent genomic and proteomic studies suggest that an improved anaerobic metabolism, as well as other human colonization and virulence factors helped this clone outcompeting the gut commensal niche, [9–11] with consecutive prolonged colonization. [12] This lineage particularly fostered the community spread of CTX-M, by the maintenance of clade-restricted MDR plasmids. [13] A nested cohort study of a large clinical trial recently observed the dominance of C1/H30-

R ESBL-EC in participating European LTCFs [14]. In that study, 49% (16/33) of all ESBL-EC ST131 carriers in Geneva were positive for C1/H30-R, compared to 20-39% in the 3 other centers outside Switzerland.

Considering the excess mortality and hospital stay associated with thirdgeneration-cephalosporin-resistant *E.coli* [15,16], the epidemic potential of these ESBL-EC clades represents an infection control challenge in LTCFs, in particular in institutions without contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers [17]. Effectively, many LTCFs around the world have discontinued contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers, in light of recent studies on low nosocomial ESBL-EC transmission rates and endemic community carriage [17].

Specific aims

In our university-affiliated LTCF, yearly prevalence surveys were conducted from 2010 to 2020 as routine surveillance strategy to monitor the epidemiology of ESBL-producing Enterobacterales (ESBL-PE). In the present study, we sought to (i) characterize the temporal trends in the prevalence of ESBL-EC subclones among LTCF residents; (ii) combine epidemiological information with sequencing approaches to estimate the epidemic potential of emergent ESBL-EC subclones; and (iii), determine a potential rebound effect after de-implementation of contact precautions for carriers of these subclones.

<u>Methods</u>

Design and setting

This 11-year retrospective study was constituted by yearly prevalence surveys from 2010 through 2020, performed during January-February of each year, among all LCTF residents. Eight long-term care wards from a same geographical site, representing 216 beds were included. From 2018 onwards, we added four long-term care wards from a second site, representing 73 beds.

Outcomes

The primary outcome included the overall prevalence of ESBL-EC carriage and abundance of different subclones across years, defined as the total number of positive cases per 100 screened residents. Secondary outcomes included the overall prevalence of ESBL-PE, the number of clusters (i.e. at least two residents sharing a ST131 H30, ST131 non-H30, and non-ST131 strain in the same ward the same year), the prevalence of subclones in the wards concerned by these clusters, and the proportion of clonally related strains among these clusters. Clonal relatedness was defined based on genomes, using a threshold in the pairwise distance of \leq 10 SNP differences, as suggested elsewhere [18].

Infection control practices

In addition to standard precautions, until December 2018, all identified ESBL-PE carriers were placed under contact precautions, including gloves, hydrophobic coats, and, whenever possible, isolation in singlebed rooms. Contact precautions were abandoned for ESBL-EC from January 2019 onwards, with simultaneous reinforcement of standard precautions using routine observation and feedback from infection control nurses, in particular hand hygiene.

Health-related data

Epidemiological information was prospectively collected for each participant during the surveys, including ward location, admission date, date of sampling, previous positive cultures, age, and gender. We collected yearly hand hygiene adherence of healthcare workers in LTCFs from 2014 to 2020 according to WHO methods, as well as the length of stay of all residents in the concerned wards during January and February, from 2010 to 2020.

Microbiological methods

Rectal swabs (E-swab, Copan) or stool cultures were collected for all participants, and processed using selective chromogenic agar (ChromID ESBL; bioMérieux). All colonies that met the expected chromogenic features provided in the manufacturers' specifications were identified by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization–time of flight (MALDI-TOF) mass spectrometry (Bruker Daltonics, Bremen, Germany) and the antibiotic susceptibility profiles of each isolate was determined by the disk diffusion method using EUCAST breakpoints and recommendations [19]. Double-disk synergy tests (DDST20 and DDST30) were used for ESBL confirmation, ensuring a high sensitivity and specificity for ESBL-PE detection [20]. Assessment by ESBL + AmpC Screen Kit 98008 (Rosco Diagnostica, Danemark) was also performed to identify the partially derepressed AmpC whenever the results of the DDST20 and cefoxitin tests were not conclusive.

Molecular typing

Allelic discrimination qPCR assays were performed on all newly detected ESBL-EC to ascertain ST131 lineages and H30 subtypes. For known carriers, we only retained the first ESBL-EC strain if isolated in the prior 12 months. Five single nucleotide polymorphism assays targeting specific positions in 2 genes used for MLST and constituting a unique signature of ST131 were selected and validated against a collection of >90 sequenced strains from highly diverse genetic backgrounds, as previously described [21]. The 6th assay was created from an existing *in silico* PCR and targets H30 through a coding point mutation in *FimH* sequence. Subclades ST131 H30 were then defined according to fluoroquinolone resistance (C1/H30-R) and additional presence of the *bla* gene CTX-M-15 (C2/H30-Rx).

Sequencing and assembly

Candidate strains for sequencing included ST131 H30 strains observed in large clusters since 2010 (with at least 4 positive cases from the same ward), and in all clusters since 2018 (with at least 2 positive ward mates). Moreover, all non-ST131 and ST131 non-H30 isolates from 2018 onwards were sequenced. Only the first isolate per patient and one morphotype per plate were considered for typing and sequencing. Purified genomic DNA (DNeasy, Qiagen) of selected isolates was sequenced using Illumina HiSeg2500 device using 100 base pairs (bp) paired-end reads and bar codes strategy according to the Nextera XT kit (Illumina), following the manufacturer's recommendations. Read quality was assessed with the Fastqc program (http://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/ fastqc/) and filtered using the FastqMcf program (Ea-utils; Erreur! Référence de lien hypertexte non valide.). Genome assembly was performed using Spades assembler v 3.12.0. Assembled genomes were submitted individually to the Center for Genomic Epidemiology (https://cge.cbs.dtu.dk/) for confirmation of serotypes by using FimTyper 1.0 and SerotypeFinder 2.0.

Core genome multi-locus sequence typing target genes

The task template "E. coli cgMLST v1.0" was used in a multi-locus sequence typing (cgMLST) scheme with Ridom SeqSphere+ software version 5 (Ridom GmbH, Germany) using default settings. The final cgMLST scheme consisted of 2'513 genes covering roughly 45% of the genomic sequence of E. coli. From each isolate, the complete sequence of each gene was analyzed according to the cgMLST scheme and a numerical allele type was assigned to that given locus. The allelic profile was therefore determined by combining alleles of all cgMLST loci for each strain. A minimum spanning tree (MST) was inferred by neighbor joining

method on the allelic profiles. The remaining genes were used for pairwise-comparisons.

Statistical methods

Proportions were compared using χ^2 tests, or two-tailed Fisher's exact test when appropriate. The prevalence curve was segmented based on seeming inflection points for statistical comparison, as defined elsewhere [22]. A chi-square test for linear trend across these segments assessed prevalence shifts over time [23]. Genetic diversity was estimated using the number of ST divided by the number of strains sequenced. All analyses were conducted using R.4.0, including the package "Ime4".

<u>Results</u>

From January 2010 through February 2020, 11 yearly cross-sectional surveys of ESBL-PE carriage included 2'403 LTCF residents, with a median age of 83 years (IQR 75-89), and 61.4% of women. Yearly hand hygiene adherence improved from 72% to 77% from 2016 to 2020 (Suppl. Figure 1). The median length of stay of patients hospitalized in January and February from 2010 to 2020 decreased from 138.0 days (IQR 60.9-321.0) to 33.8 days (18.0-74.4.0). The total prevalence of any ESBL-PE carriage was 13.3% (n=319) and doubled from 7.1% to 13.8% over 10 years (p=0.04). Among ESBL-PE positive patients, 79.0% (n=252) and 18.8% (n=60) were respectively colonized with *E. coli* and *K. pneumoniae*. Over the study period, ESBL-EC prevalence increased from 4.6% to 9.4% (p=0.11), with a peak of 14.2% in 2018 (Fig. 1).

Fig 1. Prevalence of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli carriage among all residents of a university-affiliated long-term care facility from 2010 to 2020, before and after de-implementation of contact precautions in January 2019, and stratified between previously known and newly detected carriers.



We observed an increase of prevalent (previously known) cases from 11.1% to 43.0% of ESBL-EC from 2010 to 2020, with a stable proportion of incident (newly identified) cases. Of note, this increase was partly driven by nosocomial clusters throughout multiple wards in 2012, 2013, 2018, and 2019 (Fig. 2).

Fig 2. Yearly prevalence and clustering of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli carriers within 12 wards of a university-affiliated long-term care facility, Geneva (2010 to 2020). From 2018 onwards, 4 long-term care wards were added from a separate facility.



Overall, 58.0% (137/236) of typed ESBL-EC isolates belonged to the ST131 lineage, with 68.6% (94/137) positive for ST131 H30. The prevalence of this subclone remained stable until 2015 (Figure 3A), with a subsequent downward slope deflection from 2015 to 2020 (76.5% to 33.3%, p<0.001). No rebound effect was recorded neither for ESBL-EC, nor specifically for ESBL-EC ST131 H30 following de-implementation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers in January 2019. In contrast, we observed an increase of ST131 non-H30 subtypes from 2016 to 2020 (p=0.04), which peaked in 2018 (Fig. 3A). In total, 82 of 236 (34.7%) typed ESBL-EC were sequenced, including 11 ST131 H30 strains from large nosocomial clusters in 2010-2017, 10 ST131 H30 and 37 non-ST131

strains, isolated since 2018 (Suppl. Table 1). Among ST131 H30 isolates, 12 belonged to the clade C2/H30-Rx (57.1%), and 8 to the clade C1/H30-R (38.1%; Figure 3B).

Fig 3. Prevalence of the different subclones among typed ESBL-producing Escherichia coli (ESBL-EC), and number of clades identified among sequenced ESBL-EC from participants of a university-affiliated long-term care facility from 2010 to 2020. (A) Subclones of typed ESBL-EC. Test for linear trends over segmented or continuous periods are indicated for the three subclones. Number of isolates per year are shown below the x-axis. (B) Subclones & clades of sequenced ESBL-EC ST131 since 2015.



Of note, whereas the majority of C2/H30-Rx strains (58.3%) were detected in 2015, C1/H30-R strains were only detected from 2017 onwards. Among ST131 non-H30, we observed the emergence and expansion of 22 (91.7%) isolates belonging to the ST131 H89 strain (O16:H5) associated with both CTX-M-14 and CTX-M-24. Among the 37

non-ST131 isolates, 31 different sequence types were identified, precluding possible monoclonal spread. Among ST131 H30, the most common resistance genes were CTXM-15 (72.2%), OXA-1 (55.6%), and CTXM-27 (22.2%). Among ST131 non H30, the most common resistance genes were CTXM-14 (91.7%), CTXM-24 (91.7%), and TEM-1B (75.0%). Among non-ST131, the most common resistance genes were CTXM-15 (43.2%), TEM-1B (32.4%), OXA-1 (13.5%), and CTXM-14 (13.5%).

When considering epidemiological information from 2010 to 2020, we observed 27 nosocomial clusters of patients positive for ESBL-EC ST131 H30. Almost all (20/21) ESBL-EC ST131 H30 strains available for sequencing were genotypically related (Fig. 4). C2/H30-Rx strains dominated in 2015, while C1/H30-R was present in more recent clusters. Sixteen of these 21 (76%) strains were isolated from 2 wards (unit F and H) between 2015 and 2020. Twenty of 24 (83%) ST131 non-H30 strains available for sequencing were genotypically related and identified as ST131 H89 with the serotype O16:H5, which expressed the same CTX-M-14 and CTX-M-24 genes; We observed 5 clusters of patients positive for ST131 H89 in three wards (wards G, H, and I), with an attack rate of 12% (17 of 139 susceptible patients, Fig. 3). Finally, only 18% (5/27) of sequenced non-ST131 strains were genotypically related (Fig. 4).

Fig 4. Dendrogram of sequenced ESBL-producing Escherichia coli, with epidemiological information and molecular data on ESBL genes; PCRH30 represent the results from the multi-array PCR, with non-ST131, ST131 H30, and ST131 non-H30.



Discussion

The findings of these 11 yearly cross-sectional surveys support five main conclusions: (1) ESBL-EC prevalence increased over time in this

university-affiliated LTCF, mainly driven by an increased proportion of previously known carriers; (2) after 2015, a decreasing prevalence of ST131 H30 subclones was observed over time, despite small localized outbreaks; (3) clonal expansion of ST131 H89 (O16:H5) subclones occurred since 2018, driven by multiple silent outbreaks; (4) no emerging non-ST131 clone was observed; and (5) no rebound effect in ESBL-EC or specific subclones was observed following discontinuation of contact precautions, though longer follow-up periods are needed to validate this finding.

LTCFs are well-known reservoirs for multiresistant ESBL-EC clones, with specific patient- and care-related exposures facilitating the spread of certain clades, including vulnerable and dependent patients with prolonged lengths of stay [24–29], as well as recognized challenges in implementing infection control measures [24,28]. Many outbreaks report silent transmission of ESBL-EC ST131 in LTCF, especially belonging to the clade C2 (C2/H30-Rx-CTX-M-15) [1,2,6]. The rapid clonal expansion of this C2 clade through nosocomial outbreaks in LTCFs has already been observed to displace preexisting E.coli clades [6]. Thus, clonal fluctuance has been a recognized phenomenon with emergence and decline of temporarily successful clones. The persistence of certain E. coli clones, sporadically carrying carbapenemases genes, warrants a careful surveillance. [30]

Until now, few studies have reported nosocomial outbreaks associated with E.coli ST131 non-H30 clades. Population genomics on 4'071 globally sources genomes observed a dominance of the clade C, co-circulating worldwide at stable frequencies [31]. In 2018, a single Spanish LTCF of 300 residents observed only 6 ST131 non-H30 associated with CTX-M-14 on 55 typed ESBL-EC isolates [32]. Our study observed that neither E.coli C2/H30-Rx, nor C1/H30-R, seem to drive the recent changing epidemiology of ESBL-EC in our LTCF, but rather a ST131 H89 harboring

CTX-M-14 and CTX-M-27. This strain was sub-typed based on its fimH typing region, which is closely related and often associated to the H41 group of E.coli ST131 (1 SNP difference) [33–35]. To the best of our knowledge, there has been no outbreak report of this ST131 H89 E.coli subclone, which is anecdotally reported in population genomics [31,35,36].

The findings of this study are also in line with currently available evidence, which supports the discontinuation of contact precautions for ESBL-EC carriers, as suggested by European recommendations to limit ESBL-PE control measures in endemic settings to non-E.coli ESBL-PE [17]. Clonal outbreaks already occurred before discontinuation of contact precautions, and were not catalyzed by this decision. The observed recent clusters might not be an effect from lack of strict contact precautions, but rather direct consequences of the LTCF infrastructure, among other factors related to this specific setting [28,37].

Though this study includes a large sample size and long-term surveillance data, we acknowledge the presence of several limitations. First, we could not quantify transmission and acquisition events due to the study design. Second, we acknowledge a potential bias in the selection of E.coli strains sequenced. Third, generalizability of our findings is impacted by the unicentric approach. Fourth, potential lack of genomic discrimination between highly similar E.coli clades was not possible due to the sequencing methods used (short reads). Fourth, the decreased length of stay could impact ESBL-EC prevalence by lowering the probability of ESBL-EC acquisition and the proportion of known carriers. However, the acquisition risk in relation to the length of stay has been observed to be similar between ST131 and non-ST131 E.coli, and did not differ between 6 and 8 months of stay in LTCF. [12] Furthermore, ESBL-EC prevalence appears similar between LTCFs and among elderly in community. [38]

For these reasons, the decreasing length of stay probably did not influence ESBL-EC prevalence.

Conclusions

The changing ESBL-EC epidemiology, emergence of novel clones, and related clusters in LTCF, though not impacted by discontinuation of contact precautions, should be monitored by a comprehensive screening and surveillance strategy.

References

- Brodrick HJ, Raven KE, Kallonen T, Jamrozy D, Blane B, Brown NM, et al. Longitudinal genomic surveillance of multidrug-resistant Escherichia coli carriage in a long-term care facility in the United Kingdom. Genome Med. 2017;9(1):70.
- Giufrè M, Ricchizzi E, Accogli M, Barbanti F, Monaco M, Araujo FP de, et al. Colonization by multidrug-resistant organisms in longterm care facilities in Italy: a point-prevalence study. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2017;23(12):961-7.
- Nicolas-Chanoine M-H, Jarlier V, et al. Extended-spectrum betalactamases in long-term-care facilities. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2008;14 Suppl 1:111-6.
- Sauget M, Cholley P, Vannier A, Thouverez M, Nicolas-Chanoine M-H, Hocquet D, et al. Trends of extended-spectrum β-lactamaseproducing Escherichia coli sequence type 131 and its H30 subclone in a French hospital over a 15-year period. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2016;48(6):744-7.
- Kohler P, Fulchini R, Albrich WC, Egli A, Balmelli C, Harbarth S, et al. Antibiotic resistance in Swiss nursing homes: analysis of National Surveillance Data over an 11-year period between 2007 and 2017. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2018;7(1):88.
- Ludden C, Decano AG, Jamrozy D, Pickard D, Morris D, Parkhill J, et al. Genomic surveillance of Escherichia coli ST131 identifies local expansion and serial replacement of subclones. Microb Genomics. 2020;6(4):e000352.
- Willemsen I, Nelson J, Hendriks Y, Mulders A, Verhoeff S, Mulder P, et al. Extensive Dissemination of Extended Spectrum β-Lactamase–Producing Enterobacteriaceae in a Dutch Nursing Home. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2015;36(4):394-400.
- Price LB, Johnson JR, Aziz M, Clabots C, Johnston B, Tchesnokova
 V, et al. The Epidemic of Extended-Spectrum-β-Lactamase-

Producing Escherichia coli ST131 Is Driven by a Single Highly Pathogenic Subclone, H30-Rx. mBio. 2013;4(6).

- Kallonen T, Brodrick HJ, Harris SR, Corander J, Brown NM, Martin V, et al. Systematic longitudinal survey of invasive Escherichia coli in England demonstrates a stable population structure only transiently disturbed by the emergence of ST131. Genome Res. 2017;27(8):1437-49.
- Nakamura A, Komatsu M, Ohno Y, Noguchi N, Kondo A, Hatano N. Identification of specific protein amino acid substitutions of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Escherichia coli ST131: a proteomics approach using mass spectrometry. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):8555.
- McNally A, Kallonen T, Connor C, Abudahab K, Aanensen DM, Horner C, et al. Diversification of Colonization Factors in a Multidrug-Resistant Escherichia coli Lineage Evolving under Negative Frequency-Dependent Selection. mBio. 2019;10(2):e00644-19.
- Overdevest I, Haverkate M, Veenemans J, Hendriks Y, Verhulst C, Mulders A, et al. Prolonged colonisation with Escherichia coli 025:ST131 versus other extended-spectrum beta-lactamaseproducing E. coli in a long-term care facility with high endemic level of rectal colonisation, the Netherlands, 2013 to 2014. Eurosurv. 2016;21(42):30376.
- Kondratyeva K, Salmon-Divon M, Navon-Venezia S. Meta-analysis of Pandemic Escherichia coli ST131 Plasmidome Proves Restricted Plasmid-clade Associations. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):36.
- Merino I, Hernández-García M, Turrientes M-C, Pérez-Viso B, López-Fresneña N, Diaz-Agero C, et al. Emergence of ESBLproducing Escherichia coli ST131-C1-M27 clade colonizing patients in Europe. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2018;73(11):2973-80.
- de Kraker MEA, Davey PG, Grundmann H, BURDEN study group.
 Mortality and hospital stay associated with resistant

Staphylococcus aureus and Escherichia coli bacteremia: estimating the burden of antibiotic resistance in Europe. PLoS Med. 2011;8(10):e1001104.

- 16. Stewardson AJ, Allignol A, Beyersmann J, Graves N, Schumacher M, Meyer R, et al. The health and economic burden of bloodstream infections caused by antimicrobial-susceptible and non-susceptible Enterobacteriaceae and Staphylococcus aureus in European hospitals, 2010 and 2011: a multicentre retrospective cohort study. Euro Surveill. 2016;21(33).
- Tschudin-Sutter S, Lucet J-C, Mutters NT, Tacconelli E, Zahar JR, Harbarth S. Contact Precautions for Preventing Nosocomial Transmission of Extended-Spectrum β Lactamase–Producing Escherichia coli: A Point/Counterpoint Review. Clin Infect Dis. 2017;65(2):342-7.
- Schürch AC, Arredondo-Alonso S, Willems RJL, Goering RV. Whole genome sequencing options for bacterial strain typing and epidemiologic analysis based on single nucleotide polymorphism versus gene-by-gene-based approaches. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018;24(4):350-4.
- The European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. Breakpoint tables for interpretation of MICs and zone diameters. Version 7.1. http://www.eucast.org. Published 2017. Accessed 2021.
- P. Lagacé-Wiens, F. Tailor and al. Evaluation of a chromogenic medium for extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Enterobacteriaceae. Clinical Microbiology and Infection. 2010;16 Suppl 2:S151-S152.
- François P, Bonetti E-J, Fankhauser C, Baud D, Cherkaoui A, Schrenzel J, et al. Rapid identification of ST131 Escherichia coli by a novel multiplex real-time allelic discrimination assay. J Microbiol Methods. 2017;140:12-4.

- Johnson JR, Johnston BD, Porter SB, Clabots C, Bender TL, Thuras P, et al. Rapid Emergence, Subsidence, and Molecular Detection of Escherichia coli Sequence Type 1193-fimH64, a New Disseminated Multidrug-Resistant Commensal and Extraintestinal Pathogen. J Clin Microbiol. 2019;57(5).
- Epitools Test chi-carré pour détecter une tendance.
 https://epitools.ausvet.com.au/. Published 2018. Accessed 2021.
- 24. Dumyati G, Stone ND, Nace DA, Crnich CJ, Jump RLP. Challenges and Strategies for Prevention of Multidrug-Resistant Organism Transmission in Nursing Homes. Curr Infect Dis Rep. 2017;19(4).
- Han JH, Goldstein EJC, Wise J, Bilker WB, Tolomeo P, Lautenbach
 E. Epidemiology of Carbapenem-Resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae in a Network of Long-Term Acute Care Hospitals. Clin Infect Dis. 2017;64(7):839-44.
- Fisch J, Lansing B, Wang L, Symons K, Cherian K, McNamara S, et al. New acquisition of antibiotic-resistant organisms in skilled nursing facilities. J Clin Microbiol. 2012;50(5):1698-703.
- 27. March A, Aschbacher R, Dhanji H, Livermore DM, Böttcher A, Sleghel F, et al. Colonization of residents and staff of a long-termcare facility and adjacent acute-care hospital geriatric unit by multiresistant bacteria. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2010;16(7):934-44.
- Andersson H, Lindholm C, Iversen A, Giske CG, Örtqvist Å, Kalin M, et al. Prevalence of antibiotic-resistant bacteria in residents of nursing homes in a Swedish municipality: Healthcare staff knowledge of and adherence to principles of basic infection prevention. Scand J Infect Dis. 2012;44(9):641-9.
- Pasricha J, Koessler T, Harbarth S, Schrenzel J, Camus V, Cohen G, et al. Carriage of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing enterobacteriacae among internal medicine patients in Switzerland. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2013;2:20.

- 30. Welker S, Boutin S, Miethke T, Heeg K, Nurjadi D. Emergence of carbapenem-resistant ST131 Escherichia coli carrying blaOXA-244 in Germany, 2019 to 2020. Eurosurv. 2020;25(46):2001815.
- Decano AG, Downing T. An Escherichia coli ST131 pangenome atlas reveals population structure and evolution across 4,071 isolates. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):17394.
- 32. Colmenarejo C, Hernández-García M, Muñoz-Rodríguez JR, Huertas N, Navarro FJ, Mateo AB, et al. Prevalence and risks factors associated with ESBL-producing faecal carriage in a single long-term-care facility in Spain: emergence of CTX-M-24- and CTX-M-27-producing Escherichia coli ST131-H30R. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2020;75(9):2480-4.
- Matsumura Y, Pitout JDD, Peirano G, DeVinney R, Noguchi T, Yamamoto M, et al. Rapid Identification of Different Escherichia coli Sequence Type 131 Clades. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2017;61(8):e00179-17.
- Roer L, Hansen F, Thomsen MCF, Knudsen JD, Hansen DS, Wang M, et al. WGS-based surveillance of third-generation cephalosporin-resistant Escherichia coli from bloodstream infections in Denmark. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2017;72(7):1922-9.
- 35. Matsumura Y, Johnson JR, Yamamoto M, Nagao M, Tanaka M, Takakura S, et al. CTX-M-27- and CTX-M-14-producing, ciprofloxacin-resistant Escherichia coli of the H30 subclonal group within ST131 drive a Japanese regional ESBL epidemic. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015;70(6):1639-49.
- Peirano G, Lynch T, Pitout JDD, et al. Trends in Population Dynamics of Escherichia coli Sequence Type 131, Calgary, Alberta, Canada, 2006–2016. Emerging Infectious Diseases journal. 2020;26(12).
- 37. Terveer EM, Fallon M, Kraakman MEM, Ormond A, Fitzpatrick M, Caljouw MAA, et al. Spread of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli in

nursing home residents in Ireland and the Netherlands may reflect infrastructural differences. J Hosp Infect. 2019;103(2):160-4.

38. Blom A, Ahl J, Månsson F, Resman F, Tham J. The prevalence of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae in a nursing home setting compared with elderly living at home: a cross-sectional comparison. BMC Infect Dis. 2016;16(1):111.

Supplementary Appendix

Supplementary Figures

Figure S1. Hand Hygiene Adherence of healthcare workers in Long Term Care Facilities from 2014 to 2021



Supplementary Tables

Table S1. Epidemiologic and genotypic characteristics of sequencedESBL-producing Escherichia coli

Strain	Unite	Year	ST ª	PCR H30	fimH	Serotype	ESBL	Quinolone/Nalidixique
MR1	F	2015	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	
MR2	Ι	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR5	G	2019	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR6	L	2019	131	0	41		CTX-M- 15	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR7	Н	2015	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR8	Н	2015	131	1			СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR9	Н	2015	131	1			СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR10	Н	2015	131	1			СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR11	F	2015	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR12	F	2015	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR13	F	2015	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR14	F	2017	131	1			CTX-M- 27;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR15	F	2017	131	1			CTX-M- 27	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR16	F	2017	131	1			CTX-M- 14;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR17	J	2018	131	1			CTX-M- 27	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR18	J	2018	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR19	I	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR20	J	2018	10	0	435		CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)

MR21	I	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR22	J	2018	73	0	10		SHV-2	
MR23	J	2018	1193	0	64		CTX-M- 27	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR24	L	2018	410	0	24		СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR25	L	2018	5926	0	158		CTX-M-1	
MR26	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR27	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR28	G	2018	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)/aac(6')-Ib-cr (aac(6')- Ib-cr_DQ303918) gyrA (p.S83L)
MR29	Н	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR30	J	2018	1431	0	32		CTX-M- 15	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR31	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR32	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR33	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR34	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR35	Н	2018	104	0	2		CTX-M- 14	

r	1	T		1	т			
MR36	Н	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	СТХ-М- 14;СТХ- М-	gyrA (p.S83L)
							24;TEM- 1B	
MR37	G	2018	131	1			CTX-M- 27	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR38	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR39	G	2018	131	1			CTX-M- 27	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR40	G	2018	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR41	E	2018	617	0	29		CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR42	E	2018	38	0	ND		СТХ-М- 14b	
MR43	С	2018	224	0	61		CTX-M-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR44	D	2018	57	0	27		SHV-12	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR45	D	2018	10	0	54		ТЕМ- 1В;ОХА- 1	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR46	А	2018	538	0	46		CTX-M-1	
MR47	F	2019	8149	0	ND		CTX-M- 15;TEM- 1B	
MR48	J	2019	191	0	38		CTX-M- 15;TEM- 1B;OXA- 1	qnrB1 (qnrB1_DQ351241), aac(6')-Ib-cr (aac(6')-Ib- cr_DQ303918)
MR49	G	2019	14	0	27		SHV- 12;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR50	L	2019	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	aac(6')-Ib-cr (aac(6')-Ib- cr_DQ303918) gyrA (p.S83L)
MR51	I	2019	6448	0	60		CTX-M- 55;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR52	G	2019	167	0	ND		СТХ-М- 14;ТЕМ- 1В	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)

MR53	G	2019	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR54	G	2019	167	0	ND		CTX-M- 14;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.D87N), gyrA (p.S83L)
MR55	G	2019	10	0	27		CTX-M- 14	
MR56	E	2019	925	0	54		SHV-12	qnrS1 (qnrS1_AB187515)
MR57	F	2019	38	0	5		CTX-M- 15;TEM- 1B;TEM- 104;TEM- 198;TEM- 234	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR58	Ι	2019	3877	0	27		СТХ-М- 15	qnrS1 (qnrS1_AB187515)
MR59	Ι	2019	226	0	41		CTX-M- 15;CTX- M- 27;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)/qnrS13 (qnrS13_LUYD01000008) gyrA (p.S83L)
MR60	L	2019	46	0	34		CTX-M- 15;TEM- 33;TEM- 35;TEM- 77;TEM- 169	qnrS1 (qnrS1_AB187515)
MR61	L	2019	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	aac(6')-Ib-cr (aac(6')-Ib- cr_DQ303918) gyrA (p.S83L)
MR62	Ι	2019	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR63	A	2019	3268	0	54		CTX-M- 15;CMY-2	qnrS1 (qnrS1_AB187515)
MR64	В	2019	120	0	237		TEM- 1B;TEM- 15;CMY- 2;CMY- 61;CMY- 130;CMY- 153	qnrB19 (qnrB19_EU432277)
MR65	С	2019	131	0	22	H4O25	CTX-M-1	
MR66	E	2020	1722	0	153		CTX-M- 15;TEM- 1B	qnrS1 (qnrS1_AB187515)
MR67	F	2020	131	1			SHV- 12;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR68	В	2020	1380	0	47		CTX-M- 3;TEM-1B	gyrA (p.S83L)

MR69	E	2020	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M-24	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR70	E	2020	5150	0	65		CTX-M- 27;TEM- 1B;CMY- 2	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR71	F	2020	131	1			CTX-M- 15;OXA-1	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N) - aac(6')-Ib-cr (aac(6')-Ib- cr_DQ303918) gyrA (p.S83L)
MR72	F	2020	131	1			СТХ-М- 27	gyrA (p.S83L), gyrA (p.D87N)
MR73	J	2020	636	0	ND		СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR74	J	2020	636	0	ND		СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR75	Ι	2020	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M-24	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR76	Ι	2020	349	0	54		СТХ-М- 55	-
MR77	С	2020	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M-24	gyrA (p.583L)
MR78	J	2020	636	0	ND		СТХ-М- 15	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR79	J	2020	681	0	3		СТХ-М- 14	
MR80	Ι	2020	69	0	27		СТХ-М- 27	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR81	I	2020	131	0	89	HXO16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA;;bvzc (p.S83L)
MR82	L	2020	131	0	89	H5O16	CTX-M- 14;CTX- M- 24;TEM- 1B	gyrA (p.S83L)
MR83	К	2020	1446	0	30		СТХ-М- 15	qnrS1 (qnrS1_AB187515)
MR84	Н	2020	131	0	89	H5O16	СТХ-М- 14;СТХ- M-24	gyrA (p.S83L)

Footnote to Suppl. Table 1.

a Sequence types were determined based on the allelic discrimination qPCR assays described in the methods to ascertain ST131 lineages, and based on MLST for negative ST131 results.

Part 2) Household carriage and acquisition of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: A systematic review

A similar version of this chapter was published under the following reference:

Martischang R, Riccio ME, Abbas M, Stewardson AJ, Kluytmans JAJW, Harbarth S. Household carriage and acquisition of extended-spectrum b-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: A systematic review. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2020;41(3):286-294. DOI: 10.1017/ice.2019.336.

<u>Abstract</u>

Objective:

While the epidemiology of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae (ESBL-PE) has been extensively studied in hospitals, data on community transmission is scarce. We conducted a systematic review to assess ESBL-PE co-carriage and acquisition in households.

Methods:

A systematic literature search was conducted to retrieve cross-sectional or cohort studies published between 1990 and 2018 evaluating cocarriage proportions and/or acquisition rates of ESBL-PE among household members, without language restriction. We excluded studies focusing on animal-to-human transmission or non-household settings. The main outcomes were ESBL-PE co-carriage proportions and acquisition rates, stratified according to phenotypic or genotypic assessment of strain relatedness. Co-carriage proportions of clonally-related ESBL-PE were transformed via the double-arcsine method and pooled using a random-effects model. Potential biases were assessed manually.

Results:

We included 13 studies. Among 863 household members of ESBL-PE positive index cases, prevalence of ESBL-PE co-carriage ranged from 8% to 37%. Overall, 12% (95%CI: 8-16%) of subjects had a clonally-related strain. Those proportions were higher for Klebsiella pneumoniae (20-25%) compared to Escherichia coli (10-20%). Acquisition rates of clonally-related ESBL-PE among 180 initially ESBL-PE free household members of a previously identified carrier ranged between 1.56 - 2.03 events per 1000 person-weeks of follow-up. We identified multiple sources of bias and large heterogeneity (I²: 70%) between studies.

Conclusions:

ESBL-PE household co-carriage is frequent, suggesting intra-familial acquisition. Further research is needed to evaluate the risk and control of ESBL-PE household transmission.

Introduction

The prevalence of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* (ESBL-PE) in the general population has now reached endemic levels in most countries.(39) This is worrisome, since ESBL-PE are frequent causes of difficult-to-treat infections, with substantial health-economic burden.(40)

ESBL-PE may spread by transfer of bacteria or mobile genetic elements. biologically fit phylogenetic groups particularly drive the Some emergence and persistence of virulence traits and acquisition of ESBL-PE.(41) Persistence of ESBL-PE in the community might be further amplified by various risk factors such as antibiotic exposure,(42–45) previous hospitalization, (43, 46) recurrent urinary tract infection, (43) travel activities, (46, 47) having children attending daycare centers, (48) as well as chicken meat consumption.(49) Overcrowded households also appear to increase the risk of ESBL-PE carriage.(50) Furthermore, intra-household transmission may play an important but understudied role. Several studies have shown that antibiotic-susceptible and resistant Escherichia coli are transmitted between household members, (51) suggesting that both susceptible and resistant Enterobacteriaceae compete for niches within the gastrointestinal tract. This competitive balance is influenced by multiple factors including antibiotic exposure, which favors resistant Enterobacteriaceae and their intra-household transmission.(42)

Specific aims

Despite the potential relevance of ESBL-PE cross-transmission among household members on persistence and spread of ESBL-PE in the community, evidence on this topic is scarce. We therefore aimed to systematically review epidemiological studies on ESBL-PE co-carriage and acquisition among household members.

Methods

Data sources and search strategy

We searched the Cochrane Library, PubMed, Embase and CINAHL databases for observational studies published between January 1990 and June 2018, without language restriction. Systematic manual reference search was performed from eligible articles' bibliography. Duplicate studies with the same title and authors were automatically deleted by the «Distiller» SR software (Evidence Partners, Ottawa, Canada). Core search strings, assembled Boolean operators, included: « household OR community OR family OR outpatient » and « animal OR pet » for the study population; « extended-spectrum beta-lactamase OR lactamase OR cephalosporin OR beta-lactam resistance » for exposures; and « transmission OR carriage OR acquisition OR colonization OR microbiota OR molecular epidemiology » for outcomes. The full search strategies are available in the Supplementary Appendix. This study was conducted according to the MOOSE and PRISMA statements.(52)

Selection criteria and definitions

This systematic review includes cohort or cross-sectional studies evaluating co-carriage proportions and acquisition rates of ESBL-PE in households, focusing mainly on intestinal carriage of E. coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae. ESBL-PE were defined phenotypically by presence of 3rd generation cephalosporin resistance and a positive double-disk synergy test, and/or genotypically by an identified ESBL-PE resistance gene. Studies were eligible if they included isolates sampled from human subjects. Co-carriage was defined as simultaneous carriage by two or more household members of a related ESBL-PE strain at a certain point in time or during a pre-defined follow-up period. Acquisition was defined as newly identified carriage of a related strain in another household member who was previously ESBL-negative. Relatedness definition depended on the level of microbiological discrimination employed. Cocarriage and acquisition rates were stratified considering the level of microbiological discrimination: "closely-related" pathogens were phenotypically similar bacteria, sharing the same phenotypic or genotypic resistance profile; "clonally-related" pathogens were bacteria assessed for relatedness through genotyping methods.

Studies were stratified according to their sampling scheme. In indexcase-based study (category A), recruitment of families derived from a previously identified ESBL-PE index-case. In population-based study (category B), household members were not recruited based on a previously known index case, but from the general population. In category A, co-carriage proportions were calculated as the number of household members of a colonized or infected index case simultaneously carrying a closely-related or clonally-related ESBL-PE, among the total number of household members (excluding the index case). In category B, all household members presenting simultaneous ESBL-PE-related carriage among the total number of household members were considered (Figure 1).

Figure 1. Examples for the evaluation of co-carriage estimates in studies based on their sampling schemes



We excluded single-household case reports, studies focusing on animalto-animal or animal-to-human transmission only, as well as studies focusing on the environment (e.g. surface water) or non-household settings (e.g. child-care facilities). Studies focusing on international travelers, indigenous populations with a specific way of living, farms, or food-borne community outbreaks were excluded. Due to specific exposures and an extensive literature on the topic, studies on motherto-newborn transmission were also excluded.

Study screening and data extraction

Title and abstract screening was done independently by two authors (R.M., M.E.R.). All discrepancies were solved by consensus, involving a third investigator (M.A.) if needed. Concordance was checked by Cohen's kappa coefficient. One author (R.M.) performed full-text screening and data extraction, with any uncertainties resolved by discussion with another author (M.E.R.). We extracted the following data: study characteristics (study dates, design, outcomes, follow-up), study population (characteristics of index cases and families, number of

household members, potential biases addressed) and microbiological methods. As primary outcome, ESBL-PE co-carriage proportions and acquisition rates were calculated based on available information. Preferably, co-carriage proportions of longitudinal studies were generated at baseline as a point-prevalence, to be able to compare them with crosssectional studies. However, if no such information was available, cocarriage proportions of the overall follow-up period were reported as a period prevalence. Both study screening and data extraction were performed using standardized electronic forms through DistillerSR software. Potential clinical and microbiological confounders were specifically reported, both for index cases and their household members. Characteristics of household members, sampling methods, loss to followup, hospital stay, antibiotic exposure, travel activity, food intake, daycare centers and socio-economic status were considered as clinically relevant. The number of colonies analyzed per morphotype and the use of broth enrichment were considered as microbiologically relevant.

Statistical analysis

The main outcomes of interest were the proportion of co-carriage and rate of acquisition among household members, stratified by the study type, which was defined by its sampling scheme, and microbiological discrimination level (as detailed above). Co-carriage proportions of closely-related and clonally-related Enterobacteriaceae were compared. Co-carriage proportions of household members with clonally-related ESBL-PE from index-case based studies were pooled using meta and metafor packages. (53,54) Double-arcsine transformation was applied on raw proportions to estimate a normal distribution before pooling.(55) Transformed individual effect sizes were then pooled using a randomeffects model to account for between-study variance. Heterogeneity among effect size was estimated using the Q test and I² test. Subgroup performed comparisons were to explore relationships and heterogeneities, by stratifying individual-based co-carriage among the proportion of species isolated from index cases (> or <15% of K. pneumoniae). Potential publication bias or small-study effects were examined by funnel plot. All analyses were performed using the R open-source software environment, version 3.4.4 (R code available in the Appendix).

Results

Study selection and features of included studies

The literature search identified 2,353 articles. After duplicate removal, 2,141 articles were screened for eligibility. A total of 151 articles underwent full-text screening (Kappa, 0.80). Finally, 13 studies(42,56–67) were selected for data extraction and bias assessment (Figure 2). Two publications initially classified as population-based studies qualified as an index-case study, since we were able to extract household co-carriage and acquisition rates with at least one colonized member from the crude data.(42,60) Thus, sampling schemes were population-based and indexcase-based for 2 and 11 studies, respectively. The 2 population-based studies were considered as cross-sectional,(59,63) and of the 11 indexcase based studies, 7 were longitudinal cohort studies (42,58,62,64-67) and 4 were cross-sectional studies.(56,57,60,61) Two longitudinal studies were considered as nested cross-sectional studies for the purpose of our review, because after a first baseline sampling at home subsequent follow-up happened only in a hospital setting.(56,63) Co-carriage data were not collected for one index-case based study which only included previously negative household members.(62) Another index-case based study, only reporting co-carriage of closely-related bacteria,(42) was excluded from the meta-analysis, which focused only on those 9 studies with data on co-carriage of clonally reported pathogens. Acquisition rates were extracted and calculated from 5 of the 7 index-case based cohort
studies, excluding two studies with unknown ESBL-PE status of household members at baseline.(58,67)

Figure 2. Systematic review flow-chart detailing the study selection procedure



Footnote to figure 2: *only studies evaluating co-carriage of clonallyrelated Extended-Spectrum β -lactamases Producing Enterobacteriaceae (ESBL-PE) were included in the meta-analysis

Study population

The main characteristics of the included studies are displayed in Table 1. For index-case based studies, sample sizes ranged from 46 to 286 household members, and for population-based studies, from 225 to 753 household members. The 9 studies based on index cases defined them by being colonized(56,58,62,64,65) or infected(57,61) with ESBL-PE, or both.(66,67) The four population-based studies recruited household members from inpatient,(59,63) outpatient(42,59) or healthy community settings.(60) Of the 13 studies, 3 recruited an entire family(59,64,66) and 10 recruited a convenience sample of at least 2 household participants.(42,56–58,60–63,65,67)

		ESBL species isolated	Follow up	Category of	ESBL-PE	Popula		Gender	
Bibliography	Country	(for the index cases if not	duration		status	tion	Age (median, IQR)	(Femal	Co-carriage considered
		specified)	uuration	participants	at inclusion	size		e, %)	
Cross-over pop	ulation bas	sed studies without index cases	5						•
		81% E coli 19% K		First group of	Unknown	53	$2 v_{0} = r_{0} (0.8 - 3)$	21	Closely related:
Lo WU, et al.	China	pneumoniae (Among all	ΝΑ	household members	OTIKITOWIT		2 years (0.0-3)	(40%)	CTXM-PE
2010 ²¹	Clilla		NA .	Second group of	Unknown	172	5 years (29 infants) (2.3-8)	104	Clonally related:
				household members	OTIKITOWIT	172	35 years (143 adults) (31-43)	(60%)	CTXM strain
		48% E.coli, 36%		First group of	Unknown	302	29 years (range: 0-94)	252	
Kurz MS et		K.pneumoniae, 16%		household members ^a	OIKIOWI	552	25 years (range: 0 54)	(64%)	Closely related:
al. 2017 ²⁵	Rwanda	Enterobacter cloacae (Among	NA	Second aroun of				289	ESBL-PE partially
		the first group of household		household members ^a	Unknown	361	36 years (range: 10-76)	(80%)	concordant
		members)		nousenoid members				(00/0)	
Cross-over inde	ex-case bas	sed studies							
Podriguez-				Index cases	Identified	53 ^b	69 years (52-75)	37	Closely related:
Bano 1 et al	Spain	100% E. coli	NA	(Outpatients)	infection	55	05 years (52 75)	(70%)	ESBL species
2008 ¹⁹				Household contacts	Unknown	73	43 years (23-63)	41	Clonally related:
					onation	, 5		(56%)	ESBL strain
				Index cases	Identified	40	63.6 years (mean)	34	Closely related:
Valverde A, et	Spain	99% F.coli, 1% K.pneumoniae	NA	(Outpatient)	infection	10	(range: 2-96)	(85%)	ESBL species
al. 2008 ²³	opun	99% E.Con, 1% K.pheumomae		Household contacts	Unknown	54	NA	NA	Clonally related:
									ESBL strain
	France,	43% E.coli, 27% K.pneumonia,		Index cases (Inpatient)	Known	194	65.9 years (mean)	98	Closely related:
Adler A. et al.	Italy,	16% <i>P.mirabilis</i> , 6%	NA		colonization	_	(range: 18-99)	(50%)	ESBL species
2014. ¹⁸	Spain,	<i>Citrobacter spp.</i> , 5%		Household contacts	Unknown	286	52 years (42.7-60.2)	204	Clonally related:
	Israel	Enterobacter spp., 3% others						(71%)	ESBL strain
				First group of	Known	66	2.4 years (1.5-3.3)	NA	Closely related:
Liakopoulos	Netherlan	93.7% E.coli, 3.75% Klebsiella	NA	household members ^c	colonization		,,		ESBL species sharing the
A, et al. 2018	ds	pneumoniae, 2.5%		Second group of					same resistance genes
22		Enterobacter cloacae		household members ^c	Unknown	66	34 years (31-37)	NA	Clonally related:
									ESBL strain
Longitudinal In	dex-Case b	based cohort studies							

Table 1. Study population and characteristics of included studies

Tande D, et	France	56% <i>E. coli,</i> unknown	12 months (Period	Index cases Outpatient, post-adoption)	Known colonization	22	NA	NA	Closely related: ESBL-PE
al. 2010 ²⁶		proportion of <i>S.enterica</i>	prevalence)	Household contacts	Unknown	49	NA	NA	<u>Clonally related</u> : ESBL strain
Hilty M, et al. 2012 ²⁹	Switzerla nd	88% E.coli, 12% K. pneumoniae	12 months (Period prevalence ^d)	Index cases (Inpatient & Outpatient)	Known colonization or infection	82	49 years (mean)	52 (63%)	Closely related: ESBL-Ec and ESBL-Kp Clonally related:
			p ,	Household contacts	Unknown	96	NA	NA	ESBL strain
Löhr I.H., et	Norway	100% K. pneumoniae	23 months (Period	Index cases (Inpatient, post-outbreak)	Known colonization	28	Neonates	26 (51%)	Closely related: CTXM-15 species
al. 2013 ²⁷			prevalence)	Household contacts	Unknown	60	NA	NA	<u>Clonally related</u> : CTXM-15 strain
Strenger V, et	Austria	44% K. oxytoca, 28%	12 months	Index cases (Inpatient)	Known colonization	25	Neonates	13 (52%)	Closely related: ESBL-PE
al. 2013 ²⁰	Austria	pneumoniae, 4% E.coli	prevalence ^d)	Household contacts	Unknown	49	NA	NA	<u>Clonally related</u> : ESBL strain
Arcilla MS, et	Netherlan	Enterobacteriaceae (no detail)	12 months (Not considered	Index cases (Outpatient, returning travellers)	Known colonization	152	NA ^e	NA ^e	<u>Closely related</u> : ESBL-PE- sharing the
an 2017	us		for co-carriage)	Household contacts	Not colonized by ESBL-PE	168	NAe	NAe	same group of resistance gene
Haverkate MR. et al.	Netherlan	66,7% E.coli, 17.9% K.pneumoniae, 12.8%	18 months Period (closely-) and point	Index cases (Inpatient)	Suspicion of colonization or infection	74	54 years (mean) (SD: 24)	36 (49%)	<u>Closely related</u> : ESBL-PE
2017 ²⁸	ds	Enterobacter cloacae, 2.6% Citrobacter freundii	(clonally- related ESBL PE) prevalence	Household contacts	Unknown	84	43 years (mean) (SD: 23)	45 (54%)	<u>Clonally related</u> : ESBL strain
				Index cases considered for co-carriage ^f	Known colonization	33	30 years (19-55)	21 (64%)	
Stewardson	Belgium, Poland,		36.5 days	Household contacts considered for co-carriage ^f	Unknown	46	39 years (27.2-49)	26 (56%)	Closely related:
AJ et al. 2018	Switzerla	100% E.coli	(Point- prevalence)	Index cases considered for acquisition rates ^f	Known colonization	36	36 NA ^e N		ESBL species
				Household contacts considered for acquisition rates ^f	Free of ESBL-PE at baseline	55	NA°	NAe	

- 2 CTXM: Specific family of genes coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 3 CTXM-15: Specific gene coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 4 ESBL: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 5 ESBL-PE: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing *Enterobacteriaceae*
- 6 ESBL Ec: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing *E.coli*
- 7 ESBL Kp: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing K.pneumoniae
- 8
- 9 Footnotes to the table 1:
- 10 ^a Caregivers and not household members were concerned.
- 11 ^b 13 index cases lived alone.
- ¹² ^c Data were extracted based on the crude microbiological data from the study "Van den Bunt et al." Epidemiological
- 13 information on this sub-population (household members of a known carrier) is missing.
- ¹⁴ ^d Longitudinal cohort study not considered for acquisition rates because unknown proportion of previously negative household
- 15 members.
- ¹⁶ ^e Nested cohort from the main study population, with missing epidemiological information.
- 17 ^f Co-carriage: One household member positive at baseline per household. Acquisition rates: One household member positive
- 18 with negative household members.

19 Co-carriage proportions or acquisition rates were assessed for closely-related and for clonally-related pathogens in 13/13 and 10/13 studies, respectively. Closely-20 21 related defined as sharing of pathogens were the same ESBL-PE species, (42, 56, 57, 60, 61, 65, 67) or ESBL-PE without species 22 identification. (58,59,62–64,66) Pathogen characteristics, as well as main features of the applied 23 microbiologic methods are described in Supplementary Table 1. Supplementary 24 Table 2 summarizes reporting practices of the included studies. Potential 25 confounders and biases were mainly reported for index cases at baseline, especially 26 for previous antibiotic intake (12/13 studies) and previous hospital stays (10/13 27 studies). However, risk factors were often heterogeneously defined, and poorly 28 members. Considering potential 29 reported during follow-up of household microbiological biases (Supplementary Table 3), only 3 studies used broth 30 31 enrichment, (60, 62, 65) and 4 analyzed more than one colony per morphotype.(42,57,59,60) 32

33

34 Index-case based studies evaluating co-carriage of ESBL-producing
 35 Enterobacteriaceae among household members

36 Co-carriage proportions of closely-related pathogens were collected as a pointprevalence (either in cross-sectional studies or at baseline of longitudinal studies) 37 in 5 studies and as a period prevalence (with varying follow-up from 12 to 23 38 39 months) in 5 longitudinal studies. When considering co-carriage of closely-related pathogens at the species level, point prevalence and period prevalence of ESBL-PE 40 co-carriage among household members of a previously identified index case 41 ranged between 8-27% and 14-34%, respectively. When considering co-carriage 42 43 of closely-related pathogens at the Enterobacteriaceae level, period prevalence of 44 co-carriage among household members of an index case ranged between 18-37%. 45

In the nine studies assessing co-carriage of clonally-related pathogens, including 817 household members of index cases colonized or infected by ESBL-PE, the proportion of co-carriage with a clonally-related strain ranged between 5.6% and 23% (cf. Supplementary Table 4). The pooled estimate was 12% (95%CI : 8-16%;

- 50 Figure 3). Large heterogeneity was observed among studies (I²: 70%), with a Q-
- 51 test for heterogeneity rejecting the hypothesis of homogeneity (P<.001).
- 52
- 53 Figure 3. Forest plots for prevalence of co-carriage of clonally-related Extended-
- 54 Spectrum β-lactamases Producing Enterobacteriaceae (ESBL-PE)



56

Co-carriage proportions of clonally-related K.pneumoniae or E.coli were evaluated 57 respectively by 2 and 3 studies and ranged between 20-25%(65,67) and 10-58 20%(57,61,67) revealing important differences after stratification by species. In a 59 subgroup analysis stratifying studies that included <15% vs >15% of index cases 60 colonized by ESBL-producing *Klebsiella spp.*, co-carriage proportions were 61 62 observed to increase for studies including more Klebsiella spp. (13%, with 95%CI 7-21% compared to 10% with 95%CI 6-14%, respectively). Inspection of the 63 64 funnel plot (Figure 4) was not suggestive of any reporting bias for the primary outcome. 65

- 66
- 67
- 68
- 69
- 70

- 71 Figure 4. Evaluation of potential publication bias, funnel plot for prevalence of co-
- 72 carriage of clonally-related Extended-Spectrum β -lactamases Producing
- 73 Enterobacteriaceae (ESBL-PE)





76 Enterobacteriaceae among multiple families

Co-carriage at the population-level was evaluated by 2 studies for closely-related
ESBL-PE (prevalence, 15% and 14%), and by a single study for clonally-related
ESBL-PE (6%; Supplementary Table 5).

80

81 Acquisition rates of ESBL-PE

Follow-up periods in the 5 prospective cohort studies evaluating ESBL-PE 82 83 acquisition rates ranged from 36 days to 23 months, with a variable frequency 84 between screening time points. Acquisition rates of closely-related ESBL-PE among 85 household members of a previously identified carrier were reported by 2 studies, 86 and ranged between 1.5 and 17.39 events per 1000 person-weeks, by following up 223 initially ESBL-PE free household members. When restricting to clonally-87 related ESBL-PE reported in 3 studies, the rates ranged between 1.56 and 2.03 88 89 events per 1000 person-weeks of follow-up among 180 initially ESBL-PE free 90 household members (Supplementary Table 6). Acquisition rates were slightly 91 higher when expressed as person-weeks at risk, excluding the follow-up time after an acquisition of a related ESBL-PE. In the 3 studies providing detailed data on 92 93 person-time at risk, the corresponding rates ranged between 1.69 and 19.21

events per 1000 person-weeks at risk versus respectively 1.56 and 17.39 eventsper 1000 person-weeks of total follow-up.

96

97 Discussion

98

99 ESBL-PE spread dominates in the community setting, mainly driven by specific 100 subclones of ESBL-producing *E. coli*.(68) Through the sharing of well-recognized 101 risk factors for community ESBL-PE carriage(46–49) and through their daily 102 proximity, household contacts of ESBL-PE carriers are at risk of ESBL-PE 103 acquisition. Household transmission of ESBL-PE has been described, but knowledge 104 of its extent remains scant. This is to our knowledge the first systematic review 105 performed on co-carriage and acquisition of ESBL-PE in private households.

106

107 Higher carriage proportions were observed among household members of a colonized or infected index case compared to ESBL-PE carriage prevalence in the 108 109 general population. For instance, carriage of ESBL-producing E.coli and *K.pneumoniae* was 4.5% in the Dutch population,(69) but 18% among such 110 111 household members.(60,66) In Switzerland, community carriage of ESBL-112 producing *E.coli* was 5.3%,(70) but up to 34%(67) when considering household 113 members. In France and Spain, community carriage of ESBL-producing *E.coli* was between 2-7%, (71,72) but 14-27% among household members. (57,61,64) When 114 115 focusing on ESBL-producing *K.pneumoniae*, community carriage was 0.3%(73) in 116 Norway, and 20% in household members of a colonized index case.(65) Thus, 117 families and households may serve as ESBL-PE amplification platforms.

118

119 Co-carriage proportions decreased when considering only co-carriage of clonally-120 related ESBL-PE, with a pooled prevalence of 12%. These findings underline the 121 importance of genotyping methods to elucidate the epidemiology of ESBL-PE in 122 household settings. Moreover, they suggest that multiple sources of ESBL-PE 123 introduction (e.g. food, travel) into households may exist beyond transmission via 124 ESBL-PE index cases that may explain the polyclonal ESBL-PE picture observed in 125 many households.(74)

126 Confidence intervals of pooled proportions for clonally-related pathogens, as well 127 as the range of prevalence proportions and rates, suggest important variations in acquisition of ESBL-PE 128 co-carriage and between household members. Unfortunately, considering the small sample size and number of studies, there was 129 too much risk of overfitting for subgroup analyses. Several hypotheses might 130 131 explain, however, this heterogeneity. First, there were substantial differences in 132 study populations, risk factors and microbiological features. For instance, index cases with an ESBL-PE related infection, recruitment after an outbreak with a 133 134 particularly transmissible strain, as well as antibiotic exposure may all increase the 135 likelihood of ESBL-PE cross-transmission.(42) Additional characteristics of 136 household members, such as healthcare exposure, travel activities and food habits 137 may have influenced ESBL-PE acquisition risks.(42,43,48,49,62) Second, the 138 various study designs lead to different estimates. Co-carriage evaluated during 139 cross-sectional studies and at baseline during longitudinal studies was considered as a point-prevalence proportion. This contrasts with co-carriage evaluated during 140 the whole follow-up of a cohort study, considered as a period-prevalence. 141 Comparability of such proportions might be questionable and may have caused 142 143 methodological heterogeneity.³⁷ Third, included studies originated from different 144 regions of the world. However, European households were overrepresented; thus, acquisition rates and co-carriage proportions might differ in other settings, 145 especially in low- and middle-income countries. Clearly, the geographic and socio-146 147 economic context influences ESBL-PE colonization pressure, antibiotic exposure, 148 way of living, proximity of household members and ultimately ESBL-PE household 149 acquisition rates.

150

We identified multiple potential biases in the included studies. Several studies only included two members in household members, introducing selection bias and possibly missing transmission chains. At isolate levels, relatedness analysis was often performed on the basis of a unique isolate per morphotype to determine cocarriage of clonally-related pathogens. Acknowledging co-existence of sensitive and resistant ESBL-PE in our microbiota, some related strains and thus co-carriage has possibly been missed. Another detection bias might have missed resistant

pathogens in the absence of broth-based methods, in case of very low bacterial 158 159 load. Finally, despite genotyping performed in more than half of included studies, the applied methods were not discriminative enough to assess strain relatedness 160 161 among isolates, in order to distinguish acquisition from external sources versus cross-transmission. Of upmost importance, none of the included studies performed 162 163 advanced bacterial or plasmid sequencing using whole genome sequencing to 164 elucidate the exact transmission pathways of ESBL-PE, as already done in hospitalbased studies. (76) Only 3 studies examined the spread of plasmids to other species 165 166 in the gut across family members, in the absence of clonally related pathogens (Supplementary appendix 7). However, the methods were not discriminative 167 168 enough to ascertain horizontal transfers of mobile genetic elements. Only sporadic 169 sharing of plasmid profiles among household members were observed, but 170 available data were not sufficient to measure the influence of mobile genetic 171 transfer in acquisition rates of antibiotic resistance.

172

Differences in cross-transmission risk between *Klebsiella* spp and *E. coli* have been described in hospital-based studies.(77) We identified a similar trend in the included household studies. If *Klebsiella* is more transmissible, *E. coli* seems to be a more successful colonizer of humans. This dominance might be explained by the presence of more transmission pathways (food chain, environment), and successful dissemination of particularly virulent sub-clones.(78)

179

180 **Conclusions**

181

182 In summary, the observed ESBL-PE co-carriage prevalence and acquisition rates are concerning and may explain in part ESBL-PE spread and persistence among 183 families, along with other determinants. The observed heterogeneity in study 184 185 designs and populations has contributed to the variability of results and limited the 186 precision of our estimates. The methodological limitations of included studies 187 therefore highlight the need for further research evaluating ESBL-PE co-carriage, 188 acquisition and cross-transmission in households, with standardized selection and 189 follow-up of participants. Furthermore, novel sequencing approaches are required to ascertain exogenous acquisition of bacteria and plasmids. Such research output
could help to provide a broader understanding of ESBL-PE transmission dynamics
in a One Health perspective, and ultimately could drive future preventive measures
to control ESBL-PE in the community.

197 <u>References</u>

198

199 1. Karanika S, Karantanos T, Arvanitis M, et al. Fecal Colonization With

200Extended-spectrum Beta-lactamase-Producing Enterobacteriaceae and Risk201Factors Among Healthy Individuals: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis.

- 202 *Clin Infect Dis* 2016;63:310-318.
- Stewardson AJ, Allignol A, Beyersmann J, et al. The health and economic
 burden of bloodstream infections caused by antimicrobial-susceptible and
 non-susceptible Enterobacteriaceae and Staphylococcus aureus in European
 hospitals, 2010 and 2011: a multicentre retrospective cohort study. *Euro Surveill* 2016;21
- Johnson JR, Thuras P, Johnston BD, et al. The Pandemic H30 Subclone of
 Escherichia coli Sequence Type 131 Is Associated With Persistent Infections
 and Adverse Outcomes Independent From Its Multidrug Resistance and
- Associations With Compromised Hosts. *Clin Infect Dis* 2016;62:1529-1536.
- Stewardson AJ, Vervoort J, Adriaenssens N, et al. Effect of outpatient
 antibiotics for urinary tract infections on antimicrobial resistance among
 commensal Enterobacteriaceae: a multinational prospective cohort study.
 Clin Microbiol Infect 2018;24:972-979.
- Rodríguez-Baño J, Navarro MD, Romero L, et al. Epidemiology and clinical features of infections caused by extended-spectrum beta-lactamaseproducing Escherichia coli in nonhospitalized patients. *J Clin Microbiol* 2004;42:1089-1094.
- 6. Calbo E, Romaní V, Xercavins M, et al. Risk factors for community-onset urinary tract infections due to Escherichia coli harbouring extended-
- spectrum beta-lactamases. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 2006;57:780-783.
- Aldeyab MA, Harbarth S, Vernaz N, et al. The impact of antibiotic use on the
 incidence and resistance pattern of extended-spectrum beta-lactamaseproducing bacteria in primary and secondary healthcare settings. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* 2012;74:171-179.

- Tham J, Odenholt I, Walder M, et al. Risk factors for infections with
 extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli in a county of
 Southern Sweden. *Infect Drug Resist* 2013;6:93-97.
- Ruppé E, Andremont A, Armand-Lefèvre L. Digestive tract colonization by
 multidrug-resistant Enterobacteriaceae in travellers: An update. *Travel Med Infect Dis* 2018;21:28-35.
- van den Bunt G, Liakopoulos A, Mevius DJ, et al. ESBL/AmpC-producing
 Enterobacteriaceae in households with children of preschool age:
 prevalence, risk factors and co-carriage. *J Antimicrob Chemother*2017;72:589-595.
- 11. Hijazi SM, Fawzi MA, Ali FM, et al. Prevalence and characterization of
 extended-spectrum beta-lactamases producing Enterobacteriaceae in
 healthy children and associated risk factors. *Ann Clin Microbiol Antimicrob*2016;15:3.
- 12. Otter JA, Natale A, Batra R, et al. Individual- and community-level risk
 factors for ESBL Enterobacteriaceae colonization identified by universal
 admission screening in London. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection* 2019. (In *press*)
- 13. Samore MH, Tonnerre C, Hannah EL, et al. Impact of outpatient antibiotic
 use on carriage of ampicillin-resistant Escherichia coli. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2011;55:1135-1141.
- 14. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, et al. Preferred reporting items for
 systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med*2009;6:e1000097.
- 15. Viechtbauer, W. Conducting meta-analyses in R with the metafor package.
 Journal of Statistical Software. http://www.jstatsoft.org/v36/i03/. Published
- 253 2010. Accessed February 21, 2019.
- 16. Guido Schwarzer. meta: An R package for meta-analysis. *R News*.
- https://cran.r-project.org/doc/Rnews/Rnews_2007-3.pdf. Published 2007.
 Accessed February 21, 2019.
- 257 17. Barendregt JJ, Doi SA, Lee YY, et al. Meta-analysis of prevalence. J
- 258 Epidemiol Community Health 2013;67:974-978.

- Adler A, Baraniak A, Izdebski R, et al. A multinational study of colonization
 with extended spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in
 healthcare personnel and family members of carrier patients hospitalized in
 rehabilitation centres. *Clin Microbiol Infect* 2014;20:0516-523.
- Rodríguez-Baño J, López-Cerero L, Navarro MD, et al. Faecal carriage of
 extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli: prevalence,
 risk factors and molecular epidemiology. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 2008;62:1142-1149.
- 267 20. Strenger V, Feierl G, Resch B, et al. Fecal carriage and intrafamilial spread
 268 of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing enterobacteriaceae following
 269 colonization at the neonatal ICU. *Pediatr Crit Care Med* 2013;14:157-163.
- 270 21. Lo W-U, Ho P-L, Chow K-H, et al. Fecal carriage of CTXM type extended 271 spectrum beta-lactamase-producing organisms by children and their
 272 household contacts. *J Infect* 2010;60:286-292.
- 273 22. Liakopoulos A, van den Bunt G, Geurts Y, et al. High Prevalence of Intra274 Familial Co-colonization by Extended-Spectrum Cephalosporin Resistant
 275 Enterobacteriaceae in Preschool Children and Their Parents in Dutch
 276 Households. *Front Microbiol* 2018;9:293.
- 23. Valverde A, Grill F, Coque TM, et al. High rate of intestinal colonization with
 extended-spectrum-beta-lactamase-producing organisms in household
 contacts of infected community patients. *J Clin Microbiol* 2008;46:2796279 2799.
- 281 24. Arcilla MS, van Hattem JM, Haverkate MR, et al. Import and spread of
- 282 extended-spectrum β -lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae by
- international travellers (COMBAT study): a prospective, multicentre cohort
 study. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2017;17:78-85.
- 285 25. Kurz MSE, Bayingana C, Ndoli JM, et al. Intense pre-admission carriage and
 286 further acquisition of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae among patients
 287 and their caregivers in a tertiary hospital in Rwanda. *Trop Med Int Health*288 2017;22:210-220.
- 289 26. Tandé D, Boisramé-Gastrin S, Münck MR, et al. Intrafamilial transmission of
 290 extended-spectrum-beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli and

- Salmonella enterica Babelsberg among the families of internationally
 adopted children. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 2010;65:859-865.
- 293 27. Löhr IH, Rettedal S, Natås OB, et al. Long-term faecal carriage in infants
- and intra-household transmission of CTX-M-15-producing Klebsiella
 pneumoniae following a nosocomial outbreak. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 2012, CO, 1042, 1040
- 296 2013;68:1043-1048.
- 297 28. Haverkate MR, Platteel TN, Fluit AC, et al. Quantifying within-household
 298 transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing bacteria. *Clin* 299 *Microbiol Infect* 2017;23:46.e1-46.e7.
- 300 29. Hilty M, Betsch BY, Bögli-Stuber K, et al. Transmission dynamics of
 301 extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in the
 302 tertiary care hospital and the household setting. *Clin Infect Dis* 303 2012;55:967-975.
- 304 30. Bevan ER, Jones AM, Hawkey PM. Global epidemiology of CTX-M β 305 lactamases: temporal and geographical shifts in genotype. *J Antimicrob* 306 *Chemother* 2017;72:2145-2155.
- 307 31. van Duijkeren E, Wielders CCH, Dierikx CM, et al. Long-term Carriage of
 308 Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase-Producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella
 309 pneumoniae in the General Population in The Netherlands. *Clin Infect Dis* 310 2018;66:1368-1376.
- 311 32. Kronenberg A, Hilty M, Endimiani A, et al. Temporal trends of extended312 spectrum cephalosporin-resistant Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae
 313 isolates in in- and outpatients in Switzerland, 2004 to 2011. *Euro Surveill*314 2013;18
- 315 33. Castillo García FJ, Seral García C, Pardos De la Gandara M, et al. Prevalence
 of fecal carriage of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae in hospitalized and
 ambulatory patients during two non-outbreak periods. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 2007;26:77-78.
- 319 34. Galas M, Decousser J-W, Breton N, et al. Nationwide Study of the
- 320 Prevalence, Characteristics, and Molecular Epidemiology of Extended-
- 321 Spectrum-β-Lactamase-Producing Enterobacteriaceae in France.
- 322 Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 2008;52:786-789.

- 323 35. Ulstad CR, Solheim M, Berg S, et al. Carriage of ESBL/AmpC-producing or
 324 ciprofloxacin non-susceptible Escherichia coli and Klebsiella spp. in healthy
 325 people in Norway. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control* 2016;5
- 326 36. Johnson JR, Davis G, Clabots C, et al. Household Clustering of Escherichia
 327 coli Sequence Type 131 Clinical and Fecal Isolates According to Whole
 328 Genome Sequence Analysis. *Open Forum Infect Dis* 2016;3:ofw129.
- 37. Zingg W, Huttner B, Ginet C, et al. Period vs point prevalence what is the
 difference? In: Program and abstracts of the 2nd International Conference
 on Prevention and Infection Control (ICPIC 2013); June 25-28, 2013;
 Geneva, Switzerland. Abstract 222.
- 333 38. Ruppé E, Olearo F, Pires D, et al. Clonal or not clonal? Investigating hospital
 334 outbreaks of KPC-producing Klebsiella pneumoniae with whole-genome
 335 sequencing. *Clin Microbiol Infect* 2017;23:470-475.
- 336 39. Gurieva T, Dautzenberg MJD, Gniadkowski M, et al. The Transmissibility of
 337 Antibiotic-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae in Intensive Care Units. *Clin Infect* 338 *Dis* 2018;66:489-493.
- 339 40. Schaufler K, Semmler T, Wieler LH, et al. Genomic and Functional Analysis
 340 of Emerging Virulent and Multidrug-Resistant Escherichia coli Lineage
- 341 Sequence Type 648. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2019;63

355	Supplementary Appendix
356	
358	Search concents
550	
359	Search concepts included in study type hedges were identified using the PICO
360 361	format.
262	Dopulation
363	- Household* communit* famil*
364	
365	• Medine have held an environ from the second balance have a balance here a second balan
366	 Medline: nousenoid, community, family caregiver, nousenoid and family, outpatient
367	• Embace: 'family' 'community car' 'boucebold' outpatient
368	 Contraney Family, Community Car, Household, Outpatient Contraney Family, Residence Characteristics, outpatient
369	
370	
371	 Medline: "Animals Demostic" Pots "animal companion"
372	• Febace, "companion animal", "not animal"
373	
274	
375	EXPOSULE:
376	
377	Modlino: conhalosporin hota lactamaso, hota lactamaso
378	cephalosporin resistance
379	• Embase: 'extended spectrum beta lactamase producing
380	enterobacteriaceae' 'extended spectrum beta lactamase'
381	'cenhalosporin resistance'
382	 Cochrane: beta-Lactam Resistance
383	Outcome:
384	• Transmiss*, carriage, acquisition, coloniz*, microbiota, molecular AND
385	epidemioloa*
386	MeSH:

- ³⁸⁷ Medline: communicable disease transmission, "disease transmission,
 ³⁸⁸ infectious", microbiota, molecular epidemiology
- ³⁸⁹ Embase: 'microbial colonization', 'acquisition', 'disease transmission',
 ³⁹⁰ microflora, risk factor, molecular epidemiology
- ³⁹¹ Cochrane: "Disease Transmission, Infectious", Microbiota, Molecular
 ³⁹² Epidemiology

393 Design: all types of observational studies were included

- 394 Search strategy
- **395** For Medline the following terms were used:

Searc

- h Query
 - #6 #3 AND #4 AND #5 (filter 1990-2018)
 (no filter about HUMAN studies because might discard some pertinent
 studies (SATURN))
 - #5 (ESBL OR lactamase OR cephalosporin beta lactamase[MeSH Terms]
 OR beta lactamases[MeSH Terms] OR cephalosporin resistance[MeSH Terms])
 - #4 (Transmiss* OR carriage OR acquisition OR coloniz* OR microbiota OR molecular epidemiolog*
 OR communicable disease transmission[MeSH Terms] OR disease transmission, infectious[MeSH Terms]
 OR microbiota[MeSH Terms] OR molecular epidemiology[MeSH Terms])
 - #3 #1 OR #2
 - #2 (Animal* OR animal, domestic[MeSH Terms] OR pets[MeSH Terms]OR animal, companion[MeSH Terms])
 - #1 (Household* OR communit* OR famil* OR household[MeSH Terms]
 OR community[MeSH Terms] OR family caregiver[MeSH Terms]
 OR household and family[MeSH Terms])

398	For EMBASE the following search strategy was used (after a search for
399	index terms of relevant records):
400	No. Query Results
401	#31. #12 AND #18 AND #30 (filter 1990-2018 + embase)
402	#30. #19 OR #20 OR #21 OR #22 OR #23 OR #24 OR #25 OR #26 OR #27
403	OR #28 OR #29
404	#29. 'molecular epidemiology'/exp
405	
406	#28. 'microflora'/exp
407	#27. 'disease transmission'/exp
408	#26. 'acquisition'/exp
409	#25. 'microbial colonization'/exp
410	
411	#24. 'molecular epidemiolog*':ti,ab,kw
412	
413	#23. 'microbiota':ti,ab,kw
414	#22. 'coloniz*':ti,ab,kw
415	
416	#21. 'acquisition':ti,ab,kw
417	#20. `carriage':ti,ab,kw
418	#19. 'transmiss*':ti,ab,kw
419	#18. #13 OR #14 OR #15 OR #16 OR #17
420	#17. 'extended spectrum beta lactamase'/exp
421	#16. 'extended spectrum beta lactamase producing enterobacteriaceae'/exp
422	#15. 'cephalosporin resistance'/exp
423	#14. 'lactamase':ti,ab,kw
424	#13. 'esbl':ti,ab,kw
425	#12. #7 OR #11
426	#11. #8 OR #9 OR #10
427	#10. 'companion animal'/exp
428	#9. `pet animal'/exp
429	#8. `animal*':ti,ab,kw

430	#7.#1	L OR #2 OR #3 OR #4 OR #5 OR #6
431	#6. 'fa	amily'/exp
432	#5. 'fa	amil*':ti,ab,kw
433	#4. 'c	ommunity care'/exp
434	#3. 'c	ommunit*':ti,ab,kw
435	#2. 'h	ousehold'/exp
436	#1. 'ho	pusehold*':ti,ab,kw
437		
438	For th	e Cochrane database, the following MeSH terms were used :
439	ID Sea	rch
440	#1	"household*":ti,ab,kw
441	#2	"communit*":ti,ab,kw
442	#3	"famil*":ti,ab,kw
443	#4	MeSH descriptor: [Family] explode all trees
444	#5	MeSH descriptor: [Residence Characteristics] explode all trees
445		
446	#6	#1 or #2 or #3 or #4 or #5
447	#7	"animal*":ti,ab,kw
448	#8	MeSH descriptor: [Pets] explode all trees
449	#9	#7 or #8
450	#10	#6 or #9
451	#11	"ESBL":ti,ab,kw
452	#12	"lactamase":ti,ab,kw
453	#13	MeSH descriptor: [Cephalosporin resistance] explode all trees
454		
455	#14	MeSH descriptor: [beta-Lactam Resistance] explode all trees
456		
457	#15	#11 or #12 or #13 or #14
458	#16	"transmiss*":ti,ab,kw
459	#17	"acquisition":ti,ab,kw
460	#18	"carriage":ti,ab,kw
461	#19	"coloniz":ti,ab,kw

462	#20	"microbiota":ti,ab,kw
463	#21	"molecular and epidemiolog*":ti,ab,kw
464	#22	MeSH descriptor: [Disease Transmission, Infectious] explode all trees
465		
466	#23	MeSH descriptor: [Microbiota] explode all trees
467		
468	#24	MeSH descriptor: [Molecular Epidemiology] explode all trees
469		
470	#25	#16 or #17 or #18 or #19 or #20 or #21 or #22 or #23 or #24
471		
472	#26	#10 and #15 and #25 (1990 - 2018)
473		
474		
475	Importat	ion of references:
476	All data w	ere imported in DistillerSR using RIS format. Txt format for Central and
477	Pubmed h	ave been adapted in a RIS-friendly format by
478	<u>https://ep</u>	ppi.ioe.ac.uk/cms/er4/RISExport/tabid/2934/Default.aspx
479		
480		
481		
482		
483		
484		
485		
486		
487		
488		
489		
490		
491		
492		
493		

495

496 **Pilot-test of the search strategy:**

- 497 The search strategy was pilot-tested with a subset of relevant studies:
- 498 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29331548
- 499 Effect of outpatient antibiotics for urinary tract infections on antimicrobial
- 500 resistance among commensal Enterobacteriaceae: a multinational prospective
- 501 cohort study.
- 502 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27596534
- 503 Quantifying within-household transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase
- 504 producing bacteria.
- 505 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18641033
- 506 Faecal carriage of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli:
- 507 prevalence, risk factors and molecular epidemiology.
- 508 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20233775
- 509 Intrafamilial transmission of extended-spectrum-beta-lactamase-producing
- 510 Escherichia coli and Salmonella enterica Babelsberg among the families of
- 511 internationally adopted children.
- 512 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22718774
- 513 Transmission dynamics of extended-spectrum β -lactamase-producing
- 514 Enterobacteriaceae in the tertiary care hospital and the household setting.
- 515 <u>https://academic.oup.com/jac/article/72/2/589/2374137</u>
- 516 ESBL/AmpC-producing Enterobacteriaceae in households with children of
- 517 preschool age: prevalence, risk factors and co-carriage
- 518 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18562591
- 519 High rate of intestinal colonization with extended-spectrum-beta-lactamase-
- 520 producing organisms in household contacts of infected community patients.
- 521 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20144898
- 522 Fecal carriage of CTXM type extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing
- 523 organisms by children and their household contacts.
- 524 https://academic.oup.com/jac/article/68/5/1043/682782

- 525 Long-term faecal carriage in infants and intra-household transmission of CTX-M-
- 526 15-producing Klebsiella pneumoniae following a nosocomial outbreak

		Relevant studies
Search strategy	Studies retrieved	9
(Pubmed)	Studies not	0
	retrieved	
		9

531 Sensitivity of the search strategy: 100%

533 Figures & tables

535 Supplementary table 1. Microbiological methods

Bibliography	Sample	Broth	Species discrimination	Target pathogen or organism for the index case	Method of resistance determination	Resistance profile included	Technique used to assess relatedness
Rodriguez-Bano J et al. 2008 (57)	rectal swab	no	genotypic	100% E. coli	genotypic	ESBL	PFGE,rep-PCR
Valverde A. et al. 2008 (61)	stool culture	no	genotypic	99% E.coli, 1% K.pneumoniae ^A	genotypic	ESBL	PFGE, multiplex-PCR
Lo W.U. et al. 2010 (59)	stool culture	no	genotypic	Among all participants: 81% <i>E.coli</i> , 19% K. pneumoniae	genotypic	СТХМ	PFGE
Tande D. et al. 2010 (64)	stool culture	no	genotypic	56% <i>E. coli</i> , unknown proportion of <i>S.enterica</i>	genotypic	ESBL	PFGE
Hilty M. et al. 2012 (67)	stool culture	no	genotypic	88% E.coli, 12% K. pneumoniae	genotypic	ESBL	PFGE, MLST, rep-PCR
Löhr I.H. et al. 2013 (65)	rectal swab, stool culture	yes	genotypic	100% K. pneumoniae	genotypic	CTXM-15	PFGE
Strenger V. et al. 2013 (58)	stool culture	no	genotypic	44% K. oxytoca, 28% S.marcescens, 24% K. pneumoniae, 4% E.coli	phenotypic	ESBL	rep-PCR
Adler A. et al. 2014 (56)	rectal swab	no	genotypic	43% E.coli, 27% K.pneumoniae, 16% P.mirabilis, 6% Citrobacter spp., 5% Enterobacter spp., 3% others	genotypic	ESBL	PFGE,MLST
Arcilla MS et al. 2017 (62)	stool culture	yes	phenotypic	<i>Enterobacteriaceae</i> (no detail)	genotypic	ESBL	N/A
Haverkate MR, et al. 2017 (66)	stool culture	no	genotypic	66,7% E.coli, 17.9% K.pneumoniae, 12.8% Enterobacter cloacae, 2.6% Citrobacter freundii	genotypic	ESBL	rep-PCR
Kurz M.S. et al. 2017 (63)	rectal swab	no	phenotypic	48% E.coli, 36% K.pneumoniae, 16% Enterobacter cloacae ^B	phenotypic	ESBL	Partial concordance
Liakopoulos A. et al. 2018 (60)	stool culture	yes	genotypic	93.7% E.coli, 3.75% Klebsiella pneumoniae, 2.5% Enterobacter cloacae	genotypic	ESBL / AmpC	PFGE,MLST, resistance gene, replicon type and subtype
Stewardson AJ et al. 2018 (42)	Stool culture	no	Phenotypic	100% E.coli	phenotypic	ESBL	N/A

- 538 AmpC: AmpC Beta-Lactamase
- 539 CTXM: Specific family of genes coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 540 CTXM-15: Specific gene coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 541 ESBL: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 542 ESBL-PE: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing Enterobacteriaceae
- 543 MLST: MultiLocus Sequence Typing
- 544 PCR: Polymerase Chain Reaction
- 545 PFGE: Pulsed-field Gel Electrophoresis
- 546 Rep-PCR: Repetitive element palindromic Polymerase Chain Reaction
- 547
- 548 Footnotes to the Supplementary table 1:
- 549 A Population based study, pathogens isolated from all study participants
- 550 B Population based study, pathogens isolated from one cohort of the original study
- 551 (patients recruited at hospital admission)

- 554
- 555

Refer	stud y	Study populatio	Study opulatio		Antibioti	Antibiotic exposure Travel			Foodborne		Children in Day care centers		Socio- Economic Status	Loss to follow up	
ence	gn	n	criteria	baselin e	follow up	baseline	follow up	baseline	follow up	baseline	follow up	baseline	follow up	baseline	
Rodrig uez- Bano J	cros s- secti	Index case (Outpatien t)	ESBL-PE infection	19/53 ^A (36%)	na	38/53 ^в (72%)	na	-	na	7 ^C	na	-	na	-	NA
et al. 2008 (57)	onal stud y	Household member	Convenien ce sample	6/73 ^A (8%)	na	8/73 ^в (11%)	na	-	na	8.55 ^c	na	-	na	-	
Valver de A. et al.	cros s- secti	Index case (Outpatien t)	ESBL-PE infection	-	na	18/36 ^в (50%)	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	NA
2008 (61)	onal stud y	Household member	Convenien ce sample	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	
Lo W.U. et al. 2010 (59)	cros s- secti onal stud	Household members (populatio n based	Children with acute respiratory or non- febrile illness	13/53 ^D (24.5%)	na	24/53 ^E (45%)	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	NA
(33)	У	Studyj	Whole family	7/172 ^D (4.1%)	na	40/172 ^E (23%)	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	
Tande D. et al.	longi tudi nal	Index case (adopted children)	ESBL-PE carriage	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not detailed (mean follow time
2010 (64)	coho rt	Family member	Whole family	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	available)
Hilty M. et al.	longi tudi nal	Index case (Inpatient &	Newly detected ESBL-PE	11/82 ^F (13%)	-	69/82 ^E (84%)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not detailed

556 Supplementary table 2. Reporting practices of potential biases and confounders in the included studies

2012	coho	Outpatient	carriage or												
(67)	rt)	infection												
		Household member	Convenien ce sample	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Löhr I.H. et al. 2013	longi tudi nal coho	Index case (Inpatient, after an outbreak)	ESBL-PE carriage	na ^G	-	33 ^н (79%)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not detailed (median follow time available)
(65)	rt	Household member	Convenien ce sample	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Streng er V.	longi tudi	Index case (Inpatient)	ESBL-PE carriage	na ^G	11 ^I (44%)	15/25 []] (60%)	4/25 ^ĸ (16%)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Detailed
et al. 2013 (58)	nal coho rt	Household member	Convenien ce sample	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Adler A. et	cros s-	Index case (Inpatient)	ESBL-PE carriage	190/194 ^F (98%)	na	99/194 [∟] (51%)	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	NA
al. 2014 (56)	secti onal stud y	Family member	Convenien ce sample	28/286 ^D (9.8%)	na	17/286└ (6%)	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	
Arcilla MS et al.	longi tudi nal	Index case (Travellers) ^M	ESBL-PE carriers	_Q	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not detailed
2017 (62)	coho rt	Household member	Convenien ce sample	-	-	25/215 ^E (12%)	-	188/215 (87%)	-	-	-	-	-	78/215 ^ℕ (36.4%)	
Haver kate MR, et al. 2017	longi tudi nal coho	Index case (Inpatient)	Suspicion of ESBL- PE colonizatio n or infection	43/74 ^A (58.1%)	-	53/71 ⁰ (75%)	74.6%° (53/71) - 10.5% (4/38)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Detailed
(66)	rt	Household member	Whole family	4/83 ^A (4.8%)	-	4/79 ⁰ (5%)	5.3% ⁰ (4/75) - 1.5% (1/66)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	

Kurz M.S.	cros s- secti	Household members	Recruited at hospital admission	69/392 ^A (18%)	na	98/390 ^E (25%)	na	-	na	221/365 ^p (60.5%)	na	-	na	117/389 ^N (30.1%)	NA
2017 (63)	onal stud y	n based study)	convenien ce sample	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	na	-	
Liakop oulos A. et	cros s- secti	Household members (populatio	Children	-	na	77/1000 ^R (8%)	na	-	na	58/1999 ^s (5.7%)	na	4.6% (95IC: 2.7-6.4)	na	2.2% [⊤] (95IC : 0.6- 3.9)	NA
al. 2018 (60)	onal stud y	n based study) ^Q	Parents	-	na	32/1000 ^R (3%)	na	-	na	675/996 ^u (67.8%)	na	5.8% (95IC: 3.9-7.8)	na	4.7% [⊤] (95IC : 2.4- 7.1)	
Stewar dson AJ et	longi tudi nal	Household members (populatio	With an antibiotic exposure	33/300 ^D 11%	-	119/300 ^v (40%)	-	30/300 ^w (10%)	-	4/300 ^x (1%)	-	38/300 [×] (13%)	-	7/300 ^z (2%)	Detailed
al. 2018 (42)	coho rt	n based study) ^Q	Without antibiotic exposure	56/416 ^D (13%)	-	97/416 [∨] (23%)	-	56/416 ^w (13%)	-	10/416 ^x (2%)	-	38/300 ^v (13%)	-	7/300 ^z (2%)	

ESBL-PE : Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing *Enterobacteriaceae*

Footnotes to the Supplementary table 2:

	Healthcare facility in the		Cefuroxime/ampicillin exposure		
А	last 3 months	J	during hospital stay	S	Vegetarians in the households
	Antibiotic exposure in the				
В	last 2 months	К	Antibiotic exposure (without detail)	т	Low SES score
	Av. days of chicken				
	consumption in the		Antibiotic exposure in the last		
С	previous month	L	previous month	U	Chicken consumption more than 4 times per month
			Data available from the main study		
	Healthcare facility in the		population, but not for this nested		
D	last year	М	cohort	V	Antibiotic exposure in the last year
	Antibiotic exposure in the				
Е	last 3 months	Ν	No education	W	High risk travel reported in the last year
			ESBL-selecting antibiotic exposure		
	Referral from another		in the last 3 months (non-including		
F	healthcare facility	0	carbapenems)	Х	Number of vegetarians
	Neonatal Intensive Care				
G	Units admission	Ρ	Eating meat at least once per month	Y	Children <5 years that attend day-care
			Data not available for the cohort		
	Antibiotic exposure		derived in our review, but available		
Н	during hospital stay	Q	for the original cohorts of studies	Z	Households with only primary education
	Re-hospitalization during		Antibiotic exposure in the last 6		
Ι	follow-up	R	previous months		

559 Supplementary table 3. Potential microbiological biases of the included

560 studies

		Potential selection bias	Potentia	l detection bias
Bibliography	study design	Colonies analyzed per morphotype	Broth use	sampling
Rodriguez-Bano J et al. 2008 (57)	cross-sectional study	>3 colonies and each distinct morphotype	no	not defined
Valverde A. et al. 2008 (61)	cross-sectional study	1 colony	no	not defined
Lo W.U. et al. 2010 (59)	cross-sectional study	<5 colonies	no	not defined
Tande D. et al. 2010 (64)	longitudinal cohort	1 colony	no	not defined
Hilty M. et al. 2012 (67)	longitudinal cohort	not defined	no	not defined
Löhr I.H. et al. 2013 (65)	longitudinal cohort	1 colony	yes	self-collected
Strenger V. et al. 2013 (58)	longitudinal cohort	not defined	no	not defined
Adler A. et al. 2014 (56)	cross-sectional study	1 colony	no	not defined
Arcilla MS et al. 2017 (62)	longitudinal cohort	1 colony	yes	self-collected
Haverkate MR, et al. 2017 (66)	longitudinal cohort	1 colony	no	not defined
Kurz M.S. et al. 2017 (63)	cross-sectional study	not defined	no	not defined
Liakopoulos A. et al. 2018 (60)	cross-sectional study	<5 colonies	yes	self-collected
Stewardson AJ et al. 2018 (42)	longitudinal cohort	10 colonies	no	self-collected

564 Supplementary table 4. Index-case based studies evaluating co-carriage of closely-related and clonally-related 565 ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae among household members

Referenc e	Study period	Study design	Country	Brot h use	Target pathogen for the index cases	Resistan ce included	Type of prevalence	Discriminatio n	Proportion	Co-carriage of	
Rodriguez								Closely-related	27.4% (20/73)	ESBL species	
-Bano J et al. 2008 (57)	2005- 2006	Cross-sectional study	Spain	no	100% E. coli	ESBL	Point prevalence	Clonally related	9.6% (7/73)	ESBL strain	
Valverde								Closely-related	16.7% (9/54)	ESBL species	
A. et al. 2008 (61)	2004- 2005	Cross-sectional study	Spain	no	99% E.coli, 1% K.pneumoniae	ESBL	Point prevalence	Clonally related	11.1% (6/54)	ESBL strain	
Tande D.								Closely-related	14.3% (7/49)	ESBL-PE	
et al. 2010 (64)	2002- 2005	Prospective cohort study	France	no	56% <i>E. coli</i> , unknown proportion of <i>S.enterica</i>	ESBL	Period prevalence (12 months)	Clonally related	8.16% (4/49)	ESBL strain	
Hilty M. et al.	2008-	Prospective	Switzerla	no	88% F. coli. 12% K.	FSBI	Period prevalence	Closely-related	34.4% (33/96)	ESBL-Ec and ESBL-Kp	
2012 (67)	2009	cohort study	nd		pneumoniae		(12 months)	Clonally related	22.9% (22/96)	ESBL strain	
Löhr I.H.								Closely-related	20.0% (12/60)	CTXM-15 species	
et al. 2013 (65)	2008- 2009	Prospective cohort study	Norway	yes	100% K. pneumoniae	CTXM-15	Period prevalence (23 months)	Clonally related	20% (12/60)	CTXM-15 strain	
Strenger								Closely-related	18.4% (9/49)	ESBL-PE	
V. et al. 2013 (58)	2007- 2008	Prospective cohort study	Austria	no	44% K. oxytoca, 28% S.marcescens, 24% K. pneumoniae, 4% E.coli	ESBL	Period prevalence (12 months)	Clonally related	8.2% (4/49)	ESBL strain	
				no		ESBL	Point prevalence	Closely-related	8.0% (23/286)	ESBL species	

Adler A. et al. 2014 (56)	2007- 2008	Nested cross- sectional study in a prospective cohort study	France, Italy, Spain, Israel		43% E.coli, 27% K.pneumonia, 16% P.mirabilis, 6% Citrobacter spp., 5% Enterobacter spp., 3% others			Clonally related	5.6% (16/286)	ESBL strain
Haverkat					66.7% E.coli, 17.9%		Period prevalence	Closely-related	36.9% (31/84)	ESBL-PE
e M.R. et al. 2017 (66)	2010- 2013	Prospective cohort study	Netherlan ds	no	<i>K.pneumoniae</i> , 12.8% <i>Enterobacter cloacae</i> , 2.6% <i>Citrobacter freundii</i>	ESBL	(18 months) Point prevalence (baseline)	Clonally related	14.3% (12/84)	ESBL strain
Liakopoul os A. et	2013-	Cross-sectional	Netherlan	ves	93.7% E.coli, 3.75%	ESBL /	Point prevalence	Closely-related	18.2% (12/66)	ESBL species sharing the same resistance genes
al. 2018 (60)	2015	study	ds	,	Klebsiella pneumoniae, 2.5% Enterobacter cloacae	AmpC		Clonally related	10,6% (7/66)	ESBL strain
Stewards			Belgium,							
on AJ et	2011-	Prospective	Poland,	no	100% <i>E.coli</i>	ESBL	Point prevalence	Closely-related	10.9% (5/46)	ESBL species
(42)	2013		nd				(basenne)			

- 567 CTXM-15: Specific gene coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 568 ESBL: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 569 ESBL Ec: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing E.coli
- 570 ESBL Kp: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing K.pneumoniae
- 571 ESBL-PE: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing Enterobacteriaceae

573 Supplementary table 5. Population-based studies evaluating co-carriage level of closely-related and clonally-related 574 ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae among multiple families

Author	Study date	Design	Countr Y	Prevalenc e type	Brot h	Pathogen included	Resistan ce included	Strain relatedness	Proportion	co- carriage of
Lo W.U. et al. 2010 (59)	2007- 2008	Cross-sectional study	China	Point prevalence	no	Among all participants: 81% <i>E.coli</i> , 19% <i>K.</i> pneumoniae	СТХМ	Both phenotypic (speciation) and genotypic (susceptibility testing) Clonally related	13.6% (83/225) 5.8% (13/225)	CTXM-PE CTXM strain
Kurz M.S. et al. 2017 (63)	2014	nested cross- sectional study in a prospective cohort study	Rwanda	Point prevalence	no	Index case: 48% E.coli, 36% K.pneumoniae, 16% Enterobacter cloacae	ESBL	closely-related	(13/223) 15.4% (116/753)	ESBL-PE partially concordant

- 576 CTXM: Specific family of genes coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 577 ESBL: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 578 ESBL-PE: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing Enterobacteriaceae

584 Supplementary table 6. Index-case based studies evaluating acquisition rates of closely-related and clonally-585 related ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae among household members

	Author	Study design	Country	Follow up frequenc Y	Follow up time	Bro th	Pathogen included	Resistan ce included	Strain relatedness	Acquisition rate (among person-days)	Acquisition rate (among person-days at risk)	Acquisition of :	Acquisiti on event	Househol d members followed
-	Tande D, et al. 2010 (64)	Prospectiv e cohort study	France	1M	12 M (median follow up time)	no	E. coli, Salmonella enterica Babelsberg (56%, unknown proportion of S.enterica	ESBL	clonally related	1.56 acquisitions per 1000 person-weeks	1.69 acquisitions per 1000 person- weeks at risk	ESBL strain	4	49
	Löhr I.H., et al. 2013 (65)	Prospectiv e cohort study	Norway	1M,3M	23 M (median follow up time for infants and household contacts)	yes	K.pneumoniae	CTXM-15	clonally related	2.03 acquisitions per 1000 person -weeks	NA	ESBL strain	12	60
	Arcilla MS et al. 2017 (62)	Prospectiv e cohort study	Netherla nds	1-2W, 1M, 3M, 6M, 12M	12	yes	Index case: <i>Enterobacteriacea</i> e (no detail)	ESBL	closely-related	1.50 acquisitions per 1000 person -weeks	NA	ESBL-PE- sharing the same group of resistance gene	13	168
	Haverkat e MR, et al. 2017 (66)	Prospectiv e cohort study	Netherla nds	3M, 6M, 12M, 18M	18M	no	Gram-negative bacteria (Index case: 67% <i>E.coli</i> , 18% <i>Klebsiella</i> pneumoniae, 13% Enterobacter cloacae)	ESBL	clonally related	2.01 acquisitions per 1000 person -weeks	2.90 acquisitions per 1000 person- weeks at risk	ESBL strain	11	71
Stewards	Drocpostiv	Belgium,							17.39	19.21				
----------	------------	-----------	--------	-------------	----	--------------	------	-----------------	------------------	------------------	---------------	---	----	
on AJ et	Prospectiv	Poland,	Day 8,			1000/ 5	FOR	desets welsted	acquisitions per	acquisitions per	FCDL and disc	-		
al. 2018	e conort	Switzerla	day 36	36.5 (days)	no	100% E. COII	ESBL	closely-related	1000 person -	1000 person-	ESBL species	5	55	
(42)	study	nd							weeks	weeks at risk				

- 587 CTXM-15: Specific gene coding for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 588 ESBL: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase
- 589 ESBL-PE: Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing Enterobacteriaceae

- 590 *R code*
- 591 library(metafor)
- 592 library(meta)
- 593 library(readxl)
- 594 library(ggpubr)
- 595 library(ggplot2)
- 596 library(boot)
- 597 #GENOTYPIC DISCRIMINATION
- 598 dat <- read_excel("O:/UPCI/Romain_UPCI/Revue systematique
- 599 household transmission/R_outcome 13.02_RM.xlsx", sheet =
- 600 "cocarriage_geno2")
- 601 #individual estimates with transformation (double-arcsin
- 602 transformation)
- 603 #WHY double-arcsin ? => low proportions, small sample size
- 604 ies.da=escalc(xi= case, ni= total, data=dat, measure="PFT", add=0)
- 605 #pooled estimates using random effects, with estimation of between-
- 606 study variance estimator using restricted maximum-likelihood estimator
- 607 pes.da=rma(yi, vi, data=ies.da, method="REML")
- 608 #conversion to original data
- 609 pes=predict(pes.da, transf=transf.ipft.hm, targ=list(ni=dat\$total))
- 610 print(pes)
- 611 #taux-squared, I-squared, and their 95IC, Q-statistic
- 612 print(pes.da, digits=4)
- 613 confint(pes.da, digits=8)
- 614 #forest plot
- 615 pes.summary=metaprop(case, total, bibli, data=dat, sm="PFT",
- 616 method.tau="REML", method.ci="NAsm")
- 617 precision=sqrt(ies.da\$vi)
- 618 forest(pes.summary,
- 619 xlim=c(0,35),
- 620 pscale=100,
- 621 rightcols = FALSE,

```
leftcols = c("studlab", "event", "n", "effect", "ci"),
622
          leftlabs = c("Study", "Cases", "Total", "Proportion (%)", "95%
623
     C.I."),
624
          xlab = "Proportion of co-carriage \namong household members",
625
     smlab = "",
626
          weight.study="random", squaresize=0.5, col.square="navy",
627
628
          col.square.lines = "navy",
          col.diamond = "maroon",
629
          col.diamond.lines = "maroon",
630
631
          pooled.totals = FALSE,
          comb.fixed=FALSE,
632
633
          fs.hetstat = 10,
          print.tau2=TRUE,
634
635
          print.Q=TRUE,
636
          print.pval.Q=TRUE,
          print.I2=TRUE,
637
638
          digits=1,
639
          sortvar = pubdate)
      #Funnel plot avec 95 et 99IC
640
641
     funnel(pes.da, atransf=transf.ipft.hm, targ=list(ni=dat$total),
          level=c(95, 99), shade=c("white", "gray"))
642
643
644
645
646
```

647 Title and Abstract screening form

648

Question Text	Answer Text
Type of the study:	Research article (observational,
Type of the study.	interventional, experimental)
	Review article, recommandation,
	guideline
Does it include Third-Generation Cephalosporin	Yes
Resistant (3GC-R) Enterobacteriaceae ?	
	No
	Unclear
Is it a study of human subjects? (non animal,	Yes
non in-vitro)	
	No
Are multiple members (including pets) taken	Yes
from more than one household or family in	
community?	
	No
	No but case report of one household
	Unclear
I still want to include this study in the	Yes
background material	
	No

649

650 Full-reading screening form

Question Text	Answer Text			
Language barrier (if non-EN indicate the	Possible to read			
language in comments)				
	Impossible to read			
Type of the study:	Research article (observational,			
Type of the study.	interventional, experimental)			
	Review article, recommendation, guideline			
Is it a study of human subjects ? (non animal,	Yes			
non in-vitro)				
	No			
Does it include 3rd-Generation Cephalosporin	Yes			
Resistant (3GC-R) E. coli and/or K. pneumoniae				
?				

	No
	Unclear
Are multiple members (including pets) taken	Yes
from more than one household or family in	
community?	
	No
	Unclear
	Yes but case report of a single household
Does it only concern: (choose what apply)	Only animal – human transmission but
bes it only concern. (choose what apply)	with other animals than pets
	Only animal - human transmission with
	domestic animals
	Only non-household settings (pig farms,
	child care facilities, travel, etc)
	Only mother-to-child transmission
	(neonatal \leq 1 month)
	Community outbreak (foodborne)
	Nothing of the above
Does it analyze prevalence, acquisition, co-	Yes
carriage or transmission rate between household	
members and/or pets-household members	
of 3GC-R E. coli and/or K. pneumoniae ?	
	No
	Unclear
Any other comment:	

- 655 Plasmidic transfer
- 656 Haverkate et al:
- 657 Method: PCR-based replicon typing

658 **Definition**: different strains sharing the same plasmid incompatibility

- 659 group and ESBL gene
- 660 **Results**: Among 84 household members at baseline, one shared with
- an index case the same plasmid incompatibility group and ESBL gene on
- an unrelated *Klebsiella*. Impossible to determine plasmid acquisition
- 663 during the follow up because species are not specified in the article.
- 664 Liakopoulos et al:
- 665 **Method**: extraction, PCR-based replicon typing, PCR-based replicon
- sub-typing, PCR-based typing of frequent insertion sequences (ISCR1,
- 667 ISEcop1, IS26)
- 668 **Definition**: sharing between two different strains of the same
- 669 ESBL/AmpC gene on the same genetic location on a plasmid belonging
- 670 to the same replicon type and subtype.
- 671 **Results**: No plasmidic co-carriage between two different strains
- observed.
- 673 Tandé et al:
- 674 **Method**: extraction, electrophoresis
- 675 **Definition**: different strains sharing the same plasmid profile and ESBL
- 676 gene
- 677 **Results**: no observed plasmid transfer between two different strains
- 678 observed.
- 679
- 680

681	
682	
683	
684	
685 686	Part 3) Household acquisition and transmission of extended-spectrum β -lactamase (ESBL) -
687	producing Enterobacteriaceae after hospital
688	discharge of ESBL-positive index patients
680	
690	
691	
692	
693	
694	
695	
696	A similar version of this chapter was published under the following
697	reference:
698	
699	
700	Riccio ME, Verschuuren Tess, Conzelmann N, Martak D, Meunier A,
701	Salamanca E, Delgado M, Guther J, Peter S, Paganini J, Martischang R,
702	Sauser J, de Kraker MEA, Cherkaoui A, Fluit Ad C, Cooper BS, Hocquet
703	D, Kluytmans JAWK, Tacconelli E, Rodriguez-Baño J, Harbarth S,
704	MODERN WP2 study group. Household acquisition and transmission of
705	extended-spectrum β -lactamase (ESBL) -producing Enterobacteriaceae
/06	Infact 2021,7, 1109 742V(20)20784 0 DOI:
/U/ 709	10 1016/i cm 2020 12 024
708	10.1010/j.clill.2020.12.024.
709	
711	
,	

- 713 Abstract
- 714
- 715 *Objectives:*

This study aimed to determine rates and risk factors of ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* (ESBL-PE) acquisition and transmission within households after hospital discharge of an ESBL-PE-positive index patient.

720 Methods:

2-year prospective cohort study in 5 European cities. Patients colonised with ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* (ESBL-Ec) or *Klebsiella pneumoniae* (ESBL-Kp), and their household contacts were followed up during 4 months after hospital discharge of the index case. At each follow-up, participants provided a faecal sample and personal information. ESBL-PE whole genome sequences were compared using pairwise Single Nucleotide Polymorphism (SNP)-based analysis.

- 728
- 729 *Results:*

We enrolled 71 index patients carrying ESBL-Ec (n=45), ESBL-Kp (n=20) 730 731 or both (n=6), and 102 households contacts. The incidence of any ESBL-732 PE acquisition among household members initially free of ESBL-PE was 733 1.9/100 participant-weeks at risk. Nineteen clonally related household 734 transmissions occurred (case to contact: 13; contact to case: 6), with an 735 overall rate of 1.18 transmissions/100 participant-weeks at risk. Most of 736 the acquisition and transmission events occurred within the first 2 months 737 after discharge. The rate of ESBL-Kp household transmission (1.16/100 738 weeks) was higher than of ESBL-Ec (0.93/100 weeks), whereas more 739 acquisitions were noted for ESBL-Ec (1.06/100 weeks) compared to 740 ESBL-Kp (0.65/100 weeks). Providing assistance for urinary and faecal excretion to the index case by household members increased the risk of 741 742 ESBL-PE transmission (adjusted prevalence ratio, 4.3; 95%CI 1.3-14.1). 743

744 Conclusions:

ESBL-PE cases discharged from the hospital are an important source of ESBL-PE transmission within households. Most acquisition and transmission events occurred during the first 2 months after hospital discharge and were causally related to care activities at home, highlighting the importance of hygiene measures in community settings.

751 Introduction

752

753 While transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing 754 Enterobacteriaceae (ESBL-PE) in the clinical setting has been extensively 755 studied (1), little is known about the risk and pathways of transmission 756 in the community. A recent systematic review evaluating human-to-757 human ESBL-PE transmission between household contacts highlighted 758 important limitations of previous studies (2): low discriminatory power of 759 previously applied typing methods for identifying ESBL-PE transmission 760 events (3); cross-sectional study design preventing the assessment of 761 transmission dynamics over time; and not systematic assessment of 762 ESBL-PE transmission paths and possible epidemiological determinants. Furthermore, only two studies focused on the likelihood of household 763 764 transmission of ESBL-PE after hospital discharge of an ESBL-positive patient (4). 765

766

767 Specific aims

768

The aim of this study was to investigate ESBL-PE acquisition and transmission in household settings in five European cities with varying ESBL-PE baseline prevalence. Specifically, we attempted to determine the incidence and risk factors of ESBL-PE acquisition and transmission within families after hospital discharge of an ESBL-PE carrier.

- 775 <u>Methods</u>
- 776

777 Study design

We conducted a prospective multicentre cohort study including ESBL-PE positive patients and their household contacts from five university hospitals (Geneva, Sevilla, Tübingen, Utrecht, Besançon). The recruitment target was 20 households by centre (appendix 1, incl. sample size calculation).

783

784 Population

Index cases were defined as intestinal ESBL-PE carriers discharged home into a household shared with at least 1 household contact. Household contacts were identified as any person sharing the same household with the index case at least 3 nights a week.

- 789
- 790 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

791 The inclusion criteria for the index cases were: to be ≥ 18 years old; to 792 have a rectal swab or faecal sample at hospital discharge confirming 793 intestinal colonisation with ESBL-producing Escherichia coli (ESBL-Ec) 794 and/or Klebsiella pneumoniae (ESBL-Kp); and to provide informed 795 excluded if they were consent. Patients were permanently 796 institutionalized or impossible to be followed up. After inclusion, index 797 cases were excluded if they had negative rectal samples during the first 798 2 visits. Enrolled participants who dropped out before collecting the first 799 stool sample were also excluded.

800 Data collection

All participants were followed up for four months: at hospital discharge (baseline visit #1), 1 week (visit #2), 2 months (visit #3) and 4 months (visit #4). Questionnaires were filled out by all participants at visit #1, #2, #3, and #4. Collected variables concerned participants' health status, antibiotic intake, household conditions, dietary habits and lifestyle. All participants collected stool samples or rectal swabs by
themselves (or a household contact) with ProcultTM 500 kit (Ability
Building Centre, Rochester, MN, USA) and faeces containers or Eswabs
(Copan Diagnostics, Brescia, Italy) at visit #1, #2, #3 and #4 (±3 days).
Collected information was transferred into a centralized REDCap
database. The study was approved by each centre's institutional review
board.

813

814 Microbiologic methods

Selective culturing, enrichment broth, bacterial identification and antimicrobial susceptibility testing were performed for each stool sample or rectal swab at each centre's microbiology laboratory, using standardized methods (as described in Appendix 2).

819

820 Sequencing analysis

821 The full genome of ESBL-PE isolates was sequenced with NextSeq 822 sequencer (Illumina). DNA extraction was performed with DNeasy 823 UltraClean Microbial Kit (Qiagen). The sequence type (ST) of each isolate 824 was identified by using 7 housekeeping genes, using MLST version 2.10 825 (https://github.com/tseemann/mlst). ESBL-encoding genes were identified by Resfinder version 2.1 of the Center for Genomic 826 Epidemiology (5). Neighbor-joining core genome multi-locus sequence 827 typing (cgMLST) trees were constructed with SegSphere+ (Ridom) using 828 829 the Enterobase scheme (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6961584/) for E.coli 830 831 (2513 genes) and sensu lato scheme for K.pneumoniae (2358 genes). After removing genes not present in all strains, trees were built by 832 comparing 1'863 and 2'088 genes, respectively. For strains presenting 833 834 the same cgMLST alongside a strong epidemiological link, pairwise single 835 nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) distances were estimated by using the 836 CFSAN pipeline (6).

838 Definitions

839 Genomes of ESBL-PE isolates were considered clonally related and closely related, when having respectively a pairwise distance of ≤ 10 , or 11-25 840 841 SNP differences (7). Acquisition was defined as newly identified carriage 842 of an ESBL-Ec or ESBL-Kp strain during follow-up, not previously detected in the gut flora of the concerned participant. Transmission was defined as 843 the newly detected intestinal carriage of ESBL-Ec and/or ESBL-Kp of a 844 845 clonally related isolate previously identified in another household 846 member. Co-carriage was defined as the simultaneous carriage by two or 847 more household members of a clonally related isolate at the same 848 sampling time point.

849

850 Data analysis

851 Overall and species-specific incidence rates of acquisition and 852 transmission were estimated at the genotypic level. Time at risk of ESBL-853 PE acquisition was estimated as the number of days between baseline 854 and the acquisition of the corresponding pathogen in a participant 855 previously free of it, or the dropout of the participant, or end of follow-856 up, whichever occurred first. The time at risk of a possible ESBL-PE transmission was estimated as the time between baseline (for index 857 cases) or the date of the first positive sample (for household contacts), 858 and the first detection date of a clonally-related isolate previously 859 860 identified in another household member. Incidence rates were calculated as the total number of acquisition or transmission events divided by the 861 862 total number of participant-weeks at risk multiplied by 100.

863

Risk factors of acquisition and transmission were evaluated by univariable
and multivariable mixed-effects Poisson regression models to compute
prevalence ratios (8, 9), accounting for the lack of independence between
repeated samples and multiple clustering effects. The multilevel structure

of the data was composed by three levels: participant (4 samples per 868 participant), household, and study site. Potential confounders were 869 chosen on the basis of existing evidence, and were only scored if 870 exposure preceded the event, with final model selection performed using 871 stepwise backward model selection based on Akaike's information 872 873 criterion (10). Analyses were performed using R (version 3.6.3.) and STATA version 15 (StataCorp., USA). 874

875

Results 876

877

Recruitment and household characteristics 878

879 Between November 2017 and April 2019, 71 households were included in 880 the study, with 71 index cases and 102 of 127 eligible household contacts (participation rate, 80%). During the 4-month follow-up, 35 participants 881 from 14 households dropped out (Figure 1). Important characteristics of 882 participating households are shown in Table 1. The mean age of all 883 884 participants was 53±21 years; 47% were female.

885

886 Figure 1. Study flow diagram of study participants, by centre and overall.



	ESBL-	ESBL- <i>K.</i>	ESBL-E. coli
	E. coli	pneumoniae	& ESBL-K.
			pneumoniae
	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)
Total N	45	20	6
Study site			
Besançon	7 (15.6)	3 (15.0)	0
Geneva	12 (26.7)	6 (30.0)	4 (66.7)
Sevilla	9 (20.0)	6 (30.0)	0
Tübingen	11 (24.4)	2 (10.0)	2 (33.3)
Utrecht	6 (13.3)	3 (15.0)	0
Number of participating			
household members			
2	33 (73.3)	14 (70.0)	5 (83.3)
3	7 (15.6)	3 (15.0)	1 (16.7)
>4	5 (11.1)	3 (15.0)	0
Children in the household			
<18 years	9 (20.0)	7 (35.0)	1 (16.7)
<5 years	3 (6.7)	4 (20)	0
Household exposure to at least 2			
antibiotics during follow-up			
Т60	7 (15.6)	3 (15.0)	0 (0)
T120	7 (15.6)	1 (5.0)	0 (0)
Number of toilets in household			
>2	17 (39.5)	8 (40.0)	3 (60.0)
Bath separated from toilet	16 (36.4)	3 (15.0)	2 (33.3)
Surface of living space, m ²	122.2	154 2 (82 2)	122 (45 7)
(median, SD)	(69.7)	134.2 (02.3)	132 (43.7)
Vegetarians in household	1 (2.3)	1 (5.0)	0

892 Table 1. Characteristics of households included in the study.

893 Data are reported in N (%), unless stated otherwise.

894 *Profile of index cases and household contacts*

Baseline characteristics of index cases and household contacts are presented in Table 2 and Supplementary Table 1. During hospital stay, 32% (n=23) of index cases had an ESBL-PE infection and 39% (n=28) received antibiotics at hospital discharge.

899 Table 2. Main characteristics of ESBL-PE positive index cases includ	led in
--	--------

900 the study.

		ESBL- <i>E.</i> <i>coli</i> (n=45)	ESBL- <i>K. pneumoniae</i> (n=20)	ESBL- <i>E. coli</i> & ESBL- <i>K. pneumoniae</i> (n=6)
Demographic				
	Age (median, range)	62 (21- 89)	64 (28-96)	57.5 (51-83)
	Female gender	16 (35.6)	9 (45.0)	2 (33.3)
Highest educ	ation			
	Primary school	11 (24.4)	7 (35.0)	0
	Age (median, range) Female gender tion Primary school Secondary school Cechnical school University Other/unknown Desure in Onths last 12 months last 12 months Omnivore Weekly meat consumption Vegetarian n of stay 1-7 days	11 (24.4)	8 (40.0)	0
	Technical school	11 (24.4)	4 (20.0)	0
	University	5 (11.1)	1 (5.0)	5 (83.3)
	Other/unknown	7 (15.6)	0	1 (16.6)
Antibiotic exp	oosure in			
previous 12 r	nonths	19 (42.2)	8 (40.0)	1 (16.7)
Travel abroad	l last 12 months	23 (52.3)	5 (25.0)	4 (66.7)
Dietary habit	s			
	Omnivore	42 (97.7)	19(95)	5(83.3)
	Weekly meat consumption	38.5 (86.0)	20 (100)	4 (67)
	Vegetarian	1 (2.3)	1 (5.0)	0
Hospital leng	th of stay			
	1-7 days	19 (42.2)	3 (15.0)	3 (50.0)

	8-14 days	10 (22.2)	6 (30.0)	1(16.7)
	15-28 days	8 (17.8)	6 (30.0)	0
	>28 days	8 (17.8)	5 (25.0)	2 (33.3)
Comorbidities	5	40 (88.9)	18 (90.0)	5 (83.3)
	Auto-immune disease	0	2 (10.0)	0
	Cardio-vascular disease	20 (44.4)	7 (35.0)	2 (33.3)
	Chronic dermatologic disease	4 (8.9)	1 (5.0)	1 (16.7)
	Chronic renal failure	7 (15.6)	1 (5.0)	0
	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	3 (6.7)	2 (10)	0
	Diabetes	14 (31.1)	3 (15.0)	0
	Gastro-intestinal disease	7 (15.6)	3 (15.0)	0
	Chronic diarrhoea	1 (2.2)	0	0
	Hepatic disease	4 (8.9)	2 (10.0)	0
	Inflammatory bowel disease	3 (6.7)	2 (10)	0
	Hemiplegia	0	1 (5.0)	0
	Immunosuppression	5 (11.1)	4 (20.0)	1 (16.7)
	Malignancy	14 (31.1)	9 (45.0)	1 (16.7)
	Other	19 (42.2)	10 (50.0)	4 (66.7)
ESBL-PE infec	tion during hospitalisation			
	Yes	15 (33.3)	5 (25.0)	3 (50.0)
	No	26 (57.8)	13 (65.0)	3 (50.0)
	Unknown	4 (8.9)	2 (10.0)	0
Antibiotics at	discharge			
	Yes	19 (42.2)	8 (40.0)	1 (16.7)
	No	26 (57.8)	11 (55.0)	4 (66.7)
	Unknown	0	1 (5.0)	1 (16.7)
Incontinence		6 (13.3)	6 (30.0)	0

	Urinary incontinence	3 (6.7)	4 (20.0)	0
	Faecal incontinence	2 (4.4)	2 (10.0)	0
	Both	1 (2.2)	0	0
Indwelling de	evice at discharge	34 (75.6)	12 (60.0)	5 (83.3)
	Intravascular	4 (8.9)	4 (20.0)	1 (16.7)
	Urinary	1 (2.2)	2 (10.0)	0
	Other	7 (15.6)	2 (10.0)	0
Patient auton	omy			
		19		
	Not completely autonomous	(42.2)	11 (55.0)	3 (50.0)
	Needs support by family	12		
	members	(26.7)	8 (40.0)	2 (33.3)
	Help required for urinary or			
	faecal excretion	2 (4.4)	6 (30.0)	0
	Home care by healthcare	12	5 (25 0)	1 (16 7)
	personnel	(26.7)	5 (23.0)	1 (10.7)

901 Data are reported in N (%), unless stated otherwise.

902

903 ESBL-PE carriage and acquisition

904 At baseline, index cases were carrying ESBL-Ec (n=45, 63%) or ESBL-Kp 905 (n=20, 28%) or both (n=6, 8%). Among household contacts already 906 positive at baseline (n=29, 31%), 79% (23/29) were carrying the same ESBL-PE as their corresponding index case. Twenty-six percent (17/65) 907 908 of household contacts with complete follow-up acquired ESBL-PE (ESBL-909 Ec, 11; ESBL-Kp, 6). Most ESBL-PE acquisitions occurred during the first 910 2 months (1st week: 41%; 2nd-8th week: 29%). One third of index cases 911 (n=27) were ESBL-PE negative at the end of follow-up.

912

913 Genetic profiles

914 Overall, 38 different STs were observed for ESBL-Ec and 29 for ESBL-Kp

915 (Suppl. Figure 1). Among ESBL-Ec strains, ST131 was the most frequent

916 ST (46%). Less frequent STs were ST38 (6.9%), ST1193 (4%), and ST10

- 917 (3.6%). STs from ESBL-Kp showed a large heterogeneity (Suppl. Figure
 918 2). Of 44 different ESBL-encoding genes identified, the most frequent was
 919 blaCTX-M-15, detected in 142 ESBL-Ec and 79 ESBL-Kp isolates.
- 920

921 Clonally related co-carriage and transmission of related isolates

At baseline, 14 out of 29 positive household contacts had isolates clonally
related to the index case. The overall prevalence of co-carriage of clonally
related isolates was 34% (32/94) over the entire study period.

925

926 By combining epidemiological information with WGS data (Figure 2), 19 927 clonally related transmission events were identified showing two possible 928 directions: from the index case to his/her household contacts (n=13) and 929 vice versa (n=6). Two additional closely related transmission events were identified for household BE07 from Besançon (18 to 24 SNP differences). 930 931 The isolates belonged to ST80 and the intra-individual genome variability 932 of the ESBL-Ec isolates retrieved from the index case throughout all 933 sampling points ranged from 7 to 11 SNP differences. Most of the 934 transmissions involved ESBL-Ec (14/21), with 9 of them transmitted by 935 the index case (Table 3 and Suppl. Table 2). Fifteen of 21 (71%) 936 transmission events occurred during the first 2 months of follow-up. The 937 phylogenetic trees of retrieved ESBL-Ec and ESBL-Kp strains are shown 938 in Suppl. Figures 3 and 4.

939

Figure 2. Transmission events of clonally related and closely related
isolates of ESBL-producing E. coli and K. pneumoniae, with direction of
the transmission pathways. The Figure gives the ST of the transmitted
strains and pairwise SNP differences between the concerned isolates.

944

Each line of the table contains the information for a single household.
Each square box represents a sample from a participant at a given
sampling time point (i.e. #1, #2, #3, #4). Red and green colours
correspond to samples positive with ESBL-producing E. coli and K.

949 pneumoniae, respectively. Grey colour corresponds to samples negative for ESBL-PE. Transmission events were identified in two directions: from 950 951 index case (A) to household members (B to E) and from household 952 contacts to index case. Red boxes (with *) represent clonally related ESBL-E. coli strains and green boxes (with *) represent clonally related 953

	Sample #1 A B C D E	Sample#2 A B C D E	Sample #3 A B C D E	Sample #4 A B C D E	Index case to household contacts	Household contact to index case	MLST	Pairwise SNPs differences
BE02			*	* *	A#3 to B#4		ST45	0
∗ BE07	*	*	* * *	* *	A#3 to B#3 and D#3		ST80	18-24
BE09	*	* *	*	*	A#1 to E#2		ST3268	3
GE02	*	*	* *	*	A to B#3		ST1193	0
GE04	*	*	* *	* *		B#1 to A#2	ST405	0-1
GE05		*		*		B#2 to A#4	ST405	0
GE08	*	*	*	*		B#1/2 to A#3	ST127	4-6
GE10	*	*	* *	* *	A to B#3		ST1193	2-4
GE12	*	* * *	*	*	A#1 to B#2 & C#2		ST1537	0
GE15	*	*	* *	*	A to B#3		ST1537	2-3
GE17	*	*	*	* *		B#1 to A#3	ST131	4-6
GE21	*	* *	*	*	A#1 to B#2		ST31	8
SE06	*		*			C#1 to A#3	ST17	8
SE08	* *	* *	* * *	* *	A/B to C#4		ST131	4
SE09	*	* *				B#1 to A#2	ST131	0
SE10	*	*			A to D#2		ST323	0
SE14	*	*	*	* *	A to B#4		ST469	7
TU06	*	*	*	* *	A to B#4		ST131	4
TU12	*	*	*	* *	A to B#4		ST131	1

954 ESBL-K. pneumoniae.

955

Household's members A B C D E KP EC KP-EC Negative Consored ** Clonally related isolates

956 Incidence rates of household acquisition and transmission of ESBL-PE

957 The overall ESBL-PE acquisition rate was 1.9/100 participant-weeks at 958 risk (Table 3). ESBL-Ec had a higher rate of acquisition than ESBL-Kp. 959 (1.06 vs 0.65/100 participant-weeks at risk; RR 1.65; 95%CI 0.69-960 3.95). The rate of any clonally related ESBL-PE transmission within households was 1.18 events/100 participant-weeks of follow-up, with the 961 corresponding figure for transmissions only from the index case to 962 963 household contacts of 0.8/100 weeks (Table 3). Although not statistically significant, a higher overall transmission rate was observed for ESBL-Kp 964 965 than for ESBL-Ec (1.16 versus 0.93 per 100 participant-weeks at risk; RR 966 1.25; 95%CI 0.42-3.44) considering all possible transmission paths. A 967 higher rate of ESBL-Kp transmission was also observed from index cases 968 to household contacts (RR 1.87; 95%CI 0.52-6.49).

970 Table 3. Crude numbers and incidence rates of acquisition and
971 transmission events, based on cgMLST with pairwise SNP differences.
972 ESBL-Ec: ESBL-producing Escherichia coli; ESBL-Kp: ESBL-producing
973 Klebsiella pneumoniae

974

	Acquisitions from any source			Transr directi	Transmissions in any direction			Transmissions from index case to household contacts		
	ESBL- Ec	ESBL- Kp	ESBL- PE	ESBL- Ec	ESBL- Kp	ESBL- PE	ESBL- Ec	ESBL- Kp	ESBL- PE	
Crude number	13	12	17	12	7	19	7	6	13	
Incidence rate (per 100 participant weeks at risk)	1.06	0.65	1.90	0.93	1.16	1.18	0.53	1.00	0.80	

975

976 Risk factors for ESBL-PE acquisition and transmission

977 By univariable, mixed-effects Poisson regression, multiple explanatory 978 factors were significantly associated with the risk of acquiring ESBL-PE 979 among previously ESBL-PE-free household contacts (Suppl. Table 3): (1) 980 index case determinants: hemiplegia, faecal incontinence, previous 981 abdominal infection, proton pump inhibitor therapy, ≥ 3 antibiotic courses after discharge, additional hospitalizations, and assistance provided by 982 household members, in particular for urinary and faecal excretion; (2) 983 984 household member determinants: age > 50 years; travel abroad; 985 assistance provided by healthcare personnel; help requested for various 986 activities; regular contact with domestic animals; meat and seafood 987 exposure; as well as the number of antibiotic courses. By multivariable analysis in a parsimonious model, assistance provided by family members to the index case (adjusted prevalence ratio [aPR], 2.9; 95%CI 1.1-8.0) showed the strongest association with ESBL-PE household acquisition, whereas frequency of meat consumption (aPR, 1.4; 95%CI 0.4-5.3) and antibiotic exposure (aPR, 1.4; 95%CI 0.4-4.2) showed only weak evidence of a positive association.

994 Fourteen variables were found to be significantly associated with the risk 995 of ESBL-PE transmission from the index case to household members in 996 the univariable analysis (Suppl. Table 4): (1) index case determinants: 997 higher education (protective), full autonomy (protective), malignancy, faecal incontinence, previous abdominal infection, urinary catheter, 998 999 inhibitor therapy, \geq 3 antibiotic courses, proton pump \geq 2 1000 hospitalizations, and assistance provided by family members, in particular for urinary and faecal excretion; (2) household member 1001 determinants: spouse of index case, antibiotic intake and active helper of 1002 1003 index case. In the final multilevel Poisson regression model, assistance 1004 provided by household members for urinary and faecal excretion was 1005 strongly associated with increased risk of ESBL-PE transmission (aPR, 1006 4.3; 95%CI 1.3-14.1), while household antibiotic exposure showed weaker evidence of a positive association (aPR, 2.1; 95%CI 0.7-7.0). 1007

1008

1009 **Discussion**

1010

1011 The principal findings of this international cohort study were: (1) clonally related ESBL-PE household transmission after hospital discharge of an 1012 ESBL-PE carrier occurred in 19 of 94 participants; (2) most acquisition 1013 and transmission events were observed during the first 2 months; (3) 1014 1015 other household members were potential sources of cross-transmission, 1016 but to a lesser degree; (4) the ESBL-PE acquisition rate was higher than 1017 the transmission rate; thus, exogenous acquisition events occurred even 1018 without intra-household transmission; (5) the rate of household transmission was higher for ESBL-Kp than for ESBL-Ec; and (6) 1019

assistance provided by family members for urinary and faecal excretion
of the index case was the most important risk factor for ESBL-PE
transmission.

1023

A recent meta-analysis examining clonally related ESBL-PE among 1024 1025 household members documented co-carriage proportions of 12% [95%CI, 8 – 16%], and acquisition rates ranging from 0.16 to 0.20 1026 1027 events/100 participant-weeks of follow-up (2). In contrast, our study observed higher co-carriage proportions (34%) and 10-fold higher 1028 acquisition rates (1.9 events per 100 weeks at risk). The higher 1029 1030 proportion of co-carriage in the present study might have been influenced 1031 by sampling and detection methods, since the use of enrichment broths 1032 and selection of multiple colonies per sample might have improved the yield. Furthermore, it may reflect a higher risk of ESBL-PE transmission 1033 within enrolled households prior to study participation. The differences in 1034 1035 acquisition rates depend on the length of follow-up: longer follow-up periods result in smaller rates. Indeed, 12-month follow-up studies found 1036 1037 lower acquisition rates in contrast to shorter follow-up studies, which 1038 reported acquisition rates of up to 1.74 closely-related ESBL-PE/100 person-weeks (2, 8, 11). Furthermore, the higher proportion of infected, 1039 dependent and antibiotic-treated index cases in our study might have 1040 1041 increased early transmission risk for household members compared to 1042 previous studies.

1043

1044 The incidence of ESBL-Ec acquisition was higher than the rate for ESBL-Kp. In contrast, household transmission rates were higher for ESBL-Kp 1045 compared to ESBL-Ec. This apparent contradiction is explained by the 1046 acquisition of ESBL-Ec from a wide range of sources (e.g. food, animals, 1047 travel) (12, 13), while transmission, as defined here, only involved 1048 human-to-human transfer. Similar observations have also been described 1049 for healthcare settings, suggesting that biological differences between 1050 1051 bacterial species could explain higher ESBL-Kp transmission rates (14,

1052 15). An alternative explanation might be the slightly higher intra-species diversity of ESBL-Ec within households (mean number of different STs 1053 observed per family: 1.6 in ESBL-Ec versus 1.3 in ESBL-Kp). 1054 Furthermore, the frequency and intensity of human interactions may 1055 facilitate transmission of ESBL-KP, especially among elderly patients 1056 1057 (16). Indeed, in our study, index patients carrying ESBL-Kp were sicker 1058 and more dependent on external care, leading to increased proximity and 1059 risk of transmission.

1060

As Enterobacteriaceae are colonisers of the intestinal tract, the faecal-1061 oral route plays an important role in the transmission chain. As in 1062 1063 healthcare settings, where hand hygiene has been shown to be a key 1064 factor to reduce pathogen transmission (17), general hygiene measures rather than decreased intake or inappropriate handling of contaminated 1065 food may become an important preventive measure to reduce ESBL-PE 1066 transmission within households, especially if family members provide 1067 1068 assistance to a sick relative (18).

1069

1070 Hitherto, no previous study with these design characteristics and highresolution typing methods has been conducted in high-income settings to 1071 ascertain putative transmission events within entire families, although 1072 ESBL-PE acquisition and transmission in the community or low-income 1073 settings has previously been investigated (11, 12, 19-24). Therefore, the 1074 1075 present study provides a solid methodological foundation for future 1076 studies and prioritization of infection control interventions in the 1077 community setting.

1078

1079 Several limitations of this study merit consideration. First, not all 1080 members living in the same household participated in the study, omitting 1081 possible transmission events. Fortunately, the participation rate was high 1082 enough (80%) to draw meaningful conclusions. Second, by choosing not 1083 more than 4 colonies from a faecal sample, clonally distinct strains might

missed, introducing a possible selection bias 1084 have been and underestimating the true transmission rate. As observed in few 1085 participants (16%), each host may carry several ESBL-E.coli strains 1086 simultaneously. However, we hypothesise that isolates not retrieved 1087 1088 might present a low inoculum with lower transmission risk compared to 1089 dominating ESBL-E.coli strains. Third, we did not yet conduct plasmid 1090 typing, which is part of a complementary investigation, providing a more 1091 comprehensive picture of ESBL transmission in the community, especially 1092 for E. coli. Fourth, the role of intermediate vectors (i.e. animal) or environmental reservoirs (i.e. surfaces, water, etc) in ESBL-PE 1093 1094 transmission was not directly examined, but assumed as a part of direct 1095 human-to-human transmission. However, fomite-mediated transmission was accounted for in the estimation of exogenous risk factors by 1096 relevant epidemiologic information. Fifth, participants' 1097 collecting intestinal load of ESBL-PE was not quantified preventing the consideration 1098 of the inoculum effect as an independent risk factor. However, the 1099 bacterial load is influenced by several factors that were collected and 1100 1101 accounted for in the analysis (e.g. antibiotic exposure, hospital length of 1102 stay).

1103

1104 **Conclusions**

1105

In summary, ESBL-PE carriers discharged from the hospital were an important source of ESBL-PE transmission within households. Most acquisition and transmission events occurred during the first two months after hospital discharge. They were associated with care activities at home, highlighting the importance of hygiene measures to prevent community spread.

1112

1114 **<u>References</u>**

- 1115
- 1116 1. Tschudin-Sutter S, Lucet J-C, Mutters NT, Tacconelli E, Zahar JR, Harbarth
- 1117 SJ. Contact Precautions for Preventing Nosocomial Transmission of Extended-
- 1118 Spectrum β Lactamase-Producing Escherichia coli: A Point/Counterpoint
- 1119 Review. Clin Infect Dis. 2017;65(2):342-7.
- 1120 2. Martischang R, Riccio ME, Abbas M, Stewardson AJ, Kluytmans JAJW,
- 1121 Harbarth S. Household carriage and acquisition of extended-spectrum β-
- 1122 lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: A systematic review. Infection
- 1123 Control & Hospital Epidemiology. 2020;41:286–94.
- 1124 3. Kluytmans-van den Bergh MF, Rossen JW, Bruijning-Verhagen PC, Bonten
- 1125 MJ, Friedrich AW, Vandenbroucke-Grauls CM, et al. Whole-Genome Multilocus
- 1126 Sequence Typing of Extended-Spectrum-Beta-Lactamase-Producing
- 1127 Enterobacteriaceae. J Clin Microbiol. 2016;54(12):2919-27.
- 1128 4. Lohr IH, Rettedal S, Natas OB, Naseer U, Oymar K, Sundsfjord A. Long-
- 1129 term faecal carriage in infants and intra-household transmission of CTX-M-15-
- 1130 producing Klebsiella pneumoniae following a nosocomial outbreak. J
- 1131 Antimicrob Chemother. 2013;68(5):1043-8.
- 1132 5. Zankari E, Hasman H, Cosentino S, Vestergaard M, Rasmussen S, Lund O,
- 1133 et al. Identification of acquired antimicrobial resistance genes. J Antimicrob
- 1134 Chemother. 2012;67(11):2640-4.
- 1135 6. Davis S, Pettengill J, Luo Y, Payne J, Shpuntoff A, Rand H, et al. CFSAN SNP
- 1136 Pipeline: an automated method for constructing SNP matrices from next-
- 1137 generation sequence data. PeerJ Computer Science. 2015;1:e20.
- 1138 7. Schurch AC, Arredondo-Alonso S, Willems RJL, Goering RV. Whole genome
- 1139 sequencing options for bacterial strain typing and epidemiologic analysis based
- 1140 on single nucleotide polymorphism versus gene-by-gene-based approaches.
- 1141 Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018;24(4):350-4.
- 1142 8. Stewardson AJ, Vervoort J, Adriaenssens N, Coenen S, Godycki-Cwirko M,
- 1143 Kowalczyk A, et al. Effect of outpatient antibiotics for urinary tract infections
- 1144 on antimicrobial resistance among commensal Enterobacteriaceae: a
- 1145 multinational prospective cohort study. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018;24(9):972-
- 1146 **9**.

- 1147 9. Samore MH, Tonnerre C, Hannah EL, Stoddard GJ, Borotkanics RJ,
- 1148 Haddadin B, et al. Impact of outpatient antibiotic use on carriage of ampicillin-
- resistant Escherichia coli. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2011;55(3):1135-41.
- 1150 10. Vrieze SI. Model selection and psychological theory: a discussion of the
- 1151 differences between the Akaike information criterion (AIC) and the Bayesian
- information criterion (BIC). Psychol Methods. 2012;17(2):228-43.
- 1153 11. Haverkate MR, Platteel TN, Fluit AC, Cohen Stuart JW, Leverstein-van Hall
- 1154 MA, Thijsen SFT, et al. Quantifying within-household transmission of
- 1155 extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing bacteria. Clin Microbiol Infect.
- 1156 2017;23(1):46 e1- e7.
- 1157 12. Arcilla MS, van Hattem JM, Haverkate MR, Bootsma MCJ, van Genderen
- 1158 PJJ, Goorhuis A, et al. Import and spread of extended-spectrum beta-
- 1159 lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae by international travellers (COMBAT
- 1160 study): a prospective, multicentre cohort study. Lancet Infect Dis.
- 1161 2017;17(1):78-85.
- 1162 13. Perez-Rodriguez F, Mercanoglu Taban B. A State-of-Art Review on Multi-
- 1163 Drug Resistant Pathogens in Foods of Animal Origin: Risk Factors and
- 1164 Mitigation Strategies. Front Microbiol. 2019;10:2091.
- 1165 14. Kluytmans-van den Bergh MFQ, Bruijning-Verhagen PCJ, Vandenbroucke-
- 1166 Grauls C, de Brauwer E, Buiting AGM, Diederen BM, et al. Contact precautions
- 1167 in single-bed or multiple-bed rooms for patients with extended-spectrum beta-
- 1168 lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in Dutch hospitals: a cluster-
- 1169 randomised, crossover, non-inferiority study. Lancet Infect Dis.
- 1170 2019;19(10):1069-79.
- 1171 15. Maechler F, Schwab F, Hansen S, Fankhauser C, Harbarth S, Huttner BD,
- 1172 et al. Contact isolation versus standard precautions to decrease acquisition of
- 1173 extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Enterobacterales in non-critical
- 1174 care wards: a cluster-randomised crossover trial. Lancet Infect Dis.
- 1175 2020;20(5):575-84.
- 1176 16. Duval A, Obadia T, Boelle PY, Fleury E, Herrmann JL, Guillemot D, et al.
- 1177 Close proximity interactions support transmission of ESBL-K. pneumoniae but
- 1178 not ESBL-E. coli in healthcare settings. PLoS Comput Biol.
- 1179 2019;15(5):e1006496.
- 1180 17. Luangasanatip N, Hongsuwan M, Limmathurotsakul D, Lubell Y, Lee AS,
- 1181 Harbarth S, et al. Comparative efficacy of interventions to promote hand

- 1182 hygiene in hospital: systematic review and network meta-analysis. BMJ.
- 1183 2015;351:h3728.
- 1184 18. Day MJ, Hopkins KL, Wareham DW, Toleman MA, Elviss N, Randall L, et al.
- 1185 Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli in human-
- 1186 derived and foodchain-derived samples from England, Wales, and Scotland: an
- 1187 epidemiological surveillance and typing study. Lancet Infect Dis.
- 1188 2019;19(12):1325-35.
- 1189 19. Rodriguez-Bano J, Lopez-Cerero L, Navarro MD, Diaz de Alba P, Pascual A.
- 1190 Faecal carriage of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia
- 1191 coli: prevalence, risk factors and molecular epidemiology. J Antimicrob
- 1192 Chemother. 2008;62(5):1142-9.
- 1193 20. Valverde A, Grill F, Coque TM, Pintado V, Baquero F, Canton R, et al. High
- 1194 rate of intestinal colonization with extended-spectrum-beta-lactamase-
- 1195 producing organisms in household contacts of infected community patients. J
- 1196 Clin Microbiol. 2008;46(8):2796-9.
- 1197 21. Lo WU, Ho PL, Chow KH, Lai EL, Yeung F, Chiu SS. Fecal carriage of CTXM
- type extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing organisms by children andtheir household contacts. J Infect. 2010;60(4):286-92.
- 1200 22. Mihaila L, Wyplosz B, Clermont O, Garry L, Hipeaux MC, Vittecoq D, et al.
- 1201 Probable intrafamily transmission of a highly virulent CTX-M-3-producing
- 1202 Escherichia coli belonging to the emerging phylogenetic subgroup D2 O102-
- 1203 ST405 clone. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2010;65(7):1537-9.
- 1204 23. Hilty M, Betsch BY, Bogli-Stuber K, Heiniger N, Stadler M, Kuffer M, et al.
- 1205 Transmission dynamics of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing
- 1206 Enterobacteriaceae in the tertiary care hospital and the household setting. Clin
- 1207 Infect Dis. 2012;55(7):967-75.
- 1208 24. Maataoui N, Langendorf C, Woerther PL et al. Increased risk of acquisition
- 1209 and transmission of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae in malnourished
- 1210 children exposed to amoxicillin. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2019;75(3):709-717.
- 1211
- 1212
- 1213
- 1214
- 1215
- 1216

- 1217 Supplementary Appendix
- 1218

1219 Appendix 1 (sample size calculation):

1220 The sample size was determined for the primary outcome without a pre-1221 specified a priori hypothesis for the risk factor analysis. We assumed an ESBL-PE transmission rate of 10-20% among household members, a 1222 cluster size (i.e. number of individuals per household) of 3 and an 1223 1224 intraclass correlation coefficient of 0.20 due to the clustering of individuals within families. With a ratio of 1:1 of ESBL-E. coli and ESBL-1225 1226 *K.pneumoniae* cases, the planned sample size of 100 index patients (with at least 1 household member) was considered sufficient for the purpose 1227 1228 of this observational cohort study.

1229

1230 Appendix 2 (microbiologic methods):

1231 Faecal samples and swabs were streaked directly on ChromID ESBL agar (bioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France) plus additionally in MacConkey broth 1232 supplemented with vancomycin 64 μ g/mL and 32 μ g/mL cefuroxime, 1233 incubated for 24 h at 35°C. Centres using rectal swab had verified visually 1234 1235 the presence of faecal material in sampling tubes (i.e. white swab tips having brownish stains). As stated by several expert sources, correctly 1236 1237 performed rectal swabs remain « an acceptable and practical proxy for 1238 the collection of faecal specimens for stool microbiota analysis » (Basis CM et al. Comparison of stool versus rectal swab samples and storage 1239 conditions on bacterial community profiles. BMC Microbiology. 2017. DOI: 1240 1241 10.1186/s12866-017-0983-9). Ten μ l of the broth was then streaked on ChromID ESBL agar and further incubated for 48 h at 35°C. Each colony 1242 1243 morphology identified matrix-assisted was using laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF). ESBL production was 1244 confirmed by double disk synergy tests (DDST20 and DDST30) and by 1245 the determination of the β -lactamase inhibition profile (ESBL + AmpC 1246 Screen ID Kit, Rosco Diagnostica, Taastrup, Denmark). Based on distinct 1247

1248 colony morphology, each centre stored at -80°C 1 to 4 isolates per
1249 sample in bead-containing cryotubes (Microbank, PRO-LAB Diagnostics,
1250 ON, Canada) until further analysis.

1252 Supplementary table 1. Main characteristics of participating household

1253 contacts.

				ESBL- <i>E. coli</i>
		coli pneumoniae		& ESBL-K.
		COII	pneumoniae	pneumoniae
		(n=63)	(n=32)	(n=7)
Demographics				
	Age (median, range)	54 (2-79)	41 (1-92)	55 (26-84)
	Female gender	36 (57.1)	16 (50)	3 (42.9)
Highest educational leve	I			
	Primary school	16 (25.4)	12 (37.5)	0
	Secondary school	11 (17.5)	7 (21.9)	0
	Technical school	15 (23.8)	6 (18.8)	0
	University	9 (14.3)	5 (15.6)	5 (71.4)
	Other/unknown	12 (19.1)	2 (2.3)	2 (28.6)
Healthcare and antibiotic	2			
exposures in				
previous 12 months				
	Hospitalization	1 (1.6)	1 (3.1)	2 (28.6)
	Antibiotics last 12	10 (20 2)		1 (14 7)
	months	19 (30.2)	5 (15.6)	1 (14.3)
	Antibiotics at	2 (2 2)	0	0
	enrolment	2 (3.2)	U	0
Travel abroad last 12 mo	onths	30 (48.4)	9 (28.1)	5 (71.4)
Dietary habits				
	Omnivore	57 (90.5)	29 (90.6)	6 (85.7)
	Vegetarian	1 (1.6)	2 (6.2)	0
Relation to the index				
case				
	Spouse	38 (60.3)	17 (53.1)	6 (85.7)
	Daughter/son	20 (31.8)	14 (43.8)	1 (14.3)
	Parent	1 (1.6)	0	0
	Sibling	1 (1.6)	0	0
	Grand-parent	1 (1.6)	0	0
	Parent in law	0	1 (3.1)	0
	No relationship	2 (3.2)	0	0

1254 Data are reported in N (%), unless stated otherwise.

Supplementary Table 2. Clonally (n=19) or closely (n=2) related transmission events confirmed by analysis of cgMLST and SNP differences. For each centre, it shows the number of ESBL-PE transmission events identified for ESBL-E. coli (ESBL-Ec) and ESBL-K. pneumoniae (ESBL-Kp), at first week (#2), two months (#3) and four months (#4) of follow-up.

Construction		confirmed		Sample #2		Sample #3		Sample #4		Total
transmissi		COII	IIIIIeu	ESBL-	ESBL-	ESBL-	ESBL-	ESBL-	ESBL-	
			Ec	Кр	Ec	Кр	Ec	Кр		
	TOTAL			1		2			1	4
	index	case	to	1		2			1	А
	members			T		۷			T	7
Besançon	members	to	index							0
	case									0
	members		to							0
	members									0
	TOTAL			2	2	4	1	1		10
	index	case	to	1	2	2	1			6
	members			-	-	-	-			U
Geneva	members	to	index	1		2		1		4
	case					_				
	members		to							0
	members									-
	TOTAL			1	1	0	1	1	1	5
	index	case	to		1			1	1	3
	members									
Sevilla	members	to	index	1			1			2
	case									
	members		to							0
	members									-
	TOTAL			0	0	0	0	2		2
Tübingen	index	case	to					2		2
	members									

	members	to	index							(
	case									·
	members		to							
	members									
	TOTAL			0	0	0	0	0		
	index ca	ase	to							
	members									
Utrecht	members	to	index							
	case									
	members		to							
	members									
ΤΟΤΛΙ				4	3	6	2	4	2	

1265 Supplementary Table 3. Risk factors of acquisition of ESBL-PE by 1266 previously ESBL-free household contacts (n=17), stratified by index 1267 patient versus household variables, including characteristics present at 1268 baseline and during follow-up, analysed by univariable mixed effects 1269 Poisson regression.

			Preva				95%	
			lence	Std.			Conf	
		Exposure variable	ratio	Err.	z	P> z	inter	val
					-			
		Household surface >100m ²	0.99	0.40	0.03	0.98	0.45	2.18
	S	More than 1 toilet per household	1.09	0.71	0.13	0.89	0.30	3.94
plo	eristio	≥3 Household members	0.61	0.34	- 0.88	0.38	0.21	1.81
seh	act				-			
lou	chai	Presence of children ≤ 3 years old	0.92	0.26	0.30	0.77	0.53	1.59
-	•	Age of index case > 50	1.17	0.24	0.75	0.45	0.78	1.74
					-			
		Gender (male)	0.80	0.33	0.53	0.60	0.36	1.80
		Nationality (non-Swiss)	2.69	1.40	1.90	0.06	0.97	7.46
		Higher education	0.79	0.18	- 1.02	0.31	0.50	1.24
					-			
		Absence of comorbidities	0.64	0.87	0.33	0.74	0.05	9.07
		Chronic renal failure	1.15	0.43	0.38	0.70	0.56	2.38
		Cardio-vascular disease	1.36	0.84	0.50	0.62	0.41	4.59
		Diabetes	1.83	0.79	1.39	0.16	0.78	4.26
		Hemiplegia	5.35	1.14	7.87	< 0.001	3.52	8.13
					-			
		Chronic dermatologic disease	0.62	0.47	0.64	0.52	0.14	2.71
		Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	1.29	1.22	0.27	0.79	0.20	8.24
ë	e	Immunosuppression	1.03	0.50	0.05	0.96	0.39	2.67
cas	elin				-			
lex	bas	Gastrointestinal disease	0.36	0.38	0.98	0.33	0.05	2.80
Inc	At	Malignancy	1.45	0.82	0.67	0.50	0.48	4.37

				-			
	Inflammatory bowel disease	0.84	1.01	0.14	0.89	0.08	8.86
	Any incontinence	1.97	0.99	1.36	0.18	0.74	5.28
	Faecal incontinence	3.00	0.71	4.66	<0.001	1.89	4.76
	Urinary incontinence	1.15	0.32	0.51	0.61	0.67	1.98
	No indwelling device at hospital			-			
	discharge	0.65	0.22	1.29	0.20	0.34	1.25
	Urinary catheter at hospital discharge	1.79	0.81	1.30	0.20	0.74	4.33
	Intravascular catheter at hospital			-			
	discharge	0.83	0.46	0.33	0.74	0.28	2.48
				-			
	Complete autonomy	0.92	0.27	0.30	0.77	0.52	1.62
	Infection with ESBL-producing						
	organisms during the last			-			
	hospitalization	0.72	0.30	0.78	0.44	0.32	1.65
				-			
	Infection site: urinary tract	0.82	0.17	0.97	0.33	0.55	1.22
	Infection site: abdominal tract	1.75	0.40	2.45	0.01	1.12	2.73
	Antibiotic therapy at discharge	1.64	0.51	1.59	0.11	0.89	3.01
	1 additional antibiotic course	1.90	0.90	1.35	0.18	0.75	4.83
	2 additional antibiotic courses	1.03	0.80	0.03	0.98	0.22	4.74
	3 additional antibiotic courses	2.43	0.99	2.19	0.03	1.10	5.38
	Proton pump inhibitors	1.90	0.45	2.70	0.01	1.19	3.02
				-			
	H2-receptor antagonists	0.71	0.95	0.26	0.80	0.05	9.95
	Oral corticosteroids or other			-			
	immunosuppressive drugs	0.76	0.63	0.33	0.74	0.15	3.92
	1 additional hospitalization	2.03	0.78	1.84	0.07	0.95	4.32
	2 additional hospitalizations	2.43	1.03	2.10	0.04	1.06	5.57
	Urinary incontinence	1.47	0.73	0.78	0.44	0.56	3.90
	Faecal incontinence	2.25	1.03	1.78	0.08	0.92	5.51
•	Indwelling device	2.50	1.22	1.87	0.06	0.96	6.52
dn-/	Urinary catheter	2.17	0.99	1.70	0.09	0.89	5.33
low				-			
fol	Completely autonomous	0.29	0.25	1.43	0.15	0.05	1.57
ring	Help provided by healthcare						
Dui	professional	3.02	2.32	1.44	0.15	0.67	13.58

		Help provided by family members	2.91	1.26	2.48	0.01	1.25	6.78
		Help needed for food preparation	1.11	0.65	0.19	0.85	0.36	3.48
		Help needed for feeding	1.29	0.51	0.65	0.51	0.60	2.81
		Help needed for medication intake	1.96	1.14	1.16	0.25	0.63	6.15
		Help needed for urinary and faecal						
		excretion	3.00	1.18	2.79	0.01	1.39	6.50
					-			
		Help needed for dressing	0.97	0.73	0.04	0.97	0.22	4.21
		Help needed for bed position shift	2.11	1.07	1.46	0.14	0.77	5.73
		Shared bath towel with other family						
		members	1.16	0.35	0.51	0.61	0.65	2.10
		Prepared food for the other household			-			
		members	0.83	0.33	0.46	0.64	0.38	1.81
		Cleaned hands before and while			-			
		cooking meat products	0.65	0.60	0.46	0.64	0.11	4.00
					-			
		Stored separated raw and cooked food	0.56	0.37	0.88	0.38	0.15	2.05
		Cleaned surfaces and materials used to			-			
		cook between each meat preparation	0.54	0.51	0.65	0.52	0.09	3.43
		Used different cooking utensils for raw			-			
		and cooked food	0.48	0.22	1.58	0.11	0.19	1.19
		Gender (male)	1.14	0.40	0.37	0.71	0.57	2.27
		Age household member > 50	1.61	0.18	4.16	<0.001	1.29	2.01
					-			
		Higher education	0.84	0.13	1.13	0.26	0.63	1.13
		Spouse of index case	1.35	0.54	0.74	0.46	0.62	2.94
					-			
	e	Son/daughter of index case	0.54	0.18	1.82	0.07	0.27	1.05
	selir	Vegetarian	1.08	0.29	0.26	0.79	0.63	1.84
	Bas	Number of travels outside Switzerland	1.16	0.09	1.98	0.05	1.00	1.34
		Helper of the index case during follow-						
)er		up	1.74	0.93	1.03	0.30	0.61	4.97
eml		Help provided by healthcare						
Ĕ		professional	3.71	0.76	6.37	<0.001	2.48	5.55
holc	dn-	Help provided by family member	1.79	1.30	0.80	0.42	0.43	7.44
lasu	MO	Help needed for food preparation	2.75	1.33	2.08	0.04	1.06	7.11
Ηοι	Fol	Help needed for feeding	3.71	1.42	3.41	< 0.001	1.75	7.87

Help needed for urinary and faecal						
excretion	2.75	1.76	1.58	0.11	0.78	9.64
Help needed for dressing	2.17	1.36	1.24	0.21	0.64	7.42
Help needed for any mobility	3.71	1.42	3.41	<0.001	1.75	7.87
			-			
Regular contact with domestic animals	0.64	0.11	2.55	<0.001	0.45	0.90
Regular contact with cat	1.41	0.24	2.01	0.04	1.01	1.97
			-			
Swim in a river or lake	0.92	0.65	0.12	0.90	0.23	3.66
			-			
Share towel	0.97	0.16	0.18	0.86	0.71	1.33
Eat at least once per week: beef	1.50	0.66	0.93	0.35	0.64	3.54
Eat at least once per week: lamb	3.14	0.44	8.24	< 0.001	2.39	4.12
Eat at least once per week: pork	1.50	0.27	2.28	0.02	1.06	2.14
Eat at least once per week: poultry	1.41	0.25	1.89	0.06	0.99	2.00
Eat at least once per week: fish	1.91	0.68	1.81	0.07	0.95	3.85
Eat at least once per week: other						
seafood	2.56	0.72	3.33	<0.001	1.47	4.46
Spent time cooking meat products	1.12	0.81	0.16	0.88	0.27	4.61
Prepare food for other household						
members	1.07	0.59	0.13	0.90	0.37	3.15
Use different cooking utensils for raw						
and cooked food	1.02	0.51	0.05	0.96	0.39	2.71
Number of antibiotic courses	2.18	0.38	4.44	< 0.001	1.55	3.07
1274 Supplementary Table 4. Risk factors of clonally related ESBL-PE 1275 household transmission from index case to household contacts (n=13), 1276 analysed by univariate mixed-effects Poisson regression, stratified by 1277 index patient versus household variables, including characteristics 1278 present at baseline and during follow-up

Detential rick factors of						[95%	D	
transmission			Prevalence	Std.			Conf.	
			ratio	Err.	z	P>z	Inter	val]
					-			
		Age	0.78	0.26	0.74	0.46	0.40	1.51
		Household surface						
		<100m ²	1.03	0.51	0.07	0.95	0.40	2.69
cs		Main bathroom separated			-			
risti		from the toilet	0.52	0.29	1.17	0.24	0.17	1.55
ctei		Number of toilets in the						
ara		household	1.43	0.37	1.39	0.17	0.86	2.36
с С		Number of household			-			
plot		members	0.85	0.14	0.94	0.35	0.62	1.19
set		Presence of infants \leq 3						
years old		1.35	1.14	0.35	0.73	0.26	7.09	
					-			
		Absence of comorbidities	0.43	0.57	0.63	0.53	0.03	5.72
		Chronic obstructive						
		pulmonary disease	1.85	1.66	0.69	0.49	0.32	10.76
		Cardio-vascular disease	1.03	0.55	0.06	0.95	0.36	2.93
		Chronic dermatologic			-			
		disease	0.89	0.64	0.16	0.87	0.22	3.64
		Diabetes	2.79	1.67	1.72	0.09	0.87	8.99
		Malignancy	2.63	1.29	1.97	0.05	1.01	6.90
		Inflammatory bowel						
		disease	1.22	1.62	0.15	0.88	0.09	16.46
e	e				-			
cas	elin	Gastro-intestinal disease	0.51	0.61	0.56	0.57	0.05	5.22
dex	bas	_			-	a = :		
In(At	Immunosuppression	0.69	0.38	0.67	0.51	0.23	2.04

	Faecal incontinence	4.72	0.91	8.04	< 0.001	3.23	6.89
	Urinary incontinence	0.77	0.55	- 0.36	0.72	0.19	3.11
	Help provided by healthcare professional	1.15	0.39	0.41	0.68	0.59	2.22
	Help provided by family member	2.35	0.76	2.65	<0.001	1.25	4.42
	Antibiotic prescribed at hospital discharge	1.20	0.66	0.33	0.75	0.41	3.51
	Higher education	0.16	0.08	- 3.45	<0.001	0.05	0.45
	Infection with ESBL during last hospitalisation	1.63	0.80	1.00	0.32	0.62	4.28
	Abdominal infection site	5.45	1.15	8.04	< 0.001	3.61	8.25
	1 additional antibiotic course	2.13	1.70	0.95	0.34	0.45	10.15
	2 additional antibiotic courses	2.49	1.95	1.16	0.25	0.54	11.58
	3 additional antibiotic courses	5.90	2.35	4.47	<0.001	2.71	12.86
	Oral corticosteroids or other immunosuppressive			-			
	drugs	0.52	0.48	0.71	0.48	0.08	3.17
	Proton pump inhibitors	2.99	1.24	2.64	0.01	1.33	6.75
	H2-receptor antagonists	1.04	1.57	0.02	0.98	0.05	20.1
	Faecal incontinence	3.42	1.45	2.91	<0.001	1.49	7.84
	Urinary incontinence	1.36	1.05	0.40	0.69	0.30	6.17
	Indwelling device	3.94	2.91	1.86	0.06	0.93	16.76
	Urinary catheter	3.26	1.58	2.44	0.02	1.26	8.42
	Diarrhoea	1.60	0.63	1.21	0.23	0.74	3.45
	Autonomous	0.18	0.11	- 2.88	<0.001	0.06	0.58
dn-wo	Help provided by family member	3.97	1.83	3.00	<0.001	1.61	9.79
ing foll	Help provided by healthcare professional	3.00	1.86	1.77	0.08	0.89	10.12
Duri	Help needed for dressing	1.44	1.14	0.46	0.65	0.30	6.82

					1		1	
		Help needed for urinary						
		and faecal excretion	4.73	2.04	3.60	<0.001	2.03	11.01
		Help needed for food						
		preparation	1.70	1.11	0.81	0.42	0.47	6.10
		Help needed for personal						
		hygiene	1.23	0.98	0.26	0.79	0.26	5.84
		Help needed for						
		medication intake	2.98	1.46	2.23	0.03	1.14	7.78
		Help needed for mobility	1.52	1.23	0.52	0.60	0.31	7.45
		Help needed for bed						
		position shift	3.01	1.62	2.05	0.04	1.05	8.65
		Help needed for feeding	1.84	0.82	1.38	0.17	0.77	4.41
		≥ 2 hospitalisations after						
		discharge	3.59	1.26	3.64	<0.001	1.80	7.15
		Spent time cooking meat			-			
		products	0.53	0.19	1.75	0.08	0.26	1.08
		Prepared food for other			-			
		household members	0.53	0.20	1.70	0.09	0.26	1.10
		Shared bath towels with						
		other contacts	1.13	0.39	0.35	0.72	0.57	2.24
		Age	1.06	0.28	0.23	0.82	0.64	1.76
		Current antibiotic intake	3.86	4.14	1.26	0.21	0.47	31.59
	Baseline				-			
		Higher education	0.94	0.48	0.11	0.91	0.35	2.53
		Spouse of index case	3.65	1.50	3.14	< 0.001	1.63	8.19
		Antibiotic intake	2.59	0.48	5.11	< 0.001	1.80	3.73
		Proton pump inhibitors	2.96	1.34	2.39	0.02	1.21	7.20
		Active helper of index						
		case	3.84	1.75	2.95	<0.001	1.57	9.39
member		Spent time cooking meat						
		products	1.11	0.71	0.17	0.87	0.32	3.90
		Prepare food for other						
Jolc	dn-	household members	1.78	1.08	0.94	0.35	0.54	5.87
Isel	Ň	Shared towel with index						
Ηοι	Foll	case	1.10	0.28	0.38	0.71	0.67	1.82

1281 Supplementary Figure 1. Sequence type distribution of ESBL-producing 1282 E. coli isolates per centre. Two new MLST were identified in Geneva 1283 (belonging to the clonal complex CC394) and Tübingen (belonging to 1284 CC131).



1285

Supplementary Figure 2. Sequence type distribution of ESBL-producing
K. pneumoniae isolates per centre. Two new MLST profiles were
described in Geneva, named New-ST-A and New-ST-C.



1296 Supplementary Figure 3. Neighbour joining core genome phylogenetic 1297 tree of ESBL-producing E. coli isolates collected during the 4-month 1298 follow-up in the 5 study centres, constructed with SeqSphere+ using the 1299 Enterobase scheme. Colour code indicates the respective MLSTs (see the 1300 legend for details).



1303 Supplementary Figure 3. (cont.)



1306 Supplementary Figure 4. Neighbour joining core genome phylogenetic 1307 tree of ESBL-producing K. pneumoniae isolates collected during the 4-1308 month follow-up in the 5 study centres , constructed with SeqSphere+ 1309 using the Enterobase scheme. Colour code indicates the respective MLST 1310 (see the legend for details).



- 1311

 Besançon O Geneva Sevilla O Utrecht

1325	
1326	
1327	
1328	
1329	
1330	
1331	CHAPTER THREE
1332	Screening strategies and infection control
1333	measures to control nosocomial ESBL-PE
1334	and CPE
1335	
1336	
1337	
1338	
1339	

1340	
1341	
1342	
1343	
1344	Part 1) Nation-wide survey of screening
1345	practices to detect carriers of multi-drug
1346	resistant organisms upon admission to Swiss
1347	healthcare institutions
1348	
1349	
1350	
1351	
1352	
1353	
1354	
1355	A similar version of this chapter was published under the following
1356	reference:
1357	
1358	
1359	Martischang R, Buetti N, Balmelli C, Saam M, Widmer A, Harbarth S.
1360	Nationwide survey of screening practices to detect carriers of multi-drug
1361	resistant organisms upon admission to Swiss healthcare institutions.
1362	Antimicrob Resist & Infect Control. 2019;8(37). DOI: 10.1186/s13756-
1363	019-04/9-5.
1364	
1365	
1366	
130/	

1368 Abstract

1369

As emergence and spread of multi-drug resistant organisms (MDRO) requires a standardized preventive approach, we aimed to evaluate current MDRO admission screening practices in Swiss hospitals and to identify potential barriers impeding their implementation.

1374

1375 In early 2018, all Swiss public and private healthcare institutions 1376 providing inpatient care were contacted with a 34-item questionnaire to investigate current MDRO admission screening policies. Among 139 1377 respondents representing 180 institutions (response rate, 79%), 83% 1378 1379 (149) of institutions implemented MDRO admission screening, while 28% 1380 of private and 9% of public institutions did not perform any screening. high-risk screening included carbapenemase producers, Targeted 1381 extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producers and methicillin-resistant 1382 1383 Staphylococcus aureus at the institutional level for respectively 78 % (115), 81 % (118) and 98 % (145) of screening institutions. Vancomycin-1384 resistant enterococci (44 % of institutions), multi-resistant Acinetobacter 1385 baumanii (41 %) and Pseudomonas aeruginosa (37 %) were 1386 systematically searched only by a minority of screening institutions. A 1387 large diversity of risk factors for targeted screening and some 1388 heterogeneity in body sites screened were also observed. Admission-1389 1390 screening practices were mostly impeded by a difficulty to identify highrisk patients (44 %) and non-compliance of healthcare workers (35 %). 1391

1392

Heterogeneous practices and gaps in small and privately-owned institutions, as well as a mismatch between current epidemiologic MDRO trends and screening practices were noticed. These results highlight the need for uniform national MDRO screening standards.

- 1397
- 1398

1399 Introduction

1400

Early detection of multi-drug resistant organisms (MDRO) carriage upon 1401 1402 admission could allow timely implementation of infection control 1403 measures and the appropriate selection of empiric antimicrobial 1404 therapy.(1) Few nationwide surveys investigated real-life MDRO screening practices upon admission.(2-5) In 2010, an unpublished 1405 1406 survey conducted in Swiss intensive care units (ICUs) revealed 1407 heterogeneous MDRO screening practices. Endemicity among MDROs in 1408 Switzerland differs according to community or hospital settings. ESBL-1409 producing *Escherichia coli* is considered as endemic in the general 1410 population, especially in the institutionalized elderly (ESBL E.coli 1411 prevalence of 22% among clinical isolates from nursing homes in 2017)(6), whereas acute care hospitals also consider MRSA - despite 1412 1413 decreasing trends - (prevalence of 8% among clinical *S. aureus* isolates 1414 in 2014)(7) and ESBL-producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* as endemic 1415 (7.7% of ESC-R invasive isolates in 2017).(8) The emergence and spread of MDRO requires a standardized preventive approach on a national scale. 1416 1417

1418 Specific aims

1419

We therefore evaluated current MDRO admission screening practices in
Swiss hospitals and identified potential barriers impeding their
implementation.

- 1423
- 1424

1425 <u>Methods</u>

1426

From January to March 2018, a nation-wide 34-item questionnaire was sent to 228 Swiss public and private healthcare institutions providing inpatient acute care. Psychiatric institutions, nursing homes, palliative 1430 care and pain therapy centers were excluded. Three reminders as well as

1431 a phone call were addressed to each non-responding institution.

1432

1433 The survey was translated in the three official languages, pre-tested 1434 locally and shared through the online platform SurveyMonkey[®] (see 1435 French and German versions of the Online Survey, additional file 1 and 1436 2). We collected information about the characteristics of each hospital, in 1437 addition to current practices concerning universal and targeted MDRO 1438 screening for patients at-risk at admission, risk factors considered for 1439 targeted screening, body sites for sampling swabs and cultures, 1440 preemptive contact precautions for high-risk patients, the presence of 1441 local guidelines and problems faced to implement on-admission 1442 screening.

1443

All analyses were institution-based (n=180) and not respondent-based (n=139), since some respondents were in charge of several institutions. Data were extracted from the online platform to an Excel[®] spread-sheet, checked for accuracy and exported for descriptive analysis using RStudio and STATA 15.0® (StataCorp LLC, College Station, TX).

1449

1450 <u>Results</u>

1451

1452 Overall, 139 respondents, mainly nurses (56%) and physicians (37%) 1453 replied for 180 institutions (response rate, 79%), with 57 % from public 1454 institutions and 61 % from small-size (< 200 beds), 21 % medium-size, 1455 and 18 % large-size institutions (> 500 beds). All non-responders were 1456 small-size institutions. The majority of hospitals (72%) was located in the 1457 Swiss-German part. Eighty-three percent of institutions (149)implemented some type of MDRO admission screening, while 28% of 1458 1459 private and 9% of public institutions did not perform any screening 1460 (Figure 1).

1462 Figure 1. Implementation of admission screening for at least one MDRO

1463 among public and private institutions



No screening . Screening

Universal methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) screening of all admitted patients was not performed on an institutional level by any hospital, except for a few specific units in 6% of screening institutions. Targeted high-risk screening at the institutional level included carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae (CPE), extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Enterobacteriaceae and MRSA, which were monitored by 78 % (n=115), 81 % (n=118) and 98 % (n=145) of hospitals, respectively (Table 1, Figure 2 & 3).

.

1486

1487 Figure 2. Implementation of admission screening for ESBL-PE among

1488 *public and private institutions*



- 1489
- 1490
- 1491

1492 Figure 3. Implementation of admission screening for CPE among public





No CPE admission screening
 Institutional CPE admission screening
 CPE admission screening in certain units

1494 1495

Vancomycin-resistant enterococci (VRE) (44%), multi-resistant Acinetobacter baumanii (41%) and Pseudomonas aeruginosa (37%) were systematically searched only by a minority of institutions with onadmission screening programs, without differences between small and large institutions. 1501 Table 1. Targeted high-risk MDRO screening among public and private

1502 hospitals in Switzerland

			MDR-	MDR-			
	ESBL	CPE	Acineto	Pseudo	VRE	MRSA	
			bacter	monas			
Targeted screening (%)						
Public (n=102) ¹ :							
Institutional	82	77	37	36	38	02(100%)	
	(89%)	(83%)	(40%)	(39%)	(41%)	93(100%)	
Only in certain units:	0	0	1 (1%)	2 (2%)	4 (4%)	0	
Nonoi	10	16	55	55	51	0	
None.	(11%)	(17%)	(59%)	(59%)	(55%)		
Private (n=78) ² :							
Institutional	36	38	23	18	27	52 (05%)	
	(67%)	(70%)	(43%)	(33%)	(50%)	52 (9570)	
Only in certain units:	A (7%)	4 (8%)	2(40/)	8	3 (6%)	3 (5%)	
	4 (7 70)	4 (070)	2 (470)	(15%)	5 (070)	5 (570)	
None:	14	12	28	28	24	0	
	(26%)	(22%)	(53%)	(52%)	(44%)	U	

1503

- 1504 Abbreviations:
- 1505 ESBL: Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase
- 1506 CPE: Carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae
- 1507 MDR: Multi-Drug Resistant
- 1508 VRE: Vancomycin Resistant Enterococcus
- 1509 MRSA: Methicillin Resistant Staphylococcus aureus
- 1510
- 1511 Footnote to Table 1:
- ¹512 ¹Missing values for: ESBL = 10, CPE= 9, Acinetobacter baumanii = 9,
- 1513 Pseudomonas aeruginosa = 9, VRE = 9 and MRSA= 9.
- ² Missing values for: ESBL= 24, CPE= 24, Acinetobacter baumanii = 25,
- 1515 *Pseudomonas aeruginosa = 24, VRE = 24 and MRSA= 23.*

Frequently used risk factors to screen patients considered at high risk for MDRO carriage were "known carriers", "hospitalization abroad" and a "direct transfer from abroad" (Table 2). Other risk factors are heterogeneously recognized among institutions. Of note, few hospitals (19%) systematically screen patients who have been transferred from other Swiss hospitals for VRE carriage, despite increasing VRE rates and ongoing outbreaks in Switzerland.

1524

1525 Table 2. Patient-level risk factors considered for targeted MDRO

1526 screening upon admission

			MDR-	MDR-		
	ESBL	CPE	Acinetoba	Pseudomo	VRE	MRSA
	(n=122)	(n=119)	cter	nas	(n=72)	(n=148)
			(n=62)1	(n=63)1		
	(n = n	umber of cent	ers performir	ng a targeted	screening for	each pathogen)
Risk factors used						
for targeted						
admission						
screening (%)						
Known MDRO	111 (91%)	111 (93%)	59 (95%)	60 (95%)	67 (93%)	143 (97%)
patient:						
Direct transfer	114 (93%)	107 (90%)	41 (66%)	37 (59%)	54 (75%)	144 (97%)
from abroad:						
Direct transfer						
from	33 (27%)	29 (24%)	13 (21%)	14 (22%)	14 (19%)	71 (48%)
Switzerland ² :						
Transfer from a						
long term care	11 (9%)	7 (6%)	3 (5%)	4 (6%)	5 (7%)	32 (22%)
facility:						
Hospitalization						
abroad in the	103 (84%)	98 (82%)	37 (59%)	32 (51%)	47 (65%)	109 (74%)
recent past ³ :						
Travel in a						
country with	28 (23%)	34 (29%)	16 (25%)	18 (29%)	19 (26%)	35 (24%)
endemic MDRO:						
Other:						
	38 (31%)	41 (34%)	23 (37%)	21 (33%)	21 (29%)	84 (57%)

1527 Abbreviations:

- 1528 ESBL: Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase
- 1529 CPE: Carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae
- 1530 MDR: Multi-Drug Resistant
- 1531 VRE: Vancomycin Resistant Enterococcus
- 1532 MRSA: Methicillin Resistant Staphylococcus aureus
- 1533 Footnote to Table 2:
- ¹534 ¹ Missing values for: MDR Acinetobacter baumanii = 1, MDR Pseudomonas
- 1535 *aeruginosa* = 1.
- ² Mainly West Switzerland and Tessin were targeted when considering a direct
 transfer from Switzerland.
- ³ Varying timeframes considered as recent past, mainly from 6 to 12 months.
 1539
- Heterogeneity subsists on the choice of body site sampling. Nares (99%), 1540 throat (81%) and inquinal sampling (91%) are leading body sites to 1541 screen for MRSA, whereas anal or rectal swabs are most frequently used 1542 for ESBL (89%), CPE (94%) or VRE (88%) screening. However, in some 1543 1544 centers, inquinal screening was also performed for enteric bacteria. For MDR-A. baumanii and P. aeruginosa, a large variety of body sites were 1545 screened (anal, rectal, inquinal, throat or nasal swabs). For high-risk 1546 patients, only 23% (33/142) of hospitals routinely performed repeat 1547 swabs in case of one negative screening result. A total of 90% (86/96) of 1548 ICUs implemented pre-emptive contact precautions, including placement 1549 1550 in a single room in 63% of ICUs.
- 1551

Despite local recommendations for admission screening provided by 96% (137/142) of hospitals, these practices were mostly impeded by a difficulty to identify high-risk patients (44%) and non-compliance of healthcare workers (35%). Reimbursement issues were less commonly cited as an obstacle (15%) and was predominant in public institutions (Figure 4).

1559 Figure 4. Reimbursement cited as a barrier to implement MDRO

1560 screening



1561

1562 **Discussion**

1563

This nation-wide survey to examine current practices of MDRO admission screening was answered by 180 institutions, representing an excellent response rate and the diversity of healthcare institutions in Switzerland, among public and private institutions of different sizes. This survey revealed good compliance with on-admission MDRO screening practices in larger acute-care hospitals, but also important gaps in small and private institutions.

1571

This survey differs from previous national surveys evaluating MDRO screening practices at admission, mainly because of its higher response rate and the reporting of both risk factors and body sites sampled according to MDRO species.(2–5) Only one national survey performed in France in 2012 addressed public and private healthcare facilities. This survey observed that only 34% of 286 institutions reported management of patients at-risk at the time of admission.(3)

1579

A mismatch between the current epidemiologic situation and screeningpractices was noticed with a disproportionate focus on MRSA (in particular

1582 in patients transferred from the French and Italian speaking parts of 1583 Switzerland) and a lack of awareness of possible spread of A. baumanii, P. aeruginosa and VRE by unknown carriers, including patients 1584 transferred within Switzerland. Indeed, nosocomial MRSA incidence has 1585 been declining, whereas VRE rates are rapidly increasing.(7,9,10) In 1586 1587 addition, severe nosocomial outbreaks of A. baumanii infections linked to imported cases have occurred in Switzerland in the past.(11) Therefore, 1588 1589 targeted high-risk screening should also include other MDROs beside 1590 MRSA.

1591

1592 A recent travel history to foreign countries without hospitalisation was 1593 rarely used as a risk factor to define high-risk patients eligible for 1594 screening at admission (23-29% of institutions according to the type of MDRO). This policy concerned in particular South-Asian countries with 1595 1596 hyperendemic MDRO occurrence, such as India, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Nepal and Sri Lanka. A recent travel history to North America or U.S. 1597 citizenship were not considered as risk factors by any Swiss institution, 1598 1599 despite increasing importation of community MRSA into Switzerland.(12) 1600

Heterogeneity was also observed among risk factors considered for 1601 1602 targeted screening, probably due to a lack of national consensus on 1603 multiple criteria supporting surveillance programs. Adding to this 1604 complexity, actual controversies addressing admission screening policies support the requirement for updated and uniform standards: species to 1605 be screened, risk factors considered for targeted screening, number of 1606 screening swabs to be performed at admission, among others. 1607 1608 Interestingly, cost considerations did not play an important role in implementing MDRO screening policies. 1609

1610

1611 This survey has limitations. First, we were unable to perform external 1612 validation of the respondents' answers. Second, this survey did cover neither screening practices beyond the admission procedure nor
variability in MDRO control measures or laboratory detection methods.
Third, the design of the study did not allow correlating MDRO screening
practices to nosocomial MDRO transmission rates.

1617

1618 <u>Conclusions</u>

1619

In summary, these results highlight the need for uniform national MDRO 1620 1621 screening standards. It also demonstrates a lack of awareness about 1622 current MDRO trends, focusing on MRSA rather than VRE or gram-1623 negative MDROs, and ongoing confusion about risk factors that might be 1624 addressed through uniform national standards. Harmonized, clear and accessible guidelines - which are already available in some countries -1625 could support standardization of risk factors used for targeted admission 1626 screening and of sample sites for admission screening.(13,14) 1627 1628

1628

1629

1631 **<u>References:</u>**

- 1632
- Lee AS, Cooper BS, Malhotra-Kumar S, et al. Comparison of
 strategies to reduce meticillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus
 rates in surgical patients: a controlled multicentre intervention
 trial. BMJ Open. 2013; doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003126.
- Pan A, Bombana E, Tura G, et al. A survey of methicillin-resistant
 Staphylococcus aureus control strategies in Italy. Infection. 2013;
 doi:10.1007/s15010-013-0454-7.
- Lepelletier D, Lucet JC, Astagneau P, et al. Control of emerging
 extensively drug-resistant organisms (eXDRO) in France: a survey
 among infection preventionists from 286 healthcare facilities. Eur J
 Clin Microbiol Infect Dis Off Publ Eur Soc Clin Microbiol. 2015; doi:
 10.1007/s10096-015-2396-8.
- 4. Pogorzelska M, Stone PW, Larson EL. Wide variation in adoption of
 screening and infection control interventions for multidrugresistant organisms: a national study. Am J Infect Control. 2012;
 doi:10.1016/j.ajic.2012.03.014.
- 1649 5. Coppéré Z, Voiriot G, Blayau C, et al. Disparity of the "screen-and1650 isolate" policy for multidrug-resistant organisms: a national survey
 1651 in French adult ICUs. Am J Infect Control. 2018;
- doi:10.1016/j.ajic.2018.05.025.
- 1653 6. Kohler P, Fulchini R, Albrich WC, et al. Antibiotic resistance in
- 1654 Swiss nursing homes: analysis of National Surveillance Data over
- 1655an 11-year period between 2007 and 2017. Antimicrob Resist1656Infect Control. 2018; doi: 10.1186/s13756-018-0378-1.
- 1657 7. Olearo F, Albrich WC, Vernaz N, et al. Swiss Centre For Antibiotic
- 1658 Resistance Anresis. Staphylococcus aureus and methicillin
- resistance in Switzerland: regional differences and trends from
- 1660 2004 to 2014. Swiss Med Wkly. 2016; doi:
- 1661 **10.4414/smw.2016.14339**.

- 1662 8. Federal Office of Public Health and Federal Food Safety and
- 1663 Veterinary Office. Swiss Antibiotic Resistance Report 2018. Usage
- 1664of Antibiotics and Occurrence of Antibiotic Resistance in Bacteria1665from Humans and Animals in Switzerland. 2018.
- Moulin E, Deggim-Messmer V, Erard V, et al. Vancomycineresistant enterocci (VRE): A new reality in our hospitals. Rev Med
 Suisse. 2018.
- 1669 10. Swiss Confederation. BAG Informationsmagazin für medizinische
 1670 Fachpersonen und Medienschaffende. Bulletin 18-2018. 2018.
- 1671 11. Zanetti G, Blanc DS, Federli I, et al. Importation of Acinetobacter
- 1672 baumannii into a burn unit: a recurrent outbreak of infection
- 1673 associated with widespread environmental contamination. Infect
- 1674 Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2007; doi:10.1086/517956.
- 1675 12. Von Dach E, Diene SM, Fankhauser C, et al. Comparative
- 1676 Genomics of Community-Associated Methicillin-Resistant
- 1677 Staphylococcus aureus Shows the Emergence of Clone ST8-
- 1678 USA300 in Geneva, Switzerland. J Infect Dis. 2016;
- 1679 doi:10.1093/infdis/jiv489
- 1680 13. Measures to Prevent and Control Transmission of Multidrug-
- 1681 Resistant Gram-Negative Bacilli in Acute Care Settings in Québec.
- 1682 INSPQ. https://www.inspq.qc.ca/en/publications/2131. Accessed1683 July 10, 2018.
- 1684 14. HCSP. Prévention de la transmission croisée des « Bactéries
- 1685 Hautement Résistantes aux antibiotiques émergentes » (BHRe).
- 1686 Paris: Haut Conseil de la Santé Publique; 2013.
- 1687 https://www.hcsp.fr/explore.cgi/avisrapportsdomaine?clefr=372.
 1688 Accessed July 10, 2018.
- 1689
- 1690

Part 1) First reported nosocomial outbreak of NDM-1 producing Escherichia coli in Switzerland A similar version of this chapter was published under the following reference: Martischang R, Chraiti M-N, Lazarevic V, Gaia N, Bandiera-Clerc C, Soule H, Renzi G, Iten A, Ginet C, Pittet D, Schrenzel J, Harbarth S. First reported nosocomial outbreak of NDM-1 producing Escherichia coli in Switzerland. International Conference on Prevention and Infection Control, Geneva, September 2019. Oral presentation # 045

1719 Introduction

Since 2008, NDM-producing Enterobacteriaceae has spread globally. In 1720 late 2017, a patient transferred from Dubai was identified as NDM-1721 producing E.coli carrier, and placed under contact precautions during two 1722 hospital stays at HUG in Jan and Jul 2018. Between Nov 2018 and May 1723 2019, 3 secondary cases who had not travelled outside Switzerland for 1724 1725 the past 12 months were found colonized with NDM-producing E. coli by routine screening swabs or urine cultures. Nosocomial cross-transmission 1726 1727 was strongly suspected.

1728

1729 **Objectives**

1730 We report an outbreak investigation guided through molecular1731 approaches.

1732

1733 <u>Methods</u>

Roommates' screening (July and Nov 18, May 19), and environmental screening and disinfection (May 19) in the concerned patient room were performed. Following Illumina iSeq sequencing, the relatedness between 4 NDM isolates was assessed by cgMLST and cgSNP analyses. Additional environmental Enterobacterales strains originating from sewage in Geneva (Figure 1) were included to the scheme to evaluate potential community dissemination.

- 1741
- 1742 Figure 1. Environmental sampling in Geneva sewage



1743 1744

1745 <u>Results</u>

1746 Spatiotemporal analyses identified the simultaneous passage of 2 1747 patients in a newly opened surgical step-down unit in July 18, and 1748 staggered passage of 3 patients in the same room on a private floor from 1749 Nov 18 through Apr 19. As of today (May 25), 20 environmental samples 1750 and all further contact screening swabs have been negative. Sequencing analysis confirmed cross-transmission with E. coli ST354 NDM-1 1751 (<10SNPs). No relatedness was observed with community strains. 1752 Standard precautions were reinforced in the concerned units. We 1753 implemented a computerized readmission alert system of all contact 1754 patients with potential exposition, requiring mandatory screening at re-1755 admission. One of the patients died of surgical complications unrelated to 1756 E. coli NDM-1 carriage. 1757

- 1758
- 1759

Figure 2. Phylogenetic tree of NDM-producing E.coli originating from
Geneva University Hospitals (Ec 42,43,46,50,80) and from community
environment (Other Ec).



1763

1764

1765 **Conclusions**

To our knowledge, this cluster represents the first nosocomial NDM-1766 producing *E. coli* outbreak in Switzerland, despite implementation of strict 1767 contact precautions for the index case. The fortuitous detection of cases 1768 by the weekly universal screening implemented in intensive care units 1769 facilitate early control of this prolonged institutional outbreak. The 1770 1771 retrieved E. coli ST354 clone has so far mostly been reported from 1772 animals, and was rarely associated with carbapenemases. This outbreak 1773 confirms the high nosocomial transmission potential of these highly resistant Enterobacteriaceae. 1774

1775

1777	
1778	
1779	
1780	
1781	Part 2) An interventional quasi-experimental
1782	study to evaluate the impact of a rapid
1783	screening strategy in improving control of
1784	nosocomial extended-spectrum beta-lactamase
1785	producing Enterobacterales and
1786	carbapenemase-producing organisms in
1787	critically ill patients
1788	
1789	
1790	
1791	
1792	MC in proparation (procented in International Conference on Provention
1/95	and Infaction Control 2021 Oral presentation # 002)
1/94 1705	and intection control. 2021 . Oral presentation $\#$ $002.$).
1796	
1707	

1798 Abstract

1799

1800 Introduction

Rapid molecular tests could accelerate the surveillance and control of
extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producing Enterobacterales (ESBLPE) and Carbapenemases-Producing Organisms (CPO) in intensive care
units (ICUs).

1805

1806 *Objective and Methods*

1807 This interventional 12-month cohort study compared a loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) assay performed directly on rectal swabs 1808 with traditional culturing methods (control period, 6 months), for 1809 targeted screening at admission and universal weekly screening of all ICU 1810 patients. Contact precautions (CP) were implemented for all carriers of 1811 1812 CPO or non-E.coli ESBL-producing Enterobacterales (nEcESBL-PE). Using 1813 survival analysis, we compared the median time intervals from admission to discontinuation of unnecessary preemptive CP among patients at risk 1814 and the median time intervals from screening to implementation of CP 1815 1816 newly identified carriers. We also compared diagnostic among performances, and nEcESBL-PE/CPO acquisition rates. This study is 1817 1818 registered, ISRCTN 23588440.

1819

1820 Results

We included 1'043 patients (median length of ICU stay, 2.2 days). During the intervention and control phases, 92/147 and 47/86 of patients at-risk screened at admission were candidates for early discontinuation of preemptive CP. Similarly, 16/589 and 4/313 newly discovered carriers by weekly screening were candidates for implementation of CPs. The LAMP assay had a positive predictive value (PPV) of 44.0% and negative predictive value (NPV) of 99.9% for CPO, and 55.6% PPV and 98.2% NPV

for nEcESBL-PE. The median time from admission to discontinuation of 1828 1829 preemptive CP increased during the interventional period from 80.5 (95%CI 71.5-132.1) to 88.3 (95%CI 57.7-103.7) hours (p=0.47). Due 1830 to the poor PPV, we had to stop using the LAMP assay to implement CP. 1831 Compared to the control period, the incidence rate ratios for nEcESBL-PE 1832 1833 and CPO acquisition during the intervention phase were 0.80 [95%CI 1834 0.36-1.75] and 0.23 [95%CI 0.03-1.76] after adjustment for colonization 1835 pressure and hand hygiene compliance.

- 1836
- 1837 Conclusion

A rapid screening strategy with LAMP assays performed directly on rectal
swabs had no benefit for infection control in a low-endemicity setting.
This study highlights the limitations and challenges of molecular
screening tests and their routine use in the ICU setting.

- 1843
- 1844

1845 Introduction

1846

Digestive carriage of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing 1847 Enterobacterales (ESBL-PE) and carbapenemase-producing organisms 1848 (CPO) places patients at risk of antibiotic-resistant infection, increasing 1849 1850 hospital stay(137,138) and mortality.(1,138) length of Active 1851 surveillance as part of a multimodel approach already proved to be 1852 efficient to decrease ESBL and CPO infections. (54,139) In intensive care 1853 units (ICUs), admission and weekly universal screenings may help to 1854 detect new CPO and ESBL-PE carriers. In case of patients at risk, 1855 preemptive contact precautions (CP) after admission may be 1856 discontinued after negative results. However, current microbiologic 1857 screening methods are slow, delaying the discontinuation of preemptive CP, with possible harmful effects. $(140)^{\prime}(141)$ This diagnostic delay also 1858 1859 impacts detection of previously unknown carriers screened during routine 1860 surveillance, leading to an increased risk of cross-transmission.

1861

Molecular screening methods such as loop-mediated isothermal 1862 amplification (LAMP) reaction tests have been developed to improve 1863 diagnostic performance(111) and accelerate the slow turn-around 1864 observed with traditional culture-based systems.(112,113,114) 1865 1866 However, several reviews recently stressed the lack of clinical effectiveness studies.(142,143) In order to improve CPO and ESBL-PE 1867 control in the ICU setting, LAMP tests may yet represent a reasonably 1868 fast and specific, but also cost-effective screening method.(117) We 1869 hypothesized that a rapid LAMP assay performed directly on rectal swabs 1870 1871 could yield individual and ecological benefits compared to traditional phenotypic methods, accelerating the discontinuation of unnecessary 1872 preemptive CP for negative patients screened at admission, and the 1873 1874 implementation of CP for newly identified carriers, reducing ESBL-PE and 1875 CPO incidence among critically ill patients.

- 1876 Material and methods
- 1877

1878 Setting and population

Geneva University Hospitals is a tertiary care center with 36 ICU beds. The mixed medical-surgical ICU admits 2'500 patients per year with an median length of stay of 1.9 days. The mean weekly prevalence of ESBL-PE carriage was 10.2% in 2016, with an average of 2.4 newly identified ESBL-PE positive patients per week.

All ICU patients with a surveillance screening for ESBL-PE and CPO by rectal swabs or stool cultures were included in this study. The impact of rapid screening tests on de-implementation of preemptive CP was evaluated on a first sub-group of patients at risk of ESBL-PE and CPO carriage, screened at admission. It was further evaluated on a second sub-group of patients screened weekly during ICU stay. Patients with a competing and microbiologically proven indication for CP were excluded.

1891

1892 Study design

This prospective, interventional, quasi-experimental cohort study compared a rapid molecular test (LAMP assay) performed directly on all rectal swabs during a first 12-month intervention period (April 2019-March 2020) with conventional culturing methods during a second 6month control period (May-October 2020) after a one-month wash-out period.

1899

1900 Outcomes and definitions

The primary outcome was the median time interval from admission to discontinuation of unnecessary preemptive CP among patients at risk screened upon ICU admission. Secondary outcomes included the median time from screening to implementation of CP among newly identified carriers, laboratory turn-around-times (TATs), diagnostic performances and ICU-acquired non-*E.coli* ESBL-producing Enterobacterales (nEcESBL-PE) or CPO acquisition events, defined as a newly detected nEcESBL-PE or CPO carriers by screening or clinical culture. Incidence rates of nEcESBL-PE and CPO acquisition were defined per 1'000 patient-days at risk.

1911

1912 Surveillance screening and infection control measures

Admission screening targeted patients with specific risk profiles, including also a subpopulation of patients considered at high risk according to their prior exposure history (Suppl. Table 1). Weekly universal screening was performed for all ICU patients present on Monday morning. Additional screening of roommates was performed for active case finding in case of cluster investigations.

1919 nEcESBL-PE or CPO carriers were identified by door signage, flagged 1920 using automatized alert systems, and placed under CP, which included material gloves), 1921 dedicated (gowns, spatial separation, and 1922 environmental decontamination. Preemptive CP were discontinued at the 1923 first negative result for patients at-risk, or after sequential screenings for 1924 patients at high risk (e.g. previously known CPO carrier). Microbiological 1925 results were actively screened by dedicated infection control nurses, to 1926 ensure adequate discontinuation or implementation of infection control 1927 measures. Timing and adequacy of prescription for screening and CP were monitored by a dedicated nurse. 1928

1929

1930 Microbiological procedures

1931 Routine screening procedures with conventional culture methods

1932 Rectal swabs (eSwab[™], Copan) were routinely collected by trained ICU
1933 nurses. Swabs were then plated on three media: chromID ESBL

(bioMérieux), , chromID[®] OXA-48 (bioMérieux), and CHROMagar[™] 1934 1935 Acinetobacter (CHROMagar, France). All colonies with specific colors according to manufacturers' instructions were identified by matrix-1936 assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight (MALDI-TOF) mass 1937 spectrometry and the antibiotic susceptibility profile of each isolate was 1938 1939 determined by disc diffusion method using EUCAST 1940 recommendations.(144) For ESBL confirmation, we used double-disk 1941 synergy tests. In doubtful cases, ESBL + AmpC Screen Kit 98008 (Rosco 1942 Diagnostica) were used as a second line confirmatory test. For CPO 1943 confirmation, we used the LAMP eazyplex® SuperBug CRE system (AxonLab, UK) on selected isolates, a qualitative molecular test covering 1944 1945 CTX M-1 and CTX M-9 families, KPC variants (KPC2 to KPC15), NDM 1946 variants (NDM1 to NDM7), VIM variants (VIM1 to VIM37), OXA-48-like variants (OXA-48, OXA-162, OXA-204, and OXA-244), and OXA-181-like 1947 1948 variants (OXA-181, and OXA-232).(145)

1949

1950 Workflow

The bacteriology laboratory processed non-stop all diagnostic samples related to the study during weekdays until 17h00. Of note, plating of isolates, incubation, and culture triage were automatized from March 2019 onwards.(146)

1955

1956 Interventional screening strategy (LAMP assay)

1957 Rectal swabs were split into three equal parts and processed 1958 simultaneously. A first part was run by LAMP eazyplex® SuperBug CRE 1959 system as described above to detect the main genes coding for ESBLs 1960 and carbapenemases. A second part was processed using standard 1961 bacteriology methods for pathogen identification and quality assurance 1962 purposes (i.e. confirmed presence of *E.coli*). A third part was stored at -1963 20°C to resolve any potential discordant results between molecular and 1964 phenotypic approaches. The results were communicated in real-time from1965 Monday to Friday.

Unnecessary preemptive CP were stopped based on negative LAMP results, and CP were implemented for newly identified patients based on LAMP-positive results for CPO, or culture-positive results for nEcESBL-PE. Cultures were used as the reference test in case of discordant results. LAMP-positive and culture-negative samples were investigated post-hoc using specific PCRs (TEM, SHV). Isolates from samples negative by LAMP were retested using LAMP and disk diffusion methods.

1973 Unnecessary preemptive CP were stopped based on negative LAMP 1974 results, and CP were implemented for newly identified patients based on LAMP-positive results for CPO, or culture-positive results for nEcESBL-PE. 1975 1976 Cultures were used to inform infection control measures in case of discordant results. LAMP-positive and culture-negative samples were 1977 investigated post-hoc using specific PCRs (TEM, SHV). Isolates from 1978 1979 samples negative by LAMP were retested using LAMP and disk diffusion methods. 1980

1981

1982 Pilot study

This rapid testing strategy has been previously validated in our institution 1983 1984 and showed high sensitivity and specificity.(147) In 2018, we included 1985 209 samples from 187 ICU patients and observed a TAT gain of 44.1 1986 hours with the LAMP technology compared to conventional methods, with a high specificity and negative predictive value (respectively 98.8% and 1987 97.6%).(148) In the present study, the diagnostic performance of LAMP 1988 1989 was again evaluated among all samples processed by both LAMP and 1990 cultures, the last being used as a reference test.

1992 Data collection

1993 TATs were categorized into pre-analytical TAT (time from admission to 1994 screening, time from screening to sample delivery to the laboratory), 1995 analytical TAT (time from arrival at the laboratory to reporting of results), 1996 and post-analytical TAT (time from result notification to implementation 1997 or discontinuation of CP). Pre-analytical and analytical TATs were collected from computerized laboratory databases. Post-analytical TAT 1998 1999 was computed based on the date and time of implementation or discontinuation of CP, directly informed by the electronic patient file. 2000

Acquisition events were collected using screening and clinical cultures 2001 from routine surveillance data. Colonization pressure was defined as the 2002 monthly sum of positive screening and clinical cultures for ESBL-PE and 2003 2004 CPO. Only the first ESBL-PE or CPO isolate was considered per patient. 2005 Monthly hand hygiene compliance of healthcare workers was collected according to WHO methods. Systemic antibiotic consumption (ATC J01) 2006 was measured in daily doses per 1'000 patient-days. Adherence to 2007 screening and contact precautions was measured as defined in the Suppl. 2008 2009 Appendix 1.

2010

2011 Statistical analysis

2012 Time benefits for infection control

2013 Analytical TATs expressed as medians were first compared using Wilcoxon rank-sum test, χ^2 test and Fisher exact test when appropriate. 2014 Unnecessary times (in days) spent under preemptive CP among patients 2015 2016 screened at admission were compared for the intervention and control 2017 periods using survival analysis. Right censoring of patients occurred at 2018 ICU discharge or death, which were consequently regarded as competing 2019 events. Proportional subdistribution hazard modelling was performed in 2020 addition to cause-specific hazard models to account for competing 2021 events. Subdistribution hazard ratio (sHR) and cause-specific hazard ratios (csHR) were calculated using Fine and Grey models, and Cox
models, respectively. Hazards proportionality was tested by the visual
examination of Schoenfeld residuals.

2025 TATs were evaluated in an intention-to-treat analysis, regardless of the patient status (at-risk or at a high risk) and study-related laboratory 2026 activity, which was interrupted during weekends and public holidays. 2027 Several exploratory analyses were also performed. First, to estimate the 2028 effect of the rapid screening strategy on actionable results (without the 2029 2030 need of sequential screening), we performed the same analysis, 2031 excluding patients screened during holidays and at high risk. Second, we 2032 reported detailed pre-analytical, analytical, and post-analytical TATs of patients screened at admission with CP discontinuation before discharge, 2033 excluding patients screened during holidays and at high risk. 2034

2035 Impact on nECESBL-PE and CPO acquisition rates

2036 Chi-square or Fisher's exact tests were used to compare categorical 2037 variables and Student's t-test, for continuous variables. The impact of the 2038 interventional screening strategy on adjusted incidence-density ratios of 2039 nEcESBL-PE or CPO acquisition was compared using Poisson regression, 2040 accounting for aggregate-level exposures, including colonization pressure 2041 and hand hygiene compliance. All analyses were performed using R 2042 (version 4.0).

2043

2044 Ethical statement

This study was approved by the local Ethics Committee Review. It was considered as a quality improvement project, relying on routine surveillance data, and was therefore exempted from individual patient consent. This study is registered, ISRCTN 23588440.

2050 <u>Results</u>

2051 This study included 1'043 patients sampled 1'778 times (median length of stay, 2.2 days), including 231 patients with a targeted screening at 2052 admission and 896 patients with either weekly or epidemiologically 2053 indicated screening (Figure 1). Of 231 patients screened at admission, 2054 2055 we distinguished 58 (25.1%) patients at high risk requiring sequential 2056 screening, and 173 (75.0%) patients at risk (Table 1). Most patients at-2057 risk were transferred from another hospital (53.2%), and most patients 2058 at a high risk were already known carriers (46.6%, Suppl. Appendix 2). 2059 Among all patients screened at admission, 185 (80.1%) had preemptive CP. Among them, only 12 (6.5%) were positive for ncEC-ESBLPE or CPO, 2060 2061 and 34 (18.4%) had an alternative indication to maintain CP, including 2062 known carriage of other MDROs. Thus, 139 (75.1%) patients screened at admission were included in the final analysis (Fig. 1). As shown in Fig. 1, 2063 2064 42 (4.7%) patients screened routinely during ICU stay were positive by either LAMP or culture for either CPO or ESBL-producing non-E.coli. After 2065 exclusion of 22 patients with known carriage or competing indication for 2066 CP, 20 patients were included in the final analysis. 2067

2068

2069

2070

2071




2079 Table 1. Individual and aggregated characteristics of study participants2080 and ICU patients.

	Interventional	Control period		
	period			
Among participants screened at	n= 147 patientsª	N= 86 patients ^a	P-value	
admissions	-	-		
Patients at a high risk (%)	30 (20.4%)	29 (33.7%)	0.04	
Median length of stay (days, IQR)	2.8 (1.5-5.6)	2.8 (1.7-7.1)	0.67	
nEcESBL-PE carriers	10 (6.8%)	8 (9.3%)	0.68	
CPO carriers	1 (0.7 %)	3 (3.5%)	0.14	
CPE carriers	1 (0.7 %)	3 (3.5%)	0.14	
Preemptive contact precautions prescribed	115 (78.2%)	70 (81.4%)	0.45	
Among all participants	h	h		
screened weekly	n= 589 patients"	n= 313 patients [®]	P-value	
Median length of stay (days, IQR) ^c	6.9 (2.9-12.6)	6.9 (3.8-15.1)	0.06	
nEcESBL-PE carriers	19 (3.2%)	16 (5.1%)	0.22	
CPO carriers	4 (0.7%)	8 (2.6%)	0.03	
CPE carriers	3 (0.5%)	3 (1.0%)	0.42	
Newly detected carriers	13 (2.2%)	10 (3.2%)	0.52	
Contact precautions implemented				
at the time of detection among	1/13 (7.7%)	6/10 (60%)	0.02	
newly detected carriers				
Colonization pressure	n=8'884 patient-	n=3′772	D volue	
(incidence density)	days	patients-days	P-value	
ESBL-PE (cases per 1'000 patient	15.3 [95%CI 12.8-	19.1 [95%CI 14.9-	0.12	
days)	18.1]	24.0]	0.15	
CPO (cases per 1/000 patient dave)	0.7 [95%CI 0.2-	2.9 [95%CI 1.5-	0.05	
CPO (cases per 1 000 patient days)	1.5]	5.2]	0.05	
CPE (cases per 1/000 patient days)	0.4 [95%CI 0.1-	1.6 [95%CI 0.6-	0.22	
	1.1]	3.5]	0.22	
Antibiotic consumption (ATC	n=8'884 patient-	n=3′772	P-value	
JC01)	days	patients-days		
Mean monthly consumption (DDD	813 [95%CI 722-	728 [95%CI 471-	0.48	
per 1'000 patient days, 95%CI)	899]	986]	0.10	

Hand hygiene compliance among healthcare workers	Hand hygiene opportunities = 474	Hand hygiene opportunities = 360	P-value
Pooled mean of hand hygiene compliance	59.7 [95%CI 55.3- 64.1]	61.1 [95%CI 56.1- 66.1]	0.73

2082 Footnote to table 1

²⁰⁸³ ^a: 2 patients screened at admission were readmitted during the control phase.

^b: 6 patients stayed both in the interventional and control phase.

^c: information available for 151 and 312 patients in the interventional andcontrol period.

2087

2088 Colonization pressure was similar between interventional and control periods for both ESBL-PE and CPE, but not for CPO, which increased 2089 2090 during the control period (Table 1). Median antibiotic consumption and 2091 hand hygiene compliance were also similar between both periods, though 2092 minor monthly variations occurred (Table 1, Suppl. Table 2). Adherence 2093 to weekly screening during both interventional and control phases, was 2094 69.6% [95%CI 61.5-77.5] and 84.0% [95%CI 71.1-87.8], respectively. Lowest screening rates were observed in March 2020 at the peak of the 2095 first COVID-19 pandemic wave (Suppl. Figure 1). We performed 23 audits 2096 2097 to assess implementation of CP. An agreement of 94.0% (146/156 2098 observations) was observed between prescribed and implemented CP. 2099

screened patients, ESBL-PE prevalence was 2100 Among all 16.1% 2101 (168/1'043), including 4.3% (45/1'043) of nEcESBL-PE and 1.3% 2102 (14/1'043) of CPO. Most of the nEcESBL-PE, and CPO were isolated in patients at high risk (respectively 16% and 5%; Suppl. Table 3). Among 2103 2104 1'117 samples, including 25 samples CPO-positive by LAMP, the 2105 diagnostic performance indicators were: 91.7% [95%CI 76.0-100.0] sensitivity, 98.7% [95%CI 98.1-99.4] specificity, 44.0% [95%CI 24.5-2106 63.5] positive predictive value (PPV), and 99.9% [95%CI 99.7-100.0] 2107 negative predictive value (NPV). Among 27 samples nEcESBL-PE positive 2108

by LAMP, performances were: 45.4% [95%CI 28.5-62.4] sensitivity, 98.8% [95%CI 98.1-99.5] specificity, 55.6% [95%CI 36.8-74.3] PPV, and 98.2% [95%CI 97.3-99.0] NPV. To note, specificity and NPV observed among CPO (98.7%, 100.0%) and ESBL-producing non-E.coli (96.0%, 92.0%) decreased among patients at a high risk screened at admission. Further analysis of discordant results unveiled that most of isolates negative by LAMP were positive once retested (Suppl. Appendix 3).

Of 92 and 47 patients screened at admission with unnecessary preemptive CP during the interventional and control period, we observed a median time from admission to CP discontinuation of 88.3 (95%CI 57.7-103.7) versus 80.5 (95%CI 71.5-132.1) hours (p=0.47, Figure 2). Time from admission to result notification was respectively 21.1 (95%CI 18.5-25.8) and 103.1 (95%CI 66.4-131.3) hours (p < 0.001). Following univariate competing risk regression, the rapid screening strategy did not accelerate discontinuation of CP (sHR 1.4 [95%CI 0.8-2.6], p=0.2), with similar estimates using Cox regression. Results were unchanged after the exclusion of patients screened during weekends and laboratory holidays, as well as after the exclusion of patients at a high risk (Suppl. Appendix 4, Suppl. Figures 2 & 3).

Figure 2. Time (hours) spend under preemptive contact precautions by 2140

negative patients screened at admission with culture-based methods 2141

(control period) and LAMP assay (interventional period) 2142





2145

2146 Among patients admitted during weekdays and screened at admission in the interventional and control period, 34 (37.0%) and 14 (29.8%) had 2147 CP discontinued in the ICU. Among them, CP discontinuation occurred 2148 43.4 (IQR 27.0-92.0) and 67.4 (34.7-84.6) hours after admission 2149 (p=0.29, Table 2) during the interventional and control period, 2150 2151 respectively, and results were notified 22.1 (IQR 12.3-55.2) and 61.9 (56.7-105.0) hours after admission (p<0.001). No apparent impact of 2152 the first pandemic wave was observed on pre-analytical and post-2153 analytical TATs (data not shown). 2154

- 2155
- 2156
- 2157
- 2158

2159 Table 2. Laboratory turn-around times among patients at-risk with

2160 unnecessary contact precautions and actionable results (excluding

2161 patients at a high risk of carriage and patients screened during

2162 *holidays*)

2163

	Interventional	Control period	Duralius	
	period	(n=14)	F-value	
	(n=34)			
Pre-analytical TAT				
From admission to	11 6 (IOP 2 0-21 8)	6 2 (IOD 3 2-33 3)	0.759	
screening (h)	11.0 (10((2.0 21.0)	0.2 (101 3.2 33.3)		
Analytical TAT				
From screening to arrival	$2.5(I \cap R = 1.5 - 11.3)$	6.4(IOP 2.3-10.0)	0 189	
in the laboratory (h)	2.5 (10/(1.5 11.5)	0.4 (10((2.5 15.0)	0.109	
From receipt to result	2 6 (IOP 2 1-28 8)		<0.001	
notification (h) ^a	2.0 (10K 2.1-20.0)	+0.+ (IQK 29.5-75.7)		
Post-Analytical TAT				
From result notification				
to CP discontinuation	24.0 (IQR 5.7-32.8)	17.4 (IQR 9.1-30.5)	0.56	
(h) ^{a,b}				
Total TAT				
From admission to CP	43 4 (IOR 27 0-92 0)	67 4 (IOR 34 7-84 6)	0.29	
discontinuation (h)	-5.+ (IQK 27.0 52.0)		0.25	
From admission to result	22 1 (IOR 12 3-55 2)	61.9 (IQR 56.7-	<0.001	
notification (h) ^a	22.1 (IQN IZ.3 JJ.2)	105.0)		

2164 Footnote to table 2:

²¹⁶⁵ ^a Excluding 2 patients in the interventional period with missing date of results.

^b Excluding 3 and 5 patients in the interventional and control period with CP

2167 discontinued before results notification.

2168

2169 CP were implemented for two patients newly CPO-positive by LAMP. 2170 However, they were false positive by culture, leading to unnecessary 2171 contact precautions. Considering the poor PPV of this test, the ICU 2172 physicians decided to stop using the LAMP assay on rectal swabs in June 2173 2019.

Incidence densities of acquisition per 1'000 patient-days during the 2175 2176 interventional and control period were respectively 2.48 [95%CI 1.55-3.75] and 2.92 [95%CI 1.46-5.22] for nEcESBL-PE; 0.34 [95%CI 0.07-2177 1.00] and 2.12 [95%CI 0.92-4.18] for CPO; and 0.11 [95%CI 0.03-0.81] 2178 and 1.06 [95%CI 0.29-2.72] for CPE only. Incidence rate ratios for 2179 2180 nEcESBL-PE and CPO acquisition were 0.80 [95%CI 0.36-1.75; p=0.57) and 0.23 [95%CI 0.03-1.76; p = 0.16) after adjustment for colonization 2181 2182 pressure and hand hygiene compliance.

2183

2184 **Discussion**

The findings of this interventional cohort study support three main 2185 conclusions: (1) the diagnostic accuracy of the LAMP assay performed 2186 directly on rectal swabs was suboptimal; (2) under real-life conditions, 2187 there was no benefit of this rapid diagnostic strategy in a low-endemicity 2188 setting, neither for discontinuing unnecessary CP among critically ill 2189 2190 patients screened at admission, nor for implementing CP among newly 2191 positive patients; (3) many ICU patients screened at admission and 2192 placed under preemptive CP were negative, and most of them were discharged before discontinuation of CP. 2193

2194

2195 The rapid screening strategy had methodological flaws. Although it demonstrated acceptable NPV for discarding intestinal carriage of 2196 nEcESBL-PE and CPO, it generated several false positive results as 2197 2198 compared to cultures. The low endemicity and poor pre-test probability 2199 during universal weekly screening both impacted the observed PPV. Because of the human and economic cost of unnecessary CP, the ICU 2200 2201 physicians decided to stop using the rapid screening strategy to 2202 implement CP early in the study. Moreover, the investigation of 2203 discordant results observed that when retesting isolates from previously LAMP-negative swabs, they are often identify as positive. This indicates 2204

that the quality of rectal screening might have impacted analyticalsensitivity.

2207

Unfortunately, few samples were available to re-examine swabs positive 2208 2209 by LAMP but negative by cultures. We hypothesized these discordant 2210 results might partly be explained by under-detection from cultures, in 2211 case of low bacterial load, non viable species on specimen, growth 2212 difficulty in selective media for non-Enterobacterales species (e.g. non-2213 fermentative bacteria), enzyme mutants not expressing carbapenemases 2214 activity, (149) and for certain resistance mechanisms with low hydrolytic 2215 activity (OXA-48-like enzymes), which has also been observed in prior 2216 studies, (150, 151) with unclear infection control relevance. (151)

2217

Despite reduced analytical TAT, the overall duration of unnecessary CP 2218 among patients screened at admission was not significantly different 2219 between the intervention and control periods, even after exclusion of 2220 patients screened during holidays or at a high risk of carriage. Of note, 2221 only a fraction of eligible patients screened at admission had CP 2222 discontinuation before ICU discharge. This can be explained by the short 2223 length of ICU stay, and slightly higher pre- or post-analytical TATs during 2224 2225 the interventional period, suggesting a role for external factors. (152)

2226

2227 We observed a non-statistically significant increase of CPO acquisition rates during the control period, but not regarding nEcESBL-PE. This 2228 increase was confounded by an outbreak of VIM-producing *P. aeruginosa* 2229 (n=21) from April 2018 to September 2020 related to an environmental 2230 2231 reservoir, with a peak observed in August 2020.(153) However, similar conclusions were observed regarding acquisition rates after exclusion of 2232 non-fermentative bacteria. We are therefore confident to conclude that 2233 2234 the rapid screening strategy did not change nEcESBL-PE and CPO 2235 acquisition rates.

2237 Several experimental studies observed reliable concordance of the eazyplex® SuperBug CRE system when performed on CPO and nEcESBL-2238 2239 PE isolates when compared to cultures or PCR.(154–157) However, when directly performed on rectal swabs, Yamamoto et al. observed a PPV of 2240 2241 62% to detect carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii,(130) which is close to our PPV. The sole study evaluating clinical relevance of 2242 2243 LAMP when performed on rectal swabs and/or bronchial aspirates, 2244 observed a decreasing incidence of carbapenem-resistant A. baumannii 2245 infection from 35.2 to 20.9 per 1'000 patient days in a hyper-endemic 2246 ICU using weekly, admission, and discharge screening.(130) Another 2247 benefit of such rapid test has been suggested by a study using PCR to 2248 accelerate screening during outbreaks.(158) However, one should also consider current limitations to implement LAMP tests in routine screening, 2249 2250 which include their cost, and the additional workload to simultaneously 2251 process cultures and LAMP tests.

2252

2236

This study is the first to evaluate clinical effectiveness of a rapid screening 2253 strategy based on LAMP tests to accelerate discontinuation or 2254 implementation of infection control measures. However, our study has 2255 2256 several limitations. First, the study design did not allow a concurrent 2257 control group, which left room open for confounding events such as the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic and VIM-producing *P. aeruginosa* outbreak, with 2258 2259 a possible influence on surveillance and implementation of infection control measures. Second, the microbiological laboratory of our 2260 institution automated its plating and incubation processes in March 2019, 2261 2262 decreasing TAT of cultures. (146) Comparison of LAMP with a competing, improved control could potentially under-estimate its true benefits. 2263 2264 However, the major problem remained unchanged, which was the short 2265 length of ICU stay as compared to the time for CP discontinuation. Third, 2266 results might not be generalizable to hyper-endemic settings.

2268 <u>Conclusions</u>

2269 In its current form, a rapid rectal screening strategy based on LAMP assays has neither a clear benefit to discontinue unnecessary CP among 2270 patients screened at admission, nor an added value to accelerate the 2271 implementation of CP among newly positive patients in a low-endemic 2272 setting. This study suggests the requirement for further adjustments, 2273 2274 including IT-based automatic reporting of molecular resistance information combined with IPC stewardship to ensure fast and reliable 2275 2276 use of results, and further control to improve the quality of rectal swabs. Further research could investigate benefits from LAMP to fasten unit-wide 2277 screening for outbreak control, or IPC measures in hyper-endemic 2278 2279 settings.

2280

2282 **References** 2283 2284 1. Cassini A, Högberg LD, Plachouras D, Quattrocchi A, Hoxha A, Simonsen GS, et al. 2285 Attributable deaths and disability-adjusted life-years caused by infections with 2286 antibiotic-resistant bacteria in the EU and the European Economic Area in 2015: a 2287 population-level modelling analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2019;19(1):56-66. 2288 2. Limmathurotsakul D, Dunachie S, Fukuda K, Feasey NA, Okeke IN, Holmes AH, et al. 2289 Improving the estimation of the global burden of antimicrobial resistant infections. 2290 Lancet Infect Dis. 2019;19(11):e392-8. 2291 3. Pezzani MD, Tornimbene B, Pessoa-Silva C, Kraker M de, Rizzardo S, Salerno ND, et 2292 al. Methodological quality of studies evaluating the burden of drug-resistant 2293 infections in humans due to the WHO Global Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance 2294 System target bacteria. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2021;27(5):687-96. 2295 4. Tacconelli E, Carrara E, Savoldi A, Harbarth S, Mendelson M, Monnet DL, et al. 2296 Discovery, research, and development of new antibiotics: the WHO priority list of 2297 antibiotic-resistant bacteria and tuberculosis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2018;18(3):318-27. 2298 5. Rajendran NB, Mutters NT, Marasca G, Conti M, Sifakis F, Vuong C, et al. Mandatory surveillance and outbreaks reporting of the WHO priority pathogens for research & 2299 2300 discovery of new antibiotics in European countries. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2301 2020;26(7):943.e1-943.e6. 2302 6. Martak D, Guther J, Verschuuren TD, Valot B, Conzelmann N, Bunk S, et al. 2303 Populations of extended-spectrum β -lactamase-producing Escherichia coli and 2304 Klebsiella pneumoniae are different in human-polluted environment and food 2305 items: a multicentre European study. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2021;S1198-2306 743X(21)00414-6. 2307 7. Madec J-Y, Haenni M, Nordmann P, Poirel L. Extended-spectrum β-2308 lactamase/AmpC- and carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in animals: a 2309 threat for humans? Clin Microbiol Infect. 2017;23(11):826-33. 2310 8. Pittet D, Allegranzi B, Sax H, Dharan S, Pessoa-Silva CL, Donaldson L, et al. Evidence-2311 based model for hand transmission during patient care and the role of improved 2312 practices. Lancet Infect Dis. 2006;6(10):641-52. 2313 9. Tacconelli E, Cataldo MA, Dancer SJ, De Angelis G, Falcone M, Frank U, et al. 2314 ESCMID guidelines for the management of the infection control measures to 2315 reduce transmission of multidrug-resistant Gram-negative bacteria in hospitalized 2316 patients. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2014;20 Suppl 1:1-55. 2317 10. Isendahl J, Giske CG, Hammar U, Sparen P, Tegmark Wisell K, Ternhag A, et al. 2318 Temporal Dynamics and Risk Factors for Bloodstream Infection With Extended-

- 2319spectrum β-Lactamase-producing Bacteria in Previously-colonized Individuals:2320National Population-based Cohort Study. Clin Infect Dis. 2019;68(4):641-9.
- Denkel LA, Maechler F, Schwab F, Kola A, Weber A, Gastmeier P, et al. Infections
 caused by extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacterales after rectal
 colonization with ESBL-producing Escherichia coli or Klebsiella pneumoniae. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2020;26(8):1046-51.
- Shimasaki T, Seekatz A, Bassis C, Rhee Y, Yelin RD, Fogg L, et al. Increased Relative
 Abundance of Klebsiella pneumoniae Carbapenemase-producing Klebsiella
 pneumoniae Within the Gut Microbiota Is Associated With Risk of Bloodstream
 Infection in Long-term Acute Care Hospital Patients. *Clin Infect Dis.*2019;68(12):2053-9.
- Sheppard AE, Stoesser N, Wilson DJ, Sebra R, Kasarskis A, Anson LW, et al. Nested
 Russian Doll-Like Genetic Mobility Drives Rapid Dissemination of the Carbapenem
 Resistance Gene blaKPC. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2016;60(6):3767-78.
- Yamagishi T, Matsui M, Sekizuka T, Ito H, Fukusumi M, Uehira T, et al. A prolonged
 multispecies outbreak of IMP-6 carbapenemase-producing Enterobacterales due to
 horizontal transmission of the IncN plasmid. *Sci Rep.* 2020;10(1):4139.
- 233615.Ruppé É, Woerther P-L, Barbier F. Mechanisms of antimicrobial resistance in Gram-2337negative bacilli. Ann Intensive Care. 2015;5:21.
- 2338 16. Detsis M, Karanika S, Mylonakis E. ICU Acquisition Rate, Risk Factors, and Clinical
 2339 Significance of Digestive Tract Colonization With Extended-Spectrum Beta2340 Lactamase-Producing Enterobacteriaceae: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis.
 2341 *Crit Care Med.* 2017;45(4):705-14.
- Repessé X, Artiguenave M, Paktoris-Papine S, Espinasse F, Dinh A, Charron C, et al.
 Epidemiology of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae
 in an intensive care unit with no single rooms. *Ann Intensive Care*. 2017;7(1):73.
- Bezabih YM, Sabiiti W, Alamneh E, Bezabih A, Peterson GM, Bezabhe WM, et al.
 The global prevalence and trend of human intestinal carriage of ESBL-producing
 Escherichia coli in the community. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2021;76(1):22-9.
- Bevan ER, Jones AM, Hawkey PM. Global epidemiology of CTX-M β-lactamases:
 temporal and geographical shifts in genotype. *J Antimicrob Chemother.*2017;72(8):2145-55.
- 2351 20. Castanheira M, Simner PJ, Bradford PA. Extended-spectrum β-lactamases: an
 2352 update on their characteristics, epidemiology and detection. *JAC-Antimicrobial* 2353 *Resistance*. 2021;3(3).
- 2354 21. Arcilla MS, Hattem JM van, Haverkate MR, Bootsma MCJ, Genderen PJJ van,
 2355 Goorhuis A, et al. Import and spread of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing

- 2356 Enterobacteriaceae by international travellers (COMBAT study): a prospective, 2357 multicentre cohort study. *Lancet Infect Dis*. 2017;17(1):78-85.
- 2358 22. Kajova M, Khawaja T, Kangas J, Mäkinen H, Kantele A. Import of multidrug-resistant
 bacteria from abroad through interhospital transfers, Finland, 2010–2019. *Euro*2360 Surveill. 2021;26(39):2001360.
- 2361 23. Liu CM, Stegger M, Aziz M, Johnson TJ, Waits K, Nordstrom L, et al. Escherichia coli
 2362 ST131-H22 as a Foodborne Uropathogen. *mBio.* 9(4):e00470-18.
- 2363 24. Kallonen T, Brodrick HJ, Harris SR, Corander J, Brown NM, Martin V, et al.
 2364 Systematic longitudinal survey of invasive Escherichia coli in England demonstrates
 2365 a stable population structure only transiently disturbed by the emergence of ST131.
 2366 *Genome Res.* 2017;27(8):1437-49.
- 2367 25. Nakamura A, Komatsu M, Ohno Y, Noguchi N, Kondo A, Hatano N. Identification of
 2368 specific protein amino acid substitutions of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL)2369 producing Escherichia coli ST131: a proteomics approach using mass spectrometry.
 2370 Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):8555.
- 2371 26. McNally A, Kallonen T, Connor C, Abudahab K, Aanensen DM, Horner C, et al.
 2372 Diversification of Colonization Factors in a Multidrug-Resistant Escherichia coli
 2373 Lineage Evolving under Negative Frequency-Dependent Selection. *mBio.*2374 10(2):e00644-19.
- 2375 27. Mnif B, Vimont S, Boyd A, Bourit E, Picard B, Branger C, et al. Molecular
 2376 characterization of addiction systems of plasmids encoding extended-spectrum β 2377 lactamases in Escherichia coli. *J Antimicrob Chemother.* 2010;65(8):1599-603.
- 2378
 28. Overdevest I, Haverkate M, Veenemans J, Hendriks Y, Verhulst C, Mulders A, et al.
 2379 Prolonged colonisation with Escherichia coli O25:ST131 versus other extended2380 spectrum beta-lactamase-producing E. coli in a long-term care facility with high
 2381 endemic level of rectal colonisation, the Netherlands, 2013 to 2014. *Euro Surveill.*2382 2016;21(42):30376.
- 2383 29. Tschudin-Sutter S, Lucet J-C, Mutters NT, Tacconelli E, Zahar JR, Harbarth S. Contact
 2384 Precautions for Preventing Nosocomial Transmission of Extended-Spectrum β
 2385 Lactamase-Producing Escherichia coli: A Point/Counterpoint Review. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2386 2017;65(2):342-7.
- 30. Hu Y, Matsui Y, W. Riley L. Risk factors for fecal carriage of drug-resistant
 Escherichia coli: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Cont.* 2020;9(1):31.
- 2390 31. Palacios-Baena ZR, Giannella M, Manissero D, Rodríguez-Baño J, Viale P, Lopes S, et
 2391 al. Risk factors for carbapenem-resistant Gram-negative bacterial infections: a
 2392 systematic review. *Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2021;27(2):228-35.

2393 2394 2395	32.	Zhu W, Yuan Z, Zhou H. Risk factors for carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae infection relative to two types of control patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. <i>Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.</i> 2020;9:23.
2396 2397 2398	33.	van Loon K, Voor In 't Holt AF, Vos MC. A Systematic Review and Meta-analyses of the Clinical Epidemiology of Carbapenem-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae. <i>Antimicrob Agents Chemother</i> . 2018;62(1):e01730-17.
2399 2400 2401 2402	34.	Rojas LJ, Weinstock GM, De La Cadena E, Diaz L, Rios R, Hanson BM, et al. An Analysis of the Epidemic of Klebsiella pneumoniae Carbapenemase-Producing K. pneumoniae: Convergence of Two Evolutionary Mechanisms Creates the « Perfect Storm ». <i>J Infect Dis.</i> 2017;217(1):82-92.
2403 2404	35.	Nordmann P, Naas T, Poirel L. Global spread of Carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae. <i>Emerg Infect Dis.</i> 2011;17(10):1791-8.
2405 2406	36.	Pitout JDD, Peirano G, Kock MM, Strydom K-A, Matsumura Y. The Global Ascendency of OXA-48-Type Carbapenemases. <i>Clin Microbiol Rev.</i> 2019;33(1)
2407 2408	37.	Reddy SC, Valderrama AL, Kuhar DT. Improving the Use of Personal Protective Equipment: Applying Lessons Learned. <i>Clin Infect Dis.</i> 2019;69(Suppl 3):S165-70.
2409 2410 2411	38.	Gurieva T, Dautzenberg MJD, Gniadkowski M, Derde LPG, Bonten MJM, Bootsma MCJ. The Transmissibility of Antibiotic-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae in Intensive Care Units. <i>Clin Infect Dis.</i> 2018;66(4):489-93.
2412 2413 2414 2415	39.	Guet-Revillet H, Monnier AL, Breton N, Descamps P, Lecuyer H, Alaabouche I, et al. Environmental contamination with extended-spectrum β-lactamases: Is there any difference between Escherichia coli and Klebsiella spp? <i>Am J Infect Cont</i> . 2012;40(9):845-8.
2416 2417 2418 2419	40.	Freeman JT, Rubin J, McAuliffe GN, Peirano G, Roberts SA, Drinković D, et al. Differences in risk-factor profiles between patients with ESBL-producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae: a multicentre case-case comparison study. <i>Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.</i> 2014;3:27.
2420 2421 2422	41.	Tschudin-Sutter S, Frei R, Schwahn F, Tomic M, Conzelmann M, Stranden A, et al. Prospective Validation of Cessation of Contact Precautions for Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase–Producing Escherichia coli1. <i>Emerg Infect Dis.</i> 2016;22(6):1094-7.
2423 2424 2425 2426	42.	March A, Aschbacher R, Dhanji H, Livermore DM, Böttcher A, Sleghel F, et al. Colonization of residents and staff of a long-term-care facility and adjacent acute- care hospital geriatric unit by multiresistant bacteria. <i>Clin Microbiol Infect.</i> 2010;16(7):934-44.
2427 2428	43.	Mills JP, Zhu Z, Mantey J, Hatt S, Patel P, Kaye KS, et al. The devil is in the details: Factors influencing hand hygiene adherence and contamination with antibiotic-

2429 resistant organisms among healthcare providers in nursing facilities. Infect Control 2430 Hosp Epidemiol. 2019;40(12):1394-9. 2431 44. Cochard H, Aubier B, Quentin R, van der Mee-Marquet N, Réseau des Hygiénistes 2432 du Centre. Extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in 2433 French nursing homes: an association between high carriage rate among residents, 2434 environmental contamination, poor conformity with good hygiene practice, and 2435 putative resident-to-resident transmission. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2436 2014;35(4):384-9. 2437 45. Dumyati G, Stone ND, Nace DA, Crnich CJ, Jump RLP. Challenges and Strategies for 2438 Prevention of Multidrug-Resistant Organism Transmission in Nursing Homes. Curr 2439 Infect Dis Rep. 2017;19(4):18. 2440 46. Blom A, Ahl J, Månsson F, Resman F, Tham J. The prevalence of ESBL-producing 2441 Enterobacteriaceae in a nursing home setting compared with elderly living at 2442 home: a cross-sectional comparison. BMC Infectious Diseases. 2016;16(1):111. 2443 47. Jamal AJ, Faheem A, Farooqi L, Zhong XZ, Armstrong I, Boyd DA, et al. Household 2444 Transmission of Carbapenemase-Producing Enterobacterales (CPE) in Ontario, 2445 Canada. Clin Infect Dis. 2020; ciaa1295. 2446 Siegel JD, Rhinehart E, Jackson M, Chiarello L, Healthcare Infection Control 48. 2447 Practices Advisory Committee. Management of multidrug-resistant organisms in 2448 health care settings, 2006. Am J Infect Control. 2007;35(10 Suppl 2):S165-193. 2449 49. World Health Organization. Guidelines for the prevention and control of 2450 carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae, Acinetobacter baumanii, and 2451 Pseudomonas aeruginosa in health care facilities. World Health Organization. 2017. 2452 50. Magiorakos AP, Burns K, Rodríguez Baño J, Borg M, Daikos G, Dumpis U, et al. 2453 Infection prevention and control measures and tools for the prevention of entry of 2454 carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae into healthcare settings: guidance from 2455 the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Antimicrob Resist Infect 2456 Control. 2017;6:113. 2457 European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Systematic review of the 51. 2458 effectiveness of infection control measures to prevent the transmission of 2459 carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae through cross-border transfer of 2460 patients. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. 2014. 2461 52. WHO. Implementation manual to prevent and control the spread of carbapenem-2462 resistant organisms at the national and health care facility level. World Health 2463 Organization. 2019. 2464 53. Teerawattanapong N, Kengkla K, Dilokthornsakul P, Saokaew S, Apisarnthanarak A, 2465 Chaiyakunapruk N. Prevention and Control of Multidrug-Resistant Gram-Negative

2466 2467		Bacteria in Adult Intensive Care Units: A Systematic Review and Network Meta- analysis. <i>Clin Infect Dis.</i> 2017;64(suppl_2):S51-60.
2468 2469 2470 2471	54.	Tomczyk S, Zanichelli V, Grayson ML, Twyman A, Abbas M, Pires D, et al. Control of Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae, Acinetobacter baumannii, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa in Healthcare Facilities: A Systematic Review and Reanalysis of Quasi-experimental Studies. <i>Clin Infect Dis.</i> 2019;68(5):873-84.
2472 2473 2474 2475	55.	Alon D, Mudrik H, Chowers M, Shitrit P. Control of a hospital-wide outbreak of carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii (CRAB) using the Israeli national carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) guidelines as a model. <i>Infect Contr Hosp Epidemiol</i> . 2020;41(8):926-30.
2476 2477 2478	56.	World Health Organization. Evidence of hand hygiene to reduce transmission and infections by multi-drug resistant organisms in health-care settings. 2014. <i>World Health Organization</i> .
2479 2480 2481 2482	57.	Kaier K, Frank U, Hagist C, Conrad A, Meyer E. The impact of antimicrobial drug consumption and alcohol-based hand rub use on the emergence and spread of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing strains: a time-series analysis. <i>J Antimicrob Chemother</i> . 2009;63(3):609-14.
2483 2484 2485	58.	Chojnacki M, Dobrotka C, Osborn R, Johnson W, Young M, Meyer B, et al. Evaluating the Antimicrobial Properties of Commercial Hand Sanitizers. <i>mSphere</i> . 2021;6(2):e00062-21.
2486 2487 2488	59.	Morgan DJ, Diekema DJ, Sepkowitz K, Perencevich EN. Adverse outcomes associated with contact precautions: A review of the literature. Am J Infect Control. mars 2009;37(2):85-93.
2489 2490 2491	60.	Fätkenheuer G, Hirschel B, Harbarth S. Screening and isolation to control meticillin- resistant Staphylococcus aureus: sense, nonsense, and evidence. <i>Lancet</i> . 2015;385(9973):1146-9.
2492 2493 2494	61.	Morgan DJ, Pineles L, Shardell M, Graham MM, Mohammadi S, Forrest GN, et al. The effect of contact precautions on healthcare worker activity in acute care hospitals. <i>Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol</i> . 2013;34(1):69-73.
2495 2496 2497	62.	Harris AD, Pineles L, Belton B, Johnson JK, Shardell M, Loeb M, et al. Universal glove and gown use and acquisition of antibiotic-resistant bacteria in the ICU: a randomized trial. <i>JAMA</i> . 2013;310(15):1571-80.
2498 2499 2500	63.	Zahar JR, Garrouste-Orgeas M, Vesin A, Schwebel C, Bonadona A, Philippart F, et al. Impact of contact isolation for multidrug-resistant organisms on the occurrence of medical errors and adverse events. <i>Intensive Care Med</i> . 2013;39(12):2153-60.
2501 2502	64.	Stelfox HT, Bates DW, Redelmeier DA. Safety of patients isolated for infection control. <i>JAMA</i> . 2003;290(14):1899-905.

2503 65. Croft LD, Liguori M, Ladd J, Day H, Pineles L, Lamos E, et al. The Effect of Contact 2504 Precautions on Frequency of Hospital Adverse Events. Infect Control Hosp 2505 Epidemiol. 2015;36(11):1268-74. 2506 66. Roth JA, Hornung-Winter C, Radicke I, Hug BL, Biedert M, Abshagen C, et al. Direct 2507 Costs of a Contact Isolation Day: A Prospective Cost Analysis at a Swiss University 2508 Hospital. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2018;39(1):101-3. 2509 67. Rock C, Thom KA, Masnick M, Johnson JK, Harris AD, Morgan DJ. Frequency of 2510 Klebsiella pneumoniae carbapenemase (KPC)-producing and non-KPC-producing 2511 Klebsiella species contamination of healthcare workers and the environment. Infect 2512 Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2014;35(4):426-9. 2513 68. Zheng BJ, Wong KH, Zhou J, Wong KL, Young BWY, Lu LW, et al. SARS-related virus 2514 predating SARS outbreak, Hong Kong. Emerg Infect Dis. 2004;10(2):176-8. 2515 69. Dhar S, Marchaim D, Tansek R, Chopra T, Yousuf A, Bhargava A, et al. Contact 2516 precautions: more is not necessarily better. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2517 2014;35(3):213-21. 2518 70. Harris AD, Morgan DJ, Pineles L, Magder L, O'Hara LM, Johnson JK. Acquisition of 2519 Antibiotic-Resistant Gram-negative Bacteria in the Benefits of Universal Glove and 2520 Gown (BUGG) Cluster Randomized Trial. Clin Infect Dis. 2021;72(3):431-7. 2521 71. Furuya EY, Cohen B, Jia H, Larson EL. Long-Term Impact of Universal Contact 2522 Precautions on Rates of Multidrug-Resistant Organisms in ICUs: A Comparative 2523 Effectiveness Study. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2018;39(5):534-40. 2524 72. Djibré M, Fedun S, Le Guen P, Vimont S, Hafiani M, Fulgencio J-P, et al. Universal 2525 versus targeted additional contact precautions for multidrug-resistant organism 2526 carriage for patients admitted to an intensive care unit. Am J Infect Control. 2017;45(7):728-34. 2527 2528 73. Kardas-Sloma L, Lucet J-C, Perozziello A, Pelat C, Birgand G, Ruppé E, et al. Universal 2529 or targeted approach to prevent the transmission of extended-spectrum beta-2530 lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in intensive care units: a cost-2531 effectiveness analysis. BMJ Open. 2017;7:e017402. 2532 74. Ledoux G, Six S, Lawson R, Labreuche J, Blazejewski C, Wallet F, et al. Impact of a 2533 targeted isolation strategy at intensive-care-unit-admission on intensive-care-unit-2534 acquired infection related to multidrug-resistant bacteria: a prospective 2535 uncontrolled before-after study. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2016;22(10):888.e11-2536 888.e18. 2537 75. Tschudin-Sutter S, Frei R, Dangel M, Stranden A, Widmer AF. Rate of transmission 2538 of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing enterobacteriaceae without 2539 contact isolation. Clin Infect Dis. 2012;55(11):1505-11.

2540 76. Biehl LM, Higgins P, Wille T, Peter K, Hamprecht A, Peter S, et al. Impact of single-2541 room contact precautions on hospital-acquisition and transmission of multidrug-2542 resistant Escherichia coli: a prospective multicentre cohort study in haematological 2543 and oncological wards. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2019;25(8):1013-20. 2544 77. Zahar J-R, Poirel L, Dupont C, Fortineau N, Nassif X, Nordmann P. About the 2545 usefulness of contact precautions for carriers of extended-spectrum beta-2546 lactamase-producing Escherichia coli. BMC Infectious Diseases. 2015;15(1):512. 78. 2547 Maechler F, Schwab F, Hansen S, Fankhauser C, Harbarth S, Huttner BD, et al. 2548 Contact isolation versus standard precautions to decrease acquisition of extended-2549 spectrum β-lactamase-producing Enterobacterales in non-critical care wards: a 2550 cluster-randomised crossover trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2020;20(5):575-84. 2551 79. Renaudin L, Llorens M, Goetz C, Gette S, Citro V, Poulain S, et al. Impact of 2552 Discontinuing Contact Precautions for MRSA and ESBLE in an Intensive Care Unit: A 2553 Prospective Noninferiority Before and After Study. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2554 2017;38(11):1342-50. 2555 80. Thompson P, Teter J, Atrubin K. Incidence of health care-associated extended-2556 spectrum β -lactamase-positive patients before and after discontinuation of contact 2557 precautions. Am J Infect Control. 2020;48(1):52-5. 2558 81. Lucet JC, Harris AD, Guidet B. Less contact isolation is more in the ICU: not sure. 2559 Intensive Care Med. 2020;46(9):1735-8. 2560 82. Fournier S, Desenfant L, Monteil C, Nion-Huang M, Richard C, Jarlier V. Efficiency of 2561 different control measures for preventing carbapenemase-producing 2562 enterobacteria and glycopeptide-resistant Enterococcus faecium outbreaks: a 6-2563 year prospective study in a French multihospital institution, January 2010 to 2564 December 2015. Euro Surveill. 2018;23(8):17-00078. 2565 83. Otter JA, Burgess P, Davies F, Mookerjee S, Singleton J, Gilchrist M, et al. Counting 2566 the cost of an outbreak of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: an 2567 economic evaluation from a hospital perspective. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2568 2017;23(3):188-96. 2569 84. Kluytmans-van den Bergh MFQ, Bruijning-Verhagen PCJ, Vandenbroucke-Grauls 2570 CMJE, de Brauwer EIGB, Buiting AGM, Diederen BM, et al. Contact precautions in 2571 single-bed or multiple-bed rooms for patients with extended-spectrum β-2572 lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in Dutch hospitals: a cluster-randomised, 2573 crossover, non-inferiority study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2019;19(10):1069-79. 2574 85. Prevel R, Boyer A, M'Zali F, Cockenpot T, Lasheras A, Dubois V, et al. Extended 2575 spectrum beta-lactamase producing Enterobacterales faecal carriage in a medical 2576 intensive care unit: low rates of cross-transmission and infection. Antimicrob Resist 2577 Infect Control. 2019;8:112.

- 86. Munoz-Price LS, Quinn JP. Deconstructing the infection control bundles for the
 containment of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae. *Curr Opin Infect Dis.*2013;26(4):378-87.
- 2581 87. Cohen MJ, Block C, Levin PD, Schwartz C, Gross I, Weiss Y, et al. Institutional control
 2582 measures to curtail the epidemic spread of carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella
 2583 pneumoniae: a 4-year perspective. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.*2584 2011;32(7):673-8.
- Schwaber MJ, Lev B, Israeli A, Solter E, Smollan G, Rubinovitch B, et al. Containment
 of a country-wide outbreak of carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae in
 Israeli hospitals via a nationally implemented intervention. *Clin Infect Dis.*2011;52(7):848-55.
- 2589 89. Garpvall K, Duong V, Linnros S, Quốc TN, Mucchiano D, Modeen S, et al. Admission
 2590 screening and cohort care decrease carbapenem resistant enterobacteriaceae in
 2591 Vietnamese pediatric ICU's. Antimicrob Resist Infect Cont. 2021;10(1):128.
- 90. Peragine C, Walker SAN, Simor A, Walker SE, Kiss A, Leis JA. Impact of a
 2593 Comprehensive Antimicrobial Stewardship Program on Institutional Burden of
 Antimicrobial Resistance: A 14-Year Controlled Interrupted Time-series Study. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2020;71(11):2897-904.
- 91. Álvarez-Marín R, López-Cerero L, Guerrero-Sánchez F, Palop-Borras B, Rojo-Martín
 MD, Ruiz-Sancho A, et al. Do specific antimicrobial stewardship interventions have
 an impact on carbapenem resistance in Gram-negative bacilli? A multicentre quasiexperimental ecological study: time-trend analysis and characterization of
 carbapenemases. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2021;76(7):1928-36.
- Anderson DJ, Chen LF, Weber DJ, Moehring RW, Lewis SS, Triplett PF, et al.
 Enhanced terminal room disinfection and acquisition and infection caused by
 multidrug-resistant organisms and Clostridium difficile (the Benefits of Enhanced
 Terminal Room Disinfection study): a cluster-randomised, multicentre, crossover
 study. *Lancet.* 2017;389(10071):805-14.
- Perkins KM, Reddy SC, Fagan R, Arduino MJ, Perz JF. Investigation of healthcare
 infection risks from water-related organisms: Summary of CDC consultations, 20142008 2017. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2019;40(6):621-6.
- 94. Fariñas MC, González-Rico C, Fernández-Martínez M, Fortún J, Escudero-Sanchez R,
 Moreno A, et al. Oral decontamination with colistin plus neomycin in solid organ
 transplant recipients colonized by multidrug-resistant Enterobacterales: a
 multicentre, randomized, controlled, open-label, parallel-group clinical trial. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2021;27(6):856-63.
- 2614 95. Tacconelli E, Mazzaferri F, de Smet AM, Bragantini D, Eggimann P, Huttner BD, et al.
 2615 ESCMID-EUCIC clinical guidelines on decolonization of multidrug-resistant Gram2616 negative bacteria carriers. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2019;25(7):807-17.

2617 96. Derde LPG, Cooper BS, Goossens H, Malhotra-Kumar S, Willems RJL, Gniadkowski 2618 M, et al. Interventions to reduce colonisation and transmission of antimicrobial-2619 resistant bacteria in intensive care units: an interrupted time series study and 2620 cluster randomised trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2014;14(1):31-9. 2621 97. Jalalzaï W, Boutrot M, Guinard J, Guigon A, Bret L, Poisson D-M, et al. Cessation of 2622 screening for intestinal carriage of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing 2623 Enterobacteriaceae in a low-endemicity intensive care unit with universal contact 2624 precautions. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018;24(4):429.e7-429.e12. 2625 98. Otter JA, Mookerjee S, Davies F, Bolt F, Dyakova E, Shersing Y, et al. Detecting 2626 carbapenemase-producing Enterobacterales (CPE): an evaluation of an enhanced 2627 CPE infection control and screening programme in acute care. J Antimicrob 2628 Chemother. 2020;75(9):2670-6. 2629 99. Mookerjee S, Dyakova E, Davies F, Bamford K, Brannigan ET, Holmes A, et al. 2630 Evaluating serial screening cultures to detect carbapenemase-producing 2631 Enterobacteriaceae following hospital admission. J Hosp Infect. 2018;100(1):15-20. 2632 100. Mohd Sazlly Lim S, Wong PL, Sulaiman H, Atiya N, Hisham Shunmugam R, Liew SM. 2633 Clinical prediction models for ESBL-Enterobacteriaceae colonization or infection: a 2634 systematic review. J Hosp Infect. 2019;102(1):8-16. 2635 101. Dananché C, Bénet T, Allaouchiche B, Hernu R, Argaud L, Dauwalder O, et al. 2636 Targeted screening for third-generation cephalosporin-resistant 2637 Enterobacteriaceae carriage among patients admitted to intensive care units: a 2638 quasi-experimental study. Crit Care. 2015;19(1):38. 2639 102. Segagni Lusignani L, Presterl E, Zatorska B, Van den Nest M, Diab-Elschahawi M. 2640 Infection control and risk factors for acquisition of carbapenemase-producing 2641 enterobacteriaceae. A 5 year (2011-2016) case-control study. Antimicrob Resist 2642 Infect Control. 2020;9(1):18. 2643 103. Stone ND, Lewis DR, Johnson TM, Hartney T, Chandler D, Byrd-Sellers J, et al. 2644 Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) nasal carriage in residents of 2645 Veterans Affairs long-term care facilities: role of antimicrobial exposure and MRSA 2646 acquisition. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2012;33(6):551-7. 2647 104. World Health Organization. Diagnostic stewardship. A guide to implementation in 2648 antimicrobial resistance surveillance sites. World Health Organization. 2016. 2649 105. Warnke P, Johanna Pohl FP, Kundt G, Podbielski A. Screening for Gram-negative 2650 bacteria: Impact of preanalytical parameters. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):30427. 2651 106. Kanafani ZA, Fadlallah SM, Assaf S, Anouti K, Kissoyan KAB, Sfeir J, et al. Sites of 2652 colonization in hospitalized patients with infections caused by extended-spectrum 2653 beta-lactamase organisms: a prospective cohort study. Antimicrob Resist Infect 2654 Cont. 2017;6(1):46.

2655 2656	107.	Noster J, Thelen P, Hamprecht A. Detection of Multidrug-Resistant Enterobacterales—From ESBLs to Carbapenemases. <i>Antibiotics</i> . 2021;10(9):1140.
2657 2658 2659	108.	Girlich D, Anglade C, Zambardi G, Nordmann P. Comparative evaluation of a novel chromogenic medium (chromID OXA-48) for detection of OXA-48 producing Enterobacteriaceae. <i>Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.</i> 2013;77(4):296-300.
2660 2661 2662	109.	Nordmann P, Gniadkowski M, Giske CG, Poirel L, Woodford N, Miriagou V, et al. Identification and screening of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae. <i>Clin</i> <i>Microbiol Infect</i> . 2012;18(5):432-8.
2663 2664 2665 2666	110.	Wiegand I, Geiss HK, Mack D, Stürenburg E, Seifert H. Detection of Extended- Spectrum Beta-Lactamases among Enterobacteriaceae by Use of Semiautomated Microbiology Systems and Manual Detection Procedures. <i>J Clin Microbiol.</i> 2007;45(4):1167-74.
2667 2668 2669 2670	111.	Queenan AM, Foleno B, Gownley C, Wira E, Bush K. Effects of Inoculum and β- Lactamase Activity in AmpC- and Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase (ESBL)- Producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae Clinical Isolates Tested by Using NCCLS ESBL Methodology. <i>J Clin Microbiol</i> . 2004;42(1):269-75.
2671 2672 2673 2674	112.	Gazin M, Paasch F, Goossens H, Malhotra-Kumar S, MOSAR WP2 and SATURN WP1 Study Teams. Current trends in culture-based and molecular detection of extended-spectrum-β-lactamase-harboring and carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae. <i>J Clin Microbiol.</i> 2012;50(4):1140-6.
2675 2676 2677 2678	113.	Huang T-D, Bogaerts P, Ghilani E, Heinrichs A, Gavage P, Roisin S, et al. Multicentre evaluation of the Check-Direct CPE [®] assay for direct screening of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae from rectal swabs. <i>J Antimicrob Chemother</i> . 2015;70(6):1669-73.
2679 2680 2681 2682	114.	Lau AF, Fahle GA, Kemp MA, Jassem AN, Dekker JP, Frank KM. Clinical Performance of Check-Direct CPE, a Multiplex PCR for Direct Detection of blaKPC, blaNDM and/or blaVIM, and blaOXA-48 from Perirectal Swabs. <i>J Clin Microbiol.</i> 2015;53(12):3729-37.
2683 2684 2685	115.	Pitout JDD, Laupland KB. Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae: an emerging public-health concern. <i>Lancet Infect Dis.</i> 2008;8(3):159-66.
2686 2687 2688	116.	Wintermans BB, Reuland EA, Wintermans RGF, Bergmans AMC, Kluytmans J a. JW. The cost-effectiveness of ESBL detection: towards molecular detection methods? <i>Clin Microbiol Infect</i> . 2013;19(7):662-5.
2689 2690 2691	117.	Viau R, Frank KM, Jacobs MR, Wilson B, Kaye K, Donskey CJ, et al. Intestinal Carriage of Carbapenemase-Producing Organisms: Current Status of Surveillance Methods. <i>Clin Microbiol Rev.</i> 2016;29(1):1-27.

2692 118. Engel T, Slotboom BJ, van Maarseveen N, van Zwet AA, Nabuurs-Franssen MH, 2693 Hagen F. A multi-centre prospective evaluation of the Check-Direct ESBL Screen for 2694 BD MAX as a rapid molecular screening method for extended-spectrum beta-2695 lactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae rectal carriage. J Hosp Infect. 2696 2017;97(3):247-53. 2697 119. Ko YJ, Kim J, Kim H-N, Yoon S-Y, Lim CS, Lee CK. Diagnostic performance of the 2698 Xpert Carba-R assay for active surveillance of rectal carbapenemase-producing 2699 organisms in intensive care unit patients. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2700 2019;8:127. 2701 120. Notomi T, Okayama H, Masubuchi H, Yonekawa T, Watanabe K, Amino N, et al. 2702 Loop-mediated isothermal amplification of DNA. Nucleic Acids Res. 2703 2000;28(12):E63. 2704 121. Notomi T, Mori Y, Tomita N, Kanda H. Loop-mediated isothermal amplification 2705 (LAMP): principle, features, and future prospects. J Microbiol. 2015;53(1):1-5. 2706 122. Mori Y, Kanda H, Notomi T. Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP): recent 2707 progress in research and development. J Infect Chemother. 2013;19(3):404-11. 2708 123. Hill J, Beriwal S, Chandra I, Paul VK, Kapil A, Singh T, et al. Loop-Mediated 2709 Isothermal Amplification Assay for Rapid Detection of Common Strains of 2710 Escherichia coli. J Clin Microbiol. 2008;46(8):2800-4. 2711 124. Francois P, Tangomo M, Hibbs J, Bonetti E-J, Boehme CC, Notomi T, et al. 2712 Robustness of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification reaction for diagnostic 2713 applications. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol. 2011;62(1):41-8. 2714 125. Parida M, Sannarangaiah S, Dash PK, Rao PVL, Morita K. Loop mediated isothermal 2715 amplification (LAMP): a new generation of innovative gene amplification technique; 2716 perspectives in clinical diagnosis of infectious diseases. Rev Med Virol. 2717 2008;18(6):407-21. 2718 126. Mori Y, Kitao M, Tomita N, Notomi T. Real-time turbidimetry of LAMP reaction for 2719 quantifying template DNA. J Biochem Biophys Methods. 2004;59(2):145-57. 2720 127. García-Fernández S, Morosini M-I, Marco F, Gijón D, Vergara A, Vila J, et al. 2721 Evaluation of the eazyplex[®] SuperBug CRE system for rapid detection of 2722 carbapenemases and ESBLs in clinical Enterobacteriaceae isolates recovered at two 2723 Spanish hospitals. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015;70(4):1047-50. 2724 128. Medtech innovation briefing. Eazyplex SuperBug kits for detecting carbapenemase-2725 producing organisms. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. 2017. 2726 129. Findlay J, Hopkins KL, Meunier D, Woodford N. Evaluation of three commercial 2727 assays for rapid detection of genes encoding clinically relevant carbapenemases in 2728 cultured bacteria. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015;70(5):1338-42.

- Yamamoto N, Hamaguchi S, Akeda Y, Santanirand P, Chaihongsa N, Sirichot S, et al.
 Rapid screening and early precautions for carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter
 baumannii carriers decreased nosocomial transmission in hospital settings: a quasiexperimental study. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2019;8:110.
- 131. Huebner N-O, Dittmann K, Henck V, Wegner C, Kramer A, Action Group Infection
 Prevention (AGIP). Epidemiology of multidrug resistant bacterial organisms and
 Clostridium difficile in German hospitals in 2014: Results from a nationwide oneday point prevalence of 329 German hospitals. *BMC Infect Dis.* 2016;16:467.
- Willemsen I, Elberts S, Verhulst C, Rijnsburger M, Filius M, Savelkoul P, et al. Highly
 resistant gram-negative microorganisms: incidence density and occurrence of
 nosocomial transmission (TRIANGLe Study). *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.*2011;32(4):333-41.
- 133. Berry C, Davies K, Woodford N, Wilcox M, Chilton C. Survey of screening methods,
 rates and policies for the detection of carbapenemase-producing
 Enterobacteriaceae in English hospitals. *J Hosp Infect.* 2019;101(2):158-62.
- 134. Tschudin-Sutter S, Lavigne T, Grundmann H, Rauch J, Eichel VM, Deboscker S, et al.
 Differences in infection control and diagnostic measures for multidrug-resistant
 organisms in the tristate area of France, Germany and Switzerland in 2019 survey
 results from the RH(E)IN-CARE network. *Swiss Med Wkly.* 2021(1);151:w20454
- 2748 135. Coppéré Z, Voiriot G, Blayau C, Gibelin A, Labbe V, Fulgencio JP, et al. Disparity of
 2749 the « screen-and-isolate » policy for multidrug-resistant organisms: A national
 2750 survey in French adult ICUs. *Am J Infect Control.* 2018;46(12):1322-8.
- 136. Vuichard Gysin D, Cookson B, Saenz H, Dettenkofer M, Widmer AF, for the ESCMID
 Study Group for Nosocomial Infections (ESGNI). Variability in contact precautions to
 control the nosocomial spread of multi-drug resistant organisms in the endemic
 setting: a multinational cross-sectional survey. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control*.
 2018;7(1):81.
- Stewardson A, Fankhauser C, De Angelis G, Rohner P, Safran E, Schrenzel J, et al.
 Burden of bloodstream infection caused by extended-spectrum β-lactamaseproducing enterobacteriaceae determined using multistate modeling at a Swiss
 University Hospital and a nationwide predictive model. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2013;34(2):133-43.
- 138. Stewardson AJ, Marimuthu K, Sengupta S, Allignol A, El-Bouseary M, Carvalho MJ,
 et al. Effect of carbapenem resistance on outcomes of bloodstream infection
 caused by Enterobacteriaceae in low-income and middle-income countries
 (PANORAMA): a multinational prospective cohort study. *Lancet Infect Dis.*2019;19(6):601-10.

- Lowe CF, Katz K, McGeer AJ, Muller MP, Group for the TEW. Efficacy of Admission
 Screening for Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing Enterobacteriaceae.
 PLOS ONE. 2013;8(4):e62678.
- Fätkenheuer G, Hirschel B, Harbarth S. Screening and isolation to control meticillinresistant Staphylococcus aureus: sense, nonsense, and evidence. *Lancet.*2015;385(9973):1146-9.
- 2772 141. Sprague E, Reynolds S, Brindley P. Patient Isolation Precautions: Are They Worth It?
 2773 *Canadian Respiratory Journal*. 2016;5352625:5
- 2774142.Medtech innovation briefing. Eazyplex SuperBug kits for detecting carbapenemase-2775producing organisms. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. 2017.
- 2776 143. Saliba R, Aho-Glélé L-S, Karam-Sarkis D, Zahar J-R. Evaluation of polymerase chain
 2777 reaction assays for direct screening of carbapenemase-producing
 2778 Enterobacteriaceae from rectal swabs: a diagnostic meta-analysis. *J Hosp Infect.*2779 2020;104(3):381-9.
- 144. The European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. Breakpoint tables
 for interpretation of MICs and zone diameters. Version 7.1. *The European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing*. 2017
- 2783 145. Eazyplex SuperBug CRE. *AxonLab*; 2015.
- 2784 146. Cherkaoui A, Renzi G, Vuilleumier N, Schrenzel J. Copan WASPLab automation
 2785 significantly reduces incubation times and allows earlier culture readings. *Clin*2786 *Microbiol Infect*. 2019;25.
- A. Cherkaoui, G. Renzi, P. François, J. Schrenzel. ESBL and carbapenemases
 detection directly from rectal swabs with the rapid isothermal amplification-based
 eazyplex[®]SuperBug CRE assay. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine*.
 2016;54(7):eA102-eA103.
- 148. Martischang R. Comparison of Molecular-Based vs. Conventional Culture-Based
 Screening Methods for Detection of Carriers of Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamases
 (ESBL) and Carbapenemases-Producing Enterobacteriacae (CPE). Open Forum Infect
 Dis. 2019;2142.
- Antonelli A, Giani T, Di Pilato V, Riccobono E, Perriello G, Mencacci A, et al. KPC-31
 expressed in a ceftazidime/avibactam-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae is associated
 with relevant detection issues. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2019;74(8):2464-6.
- 150. Hoyos-Mallecot Y, Ouzani S, Dortet L, Fortineau N, Naas T. Performance of the
 Xpert[®] Carba-R v2 in the daily workflow of a hygiene unit in a country with a low
 prevalence of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae. *Int J Antimicrob*Agents. 2017;49(6):774-7.

- 2802 151. Lowman W, Marais M, Ahmed K, Marcus L. Routine active surveillance for
 2803 carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae from rectal swabs: diagnostic
 2804 implications of multiplex polymerase chain reaction. *J Hosp Infect.*2805 2014;88(2):66-71.
- Harbarth S, Masuet-Aumatell C, Schrenzel J, Francois P, Akakpo C, Renzi G, et al.
 Evaluation of rapid screening and pre-emptive contact isolation for detecting and controlling methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in critical care: an
 interventional cohort study. *Crit Care.* 2006;10(1):R25.
- 2810
 153. Catho G, Martischang R, Boroli F, Chraïti MN, Martin Y, Koyluk Tomsuk Z, et al.
 2811
 2812
 2812
 2813
 2813
 2814
 2815
 2815
 2816
 2817
 2818
 2818
 2819
 2819
 2819
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2811
 2812
 2812
 2812
 2813
 2814
 2814
 2815
 2815
 2816
 2817
 2818
 2818
 2819
 2819
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 2810
 <
- 2814 154. García-Fernández S, Morosini M-I, Marco F, Gijón D, Vergara A, Vila J, et al.
 2815 Evaluation of the eazyplex[®] SuperBug CRE system for rapid detection of
 2816 carbapenemases and ESBLs in clinical Enterobacteriaceae isolates recovered at two
 2817 Spanish hospitals. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015;70(4):1047-50.
- Francois P, Tangomo M, Hibbs J, Bonetti E-J, Boehme CC, Notomi T, et al.
 Robustness of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification reaction for diagnostic applications. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol.* 2011;62(1):41-8.
- 156. Vergara A, Moreno-Morales J, Roca I, Pitart C, Kostyanev T, Rodriguez-Baño J, et al.
 A comparative study between real-time PCR and loop-mediated isothermal
 amplification to detect carbapenemase and/or ESBL genes in Enterobacteriaceae
 directly from bronchoalveolar lavage fluid samples. *J Antimicrob Chemother*.
 2020;75(6):1453-7.
- 157. Holma T, Antikainen J, Haiko J. Evaluation of three molecular carbapenemase tests:
 2827 Eazyplex SuperBug complete B, Novodiag CarbaR+, and Amplidiag CarbaR+MCR. J
 2828 Microbiol Methods. 2021;180:106105.
- 2829158.Saliba R, Neulier C, Seytre D, Fiacre A, Faibis F, Leduc P, et al. Can real-time2830polymerase chain reaction allow a faster recovery of hospital activity in cases of an2831incidental discovery of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae and2822was sequencies activity in cases of a polymerase chain reaction allow a faster recovery of hospital activity in cases of an
- vancomycin-resistant Enterococci carriers? *J Hosp Infect.* 2019;103(2):115-20.
- 2833
- 2834
- 2835
- 2836

Supplementary Appendix

2838

2839 Supplementary Appendix 1. Adherence to screening and contact2840 precautions

2841

Weekly surveillance screenings are often not performed for patients 2842 2843 already screened recently (admission screening), and could also be delayed by several days. Therefore, estimating true adherence to 2844 weekly surveillance screening should account for prior and delayed 2845 screenings. Instead of measuring adherence of screening only on 2846 Monday, which would underestimate the true proportion of patients 2847 screened, we opted to measure the screening coverage of all ICU 2848 2849 patients hospitalized on Monday from 05 am to 08 am (candidates for weekly screening). Among this population, the screening coverage 2850 considered those with a screening performed from the prior Tuesday to 2851 2852 the next Wednesday. This indicator helps to answer whether carriage status was investigated among patients present at the time of weekly 2853 universal screening. During the interventional phase, we investigated 2854 2855 missing screenings, and distinguished screening performed elsewhere, 2856 performed in ICU but not included in the study, or not performed. 2857 Adherence to prescribed CP was assessed by 4 audits spanning the 2858 interventional and control period.

- 2859
- 2860

2861 Supplementary Appendix 2. Risk factors for patients screened at2862 admission

- 2863
- Of 231 patients with a targeted screening at admission, we
- distinguished 58 (25%) patients at a high risk requiring sequential
- screening, and 173 (75%) patients at risk (Table 1). Most frequent high
- risk exposures included 27 (46%) previously known carriers, 16 (28%)

direct transfer from or recent hospitalization in ICUs abroad, and 15 2868 2869 (26%) prior hospitalization in endemic countries. Most frequent exposures defining patients at-risk included 92 (53%) hospital transfer, 2870 18 (10%) prior hospitalization in Swiss or French hospital, 32 (18%) 2871 other reasons, and 22 (13%) unknown reason. Among all patients 2872 2873 screened upon admission, 185 (80%) had CP implemented at admission. Among them 46 (25%) had an indication to keep CP, 2874 2875 including other MDRO carriage.

2876

2877 **Supplementary Appendix 3.** Investigation of results with discordant

2878 LAMP and culture results

2879

2880 LAMP positive and culture negative.

Because of quality concerns, only four from 23 samples with positive 2881 2882 LAMP results and negative culture results were further investigated. 14 of 23 results were discordant for CPO results (6 KPC, 3 OXA-181, 3 2883 NDM, 1 OXA-48, 1 KPC & NDM), and 12 of 23 were discordant for ESBL 2884 results (9 CTX-M-1, 3 CTX-M-9). Two samples with discordant ESBL 2885 results, and two samples with both discordant ESBL and CPO results 2886 were retested using PCR, which did not confirm initial results, and 2887 detected TEM genes. 2888

2889

2890 LAMP negative and culture positive.

27 of 31 isolates negative for ESBL by LAMP, including 21 *E.coli*, 9 *Klebsiella*, 1 *Citrobacter*, 1 *Enterobacter*, and 1 *Pseudomonas* species,
were further investigated. Sixteen isolates were LAMP positive (11 CTXM-1, 4 CTX-M-9, 1 for both CTX-M-1 & CTX-M-9), 4 additional isolates
were confirmed as non ESBL-PE by disk diffusion methods, and among
the 6 isolates tested by PCR, 2 were positive for TEM and SHV, 2 were
positive for SHV, and 2 were negative.

- Supplementary Appendix 4. Time to discontinue contact precautions
 among patients at-risk screened upon admission, after exclusion of
 patients at a high risk, and patients screened during weekends and
 laboratory holidays.
- 2903

Results were unchanged after the exclusion of patients screened during weekends and laboratory holidays, (n=95, 77.4 [95%CI 48.1-117.2] and 80.5 [95%CI 63.5-132.1] hours for interventional and control period, p=0.43), as well as after the exclusion of patients at a high risk (n=96, 51.3 [95%CI 44.8-88.3] and 75.9 [95%CI 71.2-82.1] hours for interventional and control period, p=0.06, Suppl. Figures 2 & 3).

- **Suppl. Figure 1.** Weekly screening coverage for patients hospitalized
- 2912 on Monday mornings from 5am to 8am.



- 2917 **Suppl. Figure 2.** Time (hours) spend under preemptive contact
- 2918 precautions by negative patients screened at admission with culture-
- 2919 based methods (control period) and LAMP assay (interventional period)
- 2920 excluding patients screened from Friday to Sunday and during
- 2921 laboratory holidays



- 2927 **Suppl. Figure 3.** Time (hours) spend under preemptive contact
- 2928 precautions by negative patients screened at admission with culture-
- based methods (control period) and LAMP assay (interventional period)
- 2930 excluding patients at a high risk and patients screened during
- 2931 laboratory holidays



2935 **Suppl. Table 1.** Exposures considered for admission screening

2936

Indication for ESBL-PE and CPO screening at admission of patients at-risk

Hospitalized & overnight stay in Switzerland

Prior travel in endemic countries

Dialysis treatment

Indication for ESBL-PE and CPO screening at admission of high risk patients

Known ESBL-PE and CPE carrier

Hospitalized & overnight stay abroad

2937

Date	Actions	Opportunities	Compliance	95% CI
2019-05-	31	55	56,4	[95%CI 43.3-
01				69.5]
2019-06-	31	60	51,67	[95%CI 39-
01				64.3]
2019-08-	17	26	65,4	[95%CI 47.1-
01				83.7]
2019-09-	47	76	61,8	[95%CI 50.9-
01				72.8]
2019-10-	53	79	67,1	[95%CI 56.7-
01				77.5]
2019-11-	30	47	63,8	[95%CI 50.1-
01				77.6]
2019-12-	25	46	54,3	[95%CI 40-
01				68.7]
2020-01-	18	28	64,3	[95%CI 46.5-
01				82]
2020-02-	27	47	57,4	[95%CI 43.3-
01				71.6]
2020-03-	4	10	40.0	[95%CI 9.6-
01				70.4]
2020-04-	15	28	53,6	[95%CI 35.1-
01				72]
2020-05-	17	42	40,5	[95%CI 25.6-
01				55.3]
2020-06-	23	31	74,2	[95%CI 58.8-
01				89.6]
2020-07-	63	110	57,3	[95%CI 48-
01				66.5]
2020-08-	78	117	66,7	[95%CI 58.1-
01				75.2]
2020-09-	39	60	65	[95%CI 52.9-
01				77.1]

- 2943 Suppl. Table 3. Prevalence of patients carrying EC-ESBL, nEC-ESBLPE,
- 2944 CPE, and CPO among 3 sub-cohorts of ICU patients.

	Intervention period			Control period		
	Patients at-risk at admission (n=117) ^a	Patients at a high risk at admission (n=30) ^b	Patients screened weekly (n=589) ^c	Patients at-risk at admission (n=57) ^a	Patients at a high risk at admission (n=29) ^b	Patients screened weekly (n=313) ^c
Patient carrying ESBL-producing <i>E.coli</i>	15 (12.8%)	8 (26.7%) ^e	81 (13.8%)	7 (12.3%)	9 (31.0%)	36 (11.5%)
Patient carrying nECESBL-PE	5 (4.3%)	5 (16.7%) e	19 (3.2%)	0 (0.0%)	8 (27.6%)	16 (5.1%)
Patient carrying CPE	0 (0.0%)	1 (3.3%)	3 (0.5%)	0 (0.0%)	3 (10.3%)	3 (1.0%)
Patient carrying CPO	0 (0.0%)	1 (3.3%)	4 (0.7%)	0 (0.0%)	3 (10.3%)	8 (2.6%)

2945

2946 Footnote

²⁹⁴⁷ ^a: 1 patients was included both in the interventional and control phase.

²⁹⁴⁸ ^b: 1 patients were included both in the interventional and control phase.

²⁹⁴⁹ ^c: 6 patients were included both in the interventional and control phase,

2950 patients at-risk were included if screened weekly

2951

2953	
2954	CHAPTER FOUR
2955	General discussion
2956	
2957	
2958	
2959	
2960	

2961 Introduction

2962 This thesis aimed to elucidate the transmission dynamics and temporal 2963 trends of antibiotic-resistant Gram-negative bacteria, more specifically of 2964 ESBL-producing *E. coli* and *K. pneumoniae* in understudied settings, such as LTCFs and households. First, we aimed to assess the proportion of co-2965 2966 carriage and transmission of ESBL-producing *E.coli* and *K.pneumoniae* among household members, the temporal trends in the prevalence of 2967 2968 ESBL-EC clones in a LTCF, and the epidemic potential of emerging ESBL-2969 EC subclones in a LTCF. Second, this thesis attempted to improve active surveillance strategies by measuring existing gaps and barriers in 2970 2971 Switzerland, and by evaluating innovative screening methods in 2972 accelerating infection control measures targeting MDR-GNB. Specifically, we aimed to evaluate current MDRO admission screening practices in 2973 2974 Swiss hospitals and barriers impeding their implementation, and to 2975 compare traditional phenotypic methods against rapid screening 2976 strategies to accelerate the discontinuation of unnecessary preemptive 2977 CP for negative patients screened at admission, and the implementation 2978 of infection control measures for newly identified carriers.

2979

2980 Summary of results

2981 The **first chapter** aimed to improve our comprehension of ESBL-PE 2982 dynamics and to monitor epidemiologically important multidrug resistant clones with high transmissibility in understudied settings such as 2983 2984 households and LTCFs. In the **first part** of this chapter, based on an 2985 investigation in a university-affiliated LTCF, we observed a high prevalence of ESBL-EC and its clone ST131 (10.5%, and among them 2986 58.0%). ESBL-EC prevalence increased from 2010 to 2020, while its 2987 ST131H30 subclone decreased. However, we fortuitously detected the 2988 2989 clonal expansion of an atypical subclone ST131H89 from 2018 driven by 2990 multiple silent outbreaks. Despite a short follow-up period, the absence
of rebound effect following the discontinuation of contact precautions for 2991 2992 ESBL-EC in 2019 supported the most recent guidelines for ESBL-PE control. The prevalence of ST131 clones among all ESBL-EC in our LTCF 2993 2994 was comparable to LTCF in other countries such as The Netherlands or 2995 Spain (56-70%) (1,2). Though clonal fluctuation with displacement of 2996 existing subclones is a known phenomenon in ESBL-EC epidemiology, (3) 2997 the spread of the specific ST131H89 subclone is unusual and has not been 2998 reported yet. The effectiveness of standard precautions alone to control 2999 ESBL-EC has already been observed in several other studies, performed 3000 either in acute-care hospitals or in LTCF. (4–6) The **second part** of this 3001 chapter focused on ESBL-PE transmission dynamics in household 3002 settings. In a systematic review, we aimed to quantify the prevalence of 3003 ESBL-PE co-carriage among families. In 13 studies, 8% to 37% of 863 household members of ESBL-PE positive index cases were also colonized 3004 3005 by an ESBL-PE. More precisely, 12% (95%CI: 8-16%) among these household members were colonized by a clonally-related ESBL-PE strain, 3006 3007 with higher proportions for index cases carrying K. pneumoniae as compared to E.coli (20-25% versus 10-20%). In a subset of relevant 3008 studies, acquisition rates of clonally-related ESBL-PE among 180 initially 3009 3010 ESBL-PE free household members of a previously identified carrier ranged 3011 between 1.56 - 2.03 events per 1000 person-weeks of follow-up. In 3012 summary, this review highlighted the role of families and households as 3013 ESBL-PE amplification platform, supported by pre-existing evidence. To note, multiple sources of ESBL-PE introduction with shared exposure 3014 among household members could contribute to the high prevalence 3015 observed in families and the polyclonal ESBL-PE picture. This systematic 3016 3017 review also highlighted an important heterogeneity among studies and methodological gaps. Index patients presenting asymptomatic carriage 3018 and infection from endemic or epidemic settings were mixed, and 3019 3020 external confounding by antibiotic, healthcare, travel, or food exposure 3021 was frequent. Different designs such as cross-sectional and cohort

studies, as well as selection of index cases and household contacts further 3022 3023 impeded comparison between studies. Robust detection methods with sequencing of multiple isolates per morphotype were recommended for 3024 future research. The third part of the first chapter was a direct 3025 3026 continuation from the prior systematic review, with a multicentric 3027 prospective cohort of ESBL-EC and ESBL-KP colonized index cases and their household members, using whole genome sequencing to determine 3028 3029 acquisition and transmission events, and adjusting with relevant 3030 exposures such as comorbidities, antibiotic, proton pump inhibitor 3031 therapy, hospital, travel, and food exposure. Among 71 index cases and 3032 102 household contacts, the incidence of ESBL-PE transmission among 3033 households was 1.18 per 100 participant-weeks at risk, with higher rates 3034 for ESBL-KP against ESBL-EC (1.16 versus 0.93 per 100 participantweeks at risk). Interestingly, most ESBL-PE acquisitions occurred during 3035 the first 2 months (1st week: 41%; 2nd-8th week: 29%). Providing 3036 3037 assistance for urinary and faecal excretion to the index case increased the risk of ESBL-PE transmission among household members (adjusted 3038 prevalence ratio, 4.3; 95%CI 1.3-14.1). This study observed higher co-3039 carriage proportions compared to those described in the former 3040 systematic review (34% with 1.9 events per 100 weeks at risk versus 3041 3042 12%, with 0.16 to 0.20 events/100 participant-weeks). This significant difference could be explained by a reduced risk of detection bias in the 3043 3044 later cohort study, using enrichment broths, and selecting multiple colonies per samples. Furthermore, the shorter follow-up duration in the 3045 cohort study (4 versus 12 months) probably contributed to capture more 3046 transmission events. 3047

3048

The **second chapter** evaluated the implementation status of screening strategies and infection control measures among multiple hospitals at the national level. It also aimed to assess the effectiveness of certain screening strategies, including universal regular screening and a rapid

screening strategy included as part of the universal regular and targeted 3053 3054 admission screening. In **the first part**, a nation-wide survey among 139 Swiss healthcare institutions was conducted, achieving a good response 3055 3056 rate and an adequate coverage of the Swiss health system (covering 49.5% of all 281 recorded healthcare facilities in Switzerland). (7) The 3057 3058 difference mostly resulted from excluded specialized clinics (psychiatric 3059 institutions, palliative care, pain therapy centers), rehabilitation centers 3060 and LTCFs. This survey observed that MDRO admission screening was 3061 implemented in 83% of institutions, with striking differences between 3062 private and public institutions (28% versus 9% did not implement 3063 admission screening), and mostly including CPE, ESBL-PE and MRSA. 3064 However, surveillance gaps at admission were identified for VRE (44 %) 3065 of institutions), multi-resistant A. baumanii (41%) and P. aeruginosa (37 %). Interestingly, admission screening practices for VRE were mostly 3066 3067 deficient in Easter Switzerland, and coincided with large multi-hospital VRE outbreaks, which required revision of national guidelines for VRE 3068 control. (8,9) This survey also identified heterogeneity among risk factors 3069 and body sites used in surveillance. To note, the difficulty to identify high-3070 risk patients was mentioned as a barrier in 44% of participants. These 3071 3072 findings highlighted the need for harmonized and feasible screening strategies targeting resistant Gram-negative bacteria among Swiss 3073 healthcare institutions. The difference with the lower screening rates 3074 3075 previously reported in Germany or in The Netherlands is probably due to 3076 an increased awareness of institutions over time. (10,11)

3077 In the **second part**, we detailed the early control of a NDM-producing 3078 *E.coli* institutional outbreak following fortuitous detection of secondary 3079 cases by regular universal screening in the ICU. This small outbreak 3080 investigation highlights the added value of universal regular screening to 3081 facilitate early implementation of infection control measures.

3082 In the **third part**, we performed an interventional quasi-experimental 3083 study comparing a rapid genotypic test with standard phenotypic

cultures, in order to accelerate surveillance and subsequent infection 3084 3085 control measures. We observed a suboptimal diagnostic accuracy of the rapid LAMP assay for ESBL-PE and CPE when directly performed on rectal 3086 swabs. The poor positive predictive values reproduced the estimates 3087 already published from multiplex PCR and LAMP directly performed on 3088 3089 rectal swabs. (12-14) Importantly, most of ICU patients screened at 3090 admission and under unnecessary contact precautions were discharged 3091 before discontinuation of contact precautions. Our study observed that under real-life conditions, and without proper diagnostic stewardship and 3092 3093 further adjustments (quality control of rectal swabs sampled in 3094 surveillance screening), there was no benefit of LAMP in a low-endemicity 3095 setting, neither for discontinuing unnecessary CP among critically ill 3096 patients screened at admission, nor for implementing CP among newly positive patients. However, these parameters heavily depend on 3097 3098 epidemiological settings and local prevalence of pathogens of interests. 3099

3100 Strengths and limitations

First, this thesis evaluated the dynamics of ESBL-PE in understudied 3101 settings, such as households and LTCFs. These settings constitute an 3102 important reservoir considering the specific vulnerability of LTCF and the 3103 3104 community dissemination of ESBL-PE. Traditional challenges impacting findings from household-based prospective cohorts were highlighted in 3105 3106 our review and accounted for in our later prospective cohort. **Secondly**, we monitored several atypical clones at risk, including NDM-producing 3107 E.coli ST354 in acute care facilities and ESBL-producing E.coli ST131H89 3108 in LTCFs, advocating to further monitor the molecular epidemiology of 3109 3110 certain clones among LTCF using repeated cross-sectional surveys and 3111 among institutions using regular universal screening in high-risk units 3112 (i.e. ICUs). **Third**, our repeated prevalence surveys in LTCFs benefited 3113 from a large sample size and long-term surveillance data. Fourth, the

originality of our review was a strength, opening a path for future 3114 3115 prospective cohort studies among household settings. Fifth, the subsequent, original cohort study used a robust methodology and 3116 detection methods by using whole-genome sequencing in a multicentric 3117 3118 population to ascertain ESBL-PE transmission rates in households. Sixth, 3119 our nation-wide survey achieved an excellent response rate covering a 3120 large proportion of public and private Swiss healthcare institutions and 3121 combining results with geo-spatial information. Such information could 3122 have major impact when interpreted simultaneously with epidemiological 3123 data, such as the number and size of MDRO clusters, or prevalence of 3124 healthcare-associated MDROs. **Seventh**, our quasi-experimental study 3125 was original in demonstrating lack of effectiveness of a rapid screening 3126 test to inform infection control measures, and benefited from robust exhaustive admission and weekly screening strategies. 3127

3128

3129 However, the scientific work leading to this thesis has also several limitations. First, the COVID-19 pandemic (2020-2022) impacted not 3130 3131 only the productivity and consistency of the research produced in this thesis, but also interfered with the design, conduct and analysis of several 3132 studies. Laboratories, researchers, and clinicians were either forced to 3133 3134 delay or to reallocate their time and funds for COVID-19 related projects. Many COVID-19 studies were conducted by our group in order to guide 3135 infection control policies both in hospitals and the community, but 3136 remained outside the scope of this thesis. Studies occurring during the 3137 pandemic period were often influenced by residual confounding effect and 3138 bias, including sampling bias (reallocation of testing resources), modified 3139 3140 application and adherence to screening strategy, but also to standard and contact precautions. For example, the interventional guasi-experimental 3141 study, already prone to confounding events by using a historical control, 3142 3143 was probably influenced by decreased screening rates, by suboptimal 3144 infection control measures (temporary universal gloving), and by

modified opportunities at risk for cross-transmission (increased self-3145 3146 awareness). Decreased screening rates possibly under-detected potential acquisitions or transmissions occurring in ICUs. A second limitation was 3147 the late detection of a nosocomial VIM-producing *P. aeruginosa* outbreak 3148 occurring in the Geneva ICU between 2018 and 2020. As previously 3149 3150 described, the control of this outbreak included temporary ICU closure of 3151 certain areas, with enhanced patient screening (biweekly screening) and 3152 environmental control. (15) The co-occurrence of the COVID-19 3153 pandemic and this *P.aeruginosa* outbreak and their unmeasured effect on 3154 our findings illustrates the vulnerability of interventional IPC studies to external confounding and time effects. The **third** limitation is related to 3155 3156 the challenges of conducting prospective studies in household settings, 3157 and include potential selection bias when including household members and strains to be sequenced. As a **fourth** limitation, the heterogeneity of 3158 3159 surveillance and infection control measures implemented globally, and the influence of epidemiological context and resources on their 3160 implementation and effectiveness impair the generalizability of our 3161 findings. A **fifth** limitation related to the quasi-experimental study in the 3162 ICU is related to the absence of gold standard when evaluating the LAMP 3163 assay, with the uncertain clinical relevance of discordant LAMP positive 3164 3165 results. Such discordances might partly be explained by under-detection 3166 from cultures, in case of low bacterial load, non-viable species on 3167 specimen, growth difficulty in selective media for non-Enterobacterales species (e.g. non-fermentative bacteria), enzyme mutants not expressing 3168 carbapenemase activity, (16) and for certain resistance mechanisms with 3169 low hydrolytic activity (OXA-48-like enzymes), which has also been 3170 3171 observed in prior studies, (17,18) with unclear infection control relevance. (17) Interpretation of molecular resistance information to 3172 guide IPC measures might be hindered by these discrepancies. An 3173 additional limitation of using molecular tests, not addressed in this 3174 3175 manuscript, is the changing landscape of resistance genes. In summary,

3176 emergent resistance genes (false negative) or mutant resistance genes 3177 (false positive) might or might not be detected by molecular tests. **Sixth**, this thesis highlighted the presence of potential delays when identifying 3178 3179 target populations for screening upon admission. Effectively, certain exposures are only detected after thorough discussion. Difficulties in 3180 3181 identifying patients at risk can also result in a potential information bias 3182 with patients not screened. However, the most relevant exposures are 3183 systematically informed at admission, such as direct transfer from a 3184 healthcare institution or previously known carriage. Additional delays 3185 result from the interpretation of complex results, often requiring an IPC 3186 consultation. Thus, when evaluating the effectiveness of a rapid test to 3187 accelerate infection control measures, strategies to accelerate 3188 identification of patients at risk, and interpretation of molecular resistance information should be included as part of a holistic screening 3189 3190 strategy, with a defined diagnostic stewardship program. Seventh, ethical constraints obstructed the implementation of a robust design 3191 evaluating ecological benefits from routine interventions. A cluster-3192 3193 controlled trial was initially planned to assess the effectiveness of LAMP assays. As our approach was based on an already pre-existing MDRO 3194 surveillance and control strategy targeting critically ill patients, a waiver 3195 3196 of informed consent according to the Art. 34 LRH was deemed necessary. 3197 Unfortunately, despite multiple appeals and well-thought justifications, 3198 the waiver of informed consent was not granted by our local IRB. Thus, 3199 in agreement with the president of the ethical committee, the study design was modified for a quasi-experimental study without cross-over 3200 that did not require informed consent. The discussion with our ethical 3201 3202 committee and further modifications in our protocol further delayed the ICU study start until April 2019. 3203

3204

3205 Connection with existing policies, practices, and

3206 instruments

In the **first part** of the **first chapter**, our repeated surveys of ESBL-EC 3207 prevalence in LTCF observed no rebound effect after discontinuation of 3208 contact precautions, and clonal fluctuation with multiple silent 3209 3210 monoclonal outbreaks of ESBL-EC. These findings are supporting current guidance recommending discontinuation of contract precautions for 3211 ESBL-EC in healthcare settings. The emergence of closely related clones, 3212 3213 sometimes associated with oxacillinases in neighbouring countries (19) 3214 warrants a close monitoring of ESBL-EC subclones, especially regarding 3215 the current under-detection of the OXA-48 carbapenemase and the 3216 absence of genotypic confirmation of CPE in certain countries. The silent outbreaks in LTCF highlights their vulnerability regarding MDRO spread 3217 and advocates for surveillance in this setting, such as repeated 3218 3219 prevalence surveys.

3220

3221 In summary, this thesis suggests for existing surveillance3222 networks to:

- Monitor carefully the emergence of certain ESBL-EC subclones,
 particularly in high-risk settings such as LTCFs using simple and
 low-cost designs such as repeated cross-sectional surveys.
- 3226

In **the second and third parts**, our systematic review and its following 3227 3228 prospective cohort study observed a significant rate of acquisition and transmission among household members of an index patient colonized by 3229 ESBL-PE. Particularly, index patients requiring assistance for urinary and 3230 faecal excretion were at increased risk to transmit ESBL-EC or ESBL-KP 3231 to caregivers. This specific exposure is currently not included in defined 3232 3233 risk profiles targeting candidates for admission screening. However, the 3234 feasibility to identify this subpopulation at admission and the positive predictive value of this exposure among screened patients still need to be determined. Furthermore, information sheets could be provided to household members to raise awareness of the increased risk of crosstransmission and to limit community spread.

3239

3240 In summary, this thesis suggests for institutions to:

- Consider household contacts of ESBL-PE index cases as risk profiles
 defining candidates for targeted admission screening
- Inform household members carrying for ESBL-PE or CPE positive
 patients with impaired autonomy about their increased risk of
 cross-transmission, with recommendations for good hygienic
 practices in order to limit household spread.
- 3247

In the first part of the second chapter, our national survey on 3248 3249 screening practices at admission participated in identifying current gaps 3250 in the institutional and national MDRO surveillance system, especially 3251 concerning certain neglected pathogens and risk factors. This survey also observed a significant heterogeneity in current practices, with 3252 identification of major facilitators and barriers to implement correct 3253 practices. These findings advocated for harmonized national guidance to 3254 3255 better control importation events and inter-facility transfers. These 3256 findings have been communicated to SwissNoso and particularly the StaR 3257 committee and might serve as an evidence base to strengthen national 3258 guidelines. They also have been mentioned and could support the current update of ESCMID guidelines to control nosocomial ESBL and CPE spread. 3259 Homogenized screening policies are particularly warranted to avoid 3260 3261 importation events, regarding the recent Swiss VRE outbreaks in multiple facilities, the emergence of OXA carbapenemases, and the presence of 3262 3263 community clones (E.coli ST131 H41) harbouring carbapenemases.

3264

3265 In summary, this thesis suggests for policy makers to:

Harmonize risk profiles used to target candidates for admission
 screening by easily accessible standards of evidence-based risk
 factors for MDRO colonization and infection. Such risk profiles might
 facilitate identification of patients at-risk in clinical routine.

- Potentially include in these standards an evidence-based list of
 body sites to be screened for each pathogen considered for
 admission screening.
- Potentially consider repeated surveys of screening practices among
 healthcare institutions and integration with epidemiological
 surveillance to prevent large inter-institutions outbreaks.
- 3276

3277 In the **second part**, the failure of a rapid genotypic screening strategy 3278 in accelerating infection control and the challenges observed in this interventional study might advocate for abandoning the use of rapid 3279 3280 genotypic assays without a proper diagnostic stewardship programme facilitating identification of target populations, result notifications and 3281 interpretations. Rapid phenotypic tests might yield an advantage to 3282 identify species and facilitate interpretation of results with key relevant 3283 information (viability, clinical and IPC relevance). We observed no 3284 individual nor ecological harm by using this rapid test in the surveillance 3285 3286 screening strategy. This risk-benefit balance might be used as an example to advocate more flexible use of waivers of informed consent in 3287 Swiss laws concerning future prevention trials in Switzerland, and also to 3288 3289 highlight the importance of experts to ascertain on a case-by-case basis 3290 the adequate balance of risks against benefits.

3291

3292 In summary, this thesis suggests for healthcare institutions to:

- When implementing a screening strategy, include a diagnostic
 stewardship programme to accelerate the identification of target
 subpopulations, result notifications and interpretations.
- 3296

3297 In summary, this thesis suggests for ethical committees to:

- Use this example to advocate for more flexible use of waivers of
 informed consent in future trials assessing ecological benefits of
 surveillance or infection control practices in Switzerland.

3304 Perspectives for future research

3305 The findings from this thesis also raised additional scientific questions 3306 which could serve as a basis for future research activities.

3307

The emergence of ESBL-EC ST131H89 in our LTCF, scarcely described in 3308 3309 the literature by studies using globally-sourced genomes, (20) has never demonstrated monoclonal clustering in community or in healthcare 3310 3311 settings, except from a recently published survey performed in 2019 3312 among 16 Swiss LTCF, (21) from Swiss household members of our 3313 prospective cohort study, and from environmental samples isolated from 3314 a Swiss river. (22,23) An international research collaboration has recently 3315 been created to compare these strains in a multicentric study evaluating the regional spread of an atypical ESBL-EC subclone among different 3316 human and environmental reservoirs from Western Switzerland. Of note, 3317 a close *E.coli* subclone (ST131H41) has recently been observed to harbor 3318 3319 an oxacillinase in neighbouring Germany. (19) This highlights the need 3320 for monitoring this atypical subclone on a larger scale.

3321

The observational cohort of household members offered a robust 3322 overview of transmission dynamics of major ESBL-PE in the first months 3323 after discharge of an index patient, using sequencing information. Future 3324 3325 research could complement missing epidemiological information to ESBL-3326 PE transmission dynamics in the community. In particular, we miss robust 3327 estimates of the duration of colonization. This could be achieved by prospective cohort studies using a predefined long-term follow-up, robust 3328 screening strategy, and whole-genome sequencing to avoid potential 3329 3330 attrition bias, selection bias, and detection bias. Previously negative index 3331 patients could be recruited following an outbreak or from units with high sampling rates to avoid potential lead time bias. Such study could serve 3332 3333 to identify of ESBL-PE or CPE carriers with intermittent or long term 3334 carriage, and could ultimately inform surveillance practices in hospitals 263

and future mathematical modelling incl. agent-based models. In
particular, this information could be used to strengthen the current
indications and protocols for sequential screening practices among known
carriers.

3339

Highly heterogeneous IPC policies were observed at a national level between healthcare institutions, with several important gaps in surveillance and infection control practices. A follow-up survey could be informative, especially few years after the diffusion of nation-wide standards. If follow-up surveys are scheduled, the findings could be associated with the analysis of secular trends in nosocomial MDRO prevalence and incidence.

3347

Using rapid genotypic tests without a proper diagnostic stewardship 3348 3349 programme was not sufficient to accelerate infection control measures and had poor diagnostic value to detect ESBL-PE and CPE in a low 3350 3351 endemic setting. However, the negative predictive value was adequate, and future studies could assess the effectiveness of this test to accelerate 3352 screening of close contacts for outbreak control, or to accelerate the 3353 cohorting of MDRO carriers in high-endemicity settings. However, the 3354 3355 positive predictive value would remain a problem to identify carriers, and 3356 would probably require a two-tiers screening strategy with a more specific 3357 test. Also, methods to facilitate the identification of target populations 3358 risk profiles at admission, result notification, presenting and interpretation of molecular information could be developed to further 3359 accelerate surveillance and subsequent infection control measures. 3360 3361 Finally, further research assessing effectiveness of rapid phenotypic methods to accelerate surveillance and improve infection control 3362 measures would probably yield interesting results. 3363

- 3364
- 3365

3366 **Conclusions**

3367 This thesis contributed to the knowledge base about adequate monitoring of multidrug resistant clones and evaluation of transmission dynamics in 3368 understudied settings, such as LTCFs and household settings. We 3369 generated several original key findings. First, clonal fluctuation and silent 3370 3371 outbreaks of ESBL-EC among LTCFs advocate for careful monitoring of multi-resistant clones in similar settings. Second, we 3372 emerging determined the role of households as ESBL-PE amplification platforms, 3373 3374 especially for household members with impaired autonomy, with increased co-carriage proportions, either by significant acquisition and 3375 3376 transmission rates, or potentially by sharing relevant exposures. This 3377 could inform future screening policies, IPC interventions to control community spread, or mathematical modelling. Third, heterogeneity and 3378 gaps were observed in admission screening policies among Swiss 3379 3380 healthcare institutions. These findings could serve to inform future policy guidance, improving reallocation of existing financial and human 3381 3382 resources by focusing on the right pathogens and exposure risks, while 3383 improving control of importation events and inter-facility transfers. Fourth, despite current controversies around universal MDRO surveillance 3384 to control MDR-GNB, this thesis highlighted an important side-benefit of 3385 3386 such screening of critically ill patients to accelerate detection and early 3387 management of institutional outbreaks outside the ICU. Fifth, implementing a LAMP-based rapid genotypic test without proper 3388 3389 diagnostic stewardship programme is doomed to fail in accelerating 3390 infection control measures. This lesson served as an additional evidence against routine use of molecular tests directly performed on rectal 3391 3392 screening specimens in low-endemicity settings. Otherwise, diagnostic 3393 stewardship programme facilitating identification of target populations for admission screening, result notification and interpretation of molecular 3394 3395 resistance information should be developed and included in institutional 3396 screening strategies.

3397 **References**

- Colmenarejo C, Hernández-García M, Muñoz-Rodríguez JR, Huertas N, Navarro FJ,
 Mateo AB, et al. Prevalence and risks factors associated with ESBL-producing faecal
 carriage in a single long-term-care facility in Spain: emergence of CTX-M-24- and
 CTX-M-27-producing Escherichia coli ST131-H30R. J Antimicrob Chemother.
 2020;75(9):2480-4.
- Overdevest I, Haverkate M, Veenemans J, Hendriks Y, Verhulst C, Mulders A, et al.
 Prolonged colonisation with Escherichia coli O25:ST131 versus other extended spectrum beta-lactamase-producing E. coli in a long-term care facility with high
 endemic level of rectal colonisation, the Netherlands, 2013 to 2014. *Euro surveill*.
 2016;21(42):30376.
- Ludden C, Decano AG, Jamrozy D, Pickard D, Morris D, Parkhill J, et al. Genomic
 surveillance of Escherichia coli ST131 identifies local expansion and serial
 replacement of subclones. *Microb Genomics,.* 2020;6(4):e000352.
- Tschudin-Sutter S, Frei R, Schwahn F, Tomic M, Conzelmann M, Stranden A, et al.
 Prospective Validation of Cessation of Contact Precautions for Extended-Spectrum
 β-Lactamase–Producing Escherichia coli1. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2016;22(6):1094-7.
- 34145.Zahar J-R, Poirel L, Dupont C, Fortineau N, Nassif X, Nordmann P. About the
usefulness of contact precautions for carriers of extended-spectrum beta-
lactamase-producing Escherichia coli. BMC Infect Dis. 2015;15(1):512.
- Biehl LM, Higgins P, Wille T, Peter K, Hamprecht A, Peter S, et al. Impact of singleroom contact precautions on hospital-acquisition and transmission of multidrugresistant Escherichia coli: a prospective multicentre cohort study in haematological
 and oncological wards. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2019;25(8):1013-20.
- 3421 7. Bundesamt für Gesundheit. Kennzahlen der Schweizer Spitäler. Bundesamt für
 3422 Gesundheit. 2021.
- Buetti N, Wassilew N, Rion V, Senn L, Gardiol C, Widmer A, et al. Emergence of
 vancomycin-resistant enterococci in Switzerland: a nation-wide survey. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.* 2019;8(1):16.
- Wassilew N, Seth-Smith HM, Rolli E, Fietze Y, Casanova C, Führer U, et al. Outbreak
 of vancomycin-resistant Enterococcus faecium clone ST796, Switzerland, December
 2017 to April 2018. *Euro Surveill.* 2018;23(29).
- Willemsen I, Nelson J, Hendriks Y, Mulders A, Verhoeff S, Mulder P, et al. Extensive
 Dissemination of Extended Spectrum β-Lactamase–Producing Enterobacteriaceae
 in a Dutch Nursing Home. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* 2015;36(4):394-400.
- 343211.Huebner N-O, Dittmann K, Henck V, Wegner C, Kramer A, Action Group Infection3433Prevention (AGIP). Epidemiology of multidrug resistant bacterial organisms and

- 3434Clostridium difficile in German hospitals in 2014: Results from a nationwide one-3435day point prevalence of 329 German hospitals. BMC Infect Dis. 2016;16:467.
- Ko YJ, Kim J, Kim H-N, Yoon S-Y, Lim CS, Lee CK. Diagnostic performance of the
 Xpert Carba-R assay for active surveillance of rectal carbapenemase-producing
 organisms in intensive care unit patients. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control.*2019;8:127.
- 13. Engel T, Slotboom BJ, van Maarseveen N, van Zwet AA, Nabuurs-Franssen MH,
 Hagen F. A multi-centre prospective evaluation of the Check-Direct ESBL Screen for
 BD MAX as a rapid molecular screening method for extended-spectrum betalactamase-producing Enterobacteriaceae rectal carriage. *J Hosp Infect.*2017;97(3):247-53.
- Yamamoto N, Hamaguchi S, Akeda Y, Santanirand P, Chaihongsa N, Sirichot S, et al.
 Rapid screening and early precautions for carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter
 baumannii carriers decreased nosocomial transmission in hospital settings: a quasiexperimental study. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2019;8:110.
- Catho G, Martischang R, Boroli F, Chraïti MN, Martin Y, Koyluk Tomsuk Z, et al.
 Outbreak of Pseudomonas aeruginosa producing VIM carbapenemase in an
 intensive care unit and its termination by implementation of waterless patient care. *Crit Care.* 2021;25(1):301.
- 345316.Antonelli A, Giani T, Di Pilato V, Riccobono E, Perriello G, Mencacci A, et al. KPC-313454expressed in a ceftazidime/avibactam-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae is associated3455with relevant detection issues. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2019;74(8):2464-6.
- Lowman W, Marais M, Ahmed K, Marcus L. Routine active surveillance for
 carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae from rectal swabs: diagnostic
 implications of multiplex polymerase chain reaction. *J Hosp Infect.*2014;88(2):66-71.
- Hoyos-Mallecot Y, Ouzani S, Dortet L, Fortineau N, Naas T. Performance of the
 Xpert[®] Carba-R v2 in the daily workflow of a hygiene unit in a country with a low
 prevalence of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae. *Int J Antimicrob Agents*. 2017;49(6):774-7.
- Welker S, Boutin S, Miethke T, Heeg K, Nurjadi D. Emergence of carbapenemresistant ST131 Escherichia coli carrying blaOXA-244 in Germany, 2019 to 2020. *Euro surveill*. 2020;25(46):2001815.
- 346720.Decano AG, Downing T. An Escherichia coli ST131 pangenome atlas reveals3468population structure and evolution across 4,071 isolates. *Sci Rep.* 2019;9(1):17394.
- 346921.Kohler P, Seiffert SN, Kessler S, Rettenmund G, Lemmenmeier E, Qalla Widmer L, et3470al. Molecular Epidemiology and Risk Factors for Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase-

- Producing Enterobacterales in Long-Term Care Residents. *J Am Med Dir Assoc.*2021;S1525-8610(21)00603-4.
- 3473 22. Martak D, Guther J, Verschuuren TD, Valot B, Conzelmann N, Bunk S, et al.
 3474 Populations of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli and
 3475 Klebsiella pneumoniae are different in human-polluted environment and food
 3476 items: a multicentre European study. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2021;S11983477 743X(21)00414-6.
- Riccio ME, Verschuuren T, Conzelmann N, Martak D, Meunier A, Salamanca E, et al.
 Household acquisition and transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL) producing Enterobacteriaceae after hospital discharge of ESBL-positive index
 patients. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2021;27(9):1322-9.

3483 Scholarships and funding:

3484

The Swiss National Science Foundation made most of these projects 3485 feasible by the Grant no. 407240 177454 attributed to the quasi-3486 3487 experimental study evaluating rapid screening strategies. We acknowledge the funding of the national survey on admission screening 3488 3489 practices by the Swiss Federal Office of Public Health. We also acknowledge the funding of the prospective household cohort study as 3490 part of a Joint Programming Initiative on Antimicrobial Resistance 3491 collaborative research project, under the 2016 Joint Call framework 3492 (Transnational Research Projects on the Transmission Dynamics of 3493 3494 Antibacterial Resistance). This specific study received funding from the 3495 following national research agencies: Instituto de Salud Carlos III (grant 3496 no. AC16/00076), Netherlands Organization for Health Research and 3497 Development (grant no. AC681055), Swiss National Science Foundation (grant no. 40AR40-173608), German Federal Ministry of Education and 3498 Research (grant no. 01KI1830) and Agence Nationale de la Recherche 3499 3500 (grant no. ANR-16-JPEC-0007-03).